UCLA UCLA Electronic Theses and Dissertations

Title

Wildfire Impacts on Stormwater Biofilter Functions: Implications on Their Design and Resilience

Permalink https://escholarship.org/uc/item/59n5n3mr

Author Davidson Raoelison, Onja

Publication Date

2024

Peer reviewed|Thesis/dissertation

UNIVERSITY OF CALIFORNIA

Los Angeles

Wildfire Impacts on Stormwater Biofilter Functions:

Implications on Their Design and Resilience

A dissertation submitted in partial satisfaction of the requirements for the degree Doctor of Philosophy in Civil Engineering

by

Onja Davidson Raoelison

2024

© Copyright by

Onja Davidson Raoelison

2024

ABSTRACT OF THE DISSERTATION

Wildfire Impacts on Stormwater Biofilter Functions:

Implications on Their Design and Resilience

by

Onja Davidson Raoelison

Doctor of Philosophy in Civil Engineering University of California, Los Angeles, 2024 Professor Sanjay K. Mohanty, Chair

Wildfires are becoming more frequent and intense due to climate change, especially in the southwestern US. Wildfires occur in vulnerable urban areas prone to intense droughts and extreme floods, exacerbating water scarcity issues. Polluted runoff from wildfires can contaminate the limited surface water available for drinking water. To protect downstream water quality, green infrastructure such as stormwater biofilters could be implemented to remove pollutants from post-fire runoff. However, the impacts of wildfire residues on their functions remain unknown. This dissertation aims to understand how green infrastructure can mitigate wildfire impacts on water quality and how to design innovative wildfire-resilient stormwater biofilters.

This dissertation specifically addresses four research questions. (1) How and to what extent are wildfires impacting surface water quality? (2) How do wildfire residues affect the physical and chemical functions of stormwater biofilters? (3) How do wildfire residues affect the biological function of stormwater biofilters? (4) Can waste-derived amendments remove pollutants from wildfire residues? Finally, a study explored whether a cohort-based research experience can increase STEM engagement and persistence.

To address these questions, I used a combination of field experiments, bench-scale laboratory experiments with column setups, physical-chemical processes, and geochemical and spectroscopic techniques, as well as quantitative and qualitative research methods. Natural stormwater was collected from Ballona Creek in Los Angeles, CA, and wildfire residues were collected from the Santa Monica Mountains, CA.

Results showed that wildfires can have a lasting impact on water quality, releasing pollutants into surface water even years after the wildfire. Deposited wildfire residues can negatively affect the infiltration capacity of biofilters by clogging filter media but do not affect their pollutant removal capacity. Wildfire residues did not appear to impact the germination and growth of plants, although sensitivity to wildfire residues varied among species. Drinking water treatment residuals (WTR) enhanced biofilter capacity to remove wildfire-associated pollutants such as phosphate released from fire retardants. Engaging undergraduate students in cohort-based research fostered their science identity, increasing STEM retention, particularly among underrepresented minority students. Overall, the results inform when, where, and how green infrastructure may be used to reduce the negative impacts of wildfires on water quality. The dissertation of Onja Davidson Raoelison is approved.

Jennifer Ayla Jay

Shaily Mahendra

Jane Valentine

Sanjay K. Mohanty, Committee Chair

University of California, Los Angeles

2024

Dedication

I dedicate this Ph.D. Dissertation to my parents, Haja Fifaliana Andriamasy Davidson and Voahirana Davidson. Words are not enough to express my love and my gratitude for having them in my life. They have been my rock and the reason why I am here today. My parents left Madagascar, our native country, in 1998 with only one piece of luggage to give me and my sister a better life in France knowing that their MD degrees would not be recognized there. With great perseverance and resilience, my father became an amazing doctor in France, loved by everyone. That's the reason they have been a source of inspiration and an example not only for me but also for everyone who has crossed paths with them, even just once. They shine with love, kindness, generosity, and most importantly, humility.

For all the sacrifices you made for us, for all the struggles and challenges you faced, and for your faith in God, this dissertation is for you.

Table of Contents

1.	CHAPTER 1 – DEVELOPING ENGINEERING SOLUTIONS TO MITIGATE THE NEGATIVE IMPACTS OF WILDFIRES ON WATER QUALITY.	1
	1.1. Introduction	1
	1.2. Research gaps	3
	1.2.1. Lack of consistency in data collection for post-fire studies	3
	1.2.2. Impact of wildfire residues deposition on biofilters functions	4
	1.2.3. Design of wildfire-resilient stormwater biofilters	5
	1.2.4. Innovative cohort-based research opportunity	7
	1.3. Objectives	7
	1.4. References	11
2.	CHAPTER 2 – WILDFIRE IMPACTS ON SURFACE WATER QUALITY PARAMETERS: CAUSE OF DATA VARIABILITY AND REPORTING NEEDS	19
	2.1. Introduction	21
	2.2. Data collection and management.	25
	2.3. Wildfire impacts on specific water quality2.3.1. pH 35	35
	2.3.2. Total suspended solids	38
	2.3.3. Dissolved organic carbon	42
	2.3.4. Nutrients	46
	2.3.5. Heavy metals	52
	2.3.6. Polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (PAHs)	57
	2.4. Opportunities for modified sampling protocol	75
	2.5. Conclusions	79
	2.6. References	81
3.	CHAPTER 3 – RESILIENCE OF STORMWATER BIOFILTERS FOLLOWING THE DEPOSITION OF WILDFIRE RESIDUES: IMPLICATION ON DOWNSTREAM WATER QUALITY MANAGEMENT IN WILDFIRE-PRONE REGIONS	95
	3.1. Introduction	97
	3.2. Materials and methods3.2.1. Stormwater and wildfire residues collection	100 100
	3.2.2. Packing and characterization of biofilters	101
	3.2.3. Effect of wildfire residues on infiltration capacity of biofilters	103

	3.2.4.	Effect of deposited wildfire residues on pollutant removal capacity of biofilters	106
	3.2.5.	Effluent analysis	110
	3.2.6.	Statistical analysis	111
	3.3. Result	S	111
	3.3.1.	Effect of wildfire residues on infiltration capacity of the biofilters	111
	3.3.2.	Effects of deposited wildfire residues on pore water composition	112
	3.3.3.	Effects of deposited wildfire residues on the removal of metals and nutrients	113
	3.3.4.	Effect of deposited wildfire residues on E. coli removal in biofilters	115
	3.4. Discus	ssion	116
	3.4.1.	Effects of wildfire residues on clogging potential of stormwater biofilters	116
	3.4.2.	Effects of wildfire residues on metals and nutrients removal in stormwater biofilters	119
	3.4.3.	Effects of deposited wildfire residues on E. coli removal	123
	3.5. Design	n and policy implications	124
	3.6. Concl	usions	126
	3.7. Refere	ences	127
4.	CHAPTER STORMWA	4 – DEPOSITED WILDFIRE RESIDUES IMPACTS ON PLANT HEALTH IN ATER GREEN INFRASTRUCTURE	134
	4.1. Introd	uction	136
	4.2. Mater 4.2.1.	ials and methods Wildfire residues and roadside soil collection	137 137
	4.2.2.	Biofilter soil media preparation	139
	4.2.3.	Effect of wildfire residues on plant health	139
	4.2.4.	Statistical analysis	141
	4.3. Result	IS	142
	4.3.1.	Effects of wildfire residues on plant growth in reference soil	142
	4.3.2.	Effects of wildfire residues on plant growth in biofilter soil	145
	4.3.3.	Effects of types of soil on root length	147
	4.3.4.	Effects of types of soil on above-ground biomass	151
	4.4. Discus	ssion	155
	4.5. Concl	usions	156
	4.6. Refere	ences	158

5.1. Introd	uction
5.2. Mater	ials and Methods
5.2.1.	Collection of natural stormwater
5.2.2.	Collection of drinking water treatment residuals and compost
5.2.3.	Characterization of drinking water treatment residuals and compost
5.2.4.	Preparation of biofilter media mixture
5.2.5.	Packing and characterization of biofilter media
5.2.6.	Change in WTR surface properties with exposure to compost leachate
5.2.7.	Estimating removal capacity of drinking water treatment residuals with and without compost
5.2.8.	Effluent water quality analysis and leaching
5.2.9.	Statistical analysis
5.3. Result	S
5.3.1.	Effect of compost leachate on surface charge on WTR
5.3.2.	Optimal amount of WTR for E. coli removal
5.3.3.	Optimal amount of WTR for phosphate removal
5.3.4.	Effects of compost on E. coli removal capacity of WTR
5.3.5.	Effects of compost on phosphate removal capacity of WTR
5.3.6.	Effects of WTR and compost on the leaching of Fe, Al, and DOC
5.4. Discus	ssion
5.4.1.	E. coll removal in WTR-amended biofilters
5.4.2.	Phosphate removal in WTR-amended biofilters
5.4.3.	Effects of compost on E. coli removal capacity of WTR
5.4.4.	Effects of compost on phosphate removal capacity of WTR
5.4.5.	Design implications
5.5. Concl	usions
5.6. Refere	ences
CHAPTER FOSTERIN RETENTIC	6 – INNOVATIVE COHORT-BASED RESEARCH EXPERIENC G SCIENCE IDENTITY AND STEM ENGAGEMENT TO PROMOTE STE

6.2	1. Implementation plan: Background on the class and the research	204
6.2	2. Participant sampling	201
6.2	3. Inclusion and Exclusion criteria	205
6.2	4. Data collection	206
6.2	5. Alignment table	207
6.2	5. Timeline	209
6.2	7. Data and statistical analysis	209
6.3. Re	ılts	
6.3	1. Diversity of the cohorts	209
6.3	2. The cohort-based research experience fosters science identity by increasing self-efficacy	211
6.3	3. The cohort-based research experience fosters science identity by enhancing learning experience	212
6.3	 The cohort-based research experience fosters science identity by developing a sense of belonging 	213
6.3	5. The cohort-based research experience increases interest in science	216
6.3	6. The cohort-based research experience enhances STEM persistence	217
6.4. Di	sussion	
6.5. Li	itations and research opportunities	220
6.6. Co	clusion	
6.7. Ins	tutional Review Board Statement	
6.8. Re	erences	
СНАРТ	R 7 – CONCLUSIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS	
7.1. Co	clusions	
7.2. Re	ommendations for future studies	

7.

List of Figures

Figure 1-1.	Schematics of the potential effect of wildfire residues deposition on the physical, chemical, and biological functions of stormwater biofilters.	. 3
Figure 2-1.	Conceptual depiction of physical, chemical, and biological processes that affect the release of different pollutants after wildfires including mercury (Hg), Nitrogen Oxides (NOx), Sulfur oxides (SOx), Carbon oxides (COx) into the atmosphere, polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (PAH), dissolved organic carbon (DOC), total nitrogen (TN) and total phosphorus (TP), Copper (Cu) and mercury (Hg) in water bodies and disinfection by-product (DBPs) in drinking water.	22
Figure 2-2.	Locations of the 44 studies that measured and reported pre-and post-fire water quality parameters including dissolved organic carbon (DOC), polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbon (PAH), total dissolved solids (TDS), electrical conductivity (EC), and total suspended solids (TSS). Pie-graphs represent the distribution of the studies in each country regarding their reported water quality parameters	26
Figure 2-3.	Difference of pH in surface water before and after wildfires based on the time lag between fire and sampling: "<1" represents the sampling time occurring within a year after fire (white-filled box plot), ">1" represents the sampling time occurring a year after fire (gray-filled boxplot). The horizontal dashed line represents no difference in pH before and after wildfire. Statistical differences were determined by the Wilcox rank sum test: no significant difference (p-value > 0.05). The number between parentheses represents the number (n-value) of data points available for analysis.	36
Figure 2-4.	The relative concentration of total suspended sediments (TSS) in surface water varies based on (A) the percent of the burned area of the watershed, (B) the time lag between fire and sampling, and (C) the surface water flow rate. C _{post-fire} and C _{pre-fire} represent the concentration TSS after and before the wildfire, respectively. The horizontal dashed line represents no variability of TSS before and after the wildfire. Statistical significance is presented above each pair of boxplots and it was determined by the Wilcox rank-sum test. The numbers between parentheses and below each boxplot represent the "n-values" used to create each boxplot analysis. Data analysis was based on 16 peer-reviewed articles.	39
Figure 2-5.	The variance of the relative concentration of Dissolved Organic Carbon (DOC) in surface water varies based on (A) the time lag between fire and sampling (B) the different types of moving surface water (e.g. creek, river, and stream). The numbers above each boxplot and between parentheses represent the "n-values" used to create each boxplot analysis. C _{post-fire} and C _{pre-fire} represent the concentration DOC after and before the wildfire, respectively. The horizontal red dashed line represents no variation of DOC before and after wildfire. The literature review was based on 13 peer-reviewed articles.	46
Figure 2-6.	The variance of the relative concentration of nutrients (Total Nitrogen and Total Phosphorous) in surface water varies based on (A) percentage of the watershed	

burned area and (B) the time lag between fire and sampling. C_{post-fire} and _{Cpre-fire} represent the concentration of nutrients after and before the wildfire, respectively.

- Figure 2-8. The relative concentration of heavy metals (As, Cd, Cu, Fe, Mg, Mn, Ni, Pb, V, Zn) in surface water varies based on (A) burned area of the watershed, (B) heavy metals species (Cu, Pb, and Zn) and (C) time lag between fire and sampling. C_{post-fire} and C_{pre-fire} represent the concentration of heavy metals after and before the wildfire, respectively. The horizontal dashed line represents no variation of heavy metals before and after the wildfire. Statistical significance is presented above each pair of boxplot and it was determined by the Wilcox rank-sum test. The numbers between parentheses and below each boxplot represent the "n-values" used to create each boxplot analysis. The literature review was based on 6 peer-reviewed articles.
- Figure 2-9. Relative concentration of different heavy metal species after wildfire in surface waters. The numbers below or above each boxplot represent the "n-values" used to create each boxplot analysis. C_{post-fire} and C_{pre-fire} represent the concentration of heavy metals after and before the wildfire, respectively. The horizontal red dashed line represents no variation of heavy metals before and after wildfire. The number between parentheses represents the number (n-value) of data points available for analysis. 57
- Figure 2-11. Comparison of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (PAH) concentration in surface waters after wildfires for each type of PAHs (rings) between post-fire concentration within 4 months post-fire (blue boxplot) and after 4 months after the fire (yellow boxplot). PAH compounds were divided into 5 categories

	depending on the number of rings of their chemical structure. The number between parenthesis represents the number (n-value) of data points available for the analysis. Statistical significance is presented above each pair of boxplots, and it was determined by the Wilcox rank sum test	60
Figure 3-1.	Particle size distribution of wildfire residues 1	01
Figure 3-2.	Experimental set-up of the 4 compost biofilters used for the infiltration experiment with a zoomed-in compost column configuration	04
Figure 3-3.	Steps of the hydraulic conductivity experiment	05
Figure 3-4.	Experimental set-up of the 12 biofilter columns with a zoomed-in sand and sand- compost column configuration. 1	07
Figure 3-5	. Changes in saturated hydraulic conductivity (K) (mm h^{-1}) of sand-compost biofilters with and without exposure to wildfire residue (kg m ⁻²). The blue shaded area represents the hydraulic conductivity of the control column without wildfire residues throughout the experiment. Vertical dashed lines indicate the beginning of the clogging procedure after scraping half of the cake layer (purple dots: "50% of cake layer removed") and/or the whole cake layer (yellow dots: "100% of cake layer removed") cf. Fig. 3-3.	.12
Figure 3-6.	Effect of wildfire residues on pH, SUVA, and DOC in sand and compost biofilters. For pH, the horizontal red dashed line for pH represents the stormwater and the number represents the median value of each boxplot. For SUVA, the horizontal dashed line represents the maximum limit recommended by EPA in surface water.	13
Figure 3-7.	Removal of metals without and with wildfire residue deposition (2 kg m-2) based on the metal species (a) Pb, (b) Ni, (c) Cu, (d) Zn, (e) As, (f) Cr, and filter media: sand or compost. The red dashed line represents no removal, whereas positive and negative values represent net removal and net export of metals, respectively. The sand columns contain 100% sand, and the compost columns contain 70% sand and 30% compost by volume. ** means p-value < 0.01, **** means p-value < 0.0001, and ns means a non-significant difference between the groups	.14
Figure 3-8	. Removal of (a) nitrate and (b) phosphate before and after wildfire residue deposition in biofilter containing sand and compost. Hydraulic retention time is calculated as the ratio of pore volume PV (mL) and the flow rate of stormwater (mL min ⁻¹). The removal capacity of biofilters was calculated by using the equation: $1 - CeCi$; where <i>Ce</i> and <i>Ci</i> represent the concentration in the effluent and influent, respectively. The dashed line represents no removal, whereas positive and negative values represent net removal and net export of nutrients, respectively. ns means a non-significant difference between the groups	15
Figure 3-9.	Removal of E. coli without and with wildfire residue deposition (2 kg m-2) based on filter media: sand or compost. The sand columns contain 100% sand, and the compost columns contain 70% sand and 30% by volume. The dashed line represents no removal, whereas positive and negative values represent net	

	removal and net export of E. coli, respectively. ns means a non-significant difference between groups	16
Figure 3-10). Removal of particle concentration (mg L ⁻¹) in sand-compost biofilter columns based on wildfire residues loading. Particle concentration of the effluent (mg L ⁻¹) which was estimated from the absorbance at 890 nm of samples by using a calibration curve of the absorbance of samples containing a known concentration of compost and wildfire residues particles of the same size range, < 250 μ m, particle size that could penetrate in the subsurface of the biofilter	.18
Figure 3-11	. Cake layer before 1st scrapping (left) and after scrapping 100% of the cake layer (right)	19
Figure 3-12	2. Concentration (μ g L ⁻¹) of Zn, Cu, Co, Ni, Cr, and As leached from wildfire residues in 6 different solutions: ultrapure water, natural stormwater, 10 mM NaCl, 10 mM CaCl ₂ , 10 mM oxalic acid, and 5 mM diethylenetriaminepentaacetic acid (DTPA). The red line represents the Maximum Contaminant Level (MCL) for drinking water set by the US EPA: Zn (5 ppm), Cu (1.3 ppm), Co (70 ppb), Ni (100ppb), Cr (100 ppb) and As (10 ppb)	.20
Figure 3-13	8. Adsorption of Cu, Zn and Co onto compost used in model biofilter media. To examine the metal removal capacity of compost in biofilters, batch sorption experiment was conducted by mixing 0.1 g of compost with a solution containing 0.2 to 50 mg L-1 of six metals: Ni, Rb, Zn, Cu, Co, Cd. Adsorption capacity was estimated by measuring the equilibrium concentration of dissolved metals after 24 h of mixing	.21
Figure 4-1.	Particle size distribution of natural wildfire residues	38
Figure 4-2.	A test plate before the incubator with the 10 seeds and the black filter on top of the soil	41
Figure 4-3.	A test plate taken out of the incubator was photographed and measured for aboveground biomass and root length	43
Figure 4-4.	Effects of wildfire residues on plant growth of <i>Monocotyl Sorgho</i> in reference soil.	.44
Figure 4-5.	Effects of wildfire residues on plant growth of <i>Dicotyl Garden Cress</i> in reference soil	.44
Figure 4-6.	Effects of wildfire residues on plant growth of Dicotyl Mustard in reference soil 1	45
Figure 4-7.	Effects of wildfire residues on plant growth of Monocotyl Sorgho in biofilter soil 1	46
Figure 4-8.	Effects of wildfire residues on plant growth of <i>Dicotyl Garden Cress</i> in biofilter soil	.46
Figure 4-9.	Effects of wildfire residues on plant growth of <i>Dicotyl Mustard</i> in biofilter soil 1	47
Figure 4-10). Effects of type of soil on root length of <i>Monocotyl Sorgho</i> in soils with different amounts of wildfire residues	.48
Figure 4-11	1. Effects of type of soil on root length of <i>Dicotyl Garden Cress</i> in soils with different amounts of wildfire residues	.49

Figure 4-12	2. Effects of types of soil on root length of <i>Dicotyl Mustard</i> in soils with different amounts of wildfire residues	50
Figure 4-13	3. Effects of type of soil on above-ground biomass of <i>Monocotyl Sorgho</i> in soils with different amounts of wildfire residues	52
Figure 4-14	Effects of type of soil on aboveground biomass of <i>Dicotyl Garden Cress</i> in soils with different amounts of wildfire residues	53
Figure 4-15	5. Effects of type of soil on aboveground biomass of <i>Dicotyl Mustard</i> in soils with different amounts of wildfire residues	54
Figure 5-1.	(left) Collection of the drinking water treatment residuals in the Groundwater treatment plant in Long Beach. (right) drying process of the drinking water treatment residuals on the roof in August 2022	67
Figure 5-2	. Experimental set-up of the biofilters columns with a zoomed-in column configuration	70
Figure 5-3.	Zeta potential of WTR with and without exposure to DOC present in compost leachate	76
Figure 5-4.	pH based on (A) the volume fraction of WTR in sand filters and (B) before and after the addition of compost to sand and WTR mixture. The dashed line represents the pH of the influent concentration	77
Figure 5-5.	Removal of <i>E. coli</i> in sand filters amended with different volume fractions of water treatment residuals. The two-dashed line represents the regression equation fitting the <i>E. coli</i> removal at different fractions of WTR in sand filters ($R^2 = 0.99$). The mean log removal was noted above each box. Hydraulic retention time in this column was approximately 41 min. The numbers between parenthesis and above each boxplot represent the "n-values" used to create each boxplot analysis	78
Figure 5-6.	A) Increase in phosphate removal based on the volume fraction of water treatment residuals in sand filters. B) The fraction increase in removal occurred due to addition of a specific volume of WTR compared to the reference (0 % WTR). The error bar represents the standard deviation of the dataset. Hydraulic retention time in this column was approximately 41 min. The numbers between parenthesis and below or above each boxplot represent the "n-values" used to create each boxplot analysis.	79
Figure 5-7.	Removal of <i>E. coli</i> before and after the addition of compost to sand and WTR mixture. The sand columns contain 100 % sand; the Sand + WTR columns contain 80 % sand and 20 % WTR; and the Sand + WTR + Compost columns contain 70 % sand, 20 % DWTR, and 10 % compost by volume. * and *** represent a p-value < 0.05 and <0.001, respectively. Hydraulic retention time in this column was approximately 41 min. The numbers between parenthesis and below each boxplot represent the "n-values" used to create each boxplot analysis	80
Figure 5-8.	Growth-die-off index of sand filters containing WTR and compost. The sand columns contain 100 % sand, the Sand + WTR columns contain 80 % sand and	

columns contain 100 % sand, the Sand + WTR columns contain 80 % sand and 20 % WTR, and the Sand + WTR + Compost columns contain 70 % sand, 20 % WTR, and 10 % compost by volume. Positive GDI values (shaded area) represent

the net growth of bacteria during flow interruption, while negative GDI values represent net die-off or removal of bacteria. ns means a non-significant difference between the groups. The black dot represents the mean value of the dataset. Hydraulic retention time in this column was approximately 41 min. The numbers between the parenthesis and below each boxplot represent the "n-values" used to Figure 5-9. Phosphate removal capacity of sand filters, sand filters amended with 20 % WTR (by volume), and sand filters amended with 20 % WTR and 10 % compost. ** means p-value < 0.01, *** means p-value < 0.001. Hydraulic retention time in this column was approximately 41 min. The numbers between the parenthesis and below each boxplot represent the "n-values" used to create each boxplot analysis. Figure 5-10. Leaching concentration of (a) metals – Al and Fe - and (b) DOC in the effluent samples of the columns with different volume fractions of water treatment residuals. The dashed line represents the influent concentration. The colored area Figure 5-11. Leaching concentration of (a) metals – Al and Fe - and (b) DOC in the effluent samples of the columns before and after the addition of compost to sand and WTR mixture. The sand columns contain 100 % sand; the Sand + WTR columns contain 80 % sand and 20 % WTR; and the Sand + WTR + Compost columns contain 70 % sand, 20 % DWTR, and 10 % compost by volume. The dashed line represents the influent concentration. The colored area above the dashed line means that Figure 6-1. Timeline of the second cohort during the Spring quarter of the 2022-2023 Figure 6-2. Distribution of majors, gender, and academic year among combined cohorts. Data were collected from the pre-survey of the two combined cohorts, capturing students' majors, their gender, and their academic year at the time of the class. The donut pie charts present the percentage distribution among the cohorts' members Figure 6-3. Distribution of ethnicity, transfer status, and first-generation college status among combined cohorts. Data were collected from the pre-survey of the two cohorts, capturing students' ethnicity, transfer student status, and first-generation college status. The donut pie chart presents the percentage distribution among the cohorts' members, while the bar chart indicates the number of students in each ethnic Figure 6-4. Comparison of Linkert survey responses from pre- and post-surveys. Data related Figure 6-5. Comparison of post-survey data from Likert surveys regarding the impact of the group project on academic performance and the classroom learning environment, distinguishing between the non-cohort (n=47) and cohort (n=19) groups. The left plot represents the non-cohort group, while the right plot represents the cohort

Figure 6-6.	Comparison	of Likert su	rvey responses	from pre-and	l post-surveys,	focusing on
	the group pro	oject, includ	ing environmen	t and sense of	belonging (n=	11)

Figure 6-7.	Word clouds describing the research experience according to the combined cohorts. This visual representation of word data is depicted in different sizes. The bigger and bolder the word appears, the more often the word is mentioned by the students and the more important it is. Data collected from post-survey where students were asked to describe in 3 words the research experience. $n=50$	5
Figure 6-8. S T c i c	Sankey diagram illustrating key themes emerging from the focus group interview. The varying width of the streams represents the frequency of each theme, conveying the importance and weight of various aspects discussed during the interviews. Streams with the same color represent similar ideas, highlighting the connections between related themes	6
Figure 6-9. C S i	Comparison of Likert survey responses from pre-and post-surveys, focusing on STEM persistence, including career goals, graduate school intentions, and interest in engineering and research fields (n=19)	7
Figure 6-10.	Linkert surveys from post-surveys data. Dala collected from the 1-year follow- up post-survey from the cohort students ($n=19$) and post-survey for the class for the non-cohort students ($n=47$)	8
Figure 6-11.	Data collected from the 1-year follow-up post-survey for the cohort $(n=19)$ and post-survey after the class for the non-cohort $(n=47)$	1
Figure 6-12.	Midterm and Final grades from the 2022 and 2023 cohorts. n=19	2

List of Tables

Table 2-1. Characteristics of the selected studies
 Table 2-2. Summary of the references used for the data analysis and the constituents that the references contributed for the study. EC: electrical conductivity; TDS: total dissolved solids; TSS: total suspended solids; DOC: dissolved organic carbon; PAH: polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons; TN: total nitrogen; TP: total phosphorous
Table 2-3. Effect of wildfires on mean pH value measured in surface waters based on the timelag between fire and sampling. The literature review was based on 9 peer-reviewed articles.37
 Table 2-4. Effect of wildfires on total suspended solids (TSS) (Alexander, 2004; Brown, 1972; Burke et al., 2013; Chessman, 1986; Ewing, 1996; Gallaher and Koch, 2004; García-Comendador et al., 2017; Hauer and Spencer, 1998; Lane et al., 2006; Mast and Clow, 2008; Owens et al., 2013; Rust et al., 2019; Ryan et al., 2011; Silins et al., 2009; Townsend and Douglas, 2004; Yu et al., 2019)
Table 2-5. Effect of wildfires on the concentration of dissolved organic carbon (DOC) in surface water based on the time lag between fire and sampling, and the different types of moving surface water. C _{post-fire} and C _{pre-fire} represent the concentration of DOC after and before the wildfire, respectively. ΔDOC represents the difference between post-fire and pre-fire measurements. The literature review was based on 13 peer-reviewed articles
Table 2-6. Effect of wildfires on the concentration of nutrients (Total Nitrogen and Total Phosphorous) in surface water varies based on time lag between fire and sampling. $C_{post-fire}$ and $C_{pre-fire}$ represent the concentration of nutrients after and before the wildfire, respectively. ΔTN represents the difference between post-fire and pre-fire total nitrogen measurements and ΔTP represents the difference between post-fire and pre-fire total phosphorus measurements. The literature review was based on 10 peer-reviewed articles
Table 2-7. Effect of wildfires on heavy metals (As, Cd, Cu, Fe, Mg, Mn, Ni, Pb, V, Zn).(Burke et al., 2013; Ignatavièius et al., 2006; Pinedo-Gonzalez et al., 2017; Ré et al., 2020; Stein et al., 2012; Townsend and Douglas, 2004)
Table 2-8. Effect of wildfires on polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (PAHs) (Campos et al.,2012; Olivella et al., 2006; Vila-Escalé et al., 2007)
Table 3-1. Properties of the media columns. 103
Table 3-2. List of elements (Al, Fe) and nutrients (nitrate, phosphate) in wildfire residues (ratio 1:20) and their concentrations. 123
Table 4-1. P-values of significance for root length of <i>Monocotyl Sorgho</i> in both soil types and different amounts of wildfire residues. 148
Table 4-2. P-values of significance for root length of <i>Dicotyl Garden Cress</i> in both soil types and different amounts of wildfire residues 149

Table 4-3. P-values of significance for root length of <i>Dicotyl Mustard</i> in both soil types and different amounts of wildfire residues. 150
Table 4-4. P-values of significance for above-ground biomass of Monocotyl Sorgho in both soil types and different amounts of wildfire residues
Table 4-5. P-values of significance for aboveground biomass of Dicotyl Garden Cress in both soil types and different amounts of wildfire residues
Table 4-6. P-values of significance for aboveground biomass of <i>Dicotyl Mustard</i> in both soil types and different amounts of wildfire residues
Table 5-1. Physicochemical properties of the WTR and compost
Table 5-2. Hydraulic properties of the sand-WTR columns to quantify the optimum amountof WTR for E. coli and phosphate removal
Table 5-3. Hydraulic properties of the sand-WTR columns to test the removal capacity of WTR with and without compost. 171
Table 5-4. Properties of DOC without and with WTR. 172
Table 6-1. Alignment table presenting the various components of assessment aligned with the learning outcomes. 208

Acknowledgments

First and foremost, I would like to express my deepest gratitude to my advisor and mentor, Professor Sanjay Mohanty, for giving me this incredible opportunity and for believing in me. None of my achievements would have been possible without his mentorship and support. His tireless dedication significantly contributed to my journey to achieve success.

Second, I would like to express my gratitude to my PhD committee members. I could not be prouder to have had these exceptional women professors as part of my academic journey. I would like to thank Professor Jenny Jay for being a mentor and a role model to me. Professor Jay has consistently been there for me during every significant moment of my doctoral studies. Most importantly, when I experienced doubt and sought advice, she reminded me to follow my heart and encouraged me not to be afraid to aim for the stars. Her unwavering support plays a key role in my PhD. I would like to thank Professor Valentine for her endless encouragement and for believing in me so hard since the day we met. I am deeply grateful for her remarkable support and for enthusiastically celebrating each small step and success throughout my PhD journey. I would like to express my gratitude and admiration to Professor Mahendra. She has been a source of inspiration and an example not only to me but also to many women in Academia. Even before joining UCLA, I was inspired by her success and the media coverage of her achievements on the department website. It is truly an honor to have her as a member of my committee.

Despite not being part of my PhD committee, I cannot thank Professor Gregory Pierce enough for his constant support in all my endeavors and for enthusiastically sharing my every success or accomplishment with others. This means a lot to me. His time, advice, and guidance have been invaluable. Working with him at UCLA Water has been a truly enjoyable experience, and his passion inspires everyone to expand their knowledge of water. I also would like to thank Professor Katie Dixie for everything. Meeting her at the lowest point of my PhD journey was a turning point in my studies. Her exceptional skills in teaching and mentoring served as the source of my passion for engineering education. Her relentless support and belief in my abilities have been irreplaceable. I am deeply grateful to her.

Next, I would like to deeply thank my amazing undergraduate students: Allison, Rachel, Keegan, Sophia, Roxana, and Ananya. The most unexpected aspect of my PhD journey was forming this amazing group of undergraduate students. Despite the challenges and failures encountered, every moment spent working with them in the lab was immensely enjoyable. Now, celebrating their accomplishments by witnessing each of them pursue their dream graduate school opportunities and navigate their paths as PhD or Master's students have been among the most rewarding highlights of my PhD journey. Then, I would like to express my gratitude to all the friends I made within this department, particularly in SEALab, Professor Jay's, and Professor Mahendra's lab. I would like to thank all my SEALab friends: Cami, Shruti, Swapnil, Tonoy, Samiha, Chandra, and Irena. I particularly want to thank Dr. Renan Valenca for being my mentor when I started my PhD and leading by example in the lab. His kindness and work ethic serve as a profound inspiration for me, motivating me to pursue excellence, discipline, and dedication. I also want to show my appreciation to my friends whom I encountered daily in the hallway of our office and lab, including Ivy, Kshitija, Kevin, Divya, Adriano, and Marisol. Their presence brightened my day, and for that, I am sincerely thankful. I would like to also thank my amazing French friends Maxime, Emilie, and Karim for their friendship, support, and encouragement. I would also like to extend my gratitude to the UCLA CEE Department, particularly Dr. Vanessa Thulsiraj and Mimi Baik for their kindness, support, and help throughout my PhD.

In addition, meeting my very close friend Dr. Ileana Callejas from Professor Jay's lab was one of the best things I am incredibly grateful for. I am deeply thankful to her for her invaluable presence in my PhD journey. Her prayers, love, and support have been a blessing in my life. I am inspired by her remarkable achievements and continue to be amazed by what God has planned for her and Bryan in their lives. I love them very dearly.

Finally, I would like to extend my heartfelt gratitude to my family. When I decided to study in the US, I knew that it would entail sacrifices, the most significant of which was being separated from my loved ones. Although the journey was rewarding, the absence of my family was deeply felt, and I missed them greatly. They witnessed my journey from the beginning of my PhD, observed my struggles, and have remained steadfast supporters throughout the five arduous years. Their consistent presence, love, and support have been invaluable, serving as the behind-the-scenes architects of my success. I would like to sincerely thank my sister, Ando, who has greatly influenced me since I was born. She is my first source of inspiration in life and the best sister anyone could ask for. She is an incredible role model because I have always wanted to be as excellent as she was in school. Most importantly, she is my best friend, my favorite person in this world. Without a doubt, it is mostly because of her that I am here today. Despite missing significant moments in her life, her love has been a guiding light for me. I cherish every moment spent with her and her wonderful family: Daniel, Eden, and Tianay. I love them so much. I also wish to express my heartfelt gratitude to my little sister, Miangaly. While I regret not being able to see her grow up by my side as much as I would have liked because I moved to Paris when she was only 10 years old, I want her to know that I am exceedingly proud of her. The moments we spend together at home when I am visiting hold a special place in my heart, and I cherish them dearly. My love for her knows no bounds, and I want her to know how much she means to me. I would also like to express my gratitude to my family-in-law: Jordan, Fara, and Ndimby, for their unwavering love and consistent support. They have always celebrated my achievements and shown genuine interest in my endeavors. I would also like to express my gratitude to my family in Christ. Since I came to the US in 2018, I felt at home thanks to all of them; they are like family to me. Their friendship, love, and prayers have been immeasurable, and I am deeply grateful for each one of them: Pastor Edward Killian, Jill, Tori & Steven, Moira & Kieran, Trinity, Azula & Brandon, Jose, Keegan, Olaf & Sydney, Becky & Steve, and Leon & Gayle.

Last but not least, I have saved the best for last. I would like to express my deepest gratitude to my husband, Johnathan Raoelison. He is my first love and my best friend. I love him to the moon and back again, to infinity and beyond forever and ever. I could not have accomplished all of this without him. I doubt I would have even continued with this PhD if he had not come to the US after our wedding in 2021. There are countless things I could say to thank him, but I just want to express how proud I am to be his wife. I am very proud of the life we have built together, and I am thankful for every moment we share as husband and wife. We have faced many challenges, but we have also celebrated many successes together. I am immensely grateful for his support and love in every circumstance, whether it is staying and working with me in the lab past midnight or making me laugh to comfort me during tough times. These are just a few examples of all of what he has done for me over the last five years. His love and support mean the world to me. Merci pour tout, Johnathan! Je t'aime!

These past five years have been both the most beautiful and the most challenging of my life. Therefore, I cannot conclude without expressing my gratitude to the Lord Jesus Christ, the Master Planner of my life, who has placed these incredible people in my path. Without their presence, I would not be where I am today. I am also grateful for His faithfulness in fulfilling all

His promises in my life, not according to my will but according to His will. He knows better what is best for me and has already done more than I could ever think or imagine.

"Not only that, but we rejoice in our sufferings, knowing that suffering produces endurance, and endurance produces character, and character produces hope, and hope does not put us to shame, because God's love has been poured into our hearts through the Holy Spirit who has been given to us." Romans 5:3-5.

Chapter Two is a modified version of a published study "Wildfire impacts on surface water quality parameters: Cause of data variability and reporting needs" (DOI:<u>10.1016/j.envpol.2022.120713</u>) currently in *Environmental Pollution*. This study was coauthored by Renan Valenca, Allison Lee, Samiha Karim, Jackson P. Webster, Brett A. Poulin, and Sanjay K. Mohanty.

Chapter Three is a modified version of a published study "Resilience of stormwater biofilters following the deposition of wildfire residues: Implication on downstream water quality management in wildfire-prone regions" (DOI:<u>10.1016/j.jhazmat.2023.132989</u>) currently in *Journal of Hazardous Materials*. This study was co-authored by Tonoy K. Das, Keegan Guyett, Rachel Merrifield, Ananya Visweswaran, Shruti Indiresan, Kevin Lin Yang, Gregory Pierce, and Sanjay K. Mohanty.

Chapter Five is a modified version of a published study "Do drinking water treatment residuals underperform in the presence of compost in stormwater media filters?" (DOI:<u>10.1016/j.scitotenv.2023.166635</u>) currently in *The Science of The Total Environment*. This study was co-authored by Tonoy K. Das, Ananya Visweswaran, Keegan Guyett, Sophia Spallone, Roxana Ramos, Rachel Merrifield, Timothy M. Dittrich, and Sanjay K. Mohanty.

Chapters Four and Six are in preparation for publication. The fourth chapter is co-authored by Connor Achziger, Lauren Gallardo, Daniela Santana, Chagit Dayan, Chloe Belinsky, Justin Choo, Kenneth Nguyen, Laurel Hermsmeyer, Martha Vilchis, Nikolai Belikov, Sally Min, and Sanjay K. Mohanty. The sixth chapter is co-authored by Kaitlin, L. I. Dixie, and Sanjay K. Mohanty.

VITA

EDUCATION

- 2019 M.S. in Environmental Engineering, University of California Los Angeles
- 2019 M.S. in Civil Engineering, Ecole Speciale des Travaux Publics Paris
- 2017 B.S. in Civil Engineering, Ecole Speciale des Travaux Publics Paris

AWARDS

- 2024 UCLA Outstanding Ph.D. Student in Civil and Environmental Engineering Award
- 2014 UCLA Engineering Achievement Award for Student Welfare
- 2024 UCLA Distinguished Teaching Assistant Dissertation Year Fellowship
- 2024 UCLA Distinguished Teaching Award for Teaching Assistants
- 2024 ASCE Los Angeles Younger Member Forum Dr. Bill Goodin Outstanding Mentor Scholarship
- 2024 American Water Works Association Woodard and Curran Scholarship
- 2024 California Water Environment Association Kirt Brooks Memorial Water Environment Scholarship
- 2024 Expanded Shale, Clay, and Slate Institute John Ries Scholarship
- 2024 Association of Environmental Engineering and Science Professors Travel Grant Award
- 2024 UCLA Civil and Environmental Engineering Martin Rubin Scholarship
- 2023 Society of Women Engineers-Los Angeles Inaugural Graduate Academia Research Symposium, 2nd Place Winner
- 2023 Society of Women Engineers-Los Angeles Graduate Scholarship
- 2023 National Society of Black Engineers 49th National Convention, Elevator Pitch Competition, 1st place
- 2023 National Society of Black Engineers Academic Improvement Scholarship
- 2023 ASCE Los Angeles Section Outstanding Graduate Student Award
- 2023 ASCE Los Angeles Younger Member Forum Outstanding Graduate Student
- 2023 ASCE Le Val Lund Memorial Graduate Scholarship Award
- 2023 Society for the Advancement of Biology Education Research West CIRTL@UCLA Travel Award

- 2023 National Society of Black Engineers Region VI Fall Regional Conference Technical Research Competition, 1st place
- 2023 UCLA Affiliates Private Endowment Scholarship
- 2023 ASCE International Women in Engineering Day Supporter Scholarship
- 2023 California Stormwater Quality Association Fellowship
- 2023 Malcolm R. Stacey Scholarship
- 2023 American Water Works Association Arcadis Scholarship
- 2022 UCLA GradSWE Empowerment Scholarship
- 2022 UCLA Cross-Campus Innovation Challenge in Sustainability, 2nd place
- 2022 Los Angeles Urban Center Fellowship
- 2021 UCLA Summer Mentored Research Fellowship
- 2017 ESTP Paris Fellowship, France
- 2017 Federation Nationale des Travaux Publics Fellowship, France

PUBLICATIONS

Raoelison, O.D., Valenca, R., Lee, A., Karim, S., Webster, J.P., Pouline, B.A., and Mohanty, S. (2022). Wildfire impacts on surface water quality parameters: Cause of data variability and reporting needs. Environmental Pollution. 120713. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envpol.2022.120713</u>

Raoelison, O.D., Das, T., Guyett, K., Visweswaran, A., Spallone, S., Ramos, R., Merrifield, R., Pierce, G., and Mohanty, S.K. (2023) Compost decreases bacterial and phosphate removal capacity of drinking water treatment residuals in stormwater biofilters. Science of The Total Environment. 166635. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2023.166635</u>

Raoelison, O.D., Das, T., Guyett, K., Merrifield, R., Indiresan, S., Yang, K., Visweswaran, A., Pierce, G., and Mohanty, S.K. (2024) Resilience of stormwater biofilters following the deposition of wildfire residues: Implication on downstream water quality management in wildfire-prone regions. Journal of Hazardous Materials. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jhazmat.2023.132989</u>

Das, T.K., **Raoelison, O.D.**, Zhang Y, Chao W, Thamiz L, and Mohanty S.K. (2024) Designing climate-resilient green infrastructures in compacted roadside soil using expanded shale, clay, and slate (ESCS) aggregates. Journal of Cleaner Production. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jclepro.2023.139443

Das, T.K., Han, Z., Banerjee, S., **Raoelison, O.D.**, Adeleye, A.S., and Mohanty, S.K. (2024) Drivers for PFAS release from capillary fringe during groundwater table fluctuation. Environmental Pollution. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envpol.2023.123166</u>

1. CHAPTER 1 – DEVELOPING ENGINEERING SOLUTIONS TO MITIGATE THE NEGATIVE IMPACTS OF WILDFIRES ON WATER QUALITY.

1.1. Introduction

Wildfire frequency and intensity are increasing because of warmer and drier climates in many regions of the world including the southwestern USA (Abatzoglou et al., 2021; Brown et al., 2023; Dong et al., 2022; Parks and Abatzoglou, 2020). Wildfires affect both human health and environmental implications including the loss of human lives, economic loss (Wang et al., 2020), air pollution (Adachi et al., 2022; Jerrett et al., 2022; McClure and Jaffe, 2018; O'Dell et al., 2020), and degradation of soil quality (Lopez et al., 2024). The impacts of wildfire can occur beyond the burned regions due to the deposition of wildfire residues— mostly of ash, black carbon, and other pollutants—by wind and water. Wildfire residues can be carried away by surface runoff from wildfire-affected areas to surface water and subsurface soil downstream, leaving behind their lingering impacts on water quality for years (Cheung and Giardino, 2023; Stein et al., 2012; Thurman et al., 2023). These wildfires residues contain high concentrations of heavy metals such as Hg, Cu, Zn, and As (Burton et al., 2016; Cerrato et al., 2016; Lopez et al., 2023), trace elements (Campos et al., 2016), nutrients (Crandall et al., 2021; Sánchez-García et al., 2023), and toxic organic pollutants (Hickenbottom et al., 2023; Li et al., 2023; Wang et al., 2015). The alkalinity of ash can increase soil pH (Plumlee et al., 2007; Raoelison et al., 2023), impacting plants and soil microbial community (Dove et al., 2022; Nelson et al., 2022), responsible for the natural cycling of elements such as C and N (Gustine et al., 2022; Lu et al., 2021). Impacts on microbial communities and plants could alter the emission of greenhouse gases such as CO₂, NO₂, and CH₄ from sediments and soils mixed with wildfire residues (Bowring et al., 2022; VanderRoest et al.,

2024). However, the extent to which the deposition of wildfire residues can affect water bodies and their ecosystems remains unclear.

The negative impact of wildfire residues on water quality can be minimized by implementing management methods or green infrastructure typically used to treat surface runoff. For instance, stormwater treatment systems such as biofilters are designed to infiltrate and treat stormwater runoff. These systems are engineered to mimic natural processes by retaining and infiltrating runoff in urban areas to minimize flooding and provide water quality benefits. However, studies examining the potential of stormwater treatment systems to mitigate the impacts of post-fire runoff further downstream are limited. Stormwater biofilters could intercept the contaminated runoff, remove wildfire residues pollutants, and increase groundwater infiltration. However, the deposition of wildfire residues and pollutants associated could also adversely affect the physical, chemical, and biological functions of biofilters, potentially compromising their ability to recover after disturbance and fulfill their ecosystem functions. The physical function includes the infiltration capacity of stormwater or clogging. The chemical function includes the pollutant removal capacity of biofilters such as heavy metals, nutrients, and pathogens. The biological function includes germination and growth of plants. Thus, it is important not only to examine the potential of biofilters to remove wildfire residues and wildfire-derived pollutants from runoff but also to evaluate the negative effects of deposited wildfire residues and associated pollutants on biofilter functions.



Figure 1-1. Schematics of the potential effect of wildfire residues deposition on the physical, chemical, and biological functions of stormwater biofilters.

1.2. Research gaps

1.2.1. Lack of consistency in data collection for post-fire studies

Wildfires can negatively alter downstream water quality although predicting the extent to which water quality may deteriorate after a wildfire is challenging due to various factors. First, a lack of data on water quality both before and after a wildfire hinders accurate assessments of changes following a wildfire (Paul et al., 2022). Second, inconsistencies in reporting information related to sampling methods and fire characteristics make it challenging to compare results across different studies (Robinne et al., 2020; Rust et al., 2019; Santos et al., 2019). For example, the water quality after a wildfire is influenced by factors such as the type of debris generated during the wildfire, as well as the resulting physical and geochemical alterations in the affected landscape. The water pollution after a wildfire depends on the burned area contributing to runoff and debris flow (Caldwell et al., 2020; Rhoades et al., 2019), the rate of discharge in rivers or streams that can dilute the concentration (Caldwell et al., 2020), and the sampling time, considering that pollutant concentration may decrease over time (Santos et al., 2019). However, it remains unclear how long and to what extent burned areas, sampling time, and flow rate impact pollutant concentrations in surface water following a wildfire.

1.2.2. Impact of wildfire residues deposition on biofilters functions

Physical Functions. Green infrastructure can reduce excess surface runoff by physically retaining runoff water or infiltrating water into the ground or underground drainage. In biofilters, surface runoff flows through a filter layer typically composed of sandy soil or a mixture of sand and compost to increase the infiltration capacity and prevent clogging (Tirpak et al., 2021). The deposition of wildfire residues may impact the ability of biofilters to infiltrate stormwater, as these wildfire residues are larger (> 2 μ m) than the pore size of the filter media (Valenca et al., 2020), potentially leading to their entrapment in the interstitial spaces and subsequently clogging. Yet, no study to date has evaluated when and how the biofilters get clogged in the presence of wildfire residues in the runoff, thus affecting the infiltration capacity of biofilters.

Chemical Functions. Moreover, deposited wildfire residues such as ash and black carbon can affect the pore water chemistry and the pollutant removal capacity from stormwater biofilters. For instance, the dissolution of ash can lead to an increase in pore water pH (Brito et al., 2021), which could prevent the dissolution of heavy metals (Lee and Saunders, 2003). Additionally, wildfires can increase dissolved organic carbon (DOC) concentration which may affect the capacity of biofilters to remove organic pollutants, heavy metals (HongE et al., 2022), and microbial pollutants (Zhang et al., 2015). Wildfire residues can leach heavy metals (Fernandez-Marcos, 2022), nutrients (Gustine et al., 2022; Valenca et al., 2020), and polyaromatic

hydrocarbons (PAHs) (Campos and Abrantes, 2021; Cooke et al., 2022), and other pollutants into the pore water in the root zone (Pereira and Úbeda, 2010). These pollutants could potentially compromise the biofilter's ability to provide water quality benefits. Therefore, it is important to understand how deposited wildfire residues influence the pollutant removal capacity of stormwater biofilters to ensure effective stormwater management.

Biological Functions. Plants play an important role in helping capture and remove pollutants such as nutrients and other organic pollutants from stormwater especially since plant roots help microorganisms to thrive in soils. Plant root structure can also help maintain the hydraulic conductivity of the biofilter media (Archer et al., 2002; Bartens et al., 2008). The presence of heavy metals and other contaminants in the wildfire residues, along with an increase in pH resulting from ash, as well as the presence of hydrophobic organic carbon, could have detrimental effects on the root zones, which may affect plant growth and soil microbiome within stormwater biofilters (Fernandez-Marcos, 2022; Nelson et al., 2022). It is not clear to what extent wildfire residues can affect the plant's roots and health in biofilters.

1.2.3. Design of wildfire-resilient stormwater biofilters

Conventional biofilters are not effective in removing phosphate and pathogens from stormwater runoff (Chahal et al., 2016; Tirpak et al., 2021). However, wildfires can contribute to increased phosphate levels and pathogen loads in post-fire runoff through two primary mechanisms: burned debris and fire-suppressing agents. First, the combustion of organic biomass during wildfires can release N and P compounds present in vegetation and soil (Bladon et al., 2014). These phosphate-rich residues, such as ash and charred materials, can be carried by stormwater runoff, leading to elevated phosphate concentrations. Second, many fire-suppressing agents, including foams and retardants, contain significant amounts of phosphate-based compounds (Yu et al., 2021). While these chemicals are intentionally applied to control and extinguish fires and support vegetation post-fire, the residual phosphates can subsequently be washed off by stormwater runoff, contributing to increased phosphate levels in the post-fire runoff. Finally, wildfires can increase pathogen levels in water bodies after wildfires due to the turbidity of the post-fire runoff that causes solar inactivation of pathogens (Cira et al., 2022). Post-fire runoff can be considered a potential source of phosphate and pathogen pollution, highlighting the importance of addressing its impact on stormwater management strategies, especially in areas affected by recent wildfire events.

Biofilters remove pollutants from runoff mostly by adsorption of pollutants on amendments used in filter media (LeFevre et al., 2015; Tirpak et al., 2021). The amendments include for example compost and water treatment residual (WTR). However, the potential of these amendments to remove wildfire-derived pollutants has not been investigated. Numerous studies have examined the potential of WTR for the removal of phosphate (Ali and Pickering, 2023; Ament et al., 2022, 2021; Guo et al., 2015; Hsieh et al., 2007; Liu et al., 2014; Lucas and Greenway, 2010; O'Neill and Davis, 2012; Palmer et al., 2013; Poor et al., 2019; Qiu et al., 2019; Sidhu et al., 2021; Wang et al., 2021; Yan et al., 2017), but far fewer studies have investigated WTR's ability to remove E. coli from stormwater (Xu et al., 2019; Zoski et al., 2013). Most studies were conducted under controlled laboratory conditions (Ament et al., 2021; Zoski et al., 2013), which may not fully account for field complexities such as the presence of other amendments used in conventional biofilters for plant growth. For instance, no study to date has examined whether or how the presence of compost or mulch, the most commonly used amendments in conventional biofilters (Tirpak et al., 2021), would affect the pollutant removal capacity of WTR. It is unknown if the mixture of compost-WTR may leach pollutants. Therefore, evaluating how compost affects

WTR's ability to remove stormwater pollutants is an important research gap with practical implications for stormwater biofilter design.

1.2.4. Innovative cohort-based research opportunity

I used my dissertation research to provide mentoring opportunities to undergraduate students through an innovative research method. The unique research opportunity could significantly contribute to the key factors driving science identity and enhance STEM engagement. Some studies have previously shown the beneficial role of laboratory experience in thriving science identity because laboratory work helps develop connections between theoretical concepts and experiences while developing a sense of belonging with student collaboration and critical thinking (Hefferan et al., 2002; Kamen and Leri, 2019; Sidebottom, 2020; VanMeter-Adams et al., 2014). Laboratory experience could become a key component of developing science identity by influencing positively student attitudes (Simmons et al., 2008) and integrating knowledge by strengthening their interest in science (VanMeter-Adams et al., 2014). On the other hand, some studies have shown the beneficial role of a learning community that helps create a positive learning environment and improve STEM retention (Alcéna-Stiner and Markowitz, 2020; Brownell et al., 2012; Patrick et al., 2023; Polmear et al., 2024). Yet, no study has evaluated the impact of a cohortbased research experience on fostering all the factors that drive science identity, increasing student interest, and simultaneously maximizing a strong sense of community.

1.3. Objectives

The overall objective of this dissertation is to understand how green infrastructure can be integrated to mitigate the negative impacts of wildfires on water quality and how to design innovative wildfire-resilient stormwater biofilters able to effectively remove contaminants associated with wildfires. The dissertation consists of five research chapters. While Chapter 2 analyzes the impacts of wildfires on water quality using historical data to inform future monitoring efforts, Chapters 3 and 4 focus on the impacts of wildfire residues on stormwater biofilter physiochemical and biological functions, respectively. Chapter 5 provides a solution to improve the design and performance of stormwater biofilters to increase the pollutant removal capacity of biofilters. Chapter 6 presents the education study conducted in a classroom setting to provide an innovative research opportunity to undergraduate students. Specific goals are described below.

<u>Chapter 2</u> contains an analysis of data reported in 44 wildfire studies to understand how wildfires can negatively alter downstream water quality throughout the world and quantifies the post-fire pollutant concentration as a function of sampling time, surface water and wildfire characteristics, and fire-affected watershed size. This study also highlights current issues with monitoring water quality following wildfires due to a lack of consistency in data collection and reporting, thus providing a framework to improve monitoring. The outcome of Chapter 2 is a peer-reviewed journal article:

Raoelison, O.D., Valenca, R., Lee, A., Karim, S., Webster, J.P., Pouline, B.A., and Mohanty, S. (2022). Wildfire impacts on surface water quality parameters: Cause of data variability and reporting needs. *Environmental Pollution*. 120713. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envpol.2022.120713

<u>Chapter 3</u> examines the effects of wildfire residues on the physical and chemical functions of stormwater biofilters. This study shows that wildfire residues could decrease their infiltration capacity but may not affect the pollutant removal capacity of biofilters. The outcome of the chapter 3:
Raoelison, O.D., Das, T., Guyett, K., Merrifield, R., Indiresan, S., Yang, K., Visweswaran, A., Pierce, G., and Mohanty, S.K. (2024) Resilience of stormwater biofilters following the deposition of wildfire residues: Implication on downstream water quality management in wildfire-prone regions. *Journal of Hazardous Materials*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jhazmat.2023.132989

<u>Chapter 4</u> examines the effects of wildfire residues on the biological functions of stormwater biofilters by analyzing germination, early root growth, and aboveground biomass. This study shows that wildfire residues do not appear to impact the germination and growth of plants in stormwater biofilters but plants exhibit varying sensitivity to wildfire residues. The outcome of Chapter 4:

Raoelison, O.D., Achziger, C., Gallardo, L., Santana, D., Hermsmeyer, L., Belinsky, C., Dayan, C., Choo, J., Nguyen, K., Vilchis, M., Belikov N., Min, S., and Mohanty, S.K. Deposited Wildfire Residues Impacts on Plant Health in Stormwater Green Infrastructure. [In preparation]

<u>Chapter 5</u> investigates the ability of drinking water treatment residuals (WTR) to serve as a wildfire-resilient biofilter media and shows their effectiveness in removing wildfire-associated contaminants like phosphate released from fire retardants and pathogens. The outcome of Chapter 5:

Raoelison, O.D., Das, T., Guyett, K., Visweswaran, A., Spallone, S., Ramos, R., Merrifield, R., Pierce, G., and Mohanty, S.K. (2023) Compost decreases bacterial and phosphate removal capacity of drinking water treatment residuals in stormwater biofilters. ScienceofTheTotalEnvironment.166635.https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2023.166635

<u>Chapter 6</u> focuses on integrating methods from earlier chapters into a classroom environment. This education study shows that a cohort-based hands-on laboratory experiment can serve as an innovative teaching approach to increase self-efficacy, sense of belonging, and interest in science, all of which are crucial factors fostering science identity. The results have implications for STEM retention, particularly among underrepresented minorities. The outcome of Chapter 6:

Raoelison, O.D., Dixie, K., Mohanty, S.K. Innovative Cohort-Based Research Experience: Fostering Science Identity and STEM Engagement to Promote STEM Retention. [In preparation]

1.4. References

Abatzoglou, J.T., Battisti, D.S., Williams, A.P., Hansen, W.D., Harvey, B.J., Kolden, C.A., 2021. Projected increases in western US forest fire despite growing fuel constraints. Commun. Earth Environ. 2, 1–8. https://doi.org/10.1038/s43247-021-00299-0

Adachi, K., Dibb, J.E., Scheuer, E., Katich, J.M., Schwarz, J.P., Perring, A.E., Mediavilla, B., Guo, H., Campuzano-Jost, P., Jimenez, J.L., Crawford, J., Soja, A.J., Oshima, N., Kajino, M., Kinase, T., Kleinman, L., Sedlacek, A.J., Yokelson, R.J., Buseck, P.R., 2022. Fine Ash-Bearing Particles as a Major Aerosol Component in Biomass Burning Smoke. J. Geophys. Res.-Atmospheres 127, e2021JD035657. https://doi.org/10.1029/2021JD035657

Alcéna-Stiner, D.C., Markowitz, D.G., 2020. The Life Sciences Learning Center: An Evolving Model for a Sustainable STEM Outreach Program. J. STEM Outreach 3, 10.15695/jstem/v3i2.08. https://doi.org/10.15695/jstem/v3i2.08

Ali, M.A., Pickering, N.B., 2023. Systematic Evaluation of Materials to Enhance Soluble Phosphorus Removal Using Biofiltration or Bioswale Stormwater Management Controls. J. Sustain. Water Built Environ. 9, 04022017. https://doi.org/10.1061/JSWBAY.0001004

Ament, M.R., Hurley, S.E., Voorhees, M., Perkins, E., Yuan, Y., Faulkner, J.W., Roy, E.D., 2021. Balancing Hydraulic Control and Phosphorus Removal in Bioretention Media Amended with Drinking Water Treatment Residuals. ACS EST Water 1, 688–697. https://doi.org/10.1021/acsestwater.0c00178

Ament, M.R., Roy, E.D., Yuan, Y., Hurley, S.E., 2022. Phosphorus Removal, Metals Dynamics, and Hydraulics in Stormwater Bioretention Systems Amended with Drinking Water Treatment Residuals. J. Sustain. Water Built Environ. 8, 04022003. https://doi.org/10.1061/JSWBAY.0000980

Archer, N.A.L., Quinton, J.N., Hess, T.M., 2002. Below-ground relationships of soil texture, roots and hydraulic conductivity in two-phase mosaic vegetation in South-east Spain. J. Arid Environ. 52, 535–553. https://doi.org/10.1006/jare.2002.1011

Bartens, J., Day, S.D., Harris, J.R., Dove, J.E., Wynn, T.M., 2008. Can Urban Tree Roots Improve Infiltration through Compacted Subsoils for Stormwater Management? J. Environ. Qual. 37, 2048– 2057. https://doi.org/10.2134/jeq2008.0117

Bladon, K.D., Emelko, M.B., Silins, U., Stone, M., 2014. Wildfire and the Future of Water Supply. Environ. Sci. Technol. 48, 8936–8943. https://doi.org/10.1021/es500130g

Bowring, S.P.K., Jones, M.W., Ciais, P., Guenet, B., Abiven, S., 2022. Pyrogenic carbon decomposition critical to resolving fire's role in the Earth system. Nat. Geosci. 15, 135–142. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41561-021-00892-0

Brito, D.Q., Santos, L.H.G., Passos, C.J.S., Oliveira-Filho, E.C., 2021. Short-Term Effects of Wildfire Ash on Water Quality Parameters: A Laboratory Approach. Bull. Environ. Contam. Toxicol. 107, 500–505. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00128-021-03220-9

Brown, P.T., Hanley, H., Mahesh, A., Reed, C., Strenfel, S.J., Davis, S.J., Kochanski, A.K., Clements, C.B., 2023. Climate warming increases extreme daily wildfire growth risk in California. Nature 1–7. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41586-023-06444-3

Brownell, S.E., Kloser, M.J., Fukami, T., Shavelson, R., 2012. Undergraduate Biology Lab Courses: Comparing the Impact of Traditionally Based "Cookbook" and Authentic Research-Based Courses on Student Lab Experiences 11.

Burton, C.A., Hoefen, T.M., Plumlee, G.S., Baumberger, K.L., Backlin, A.R., Gallegos, E., Fisher, R.N., 2016. Trace Elements in Stormflow, Ash, and Burned Soil following the 2009 Station Fire in Southern California. Plos One 11. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0153372

Caldwell, P.V., Elliott, K.J., Liu, N., Vose, J.M., Zietlow, D.R., Knoepp, J.D., 2020. Watershedscale vegetation, water quantity, and water quality responses to wildfire in the southern Appalachian mountain region, United States. Hydrol. Process. 34, 5188–5209. https://doi.org/10.1002/hyp.13922

Campos, I., Abrantes, N., 2021. Forest fires as drivers of contamination of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons to the terrestrial and aquatic ecosystems. Curr. Opin. Environ. Sci. Health 24, 100293. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.coesh.2021.100293

Campos, I., Abrantes, N., Keizer, J.J., Vale, C., Pereira, P., 2016. Major and trace elements in soils and ashes of eucalypt and pine forest plantations in Portugal following a wildfire. Sci. Total Environ. 572, 1363–1376. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2016.01.190

Cerrato, J., M. Blake, J., Hirani, C., L. Clark, A., S. Ali, A.-M., Artyushkova, K., Peterson, E., J. Bixby, R., 2016. Wildfires and water chemistry: effect of metals associated with wood ash. Environ. Sci. Process. Impacts 18, 1078–1089. https://doi.org/10.1039/C6EM00123H

Chahal, M.K., Shi, Z., Flury, M., 2016. Nutrient leaching and copper speciation in compostamended bioretention systems. Sci. Total Environ. 556, 302–309. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2016.02.125

Cheung, D.J., Giardino, J.R., 2023. Debris flow occurrence under changing climate and wildfire regimes: A southern California perspective. Geomorphology 422, 108538. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.geomorph.2022.108538

Cira, M., Bafna, A., Lee, C.M., Kong, Y., Holt, B., Ginger, L., Cawse-Nicholson, K., Rieves, L., Jay, J.A., 2022. Turbidity and fecal indicator bacteria in recreational marine waters increase following the 2018 Woolsey Fire. Sci. Rep. 12, 2428. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-022-05945-x

Cooke, C.A., Emmerton, C.A., Yi, Y., Levesque, L., Glozier, N., 2022. Polycyclic Aromatic Compounds in Rivers Dominated by Petrogenic Sources after a Boreal Megafire. Environ. Sci. Technol. https://doi.org/10.1021/acs.est.2c01671

Crandall, T., Jones, E., Greenhalgh, M., Frei, R.J., Griffin, N., Severe, E., Maxwell, J., Patch, L., Clair, S.I.S., Bratsman, S., Merritt, M., Norris, A.J., Carling, G.T., Hansen, N., Clair, S.B.S., Abbott, B.W., 2021. Megafire affects stream sediment flux and dissolved organic matter reactivity, but land use dominates nutrient dynamics in semiarid watersheds. PLOS ONE 16, e0257733. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0257733

Dong, C., Williams, A.P., Abatzoglou, J.T., Lin, K., Okin, G.S., Gillespie, T.W., Long, D., Lin, Y.-H., Hall, A., MacDonald, G.M., 2022. The season for large fires in Southern California is projected to lengthen in a changing climate. Commun. Earth Environ. 3, 1–9. https://doi.org/10.1038/s43247-022-00344-6

Dove, N.C., Taş, N., Hart, S.C., 2022. Ecological and genomic responses of soil microbiomes to high-severity wildfire: linking community assembly to functional potential. ISME J. 16, 1853–1863. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41396-022-01232-9

Fernandez-Marcos, M.L., 2022. Potentially Toxic Substances and Associated Risks in Soils Affected by Wildfires: A Review. Toxics 10, 31. https://doi.org/10.3390/toxics10010031

Guo, H., Lim, F.Y., Zhang, Y., Lee, L.Y., Hu, J.Y., Ong, S.L., Yau, W.K., Ong, G.S., 2015. Soil column studies on the performance evaluation of engineered soil mixes for bioretention systems. Desalination Water Treat. 54, 3661–3667. https://doi.org/10.1080/19443994.2014.922284

Gustine, R.N., Hanan, E.J., Robichaud, P.R., Elliot, W.J., 2022. From burned slopes to streams: how wildfire affects nitrogen cycling and retention in forests and fire-prone watersheds. Biogeochemistry 157, 51–68. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10533-021-00861-0

Hefferan, K.P., Heywood, N.C., Ritter, M.E., 2002. Integrating Field Trips and Classroom Learning into a Capstone Undergraduate Research Experience. J. Geogr. 101, 183–190. https://doi.org/10.1080/00221340208978498

Hickenbottom, K., Pagilla, K., Hanigan, D., 2023. Wildfire impact on disinfection byproduct precursor loading in mountain streams and rivers. Water Res. 244, 120474. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.watres.2023.120474

HongE, Y., Wan, Z., Kim, Y., Yu, J., 2022. Submerged zone and vegetation drive distribution of heavy metal fractions and microbial community structure: Insights into stormwater biofiltration system. Sci. Total Environ. 853, 158367. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2022.158367

Hsieh, C., Davis, A.P., Needelman, B.A., 2007. Bioretention Column Studies of Phosphorus Removal from Urban Stormwater Runoff. Water Environ. Res. 79, 177–184. https://doi.org/10.2175/106143006X111745 Jerrett, M., Jina, A.S., Marlier, M.E., 2022. Up in smoke: California's greenhouse gas reductions could be wiped out by 2020 wildfires. Environ. Pollut. 310, 119888. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envpol.2022.119888

Kamen, E., Leri, A., 2019. Promoting STEM Persistence through an Innovative Field Trip-Based First-Year Experience Course. J. Coll. Sci. Teach. 49, 24–31.

Lee, M.-K., Saunders, J.A., 2003. Effects of pH on Metals Precipitation and Sorption: Field Bioremediation and Geochemical Modeling Approaches. Vadose Zone J. 2, 177–185. https://doi.org/10.2136/vzj2003.1770

LeFevre, G.H., Paus, K.H., Natarajan, P., Gulliver, J.S., Novak, P.J., Hozalski, R.M., 2015. Review of Dissolved Pollutants in Urban Storm Water and Their Removal and Fate in Bioretention Cells. J. Environ. Eng. 141, 04014050. https://doi.org/10.1061/(ASCE)EE.1943-7870.0000876

Li, Z., Samonte, P.R.V., Cao, H., Miesel, J.R., Xu, W., 2023. Assess the formation of disinfection by-products from pyrogenic dissolved organic matter (pyDOM): impact of wildfire on the water quality of forest watershed. Sci. TOTAL Environ. 898, 165496. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2023.165496

Liu, J., Sample, D.J., Owen, J.S., Li, J., Evanylo, G., 2014. Assessment of Selected Bioretention Blends for Nutrient Retention Using Mesocosm Experiments. J. Environ. Qual. 43, 1754–1763. https://doi.org/10.2134/jeq2014.01.0017

Lopez, A.M., Avila, C.C.E., VanderRoest, J.P., Roth, H.K., Fendorf, S., Borch, T., 2024. Molecular insights and impacts of wildfire-induced soil chemical changes. Nat. Rev. Earth Environ. 1–16. https://doi.org/10.1038/s43017-024-00548-8

Lopez, A.M., Pacheco, J.L., Fendorf, S., 2023. Metal toxin threat in wildland fires determined by geology and fire severity. Nat. Commun. 14, 8007. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-023-43101-9

Lu, Y., Zhang, W., Li, Y., Zhang, C., Wang, L., Niu, L., Zhang, H., 2021. Microbial community shift via black carbon: Insight into biological nitrogen removal from microbial assemblage and functional patterns. Environ. Res. 192, 110266. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envres.2020.110266

Lucas, W., Greenway, M., 2010. Phosphorus Retention by Bioretention Mesocosms Using Media Formulated for Phosphorus Sorption: Response to Accelerated Loads. J. Irrig. Drain. Eng.-ASCE 137. https://doi.org/10.1061/(ASCE)IR.1943-4774.0000243

McClure, C.D., Jaffe, D.A., 2018. US particulate matter air quality improves except in wildfireprone areas. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. 115, 7901–7906. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1804353115

Nelson, A.R., Narrowe, A.B., Rhoades, C.C., Fegel, T.S., Daly, R.A., Roth, H.K., Chu, R.K., Amundson, K.K., Young, R.B., Steindorff, A.S., Mondo, S.J., Grigoriev, I.V., Salamov, A., Borch, T., Wilkins, M.J., 2022. Wildfire-dependent changes in soil microbiome diversity and function. Nat. Microbiol. 7, 1419–1430. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41564-022-01203-y

O'Dell, K., Hornbrook, R.S., Permar, W., Levin, E.J.T., Garofalo, L.A., Apel, E.C., Blake, N.J., Jarnot, A., Pothier, M.A., Farmer, D.K., Hu, L., Campos, T., Ford, B., Pierce, J.R., Fischer, E.V., 2020. Hazardous Air Pollutants in Fresh and Aged Western US Wildfire Smoke and Implications for Long-Term Exposure. Environ. Sci. Technol. 54, 11838–11847. https://doi.org/10.1021/acs.est.0c04497

O'Neill, S.W., Davis, A.P., 2012. Water Treatment Residual as a Bioretention Amendment for Phosphorus. II: Long-Term Column Studies. J. Environ. Eng. 138, 328–336. https://doi.org/10.1061/(ASCE)EE.1943-7870.0000436

Palmer, E.T., Poor, C.J., Hinman, C., Stark, J.D., 2013. Nitrate and Phosphate Removal through Enhanced Bioretention Media: Mesocosm Study. Water Environ. Res. 85, 823–832. https://doi.org/10.2175/106143013X13736496908997

Parks, S.A., Abatzoglou, J.T., 2020. Warmer and Drier Fire Seasons Contribute to Increases in Area Burned at High Severity in Western US Forests From 1985 to 2017. Geophys. Res. Lett. 47. https://doi.org/10.1029/2020GL089858

Patrick, A., Andrews, M., Riegle-Crumb, C., Kendall, M.R., Bachman, J., Subbian, V., 2023. Sense of belonging in engineering and identity centrality among undergraduate students at Hispanic-Serving Institutions. J. Eng. Educ. 112, 316–336. https://doi.org/10.1002/jee.20510

Paul, M.J., LeDuc, S.D., Lassiter, M.G., Moorhead, L.C., Noyes, P.D., Leibowitz, S.G., 2022. Wildfire Induces Changes in Receiving Waters: A Review With Considerations for Water Quality Management. Water Resour. Res. 58, e2021WR030699. https://doi.org/10.1029/2021WR030699

Pereira, P., Úbeda, X., 2010. Spatial distribution of heavy metals released from ashes after a wildfire. J. Environ. Eng. Landsc. Manag. 18, 13–22. https://doi.org/10.3846/jeelm.2010.02

Plumlee, G.S., Martin, D.A., Hoefen, T., Kokaly, R.F., Hageman, P., Eckberg, A., Meeker, G.P., Adams, M., Anthony, M., Lamothe, P.J., 2007. Preliminary analytical results for ash and burned soils from the October 2007 southern California wildfires (USGS Numbered Series No. 2007–1407), Preliminary analytical results for ash and burned soils from the October 2007 southern California wildfires, Open-File Report. U.S. Geological Survey, Reston, VA. https://doi.org/10.3133/ofr20071407

Polmear, M., Hunsu, N.J., Simmons, D.R., Olaogun, O.P., Lu, L., 2024. Belonging in engineering: Exploring the predictive relevance of social interaction and individual factors on undergraduate students' belonging in engineering. J. Eng. Educ. https://doi.org/10.1002/jee.20599

Poor, C.J., Conkle, K., MacDonald, A., Duncan, K., 2019. Water Treatment Residuals in Bioretention Planters to Reduce Phosphorus Levels in Stormwater. Environ. Eng. Sci. 36, 265–272. https://doi.org/10.1089/ees.2018.0254

Qiu, F., Zhao, S., Zhao, D., Wang, J., Fu, K., 2019. Enhanced nutrient removal in bioretention systems modified with water treatment residuals and internal water storage zone. Environ. Sci. Water Res. Technol. 5, 993–1003. https://doi.org/10.1039/C9EW00093C

Raoelison, O.D., Valenca, R., Lee, A., Karim, S., Webster, J.P., Poulin, B.A., Mohanty, S.K., 2023. Wildfire impacts on surface water quality parameters: Cause of data variability and reporting needs. Environ. Pollut. 317, 120713. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envpol.2022.120713

Rhoades, C.C., Chow, A.T., Covino, T.P., Fegel, T.S., Pierson, D.N., Rhea, A.E., 2019. The Legacy of a Severe Wildfire on Stream Nitrogen and Carbon in Headwater Catchments. Ecosystems 22, 643–657. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10021-018-0293-6

Robinne, F.N., Hallema, D.W., Bladon, K.D., Buttle, J.M., 2020. Wildfire impacts on hydrologic ecosystem services in North American high-latitude forests: A scoping review. J. Hydrol. 581. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jhydrol.2019.124360

Rust, A.J., Saxe, S., McCray, J., Rhoades, C.C., Hogue, T.S., 2019. Evaluating the factors responsible for post-fire water quality response in forests of the western USA. Int. J. Wildland Fire 28, 769–784. https://doi.org/10.1071/wf18191

Sánchez-García, C., Santín, C., Neris, J., Sigmund, G., Otero, X.L., Manley, J., González-Rodríguez, G., Belcher, C.M., Cerdà, A., Marcotte, A.L., Murphy, S.F., Rhoades, C.C., Sheridan, G., Strydom, T., Robichaud, P.R., Doerr, S.H., 2023. Chemical characteristics of wildfire ash across the globe and their environmental and socio-economic implications. Environ. Int. 178, 108065. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envint.2023.108065

Santos, F., Wymore, A.S., Jackson, B.K., Sullivan, S.M.P., McDowell, W.H., Berne, A.A., 2019. Fire severity, time since fire, and site- eve characteristics influence streamwater chemistry at baseflow conditions in catchments of the Sierra Nevada, California, USA. Fire Ecol. 15, 15. https://doi.org/10.1186/s42408-018-0022-8

Sidebottom, D.L., 2020. Slow sound: An undergraduate lab experience for critical thinking. Am. J. Phys. 88, 521–525. https://doi.org/10.1119/10.0001023

Sidhu, V., Barrett, K., Park, D.Y., Deng, Y., Datta, R., Sarkar, D., 2021. Wood mulch coated with iron-based water treatment residuals for the abatement of metals and phosphorus in simulated stormwater runoff. Environ. Technol. Innov. 21, 101214. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.eti.2020.101214

Simmons, M.E., Wu, X.B., Knight, S.L., Lopez, R.R., 2008. Assessing the Influence of Field- and GIS-based Inquiry on Student Attitude and Conceptual Knowledge in an Undergraduate Ecology Lab. CBE—Life Sci. Educ. 7, 338–345. https://doi.org/10.1187/cbe.07-07-0050

Stein, E.D., Brown, J.S., Hogue, T.S., Burke, M.P., Kinoshita, A., 2012. Stormwater contaminant loading following southern California wildfires. Environ. Toxicol. Chem. 31, 2625–2638. https://doi.org/10.1002/etc.1994 Thurman, E.M., Ferrer, I., Bowden, M., Mansfeldt, C., Fegel, T.S., Rhoades, C.C., Rosario-Ortiz, F., 2023. Occurrence of Benzene Polycarboxylic Acids in Ash and Streamwater after the Cameron Peak Fire. ACS EST Water. https://doi.org/10.1021/acsestwater.3c00246

Tirpak, R.A., Afrooz, A.N., Winston, R.J., Valenca, R., Schiff, K., Mohanty, S.K., 2021. Conventional and amended bioretention soil media for targeted pollutant treatment: A critical review to guide the state of the practice. Water Res. 189, 116648. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.watres.2020.116648

Valenca, R., Ramnath, K., Dittrich, T.M., Taylor, R.E., Mohanty, S.K., 2020. Microbial quality of surface water and subsurface soil after wildfire. Water Res. 175. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.watres.2020.115672

VanderRoest, J.P., Fowler, J.A., Rhoades, C.C., Roth, H.K., Broeckling, C.D., Fegel, T.S., McKenna, A.M., Bechtold, E.K., Boot, C.M., Wilkins, M.J., Borch, T., 2024. Fire Impacts on the Soil Metabolome and Organic Matter Biodegradability. Environ. Sci. Technol. https://doi.org/10.1021/acs.est.3c09797

VanMeter-Adams, A., Frankenfeld, C.L., Bases, J., Espina, V., Liotta, L.A., 2014. Students Who Demonstrate Strong Talent and Interest in STEM Are Initially Attracted to STEM through Extracurricular Experiences. CBE—Life Sci. Educ. 13, 687–697. https://doi.org/10.1187/cbe.13-11-0213

Wang, D., Guan, D., Zhu, S., Kinnon, M.M., Geng, G., Zhang, Q., Zheng, H., Lei, T., Shao, S., Gong, P., Davis, S.J., 2020. Economic footprint of California wildfires in 2018. Nat. Sustain. 1–9. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41893-020-00646-7

Wang, J.-J., Dahlgren, R.A., Erşan, M.S., Karanfil, T., Chow, A.T., 2015. Wildfire Altering Terrestrial Precursors of Disinfection Byproducts in Forest Detritus. Environ. Sci. Technol. 49, 5921–5929. https://doi.org/10.1021/es505836m

Wang, M., Bai, S., Wang, X., 2021. Enhanced removal of heavy metals and phosphate in stormwater filtration systems amended with drinking water treatment residual-based granules. J. Environ. Manage. 280, 111645. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jenvman.2020.111645

Xu, D., Shi, X., Lee, L.Y., Lyu, Z., Ong, S.L., Hu, J., 2019. Role of metal modified water treatment residual on removal of Escherichia coli from stormwater runoff. Sci. Total Environ. 678, 594–602. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2019.04.207

Yan, Q., James, B.R., Davis, A.P., 2017. Lab-Scale Column Studies for Enhanced Phosphorus Sorption from Synthetic Urban Stormwater Using Modified Bioretention Media. J. Environ. Eng. 143, 04016073. https://doi.org/10.1061/(ASCE)EE.1943-7870.0001159

Yu, A.C., Reinhart, M., Hunter, R., Lu, K., Maikawa, C.L., Rajakaruna, N., Acosta, J.D., Stubler, C., Appel, C., Appel, E.A., 2021. Seasonal Impact of Phosphate-Based Fire Retardants on Soil

Chemistry Following the Prophylactic Treatment of Vegetation. Environ. Sci. Technol. 55, 2316–2323. https://doi.org/10.1021/acs.est.0c05472

Zhang, T., Yang, W., Zhu, X., Wang, H., Brookes, P.C., Xu, J., 2015. The pH dependence of Escherichia coli O157:H7 adsorption on kaolinite and goethite surfaces. J. Soils Sediments 15, 106–116. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11368-014-0948-7

Zoski, E.D., Lapen, D.R., Gottschall, N., Murrell, R.S., Schuba, B.R., 2013. Nitrogen, Phosphorus, and Bacteria Removal in Laboratory-Scale Woodchip Bioreactors Amended with Drinking Water Treatment Residuals. Trans. ASABE 1339–1347. https://doi.org/10.13031/trans.56.9836

2. CHAPTER 2 – WILDFIRE IMPACTS ON SURFACE WATER QUALITY PARAMETERS: CAUSE OF DATA VARIABILITY AND REPORTING NEEDS



Copyright: Elsevier

Raoelison, O.D., Valenca, R., Lee, A., Karim, S., Webster, J.P., Pouline, B.A., and Mohanty, S. (2022). Wildfire impacts on surface water quality parameters: Cause of data variability and reporting needs. *Environmental Pollution*. 120713. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envpol.2022.120713</u>

Abstract

Surface runoff mobilizes the burned residues and ashes produced during wildfires and deposits them in surface waters, thereby deteriorating water quality. A lack of a consistent reporting protocol precludes a quantitative understanding of how and to what extent wildfire may affect the water quality of surface waters. This study aims to review pre- and post-fire water quality data to inform the data reporting and highlight research opportunities. A comparison of the preand post-fire water quality data from 44 studies reveals that wildfire could increase the concentration of many pollutants by two orders of magnitude, but the concentration increase is sensitive to when the sample was taken after the wildfire, the wildfire burned area, discharge rate in the surface water bodies where samples were collected, and pollutant type. Increases in wildfireburned areas disproportionally increased total suspended solids (TSS) concentration, indicating TSS concentration is dependent on the source area. Increases in surface water flow up to 10 m³ s⁻ ¹ increased TSS concentration but any further increase in flow rate decreased TSS concentration, potentially due to dilution. Nutrients and suspended solids concentrations increase within a year after the wildfire, whereas peaks for heavy metals occur after 1-2 years of wildfire, indicating a delay in the leaching of heavy metals compared to nutrients from wildfire-affected areas. The concentration of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (PAHs) was greatest within a year post-fire but did not exceed the surface water quality limits. The analysis revealed inconsistency in the existing sampling protocols and provides a guideline for a modified protocol along with highlighting new research opportunities. Overall, this review underlines the need for consistent reporting of postfire water quality data along with environmental factors that could affect the data so that the postfire water quality can be assessed or compared between studies.

2.1. Introduction

Surface waters such as lakes and rivers are critical resources to meet drinking water demand in many regions (Delpla et al., 2009). Climate change and associated extreme events are not only depleting these resources but affecting water quality (Leveque et al., 2021; Ma et al., 2022). Wildfire is one of the extreme events that is projected to increase in intensity, frequency, and duration with longer wildfire seasons during climate change (Westerling et al., 2006). Wildfires release many pollutants into the air and distribute them on the surface in surrounding areas (Figure 2-1). Those pollutants include, for example, mercury (Hg), nitrogen oxides (NOx), sulfur oxides (SOx), carbon oxides (COx), and polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (PAH) (O'Dell et al., 2020; Schneider et al., 2021). In addition to the dry deposition of air-borne pollutants after the fire, fire management practices such as prescribed fire and the addition of fire retardants containing high concentrations of nutrients during wildfire could affect water quality after the fire (Crouch et al., 2006; Paul et al., 2022; Richter et al., 1982). Wildfires also leave behind ash, black carbon, and many pollutants, and surface runoff mobilizes and conveys them to surface waters, thereby deteriorating water quality during post-fire seasons (Hohner et al., 2019; Smith et al., 2011). Collectively, left-over burned debris on land, atmospheric fallout burned residues, and fire management practices could influence the pollutant loading to surface waters.



Figure 2-1. Conceptual depiction of physical, chemical, and biological processes that affect the release of different pollutants after wildfires including mercury (Hg), Nitrogen Oxides (NOx), Sulfur oxides (SOx), Carbon oxides (COx) into the atmosphere, polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (PAH), dissolved organic carbon (DOC), total nitrogen (TN) and total phosphorus (TP), Copper (Cu) and mercury (Hg) in water bodies and disinfection by-product (DBPs) in drinking water.

Wildfires can alter the physical, chemical, and biological properties of soil and water bodies around them, which in turn can affect water quality (**Figure 2-1**). Wildfires could increase runoff volume and speed (Ebel et al., 2012; Moody and Martin, 2001) because of changes in land surface properties such as tree cover and water repellency. Wildfires can also eliminate tree canopies that abstract rainwater and shield the soil from rainfall splash, thereby increasing the erosion of soil during post-fire seasons (Ebel et al., 2012; Ice et al., 2004). Fire can increase the hydrophobicity of soil due to the deposition of plant-derived waxy substances burned during a hot fire (DeBano, 2000; Ice et al., 2004) and limits subsurface infiltration. The surface runoff mobilizes the burned residues produced during the fire and flows into surface water bodies (Bodí et al., 2014). These particulates could release a wide range of pollutants including heavy metals (Ager et al., 2019; Bento-Gonçalves and Vieira, 2020), and polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (PAHs) (Campos et al., 2019; Gorshkov et al., 2021; Mansilha et al., 2019). These pollutants are a public health concern due to their high level of toxicity and their detrimental impacts on human health (Fernandez-Marcos, 2022). PAHs are highly toxic and carcinogenic to human health and persist in the environment (Li et al., 2021; Wang et al., 2022). Similarly, heavy metals can bioaccumulate in plants and animal tissues (Campos and Abrantes, 2021) and continued consumption of water containing high concentrations of toxic metals may cause developmental abnormalities, cancer, and other deleterious health effects (Gavhane et al., 2021).

Decreased surface water quality increases the burden on drinking water treatment facilities to treat polluted surface water before distribution (Hohner et al., 2019; Robinne et al., 2021). Some studies showed that wildfire can change dissolved organic carbon (DOC) quality and produce more nitrogen-rich aromatic compounds (Davidson et al., 2019; Hohner et al., 2019; Uzun et al., 2020; Wang et al., 2015). An increase in nitrogen-rich organics can increase the formation of disinfection byproducts or DBPs (Chow et al., 2019; Hohner et al., 2019; Wang et al., 2015). Organic-rich ash produced during wildfires is more reactive to form N-DBPs than C-DBPs (Wang et al., 2015). Wildfires can also alter the levels of inorganic precursors such as bromide, iodide, and nitrite in surface waters, leading to the formation of inorganic DBPs (Chang et al., 2011; Uzun et al., 2020). Degradation of surface water quality can have significant impacts on recreational water use (Cira et al., 2022) and aquatic habitats (Rust et al., 2019a). Deposition of wildfire-derived residues such as ash and black carbon could have many impacts on other ecosystems (Brito et al., 2017; Earl and Blinn, 2003; McCullough et al., 2019; Oliveira-Filho et al., 2018; Rust et al., 2019a). For instance, the deposition of ash could affect the soil pH (Plumlee et al., 2007), plants, and soil microbial communities (Noyce et al., 2016), and alter the natural cycling of elements (Granath et al., 2020). Changes to water quality can, in turn, affect downstream water uses, and these impacts could intensify (Stein et al., 2012; Wan et al., 2021) because of the projected increase in the frequency and intensity of wildfires in a warming climate (Westerling et al., 2006).

Despite the link between wildfire and post-fire water quality deterioration, the extent to which water quality may deteriorate after wildfire in a region is difficult to predict because of several reasons. First, there is a paucity of pre- and post-fire water quality data to ascertain net changes in water quality because of fire (Paul et al., 2022). Second, underreporting of supporting data such as sampling protocol and fire characteristics, makes it difficult to compare results across studies (Robinne et al., 2020; Rust et al., 2019b; Santos et al., 2019). For example, water quality after wildfires often depends on the characteristics of debris produced during a wildfire, and the resulting physical and geochemical changes in the landscape where wildfires have occurred. Water pollution levels following wildfires have been shown to depend on many factors including burned area contributing to the flow that controls the amount of debris available (Caldwell et al., 2020; Rhoades et al., 2019a), discharge rate in rivers or streams that could dilute the concentration (Caldwell et al., 2020), and the time of sampling assuming the source of pollutants deplete with time (Santos et al., 2019). Yet, it is unclear to what extent and how long after wildfires the burned areas affect the concentration of pollutants in the surface water. Therefore, it is critical to identify the limitations of current data reporting so that future monitoring protocols can produce the data set required to quantitatively link wildfire with post-fire surface water quality. To identify the limitations of data reporting methods, it is essential to aggregate pre- and post-fire water quality data and the confounding factors that could affect water quality.

The objectives of the review article are to create and analyze the dataset including the concentration of most common pollutants reported in the field after wildfires and identify potential gaps in the data collection and reporting methods. Although there are many reviews on the effects

of wildfires on water quality (Abraham et al., 2017; Bitner et al., 2001; Hohner et al., 2019; Ranalli, 2004; Rhoades et al., 2019b; Rust et al., 2018; Smith et al., 2011), these reviews either reported overall trends without a quantitative dataset or presented the trend based on data of a few selected parameters. In contrast, we have provided a comprehensive dataset including all water quality parameters changed after wildfire and local conditions. We analyzed the data reported in 44 studies to estimate pollutant concentration maxima or peaks as a function of the burned area, surface water flow rate, and time lag between fire and sampling. The pollutants considered were total suspended sediments, nutrients, dissolved organic carbon (DOC), heavy metals, and polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (PAHs) as these pollutants were commonly reported in the studies to enable comparison between pre- and post-fire data. The analysis of available limited data revealed potential missing information or issues with available data. The results identified the reporting or monitoring needs, which could help develop better protocols to report water quality parameters so that all studies can be comparable.

2.2. Data collection and management

We searched peer-reviewed articles on the Web of Science using a combination of keywords including "wildfire" and "water quality", "fire" and "water", "postfire", and "forest fire" to collect peer-reviewed articles published by January 10, 2022. We excluded the articles that are not written in English and analyzed only air or soil samples without reporting water quality. The exclusion criteria reduced the total of 429 research articles collected to 142 studies focused on aquatic environments, which were further analyzed by reading the full text. These selected articles were analyzed to extract data that includes: (1) contaminant concentrations before and after wildfire, (2) area of watershed burned by wildfire, (3) total watershed area, (4) time lag between fire and sampling, (5) type of surface water bodies, and (6) flow rate of surface water. Out of 142

studies, only 44 studies reported data that could be used for our review because of missing pre and post-fire data or incomplete information related to water quality parameters and watershed characteristics. These studies were further analyzed for wildfire characteristics including type of fire, location, date, size, severity, name of the surface water, and biomass type. Detailed information on all the studies including these data was provided in **Table 2-1** and **Table 2-2**. Out of the 44 studies used in our review from different parts of the world (**Figure 2-2**), nearly 80% of studies were from the U.S., Canada, and Australia, with no studies from Asia or South American continents despite severe wildfires in the Amazon (Lizundia-Loiola et al., 2020; Xu et al., 2020). Not all studies reported changes in the concentration of all parameters due to wildfire.



Figure 2-2. Locations of the 44 studies that measured and reported pre-and post-fire water quality parameters including dissolved organic carbon (DOC), polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbon (PAH), total dissolved solids (TDS), electrical conductivity (EC), and total suspended solids (TSS). Pie-graphs represent the distribution of the studies in each country regarding their reported water quality parameters.

Type of biomass	Alpine Bogs	and Fens	Ponderosa	pine forest			Shrublands and Forests (Pine, Eucalyptus, Oak)	Boreal forests and Fen (Black spruce, Jackpine and Aspen)	(- J		Boreal forests (Paper birch, Aspen, Black spruce, feathermosses)		Alpine forests			Mediterranean Shrubland		Alpine forests (Eucalypt)		Chaparral, coniferous forest	Mediterranean (Eucalypt, Pine)
Burn severity	severe	severe	low		2	low	severe	severe	severe	severe	moderate	moderate to severe	severe	severe	severe	low to moderate	low to moderate	modetare to high	low to moderate	moderate	moderate to low
Surface water type	reservoir	river	creek poing to	river river reset aning to	river	creek going to river	river going to a reservoir	stream to lake	stream to lake	lake to stream	stream	stream	creek	creek .	creek	stream	creek	creek	river	niver	hill slope runoff
Stream name	Dartmouth	Reservoir Tambo River	Parks. Reegan.	Buckhorn, Buckhorn, Blackmare, Fourmile Parks Resean	Blackmare, Blackmare, Fourmile	Parks, Reegan, Buckhorn, Blackmare, Fourmile	Rio Zezere	Lake 239	Lake 239	Lake 239	Caribou-Poker Creeks (C4)	Caribou-Poker Creeks (P6)	South York	Lynx	Drum	Swartboskloof stream	Jubilee Creek	Wallaces Creek	Yarrangobilly River	Arroyo Seco	
Date started	1/8/2003	1/8/2003	5/8/2004	90000/50	0007	05/2006	6/17/2017	6/26/1974	6/20/1980	6/20/1980	1999	6/2004	7/2003			3/17/1987	3/17/1987	3/3/1965	3/3/1965	8/26/2009	8/24/2008
Wildire name	The Victorian	Alpine Fires The Victorian	Alpine Fires Parks-eiguren	Williams		Fitsum	Pedrogao Grande and Gois Fire	1973 fire	1980 fire	1980 fire	1999 prescribed fire	Boundary Fire	2003 Lost Creek wildfire			N/A	N/A	Chatsbury/Bun gonia bushfires	Chatsbury/Bun gonia bushfires	Station Fire	N/A
Longitude	147.52156	147.71368	-115.53679				-8.131199	-93.729006		-93.729006	-147.45733	-147.45733	-114.55975			18.95651	18.96273	148.41427	148.41423	-118.1775	-7.993056
Latitude	-36.55633	-37.25177	44.95861				39.921856	49.661215		49.661215	65.140617	65.140617	49.558833			-33.9907	-33.98779	-35.7935	-35.78936	34.222222	40.146111
Koppen Geiger ^a	Cfb	Cfb	Dsh	2			Csb	Dſŀ		Dfb	Dfb	Dfb	Dfb			Csb	Csb	Cfb	Cfb	Csb	Csb
Country	Australia	Australia	United States				Portugal	Canada		Canada	United States	United States	Canada			South Africa	South Africa	Australia	Australia	United States	Portugal
City	Dartmouth	Swifts Creek	Warren. ID				Pedrogao Grande	Kenora, ON		Kenora, ON	Fairbanks, AK	Fairbanks, AK	Crowsnest Pass, Alberta			Stellenbosch	Stellenbosch	Cabramurra	Cabramurra	La Cañada Flintridge, CA	Colmeal
Type of fire	natural	natural	prescribed	history			natural	natural		natural	prescribed	natural	natural			prescribed	prescribed	natural	natural	natural	natural
Reference	Alexander	2004	Arkle and	Pilliod 2010			Basso et al. 2020	Bayley et al. 1992a		Bayley et al. 1992b	Betts and Jones Jr 2009		Bladon et al. 2008			Britton 1991		Brown 1972		Burke et al. 2013	Campos et al. 2012

studies.
lected
the se
ics of
cterist
Chara
2-1.
Table

Temperate rainforest, ancient wet	ico tot idimono										Dry conifer forest		Pine forst	Boreal fen	Chaparral forest	Alpine forest	Mountain forest	Alpine pine forest		Mixed conifer forest	Mediterranean forest	Alpine pine forest	Mixed conifer forest	Forest and peat bogs	Alpine forest	Subalpine coniferous	Boreal Boreal peatland (Black spruce)
severe	severe	severe	severe	severe	severe	severe	severe	severe	severe	severe	severe	severe	moderate	severe	low	severe	severe	severe	severe	severe	moderate moderate	low to moderate	Mixed (mainly moderate)	N/A	severe	moderate to severe	moderate
river	river	river	creek	river	river	river	river	creek	river	river	creek to river	creek to river	river	runoff to wetland (fen)	stream	creek	mountain lake	river	river	Canyon	river river	river	river	N/A	creek	lake	lake to stream
Errinundra	Cornbienbar	Bemm	Fiddlers	West Cann	East Cann	Cann	Thurra	Drummer	Wingan	Genoa	Cabin Creek/Wigwa m Creek	Fourmile Creek	Marão River	Poplar Fen	"Experimental watersheds"	South York	Blue Lough	Y ellowstone river	Lamar River station	Pueblo	Sa Coma Freda Can Cabrit	Yellowstone river	Cache la Poudre	N/A	Slippery Rock Creek Springs Creek	McDonald creek	Utikuma Lake
1/31/1983											6/8/2002	6/8/2002	6/2006	5/3/2016		7/2003	5/1/2011	9/6/1988	9/6/1988	5/11/2000	7/2013	9/6/1988	6/9/2012	2002	1/2003	7/23/2003	5/15/2011
1983 wilfires											2002 Hayman Fire	2002 Hayman Fire	N/A	Horse River Wildfire	N/A	2003 Lost Creek wildfire	N/A	Red Bench Fire	Red Bench Fire	Cerro Grande fire	N/A	Red Bench Fire	High Park wildfire	N/A	The Canberra bushfires	The Robe, Trapper, Bouncoo fame	the Utikuma Complex fire
148.00194											-105.3027	-105.23396	-7.886821	-111.5489	-111.19	-114.55975	-5.968549	-110.58852	-110.16624	-106.41253	3.3667	-110.58852	-105.404	21.306667	-80.0565	-136.90021	-115.18
-37.38583											39.234672	39.207301	41.24847	56.933333	33.43	49.558833	54.159134	44.423691	44.86922	35.869468	39.5730	44.423691	40.589	55.261111	41.064	58.665806	55.92
Cfb											Dfb	Dfb	Csb	Dfb	BSk	Dfb	Cfb	Dfb	Dfa	BWk	BSk	Dfb	Dfa	Cfb	Cfb	Dfb	Dfb
Australia											United States	United States	Portugal	Canada	United States	Canada	UK	United States	United States	United States	Spain	United States	United States	Lithuania	Australia	United States	Canada
Victoria											Bailey, CO	Westcreek, CO	Serra do Marão	Fort McMurray, Alberta	Central	Crowsnest Pass. Alberta	Newry	Montana	Wyoming	New Mexico	Mallorca	Montana	Colorado	Multiple	Victoria	Montana	Alberta
natural											natural	natural	natural	natural	prescribed	natural	natural	natural	natural	natural	natural	natural	natural	natural	natural	natural	natural
Chessman et al. 1986											Chow et al. 2019		Costa et al., 2014	Davidson et al. 2019	Davis 1989	Emelko et al. 2011	Evans et al. 2017	Ewing 1996		Gallaher and Koch 2004	García- Comendador et al. 2017	Hauer and Spencer 1998	Hohner et al. 2016	Ignatavièius et al. 2006	Lane et al. 2006	Mast and Clow 2008	Olefeldt et al. 2013

Mediterranean coniferous forest	Mixed conifer forest	Mountain forest (Pine, Spruce, Fir)	Chaparral forest, old coniferous forest	Mediterranean forest (Fucalvnt)	Mixed conifer forest (spruce)												Mountain	Dry conifer	Mixed conifer	forest Mountain	forest (lodgepole and ponderosa	pines) Coniferous	forest	Wetland Riparian forest	Rinarian forest	(pine, spruce)	Boreal forest (black spruce)	Subalpine forest (pine, spruce. fir)
mixed	severe	severe	moderate	moderate- severe	moderate to severe	moderate to	severe moderate to	severe moderate to	severe moderate to	severe moderate to	severe	moderate to severe	moderate to	severe moderate to	severe moderate to	severe	severe	severe	Mixed (mainly	moderate) severe		severe		N/A N/A	N/A		low	N/A
river	creek	creek	river	river	river	river	river	river	river	river		river	river	river	river		river	river	river	river		creek		creek	creek	CICCA	creek	creek
The Llobrega	Angora Creek	The Fishtrap Creek	San Gabriel	Ceira river	Rio Grande	Rio Grande	Rio Grande	Rio Grande	Rio Grande	S. Fork Rio	Grande	Squaw	Little Squaw	Red Mountain	Trout Creek		Boise	Santa Ana	South Platte	Cache la	Poudre	Angora Creek		Otter creek Spring creek	Little Granite	Creek	Caribou Poker Creeks	Drum
8/1994	6/24/2007	7/30/2003	9/2/2012	8/8/2015	6/5/2013												8/19/1992	10/25/2003	6/8/2002	6/9/2012		6/24/2007		7/3/2012 6/19/2011	7/30/2000	0007 0001	7/8/1999	July of 2003
N/A	The Angora Fire	The McLure wildfire	Williams Fire	N/A	The West Fork Complex (WFC) fire												Foothills	Old	2002 Hayman	Fire High Park	wildfire	The Angora	Fire	Taylor Creek Riley Road &	Dyer Mill The Boulder	Creek fire	N/A	The 2003 Lost Creek wildfire
1.6189803	-120.05	-120.2094	-117.822	-8.33355	-107.00293												-114.742043.	-117.86784	-107.00293	-107.00293		-120.05		-136.90021 -99.9018	-107.29028	07067-101-	-147.5	-114.43118
42.292863	38.863	51.123333	34.239	40.0941	37.373431												44.068203	33.745571	37.373431	37.373431		38.863		58.665806 31.968	43.07597	1 COLONCE	65.166667	49.55278
Cfb	Cfa	Dfb	Csa	Csb	Dfa												BSk	Cwb	Dfa	Dfa		Cfa	8	Dfb Cfa	Dfa	D Id	Cfb	Dfb
Spain	United States	Canada	United States	Portugal	United States												United States	United States	United States	United States		United States		United States United States	United States	OIIICO DIGICS	United States	Canada
Catalonia	El dorado, CA	Kamloops, BC	Azusa, CA	Miranda do Corvo	Colorado												Idaho	California	Colorado	Colorado		El dorado, CA		Montana Texas	Wvominø	y young	Alaska	Crowsnest Pass, Alberta
natural	natural	natural	natural	natural	natural												natural	natural	natural	natural		natural		natural natural	natural	II atuli al	prescribed	natural
Olivella et al. 2006	Oliver et al. 2012	Owens et al. 2013	Pinedo- Gonzalez et al. 2017	Ré et al. 2020	Rust et al. 2019												Rust et al.	0107							Rvan et al.	2011	Shibata et al. 2003	Silins et al. 2009

Mountain forest (lodgepole and ponderosa pines)	Mountain forest (lodgepole and ponderosa	Mediterranean chaparral, coniferous forest			Tropical savanna forest	Mixed forest (savanna, oak, channaral)	(Mediterranean forest	Mountain forest (lodgepole and ponderosa pines)	Shrubland forest	fa = ummer mer mer
severe	severe severe severe	moderate	severe severe	severe	mixed (moderate)	N/A	N/A	severe	severe	severe severe severe severe	climate; C = Warm-sr = Hot-sum ⁷ arm-sum
river	river river river	creek	creek creek	creek creek	stream	creek	creek	creek creek	river	lake to stream lake to stream lake to stream lake to stream	ld desert (ate; Csb = ate; Dfa = ; Dfb = W
Cache la Poudre		Arroyo Seco and Big Tujunga wash	Santiago Creek Piru Creek	Dry Canyon City Creek	Kapalga	Cache creek	Cold Creek	The Gallifa creek Mura	Cache la Poudre	Lake Burragorang	3Wk = Co anean clim anean clim anean clim tal climate
6/9/2012		8/28/2009	10/21/2007 9/4/2006	10/25/2003 10/25/2003	5/22/1998	7/29/2015	7/22/2015	8/11/2003	6/9/2012	12/3/2001	climate; I Mediterra Mediterra I continen
High Park wildfire		Station Fire	Santiago Day	Simi Valley Old	N/A	Rocky fire	Wragg fire	N/A	High Park wildfire	N/A	semi-arid st-summer d-summer mer humid
-105.2472		-118.1775	-117.89089 -118.75704	-118.74926 -117.18004	132.393837	-122.32648	-122.09723	2.154007	-105.404	151.2099	Sk = Cold ; Csa = Hc Csc = Col warm-sum
40.70431		34.22222	33.769739 34.523047	34.286391 34.185564	-13.09236	38.923564	38.512031	41.390205	40.589	-33.86514	-Geiger: B nic climate d climate; nfluenced ν
Dfà		Csb	Csc Csc	Csc Csc	Cfa	Csc	Csc	Cfb	Dfa	Cfa	n Koppen- trate ocear al highlan tranean-ir
United States		United States	United States United States	United States United States	Australia	United States	United States	Spain	United States	Australia	on based o o = Tempe Subtropic o = Medite
Colorado		La Cañada Flintridge, CA	Orange, CA Ventura,CA	Ventura,CA San Bernardino, CA	Darwin	Lake, CA	Napa, CA	Catalonia	Colorado	Sydney	lassificatio limate; Cfl te; Cwb = imate; Dsh imate.
natural		natural	natural natural	natural natural	natural	natural	natural	natural	natural	natural	weather c ptropical c nean clima tinental cl tinental cl
Son et al. 2015		Stein et al. 2012			Townsend and Douglas 2004	Uzun et al. 2020		Vila-Escalé et al. 2007	Writer et al. 2014	Yu et al. 2019	^a The local Humid sut Mediterrar humid con humid con

Table 2-2. Summary of the refe conductivity; TDS: total diss hydrocarbons; TN: total nitrog	solved en; TP:	used fo solids; total pl	r the da TSS: hosphoi	ta analy total su ous.	sis and t spended	he const 1 solids;	DOC	s that 1 C: dis	the ref solvec	erenc 1 org	es con anic c	tribut arbor	ed foi t; PA	r the s H: p	study. E solycyc	C: elec lic aro	trical matic
								Cons	titue	nts							
References										Heav	y met	als				Nutr	ients
	hЧ	EC	SQT	TSS	DOC	PAH	\mathbf{As}	Cd	Cu	Fe	Mn	Ni	Pb	Λ	Zn	IN	TP
(Alexander, 2004)				×												×	×
(Arkle and Pilliod, 2010)	×				×											×	×
(Basso et al., 2020)																×	×
(Bayley et al., 1992a)																×	×
(Bayley et al., 1992b)	×																
(Betts and Jr, 2009)					×												
(Bladon et al., 2008)																×	
(Britton, 1991)	×	Х	×														
(Brown, 1972)				×													
(Burke et al., 2013)				×					×				×		×		
(Campos et al., 2012)						×											
(Chessman, 1986)				×													
(Chow et al., 2019)					×												
(Costa et al., 2014)	×																
(Davidson et al., 2019)					×												

(Davis, 1989)	×	×													
(Emelko et al., 2011)				×											
(Evans et al., 2017)	×														
(Ewing, 1996)			×												
(Gallaher and Koch, 2004)			×												×
(García-Comendador et al., 2017)			×												
(Hauer and Spencer, 1998)			×												
(Hohner et al., 2016)				×										×	Х
(Ignatavièius et al., 2006)								×			×	~	~		
(Lane et al., 2006)			×												
(Mast and Clow, 2008)			×	×											
(Olefeldt et al., 2013)	×			×											
(Olivella et al., 2006)					Х										
(Oliver et al., 2012b)		×												×	×
(Owens et al., 2013)			×												
(Pinedo-Gonzalez et al., 2017)							×	×		×	×	×	~		
(Ré et al., 2020)						×		×	×		×	~	×		
(Rust et al., 2018)	×			×										×	
(Rust et al., 2019)			×												

(Ryan et al., 2011)	×							
(Shibata et al., 2003)		×						
(Silins et al., 2009)	×							
(Son et al., 2015) ×								
(Stein et al., 2012)	X		x	×		×		x
(Townsend and Douglas, 2004)					× ×		×	×
(Uzun et al., 2020)		×						
(Vila-Escalé et al., 2007)		×	×					
(Writer et al., 2014)		×						
(Yu et al., 2019)	×							

To analyze the variability of contaminant concentration before and after a given wildfire, we calculated the log-ratio of contaminant concentrations before and after the wildfire using the equation: $LR = \log(C_{post}/C_{pre})$, where C_{pre} and C_{post} are the concentrations before and after wildfires respectively. A positive LR indicates an increase in contaminant concentration after the wildfire while a negative LR indicates a reduction of the contaminant concentration after the wildfire. LR values near zero represent a scenario when the wildfire had no significant impact on the contaminant concentration. To analyze the effect of wildfire on pH, we compared the values of these variables reported before and after the wildfire in the same surface water body. To verify the effect of burned area on total suspended solids and nutrient concentration, we normalized the data by dividing the extent of the burned area by the total area of the watershed and categorized them based on the extent of burned area relative to the total watershed: low (< 20%), medium (between 20 to 80%), and high (>80%). The time lag between fire and sampling was sometimes referred to as "sampling time" or "time after the fire" in some studies. For total suspended solids, the flow rate was divided into three categories—less than 1 m³ s⁻¹, between 1 and 10 m³ s⁻¹, and more than 10 m³ s⁻¹. For DOC data, three types of surface water bodies were surveyed: creek, river, and stream. We identified the water body type based on how it was reported in the original study. Due to a lack of reported data from wildfire studies that analyzed heavy metals, we estimated changes in metal concentrations when burned area increases by an order of magnitude from 4 to 40 km² as the spatial distribution of heavy metals can be influenced by the burn severity, which is correlated to the burned area (Cocke et al., 2005; Pereira and Úbeda, 2010). In contrast to metals, PAH can be strongly associated with suspended particles or particulate organic matter released during fire (Nielsen et al., 2015). As most suspended particles are released in the first few rainfalls after the fire, it is important to correlate PAH concentration with sampling the time lag after the

fire. To examine if PAH concentration peaked initially potentially due to their association with suspended particles, we analyzed reported PAH concentration as a function of their aromatic rings at two sampling times: less than 4 months after the wildfire and more than 4 months after the wildfire. The statistical analysis for this study was conducted using R (version 4.2.1). Wilcoxon test was used to calculate the statistical difference between boxplots, where p-values lower than 0.05 represent a significant difference between results.

2.3. Wildfire impacts on specific water quality

2.3.1. pH

Only 9 of 44 surveyed studies had reported pre- and post-fire pH values (Table 2-4). Based on the limited studies, pH appears to increase within a year after a fire but returns to pre-fire level a year following the wildfire (Figure 2-3). Of the 9 studies, 6 of the studies that reported no change in pH had collected water samples one year after the fire (Arkle and Pilliod, 2010; Bayley et al., 1992; Britton, 1991; Davis, 1989; Evans et al., 2017; Olefeldt et al., 2013) and only 2 studies recorded an increase in pH within a year after the fire (Costa et al., 2014; Son et al., 2015). It is expected that the presence of wildfire residues would mostly increase the pH due to the dissolution of ashes (Harper et al., 2019; Rust et al., 2018). In some cases, it could also decrease pH due to carboxyl groups present in burned residues (Cheng et al., 2006) and wet deposition of dissolved acids (Evans et al., 2017, 2021). Analysis of changes in pH as a function of sampling time after fire confirmed that any changes in pH of surface water may dissipate within a year after the fire (Figure 2-3), potentially because the natural buffering capacity of sediment might neutralize any impacts of wildfire residues on pH (Muñoz-Rojas et al., 2016). Furthermore, wildfires in most of the reported studies were of low to moderate severity including 3 prescribed burns, which could affect the nature of the ash produced (Arkle and Pilliod, 2010; Britton, 1991; Davis, 1989).

Prescribed burns are intentional and controlled to reduce hazardous fuels on lands (Miller et al., 2020). Under low-temperature combustion (< 450 °C), organic carbon is the main component of ash, which could decrease the pH (Lodeiro et al., 2020). At high temperatures (450 °C), ash contains calcium, magnesium, sodium, potassium, silicon, and phosphorous in the form of inorganic carbonates, which increase the pH of the water (Bodí et al., 2014). Thus, both burn intensity and the time lag between fire and sampling can influence pH in surface water receiving runoff from wildfire-affected areas. Therefore, they should be reported consistently in water quality monitoring studies. Overall, monitoring pH within one year of wildfire and reporting the burn severity or nature of ash produced during wildfires in future studies could help link wildfire properties to changes in pH in affected surface waters.



Figure 2-3. Difference of pH in surface water before and after wildfires based on the time lag between fire and sampling: "<1" represents the sampling time occurring within a year after fire (white-filled box plot), ">1" represents the sampling time occurring a year after fire (gray-filled boxplot). The horizontal dashed line represents no difference in pH before and after wildfire. Statistical differences were determined by the Wilcox rank sum test: no significant difference (p-value > 0.05). The number between parentheses represents the number (n-value) of data points available for analysis.

review was based on	19 peer-reviewed arti	icles.				1
Wildfire type (year)	Burned area (Catchment area) in km ²	Water bodies (Location)	Time lag between fire and sampling (days)	pH before fire	pH after fire	References
Prescribed (2004)	32 (219)	Blackmare and Fourmile creeks (Warren, USA)	1095	7.56	7.42	<u>Arkle and Pilliod</u> 2010
Natural (1980)	0.56 (0.56)	Lake 239 (Kenora, Canada)	365	5.15	4.92	Bayley et al. 1992
			730	5.15	4.76	1
Prescribed (1987)	3.73 (3.73)	Swartboskloof stream (Stellenbosch, South Africa)	365	5.31	5.61	Britton 1991
			365	5.06	5.17	ı
		Jubilee Creek (Stellenbosch, South Africa)	365	4.86	4.25	
Natural (2006)	2.55	Marão River (Portugal)	150	5.9	6.4	Costa et al. 2014
				5.9	6.1	
Prescribed (1969)	NA (0.28)	Unnamed stream (Roosevelt, South Africa)	365	7.90	8.00	<u>Davis 1989</u>
Natural (2011)	100 (-)	Blue Lough Lake (Newry, U.K.)	365	4.98	4.78	<u>Evans et al. 2017</u>
Natural (2011)	218 (900)	Utikuma Lake (Alberta, Canada)	420	4.27	4.76	Olefeldt et al. 2013
			420	7.46	7.32	
Natural (multiple)	2,044 (11,358)	Western USA	NA	8.0	8.0	<u>Rust et al., 2018</u>
Natural (2015)	(-)	Cache la Poudre River (Colorado, USA)	25	6.7	8.5	<u>Son et al. 2015</u>

Table 2-3. Effect of wildfires on mean pH value measured in surface waters based on the time lag between fire and sampling. The literature

2.3.2. Total suspended solids

Analyzing data available in 16 studies (**Table 2-5**), we show that the relative increase in TSS concentration post-fire could vary up to 3 orders of magnitude (Figure 2-4). A wide variation in TSS has been attributed to the complex role of wildfire, surface hydrology, and land properties (Lane et al., 2006; Mast and Clow, 2008; Owens et al., 2013; Rust et al., 2019b; Townsend and Douglas, 2004; Yu et al., 2019). Our analysis shows that the TSS concentration is sensitive to the percentage of watershed burned during a wildfire. Post-fire TSS concentration increased slightly when the burned area is below 20 % and then decreased until the burned area reached 80% of the watershed area; any further increase in the burned area increased TSS concentration by nearly 2 orders of magnitude. An increase in the burned area would ensure sufficient burned residues are available for conveyance into the surface water bodies long after a wildfire (Owens et al., 2013; Wilson et al., 2020). The unburned area particularly in downstream locations can also trap TSS from runoff, thereby decreasing the loading to surface waters. Our analysis also revealed that TSS concentration decreased one year after the fire (Figure 2-4). TSS concentration within the first two years post-fire was high, possibly due to the availability of a pool of wildfire-derived debris in the first rainfall events (García-Comendador et al., 2017). After 2 years, depletion of the source and dilution may have decreased TSS. Concentration maxima can also vary with flow rate as flow rate can affect the deposition or removal of TSS from surface water and erosion power. Typically, high TSS concentration has been attributed to high flow rates (Wilson et al., 2020) on barren land caused by wildfires (Chen et al., 2020; Stoof et al., 2012). Our analysis revealed that the flow rate did not affect TSS concentration. However, when the flow rate in surface water exceeded 10 m³ s⁻ ¹, TSS concentration slightly decreased, although not significant (p>0.05), possibly due to the dilution of TSS by mixing with uncontaminated water. Thus, the sampling protocol should include

the number of rainfalls before the sampling events, the flow rate in surface water, the burned area, and the watershed area.



Figure 2-4. The relative concentration of total suspended sediments (TSS) in surface water varies based on (A) the percent of the burned area of the watershed, (B) the time lag between fire and sampling, and (C) the surface water flow rate. C_{post-fire} and C_{pre-fire} represent the concentration TSS after and before the wildfire, respectively. The horizontal dashed line represents no variability of TSS before and after the wildfire. Statistical significance is presented above each pair of boxplots and it was determined by the Wilcox rank-sum test. The numbers between parentheses and below each boxplot represent the "n-values" used to create each boxplot analysis. Data analysis was based on 16 peer-reviewed articles.

References	Surface water	Flow rate (m ³ /s)	Time lag between fire and sampling (days)	Type of data	Cpre-fire (mg/L or ppm)	Cpost-fire (mg/L or ppm)	Log removal
	ڊ د	13.75	09		4	91	1.36
	KunoII	1.60	30		1	360	2.56
Alexander et al. 2004	-	5.30	270	max	1	157	2.20
	Lreek	1.31	120		2	122	1.79
	River	19.54	2160		334	112000	2.53
Brown 19/2	Stream	9.46	1800	max	7052	143000	1.31
			322		157.0	6380	1.61
			379		51.6	71800	3.14
			394	max	882.0	47900	1.73
			365		363.4	51700	2.15
<u>Burke et al. 2013</u>	Stream	0.20	322		25.8	517	1.30
			379		25.4	46200	3.26
			394	mean	16.3	11600	2.85
			365		22.5	26400	3.07
		5.25	485	max	880	80500	1.96
Chessman 1986	River		1460	max	163.0	2300	1.15
	Ē	45.29	52		84.0	159	0.28
EWING 1990	KIVET	135.58	365	mean	56.0	66	0.25
Gallaher and Koch 2004	Stream	7.76	N/A	тах	43140.0	71400	0.22
Garcia-Comendador 2017	River	0.20	61	max	5244.7	33618	0.81
1 1000	č		2001		3.0	32	1.03
Hauer and Spencer 1998	Stream	N/A	C281	mean	3.0	15	0.70
		1.77	365		250.3	45540	2.26
		0.51	730		250.3	741	0.47
	Channel	0.30	1095		250.3	275	0.04
<u>Laire 2000</u>	oucalli	1.37	365	IIIAA	946.3	45564	1.68
		0.51	730		946.3	575	-0.22
		0.29	1095		946.3	365	-0.41

Table 2-4. Effect of wildfires on total suspended solids (TSS) (Alexander, 2004; Brown, 1972; Burke et al., 2013; Chessman, 1986; Ewing, 1996; Gallaher and Koch, 2004; García-Comendador et al., 2017; Hauer and Spencer, 1998; Lane et al., 2006; Mast and Clow, 2008; Owens et al., 2013; Rust et al., 2019; Ryan et al., 2011; Silins et al., 2009; Townsend and Douglas, 2004; Yu et al., 2019).

-1.01	-0.31	$\begin{array}{c} 0.40\\ 1.08\\ 0.37\end{array}$	-0.18 0.48 0.45 0.45 0.15 0.55 0.80	-0.00 -0.14 0.33 0.27	2.20 0.91 -0.20	1.00 1.00 0.50 1.00	7.00 1.00 1.75	0.13 39.69 0.23 0.62
147	652	8.8 157.0 3.5	2.0 9.0 5.6 17.0 14.3 25.2 25.2	16.4 14.3 6.4 19.6	17000.0 21.9 7.0	0.5 0.5 0.5 0.5	7.0 1.0 7.0	1998.0 3850.0 35.0 496.0
1497.0	1320.0	3.5 13.0 1.5	3.0 3.0 6.1	4.0 19.8 3.0 10.5	107.0 2.7 11.0	0.5 0.5 0.5 0.5	1.0 1.0 4.0	15110.0 97.0 149.0 803.0
max	max		median		peak mean mean		median	max
1365	026	730 180 365	180 180 365 365 730	180 365	365 1460 425	3650	3650	3650
N/A	7.58	6.20	N/A 31.87 37.75	0.16	5.95 0.15	0.01 0.06 0.65 0.37	0.01 0.06 0.37	0.01 0.06 0.37 0.37
Creek	Creek	Creak	Stream	Creek	Stream Creek Stream		Stream	
Mast and Clow 2008	<u>Owens et al. 2013</u>		<u>Rust et al. 2019</u>		<u>Ryan et al. 2011</u> Silins 2009 Townsend and Douglas 2004		<u>Yu. M et al. 2019</u>	

2.3.3. Dissolved organic carbon

Our analysis based on 13 peer-reviewed articles that reported DOC concentration shows that, in a majority of studies, wildfire slightly increased DOC immediately after the wildfire (Table **2-5**). DOC concentration did not vary with the time lag between fire and sampling (p>0.05), but the variation of DOC concentration was more apparent in creeks than in a river. The results indicate that lower flows in creeks could make them more susceptible to concentration variability (Figure 2-4). The increase in DOC after a wildfire is mainly explained by the combustion of organic matter, leaching from charred litter and dead vegetation, and the fragmentation of particulate organic matter which dissolves in stream water (Betts and Jr, 2009; Uzun et al., 2020). Although some studies observed an increase in DOC concentration after a wildfire (Cawley et al., 2018; Emelko et al., 2011; McEachern et al., 2000), other studies did not find a consistent trend (Jensen et al., 2017; Mast and Clow, 2008). The effect of fires on a net decrease in DOC content in topsoil and plant detritus is short-termed, while its effect in the decomposition of organic matter via disrupting the soil microbial communities and transformation of the organic biomass to black carbon can be long-lasting (Knicker et al., 2006; Wang et al., 2012). Black carbon is resistant to microbial degradation, thus creating recalcitrant particulate carbons or black carbon that may not release a significant amount of DOC compared to the unburned particulate organic carbon (Schmidt et al., 2011). The DOC leached could also be quickly diluted to suppress any impact of wildfires on the DOC concentration (Hohner et al., 2016; Wagner et al., 2015).

Moreover, burn severity can affect DOC export as the highest DOC concentration occurs for low and moderate burn temperatures ($250 \circ C$) (Chow et al., 2019). Furthermore, burn severity can influence the percentage and the type of ash produced during a wildfire which impacts DOC concentration as the ash could adsorb DOC (Wu et al., 2020). The percentage of ash and aging of ash in runoff could affect its DOC content as freshly burned ash could release a higher concentration of DOC than weathered ash (Revchuk and Suffet, 2014). We did not observe a correlation between DOC concentration and the time lag between fire and sampling (Figure 2-4). However, DOC was rarely measured during the first flush when most of the labile organic carbon could be leached out (Vila-Escalé et al., 2007). The increase in DOC concentration could diminish with time due to the washing off of wildfire debris by runoff (Shibata et al., 2003). Moreover, the sorption of DOC to soil particles could decrease DOC export, which often occurs in boreal forests. 4 out of our 13 studies were conducted in boreal forests with some post-fire values lower than prefire values (Betts and Jr, 2009; Davidson et al., 2019; Olefeldt et al., 2013; Shibata et al., 2003) because permafrost acts as a barrier preventing infiltration of rainfall in subsoil (Betts and Jr, 2009). The wildfire burns the upper organic soil layer available above permafrost and converts the soil organic carbon in the surface soil to more recalcitrant and soluble organic compounds (Davidson et al., 2019). Thus, the characteristic of the burned area should be reported. Local precipitation can affect the DOC concentration as low precipitation can delay the delivery of DOC or other chemicals generated during a wildfire (Betts and Jr, 2009). Sampling seasons could influence the concentration of DOC in downstream water as the season can affect the hydrology and biogeochemistry processes related to the organic carbon (Burd et al., 2018; Carignan et al., 2000).

articles.							
Wildfire type (year)	Burned area (Catchment area) in km ²	Water bodies (Location)	Time lag between fire and sampling (days)	Cpre-fire (mg/L or ppm)	Cpost-fire (mg/L or ppm)	ADOC	References
Prescribed (2004)	26 (219)	Parks, Reegan, Buckhorn, Blackmare, Fourmile streams (Warren, USA)	1,095	0.95	1.13	0.18	<u>Arkle and</u> <u>Pilliod 2010</u>
Natural (2004)	2,170 (3,338)	Caribou-Poker Creeks (Fairbanks, USA)	30	3.54	3.84	0.30	<u>Betts and Jones</u> 2009
			365	4.68	5.66	0.98	
			730	3.54	3.61	0.07	
			1,095	7.2	6.32	-0.88	
Natural (2002)	215 (215)	Goose (Colorado, USA)	4,380	1.8	3.6	1.80	<u>Chow et al.</u> 2019
	530 (2,408)	Horse (Colorado, USA)	4,380	1.8	2.9	1.10	
	43 (123)	Wigman (Colorado, USA)	4,380	1.8	2.2	0.40	
	20 (53)	Cabin (Colorado, USA)	4,380	1.8	4	2.20	
	179 (388)	West (Colorado, USA)	4,380	1.8	2.6	0.80	
	20 (28)	Fourmile Creek (Colorado, USA)	4,380	1.8	1.5	-0.30	
	5.9 (6.5)	Brush (Colorado, USA)	4,380	1.8	1	-0.80	
Natural (2016)	5,890 (NA)	Poplar Fen (Alberta, Canada)	365	46.8	23.6	-23.20	<u>Davidson et al.</u> 2019
			365	46.4	26.8	-19.60	

Table 2-5. Effect of wildfires on the concentration of dissolved organic carbon (DOC) in surface water based on the time lag between fire and sampling, and the different types of moving surface water. C_{post-fire} and C_{pre-fire} represent the concentration of DOC after and before the wildfire,
<u>Emelko et al.</u> 2011				<u>Hohner et al.</u> <u>2016</u>		<u>Mast and Clow</u> 2008		<u>Olefeldt et al.</u> <u>2013</u>		<u>Rust et al.,</u> <u>2018</u>	<u>Shibata et al.</u> <u>2003</u>	<u>Uzun et al.</u> 2020		<u>Vila-Escale, M.</u> et al. (2007)		<u>Writer et al.</u> 2014		
0.80	0.20	1.50	1.00	0.40	8.10	0.40	-1.20	-11.70	17.30	0.10	-19.00	-0.50	3.60	408.43	8.43	-4.20	3.30	3.40
4.6	8.1	3	2.5	4.1	11.8	1.1	2.3	16.6	88.6	5.3	11	4.9	6	410	10	2.6	5.9	6
3.8	7.9	1.5	1.5	3.7	3.7	0.7	3.5	28.3	71.3	5.2	30	5.4	5.4	1.57	1.57	6.8	2.6	2.6
730	730	730	1,461	335	450	1,365	1,365	420	420	NA	30	365	365	45	78	60	09	60
South York (Alberta, Canada)				Cache la Poudre (Colorado, USA)		McDonald Creek (Monatana, USA)		Utikuma Lake (Alberta, Canada)		Western USA	Caribou Poker Creeks (Alaska, USA)	Cache creek (Clearlake, USA)	Cold Creek (Napa, USA)	The Gallifa creek (Catalonia, Spain)	Mura (Catalonia, Spain)	Cache la Poudre (Colorado, USA)		
210 (NA)				353		700		006		2,044 $(11,358)$	NA (11)	281 (3,017)	33 (3.017)	45 (56.25)	45 (56.25)	350 (4,900)		
Natural (2003)				Natural (2012)		Natural (2003)		Natural (2011)		Natural (multiple)	Prescribed (1999)	Natural (2015)		Natural (2003)		Natural (2012)		



Figure 2-5. The variance of the relative concentration of Dissolved Organic Carbon (DOC) in surface water varies based on (A) the time lag between fire and sampling (B) the different types of moving surface water (e.g. creek, river, and stream). The numbers above each boxplot and between parentheses represent the "n-values" used to create each boxplot analysis. C_{post-fire} and C_{pre-fire} represent the concentration DOC after and before the wildfire, respectively. The horizontal red dashed line represents no variation of DOC before and after wildfire. The literature review was based on 13 peer-reviewed articles.

2.3.4. Nutrients

Analyzing results from 10 studies, we show that wildfire increased nutrients TN and TP in stream water (**Table 2-6**). The nutrient concentration typically increases significantly during post-fire storm events, especially during the first flush as solute concentrations reach their maximum (Alexander, 2004; Gallaher and Koch, 2004). Small decreases in TN and TP concentrations have been reported 3 years after the fire even though these concentrations return to pre-fire background levels a couple of years after the fire (Arkle and Pilliod, 2010). Our analysis revealed that nutrient concentrations were highest within the first year after the wildfire and then decreased with time (**Figure 2-6**), indicating most dissolved nutrients were washed off from burned areas within 1 year after the fire (Pierson et al., 2019). Nutrients concentration in surface waters after a wildfire could increase (Earl and Blinn, 2003; Emelko et al., 2011; Hohner et al., 2019; Rhoades et al., 2019a)

because runoff after a fire can erode burned litter, a source of organic nitrogen (Gray and Dighton, 2006) and phosphorus (García-Oliva et al., 2018), and export particulate nutrients to surface water (de Koff et al., 2006; Pierson et al., 2019). However, a couple of studies reported the nutrient concentration could become similar to the background level after several weeks (Spencer et al., 2003) to a few months after wildfire (Corbin, 2012). A faster recovery time in these studies could be attributed to a smaller area burned where the available nutrients pool can be depleted after the first few rainfall events. Similarly, increased precipitation within the first post-fire season or highintensity rainfall could increase the peak due to the high loading rate (Sherson et al., 2015). An increase in the burned area increases the contributing area for the runoff (Burke et al., 2005) and thus should affect the nutrient loading or availability for leaching during a rainfall event. Our analysis shows that wildfire increased the export of nutrients post-fire relative to the pre-fire level based on the time lag between sampling time and the fire (Figure 2-6), and the increase in nutrient concentration after the fire is significant when the time lag is within a year. However, the percentage of area burned did not affect the extent to which nutrient concentration would increase after the fire. More data is needed to understand how an increase in burned area percent affects nutrient export.

Our analysis revealed that wildfire effect on nutrient concentration in water varies with species type. After the wildfire, the relative increase in TN concentration was higher than TP. While TP concentrations returned to pre-fire levels within 2 years, TN concentrations remained slightly elevated beyond 2 years of post-fire sampling (**Figure 2-7**). Most studies did not report the speciation of N and P in surface water, which could vary with an increase in the pH of water polluted with wildfire ash within one year after the fire (Earl and Blinn, 2003; Fidel et al., 2018). Higher pH could also slow down the biological decomposition of organic materials in soil and the

release of nutrients (Hanan et al., 2020), which explains a delay in TN concentration post-fire (Mast et al., 2016). Although sulfate released post-fire can also be a source of nutrients (Hinckley et al., 2020), few studies have evaluated the impact of wildfires on sulfate (Hubbert et al., 2015; Murphy et al., 2006). Our analysis also reveals that total N (TN) and total P (TP) increased following the wildfire, but the increase depended on the time lag between fire and sampling (**Figure 2-7**). The most noticeable increase after the wildfire is the nitrate concentration, which elevates TN concentration (Oliver et al., 2012) remaining high over 5 years (Bayley et al., 1992; Bladon et al., 2008). The slope of the burned area, post-fire rainfall frequency, wildfire extent, and burn severity could affect nutrient concentration either by increasing or delaying the delivery of the nutrients to streams (Blake et al., 2020; Gustine et al., 2022; Rhoades et al., 2011). As a high temperature could break down organic nutrients to inorganic form, which can be easily dissolved in rainwater, burn severity should be reported in the studies. Similarly, heavy post-fire rainfall could increase stream sediment loading and the associated increase in nutrients (Ice et al., 2004).

s based on time lag ly. ΔTN represents e and pre-fire total	References	<u>Alexander et</u> <u>al. 2004</u>		I		<u>Arkle and</u> <u>Pilliod 2010</u>		<u>Basso al. 2020</u>		1		1		Bayley 1991
vater varies respective en post-fir	АТР		0.68		0.12		-0.05			44.31	0.23	0.87	261.59	
n surface v e wildfire, ence betwe	NTA	8.95		1.40		-0.01		1.68	393.13					0.24
isphorous) in nd before the ts the differe	Cpost- fire (mg/L or ppm)	9.02	0.70	1.60	0.14	0.01	0.14	1.72	744.73	96.39	0.26	1.08	317.72	0.54
nd Total Phc ients after an IP represent articles.	Cpre- fire (mg/L or ppm)	0.07	0.02	0.20	0.02	0.02	0.19	0.04	351.60	52.08	0.03	0.21	56.13	0.31
al Nitrogen ar ration of nutr ments and Δ^{7} cer-reviewed	Type of nutrients	Z	Р	Z	Р	Z	Ρ	Z	Z	Р	Р	Р	Р	Z
of nutrients (Toti sent the concent introgen measure as based on 10 p	Time lag between fire and sampling (days)	120	120	120	120	1095	1095	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	548
e concentration (e and C _{pre-fire} repre nd pre-fire total n cerature review w	Water bodies (Location)	Dartmouth Reservoir (Dartmouth, Australia)		Tambo River (Swifts Creek, Australia)		Parks, Reegan, Buckhorn, Blackmare, Fourmile (Warren, USA)		Rio Zezere (Pedrogao Grande, Portugal)						Rawson Lake (Kenora, Canada)
t of wildfires on tl sampling. C _{post-fir} tween post-fire a surements. The li	Burned area (Catchment area) in km²	3,611 (3,801)				26 (219)		1,000 (3,333)						1.74 (2.39)
Table 2-6. Effec: between fire and the difference be phosphorus mea	Wildfire type (year)	Natural (2003)				Prescribed (2004)		Natural (2017)						Natural (1974)

Natural (1974)			548	Z	0.39	0.78	0.40		Bayley 1991
			548	Z	0.41	0.74	0.33		1
Natural (1980)	2.33 (2.39)		548	Р	0.01	0.01		0	
			548	Р	0.02	0.03		0.01	1
			548	Р	0.02	0.04		0.02	
Natural (2003)	1.91 (3.60)	South York (Alberta, Canada)	365	z	0.20	1.07	0.87		<u>Bladon et al.</u> 2008
	5.53 (8.21)	Lynx (Alberta, Canada)	730	Z	0.35	0.92	0.57		
	7.12 (7.13)	Drum (Alberta, Canada)	1095	Z	0.23	0.35	0.12		
Natural (2000)	30 (NA)	Pueblo (New Mexico, USA)	1095	Ь	2.00	15.00		13.00	<u>Gallaher and</u> <u>Koch 2004</u>
Natural (2012)	384 (NA)	Cache la Poudre (Colorado, USA)	450	Z	0.29	0.66	0.37		<u>Hohner et al.</u> 2016
			450	Р	0.02	0.06		0.04	
Natural (2007)	8 (15)	Angora Creek (El Dorado, USA)	365	Z	0.25	0.25	0		<u>Oliver et al. 2012</u>
			365	Z	0.25	0.25	0		
			365	Z	0.25	0.30	0.05		I
			365	Z	0.25	0.35	0.10		
			365	Р	0.03	0.01		-0.02	ı
			365	Р	0.03	0.02		-0.01	
			365	Р	0.03	0.03		0	ı
			365	Р	0.03	0.04		0.01	
Natural (multiple)	2,044 (11,358)	Western USA	NA	N	1.7	1.20		-0.5	<u>Rust et al., 2018</u>
Natural (1998)	6.27 (6.60)	Kapalga (Darwin, Australia)	425	Z	0.25	0.32	0.07		Townsend and Douglas 2004
			425	Ρ	0.01	0.01		0	I



Figure 2-6. The variance of the relative concentration of nutrients (Total Nitrogen and Total Phosphorous) in surface water varies based on (A) percentage of the watershed burned area and (B) the time lag between fire and sampling. C_{post-fire} and _{Cpre-fire} represent the concentration of nutrients after and before the wildfire, respectively. The horizontal red dashed line represents no variation of nutrients before and after wildfire. Statistical significance is presented above each pair of boxplots, and it was determined by the Wilcox rank sum test. The number between parentheses represents the number (n-value) of data points available for analysis. The literature review was based on 10 peer-reviewed articles.



Figure 2-7. Concentration of total nitrogen (N) and total phosphorus (P) in surface waters varies with time lag between fire and sampling. The numbers below each boxplot and between parentheses represent the "n-values" used to create each boxplot analysis. C_{post-fire} and C_{pre-fire} represent the concentration of nutrients after and before the wildfire, respectively. The number between parentheses represents the number (n-value) of data points available for analysis. Statistical significance is presented above each pair of boxplots, and it

was determined by the Wilcox rank sum test. The horizontal red dashed line represents no variation of nutrient concentration before and after wildfire.

2.3.5. Heavy metals

Only 6 of the 44 surveyed studies reported heavy metal concentrations (Table 2-7). Based on the limited data, heavy metal concentration in surface water increased after a wildfire, but the extent of the increase depended on the extension of the burned area, the time lag between fire and sampling, and on heavy metal species (Figure 2-8). Due to the lack of data about the watershed from the reported studies that measured heavy metals after wildfires, the normalized area of the burned watershed for heavy metals concentration was not calculated. Nevertheless, an increase in the burned area by one order of magnitude resulted in an increase in the heavy metal concentration by 1.6 logs. The result is attributed to an increased amount of burned residues in a large area. Wildfires can affect heavy metal concentration in surface water by introducing residues containing metals (Ignatavièius et al., 2006) or by altering the pH of water via the deposition of ash which can change the speciation of metals (Nayak et al., 2015). Moreover, large wildfire areas are partially related to more intense fires (Laurent et al., 2019), which typically produce ash enriched with metals (Harper et al., 2019; Murphy et al., 2020). Heavy metals are naturally present in soil and can accumulate in plant biomass via root uptake (Peralta-Videa et al., 2009). The burning of biomass unlocks the metals and concentrates them in the ash (Burton et al., 2016; Øygard et al., 2005; Stein et al., 2012). The high temperatures during wildfires can break the metal-humic acid bonds in soil organic matter and release heavy metals adsorbed in the soil (Abraham et al., 2018). Post-fire conditions can also lower soil organic content – a natural adsorbent for heavy metals, thereby increasing the release of heavy metals (Stein et al., 2012).

The increase in heavy metals after wildfire also appears to depend on the species of heavy metal (Figure 2-8). Comparing the heavy metals concentration in studies with the burned area

above 40 km², we found that heavy metals concentration decreased in the following order: Pb >Cu \approx Zn. While Cu, Pb, and Zn exhibit elevated concentrations even after one year of the wildfire, the levels of Fe, Mg, and Mn returned to pre-fire levels after 1 year (Figure 2-9). A larger variation in Pb concentrations compared to Cu and Zn concentrations could be attributed to the variable spatial distribution of Pb on topsoil (Yang et al., 2009). Because some metals such as Pb and Cu have higher affinity to soil organic matter (Abraham et al., 2017), their leaching could be slower depending on the species and organic matter quality affected by the fire. Thus, the variability in the release of these heavy metal species can depend upon soil and fire characteristics. Interestingly, our results suggest that the concentration of heavy metals was delayed by at least a year after the wildfire (Figure 2-8), indicating a phase lag in peak concentration relative to other contaminants such as nutrients or TSS. As pH increased within a year post-fire (Figure 2-3), elevated pH created by ash dissolution in the first 12 months post-fire, could decrease the solubility of the metals and their concentration in the water (Kashem and Singh, 2001). Therefore, it is critical to measure pH within 12 months after a fire in the sampling protocol to link the change in concentration of pollutants with water chemistry post-fire. Unlike dissolved metals, particulate metal concentration could continue to increase even 5 years after a wildfire (Rust et al., 2018), but such a correlation was not observed in this study due to the unavailability of long-term data. Although many studies have reported a post-fire increase in Hg concentration (Abraham et al., 2018; Jensen et al., 2017; Kelly et al., 2006; Ku et al., 2018; Webster et al., 2016), they rarely reported pre-fire concentration—one criterion for our analysis. Thus, Hg is not included in our analysis.

References	Surface water	Flow rate (m ³ /s)	Species	Time lag between fire and sampling (days)	Type of data	Cpre-fire (mg/L or ppm)	Cpost-fire (mg/L or ppm)	Log removal
				322		0.0066	0.0908	1.14
				398		0.004	0.207	1.71
				379	max	0.0023	0.256	2.05
				394		0.034	0.0365	0.03
			Ċ	365		0.0117	0.148	1.10
			Cu	322		0.0044	0.0208	0.67
				398		0.0026	0.169	1.81
				379	mean	0.0014	0.114	1.91
				394		0.0052	0.0226	0.64
				365		0.0034	0.0815	1.38
				322		0.0011	0.954	2.94
				398		0.0017	2.08	3.09
				379	max	0.0001	1.29	4.11
				394		0.035	0.277	0.90
Durley of al 2012	Ctroom	90.0	ЪЬ	365		0.0095	1.15	2.08
Durke et al. 2013	SUICAIII	0.7.0	ΓŪ	322		0.0007	0.0788	2.05
				398		0.0007	1.23	3.24
				379	mean	0.0001	0.831	3.92
				394		0.0009	0.0813	1.96
				365		0.0006	0.555	2.97
				322		0.034	0.606	1.25
				398		0.026	2.54	1.99
				379	max	0.015	1.67	2.05
				394		0.12	0.601	0.70
			7	365		0.0488	1.36	1.45
			711	322		0.0138	0.0828	0.78
				398		0.0173	1.48	1.93
				379	mean	0.006	0.956	2.20
				394		0.0051	0.178	1.54
				365		0.0105	0 674	1.81

Table 2-7. Effect of wildfires on heavy metals (As, Cd, Cu, Fe, Mg, Mn, Ni, Pb, V, Zn). (Burke et al., 2013; Ignatavièius et al., 2006; Pinedo-

			Cu			0.0148	0.0257	0.24
<u>Ignatavičius al. 2006</u>	River	N/A	Pb	N/A	N/A	0.0063	0.0227	0.56
			Zn			0.0256	0.146	0.76
			Cd			0.00029	0.0000	-0.51
			Cu			0.0032	0.011	0.54
Dinado Conzolaz at al 2017	Dunoff	C 90 0	Ni	C 21		0.0021	0.0027	0.11
r Illeuo-Oolizalez et al. 2017	TIOUDA	700.0	Pb	701	VIII	0.0011	0.011	1.00
			Λ			0.0039	0.005	0.11
			Zn			0.013	0.032	0.39
						0.00293	0.00505	0.24
			Mn			0.05092	0.01015	-0.70
			TTTAT			0.02065	0.01471	-0.15
						0.00475	0.00727	0.18
						0.00073	0.00224	0.49
			Ę			0.00321	0.00246	-0.12
			Cu			0.00127	0.00277	0.34
						0.00075	0.00277	0.57
						0.00627	0.00319	-0.29
De et al 2020	Stream	NI/A	72		ncent	0.02618	0.01283	-0.31
<u>NG CI 41. 2020</u>	DUCALL	E //I	711	CI	шсан	0.02289	0.01309	-0.24
						0.00497	0.00883	0.25
						0.00022	0.00029	0.12
			۷۵			0.00092	0.00019	-0.69
			61 7			0.00058	0.00016	-0.56
						0.00023	0.00028	0.09
						0.00031	0.00035	0.05
			Чd			0.00154	0.00053	-0.46
			0 1			0.00078	0.00019	-0.61
						0.00035	0.00019	-0.27
Stein et al 2012	Runoff	N/A	Cu	N/A	N/A	0.0062	0.0625	1.00
		•	Zn	4	4	0.02	0.3	1.18
Tournsond and Danalas 2004	Ctraom	0.15	Fe	301		0.45	0.33	-0.13
TOWIISCIIN AIM DOUGINS 2007	OUCALL	CT.0	Mn) 1 1	ШСАП	0.011	0.006	-0.26



Figure 2-8. The relative concentration of heavy metals (As, Cd, Cu, Fe, Mg, Mn, Ni, Pb, V, Zn) in surface water varies based on (A) burned area of the watershed, (B) heavy metals species (Cu, Pb, and Zn) and (C) time lag between fire and sampling. C_{post-fire} and C_{pre-fire} represent the concentration of heavy metals after and before the wildfire, respectively. The horizontal dashed line represents no variation of heavy metals before and after the wildfire. Statistical significance is presented above each pair of boxplot and it was determined by the Wilcox rank-sum test. The numbers between parentheses and below each boxplot represent the "n-values" used to create each boxplot analysis. The literature review was based on 6 peer-reviewed articles.



Figure 2-9. Relative concentration of different heavy metal species after wildfire in surface waters. The numbers below or above each boxplot represent the "n-values" used to create each boxplot analysis. $C_{post-fire}$ and $C_{pre-fire}$ represent the concentration of heavy metals after and before the wildfire, respectively. The horizontal red dashed line represents no variation of heavy metals before and after wildfire. The number between parentheses represents the number (n-value) of data points available for analysis.

2.3.6. Polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (PAHs)

Only 3 studies reported the concentration of specific PAH after a wildfire (**Table 2-8**). Overall, 44 studies were selected for this review, of which 40 reported pre-fire data. However, none of them reported PAH concentration before the wildfire or after 1 year of the wildfire, which limits our understanding of the fate of PAH in long term. Analyzing the limited dataset, we found that PAH concentration before and after 4 months post-fire depended on the number of PAH rings and a time lag between fire and sampling (**Figure 2-10, and Figure 2-11**). Although our results show that the concentration of PAH exceeded the limits set by US EPA (100 ng L⁻¹) or European

Union (100 ng L⁻¹) or World Health Organization (200 ng L⁻¹) on some occasions, the concentrations of individual PAH species in the majority of samples (>95% of data) were below EPA's limits (US EPA, 2018). As the PAH concentration slightly increased with the delay in the sampling period, the concentration may continue to increase if the samples were taken beyond one year. Thus, future studies should monitor PAH concentration beyond 1 year to examine the exceedance of PAH levels above limits in the U.S. and Europe. Furthermore, the total PAH concentration could exceed the limit when individual concentration may not (Felemban et al., 2019; Karyab et al., 2013).

PAH concentration was higher if sampled after 4 months of fire than within 4 months of fire, but the difference was significant if the aromatic ring number was 4 or 6 (Figure 2-11). Our analysis also reveals after 4 months, the concentration of PAH with 3-4 aromatic rings was consistently higher than that of heavier PAH (with 5 or 6 rings) that dissolved concentration of heavier PAH did not increase after 4 months, potentially because they are more likely associated with particulate matters. An overall increase in PAH concentration after 4 months of fire indicates the slow release of PAH from the burned materials after the initial washing of particulate-bound PAH. PAHs can be adsorbed onto soil particles or ash (Kim et al., 2003) and mobilized with fine particles (Vila-Escalé et al., 2007). Post-fire surface runoff could carry dissolved and particlebound PAH from burned areas to surface water bodies through increased erosion in post-fire rainfall (Campos et al., 2019; Vila-Escalé et al., 2007). Heavier PAH is more likely to adsorb on particles and sediments (Tucca et al., 2020), which explains why a lower dissolved concentration of PAH with >4 rings was found within or after 4 months after fire (Figure 2-10). The concentration of PAH after a fire can also depend on the burn intensity of the wildfire and the type of forests (Vergnoux et al., 2011). For instance, black ash – usually produced at lower temperatures

- typically contains more PAHs and has a higher size of aromatic structures (Chen et al., 2018) than the white ash, which is produced at higher burn temperatures. Thus, an increase in the concentration of black ash – and possibly organic-rich sediment – can increase high molecular weight PAH concentrations in runoff (Campos et al., 2019; Kim et al., 2003). Although post-fire heavy rainfall is likely to decrease low molecular weight PAHs due to dilution and subsequent photo-oxidation (Campos et al., 2012; Olivella et al., 2006; Vila-Escalé et al., 2007), the hydrophobicity and environmental recalcitrance of PAH seems to increase with their molecular weight (Quantin et al., 2005). Thus, both particulate and dissolved PAH should be measured in surface waters for at least 2 years after the fire to estimate the total export of PAH after a wildfire, and the nature of the fire should be reported to explain the variability of the results.



Figure 2-10. Concentrations of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (PAH) in surface waters after wildfire. PAH compounds were divided into 5 categories depending on the number of rings of their chemical structure. Graphical data was separated into two sets based on the time lag between fire and sampling: "< 4 months" samples were collected between 12 and 107 days after a wildfire, while "> 4 months" samples were collected between 12 and 107 days after a wildfire, while "> 4 months" samples were collected between 12 and 107 days after a wildfire, while "> 4 months" samples were collected between 12 and 107 days after a wildfire, while "> 4 months" samples were collected between 12 and 107 days after a wildfire. The numbers between parenthesis and above each boxplot represent the "n-values" used to create the boxplot analysis. Data were collected from 3 peer-reviewed articles (Campos et al., 2012; Olivella et al., 2006; Vila-Escalé et al., 2007).



Figure 2-11. Comparison of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (PAH) concentration in surface waters after wildfires for each type of PAHs (rings) between post-fire concentration within 4 months post-fire (blue boxplot) and after 4 months after the fire (yellow boxplot). PAH compounds were divided into 5 categories depending on the number of rings of their chemical structure. The number between parenthesis represents the number (n-value) of data points available for the analysis. Statistical significance is presented above each pair of boxplots, and it was determined by the Wilcox rank sum test.

Reference s	Surface water	Flow rate (m ³ /s)	Numbe r of rings	Type of data	Total Contaminant	Time lag between fire and samplin g (days)	Cpre- fire (ng/L)	Cpost -fire (ng/L)			
			2	_	Naphthalene	_		14.8			
					Acenaphthylene			0.105			
					Acenaphthene			0.105			
			3		Fluorene			5.32			
					Phenanthrene			0.105			
					Anthracene			0.105			
					Fluoranthene			0.105			
			4		Pyrene	47		1.86			
					Chrysene			14.6			
					Benzo[a]anthracene			53.4			
					Benzo[b]fluoranthene			0.105			
			5		Benzo[K]fluorantnene			0.105			
					Dihangla hlanthraaana			0.105			
	6 2 3 Overlan d flow N/A 4			Banzola h ilparulana			0.105				
<u>Campos et</u> <u>al. 2012</u>			6		Indepo[1.2.3-cd]pyrene			0.105			
			2	dissolved	Nanhthalene			24.5			
		2		Acenanhthylene			0.105				
					Naphthalene Acenaphthylene Acenaphthene Fluorene Phenanthrene Anthracene Fluoranthene		0.105				
			3		Fluorene			0.105			
			5		Phenanthrene			1.68			
		Overlan d flow	N/A	N/A	N/A	4		Anthracene		N/A	0.105
							Fluoranthene		N/A	1.22	
									Pyrene	365	
						4		Chrysene	365		14.3
					Benzo[a]anthracene			0.105			
							Benzo[b]fluoranthene			0.98	
				5		Benzo[k]fluoranthene			1.99		
				5		Benzo[a]pyrene			0.105		
					Dibenz[a,h]anthracene			0.105			
			6		Benzo[g,h,i]perylene			0.105			
			0		Indeno[1.2.3-cd]pyrene			0.105			
			2	particulat	Naphthalene			284			
				e	Acenaphthylene			343			
			2	dissolved	Acenaphthene			0.105			
			3	particulat	Fluorene			41.5			
				e	Phenanthrene	47		42.4			
				dissolved	Anthracene	41		0.105			
				1 .	Fluoranthene			10.8			
			4	particulat	Character			01.6			
				C	Benzolalenthracena			01.0			
				5	diagolizad	Denzo[h]fluorenther			290		
			3	uissoived	Benzolojnuoranuiene			0.103			

Table 2-8. Effect of wildfires on polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (PAHs) (Campos et al., 2012; Olivella et al., 2006; Vila-Escalé et al., 2007).

					Benzo[k]fluoranthene			0.105				
					Benzo[a]pyrene			0.105				
					Dibenz[a,h]anthracene			0.105				
			(Benzo[g,h,i]perylene			0.105				
			0		Indeno[1.2.3-cd]pyrene			0.105				
			2	particulat e	Naphthalene			137				
				diagolyzad	Acenaphthylene			0.105				
				dissolved	Acenaphthene			0.105				
			3	particulat	Fluorene			30.9				
				e	Phenanthrene			37.7				
				dissolved	Anthracene			0.105				
				· 1 ·	Fluoranthene			8				
			4	particulat	Pyrene	365		3.35				
			4	e	Chrysene			74.6				
				dissolved	Benzo[a]anthracene			0.105				
				particulat	Benzo[b]fluoranthene			1.94				
			F	e	Benzo[k]fluoranthene			4.78				
			3	1. 1 1	Benzo[a]pyrene			0.105				
				dissolved	Dibenz[a,h]anthracene			0.105				
			(particulat	Benzo[g,h,i]perylene			3.38				
			6	e	Indeno[1.2.3-cd]pyrene			4.42				
			2		Phenanthrene			88				
			3		Anthracene			56				
					Fluoranthene			5				
					Pyrene	ne						
			4		Benzo[a]anthracene			0.4				
					Chrvsene+Triphenvlen							
					5	e	30		1.4			
									Benzo[b]fluoranthene			0.2
							~		Benzo[k]fluoranthene			0.3
							5		Benzo[a]pyrene			0.2
					Dibenz[a,h]anthracene			0.01				
				(Indeno[1.2.3-cd]pyrene			0.01			
				6		Benzo[g,h,i]perylene			0.01			
			2		Phenanthrene			0.1				
Olivella et	р.	0.000	3	particulat	Anthracene		N/A	0.02				
al. 2006	River	0.006		e	Fluoranthene			0.02				
					Pyrene			0.02				
			4		Benzo[a]anthracene			0.01				
					Chrysene+Triphenylen			0.00				
					e	60		0.06				
					Benzo[b]fluoranthene			0.01				
			5		Benzo[k]fluoranthene			0.01				
			3		Benzo[a]pyrene			0.01				
					Dibenz[a,h]anthracene			0.01				
			ſ		Indeno[1.2.3-cd]pyrene			0.01				
			6		Benzo[g,h,i]perylene			0.01				
			2		Phenanthrene			2				
			3		Anthracene	1.50		0.6				
					Fluoranthene	150		1.2				
			4		Pyrene			1.3				
					~							

	Benzo[a]anthracene		1
	Chrysene+Triphenylen		41
	e		7.1
	Benzo[b]fluoranthene		0.6
5	Benzo[k]fluoranthene		0.09
5	Benzo[a]pyrene		0.4
	Dibenz[a,h]anthracene		0.09
6	Indeno[1.2.3-cd]pyrene		0.2
0	Benzo[g,h,i]perylene		0.24
3	Phenanthrene		1.4
5	Anthracene		0.04
	Fluoranthene		0.09
	Pyrene		0.05
4	Benzo[a]anthracene		0.01
	Chrysene+Triphenylen	20	0.3
	Benzo[b]fluoranthene	30	0.03
	Benzo[k]fluoranthene		0.03
5	Benzo[a]pyrene		0.01
	Dibenz[a b]anthracene		0.01
	Indeno[1 2 3_cd]nyrene		0.01
6	Benzo[g h i]pervlene		0.02
	Phenanthrene		1
3	Anthracene		0.04
	Fluoranthene		0.04
	Pyrene		0.02
4	Benzo[a]anthracene		0.02
	Chrysene+Triphenylen		0.01
	e	60	0.03
	Benzo[b]fluoranthene	00	0.01
	Benzo[k]fluoranthene		0.01
5	Benzo[a]pvrene		0.01
	Dibenz[a,h]anthracene		0.01
	Indeno[1,2,3-cd]pyrene		0.01
6	Benzo[g.h.i]pervlene		0.01
	Phenanthrene		2.3
3	Anthracene		0.3
	Fluoranthene		1
	Pyrene		0.8
4	Benzo[a]anthracene		0.7
	Chrysene+Triphenylen		
	e	150	2.2
	Benzo[b]fluoranthene		0.7
5	Benzo[k]fluoranthene		0.2
5	Benzo[a]pyrene		0.4
	Dibenz[a,h]anthracene		0.2
6	Indeno[1.2.3-cd]pyrene		0.2
0	Benzo[g,h,i]perylene		0.4
3	Phenanthrene		5
5	Anthracene	30	0.4
4	Fluoranthene	50	3
•	Pyrene		25

	Benzo[a]anthracene	0.01
	Chrysene+Triphenylen	12
	e	12
	Benzo[b]fluoranthene	0.01
5	Benzo[k]fluoranthene	0.01
5	Benzo[a]pyrene	0.01
	Dibenz[a,h]anthracene	0.01
6	Indeno[1.2.3-cd]pyrene	0.01
0	Benzo[g,h,i]perylene	0.01
3	Phenanthrene	0.5
5	Anthracene	0.1
	Fluoranthene	0.05
	Pyrene	0.03
4	Benzo[a]anthracene	0.01
	Chrysene+Triphenylen	0.05
	e 60	0.05
	Benzo[b]fluoranthene	0.01
5	Benzo[k]fluoranthene	0.01
5	Benzo[a]pyrene	0.01
	Dibenz[a,h]anthracene	0.01
6	Indeno[1.2.3-cd]pyrene	0.03
0	Benzo[g,h,i]perylene	0.01
2	Phenanthrene	1.1
3	Anthracene	0.9
	Fluoranthene	1
	Pyrene	2.6
4	Benzo[a]anthracene	1.1
	Chrysene+Triphenylen	5 /
	e 150	5.4
	Benzo[b]fluoranthene	1.3
5	Benzo[k]fluoranthene	0.3
5	Benzo[a]pyrene	0.7
	Dibenz[a,h]anthracene	0.1
6	Indeno[1.2.3-cd]pyrene	0.5
0	Benzo[g,h,i]perylene	0.7
2	Phenanthrene	1.3
3	Anthracene	1
	Fluoranthene	0.2
	Pyrene	0.3
4	Benzo[a]anthracene	0.01
	Chrysene+Triphenylen	C
	e 30	Z
	Benzo[b]fluoranthene	0.01
5	Benzo[k]fluoranthene	0.6
5	Benzo[a]pyrene	0.3
	Dibenz[a,h]anthracene	0.01
6	Indeno[1.2.3-cd]pyrene	0.01
0	Benzo[g,h,i]perylene	0.01
2	Phenanthrene	0.3
3	Anthracene	0.03
4	Fluoranthene	0.02
4	Pyrene	0.02

	Benzo[a]anthracene		0.01
	Chrysene+Triphenylen		0.02
	e		0.02
	Benzo[b]fluoranthene		0.01
5	Benzo[k]fluoranthene		0.01
5	Benzo[a]pyrene		0.01
	Dibenz[a,h]anthracene		0.01
6	Indeno[1.2.3-cd]pyrene		0.01
0	Benzo[g,h,i]perylene		0.01
3	Phenanthrene		4.2
5	Anthracene		0.8
	Fluoranthene		2.8
	Pyrene		3.1
4	Benzo[a]anthracene		21
	Chrysene+Triphenylen		75
	e	150	7.5
	Benzo[b]fluoranthene		2.6
5	Benzo[k]fluoranthene		0.6
5	Benzo[a]pyrene		1.3
	Dibenz[a,h]anthracene		0.2
6	Indeno[1.2.3-cd]pyrene		0.5
0	Benzo[g,h,i]perylene		0.6
3	Phenanthrene		3
5	Anthracene		2
	Fluoranthene		0.8
	Pyrene		0.9
4	Benzo[a]anthracene		13
	Chrysene+Triphenylen		21
	e	30	
	Benzo[b]fluoranthene		23
5	Benzo[k]fluoranthene		9
	Benzo[a]pyrene		3
	Dibenz[a,h]anthracene		1.5
6	Indeno[1.2.3-cd]pyrene		8
-	Benzo[g,h,i]perylene		11
3	Phenanthrene		1.6
-	Anthracene		0.3
	Fluoranthene		0.3
	Pyrene		0.6
4	Benzo[a]anthracene		0.5
	Chrysene+Triphenylen	60	1
	e D [1]0 (1	60	0.0
	Benzo[b]fluoranthene		0.8
5	Benzo[k]fluoranthene		0.2
	Benzolajpyrene		0.2
	Dibenz[a,n]anthracene		0.3
6	Indeno[1.2.3-cd]pyrene		0.8
	Benzo[g,h,1]perylene		0.6
3	Phenanthrene		2.8
	Anthracene	150	0.8
4	Fluoranthene		1.4
	Pyrene		2.3

		Benzo[a]anthracene		1.2
		Chrysene+Triphenylen		5
		e		5
		Benzo[b]fluoranthene		1.8
	5	Benzo[k]fluoranthene		0.3
	C	Benzo[a]pyrene		1.1
		Dibenz[a,h]anthracene		0.2
	6	Indeno[1.2.3-cd]pyrene		0.5
	0	Benzo[g,h,i]perylene		0.8
	3	Phenanthrene		29
	-	Anthracene		26
		Fluoranthene		34
		Pyrene		234
	4	Benzo[a]anthracene		0.01
		Chrysene+Triphenylen e	30	12
		Benzo[b]fluoranthene		0.01
	-	Benzo[k]fluoranthene		0.01
	5	Benzo[a]pyrene		0.01
		Dibenz[a,h]anthracene		0.01
	1	Indeno[1.2.3-cd]pyrene		0.01
	6	Benzo[g,h,i]perylene		0.01
	2	Phenanthrene		0.5
	3	Anthracene		0.05
		Fluoranthene		0.04
		Pyrene		0.03
	4	Benzo[a]anthracene		0.01
		Chrysene+Triphenylen		0.1
		Chrysene+Triphenylen e 60 Benzo[b]fluoranthene	60	0.00
		Benzo[b]fluoranthene		0.03
	5	Benzo[k]fluoranthene		0.01
		Benzo[a]pyrene		0.01
		Dibenz[a,h]anthracene		0.01
	6	Indeno[1.2.3-cd]pyrene		0.02
		Benzo[g,h,1]perylene		0.03
	3	Phenanthrene		/.9
		Anthracene		1.9
		Fluoranthene		5.4
	4	Pyrene		
	4	Chrussen a Trink anvilan		11
		e e	150	21
		Benzo[b]fluoranthene		8.5
	5	Benzo[k]fluoranthene		1.5
	5	Benzo[a]pyrene		4.7
		Dibenz[a,h]anthracene		1.5
	6	Indeno[1.2.3-cd]pyrene		1.9
	~	Benzo[g,h,i]perylene		3.1
	3	Phenanthrene		60
_	-	Anthracene	30	28
	4	Fluoranthene		10
		Pyrene		44

	Benzo[a]anthracene	().2
	Chrysene+Triphenylen		0
	e		,
	Benzo[b]fluoranthene		1.5
5	Benzo[k]fluoranthene).2
5	Benzo[a]pyrene	().7
	Dibenz[a,h]anthracene	0	.01
6	Indeno[1.2.3-cd]pyrene		1.1
0	Benzo[g,h,i]perylene	0	.01
2	Phenanthrene	().5
5	Anthracene	0	.08
	Fluoranthene	0	.08
	Pyrene	().2
4	Benzo[a]anthracene	0	.08
	Chrysene+Triphenylen).2
	e	50	
	Benzo[b]fluoranthene	().1
5	Benzo[k]fluoranthene	0	.02
	Benzo[a]pyrene	().2
	Dibenz[a,h]anthracene	0	.06
6	Indeno[1.2.3-cd]pyrene	().1
-	Benzo[g,h,i]perylene	0	.09
3	Phenanthrene	8	3.7
-	Anthracene	().9
	Fluoranthene		3
	Pyrene	2	2.4
4	Benzo[a]anthracene		2.8
	Chrysene+Triphenylen	50	3.5
	e [50	1
	Benzo[b]fluoranthene		2.4
5	Deuter	(J.S 1 2
	Dit and a blanthan and		1.3
	Dibenz[a,n]aninracene).Z
6	Indeno[1.2.3-cd]pyrene	().3
	Benzo[g,h,1]perylene		J.3
3	Phenanthrene		1.1
	Anthracene	0	.08
	Fluoranthene	().2
4	Pyrene	().1
4	Benzo[a]anthracene	().2
	Chrysene+Triphenylen e	30	8
	Benzo[b]fluoranthene	().3
-	Benzo[k]fluoranthene	Ν	J/A
5	Benzo[a]pyrene	().1
	Dibenz[a,h]anthracene	0	.01
6	Indeno[1.2.3-cd]pyrene	().3
6	Benzo[g,h,i]pervlene	().3
2	Phenanthrene	().1
3	Anthracene	N	J/A
	Fluoranthene	50 0	.03
4	Pvrene	0	.02
		0	

		Benzo[a]anthracene	0.01
		Chrysene+Triphenylen	0.02
		e	0.02
		Benzo[b]fluoranthene	0.02
5	5	Benzo[k]fluoranthene	0.01
	2	Benzo[a]pyrene	0.01
		Dibenz[a,h]anthracene	0.01
	6	Indeno[1.2.3-cd]pyrene	0.03
	0	Benzo[g,h,i]perylene	0.03
	3	Phenanthrene	7.1
	0	Anthracene	0.3
		Fluoranthene	9.1
		Pyrene	4.5
	4	Benzo[a]anthracene	1.4
		Chrysene+Triphenylen	37
		e 150	5.7
		Benzo[b]fluoranthene	1.3
	5	Benzo[k]fluoranthene	0.3
	C	Benzo[a]pyrene	0.6
		Dibenz[a,h]anthracene	0.1
	6	Indeno[1.2.3-cd]pyrene	0.4
	0	Benzo[g,h,i]perylene	0.6
	3	Phenanthrene	4
	5	Anthracene	1.1
		Fluoranthene	0.5
		Pyrene	0.2
	4	Benzo[a]anthracene	6
		Chrysene+Triphenylen	N/A
		e 30	NT/A
		Benzo[b]Huoranthene	IN/A
	5	Benzo[k]Ituorantnene	0.0
			0.4
		Dibenz[a,n]anthracene	0.01
	6	Daves [a k ile services	0.5
		Demanthrong	0.4
	3	Anthrocono	1
		Elucronthere	2
		Durono	2 0
	4	Panzalalanthrasana	0
	7	Chrysene+Triphenylen	4
		e 60	3
		Benzo[b]fluoranthene	2
		Benzo[k]fluoranthene	0.4
	5	Benzo[a]nvrene	2
		Dibenz[a,h]anthracene	0.6
		Indeno[1.2.3-cd]pvrene	1.1
	6	Benzolg.h.ilnervlene	0.8
		Phenanthrene	4 3
	3	Anthracene	2.9
		Fluoranthene 150	4.6
	4	Pyrene	10.3

					Benzo[a]anthracene			2.6
				Chrysene+Triphenylen e			25	
					Benzo[b]fluoranthene			6.4
			5		Benzo[k]fluoranthene			2.1
			5		Benzo[a]pyrene			3.6
					Dibenz[a,h]anthracene			0.2
			6		Indeno[1.2.3-cd]pyrene			2.1
			0		Benzo[g,h,i]perylene			3.8
					Naphthalene			0.94
			2		Methyl-naphthalene[1]			0.34
					Methyl-naphthalene[2]			1.03
					Acenaphthylene			0.05
					Acenaphthene			0.05
			3		Fluorene			0.05
					Phenanthrene			0.64
					Anthracene	12		0.23
			4		Fluoranthene			0.85
			•		Pyrene			0.11
					Benzo[b]fluoranthene			0.24
					Benzo[k]fluoranthene			0.3
			5		Benzo[a]pyrene			0.05
					Indeno[1.2.3-cd]pyrene			0.05
					Dibenz[a,h]anthracene			0.05
			6		Benzo[g,h,1]perylene			0.58
			2		Naphthalene			0.05
	Creek				Methyl-naphthalene[1]		N/A	0.22
		ek 0.009			Methyl-naphthalene[2]	45		0.19
Vila-					Acenaphthylene			0.05
Escale et			2	dissolved	Acenaphthene			0.05
al. 2007			3		Fluorene			0.05
					Phenanthrene			0.69
					Anthracene			0.37
			4		Fluoranthene			0.24
					Pyrene			0.26
					Chrussene			0.10
					Danga[h]fluaranthana			0.17
			F		Benzo[b]Huoranthene			0.05
								0.05
			3		Indone[1,2,2, ad]nurrana			0.05
					Dihang[a h]anthrasana			0.05
			6		Banzo g h ilparulana			0.05
			0		Nanhthalana			0.05
			2		Methyl_paphthalene[1]			0.05
					Methyl_naphthalana[2]			0.05
					A cenanbthylene			0.05
					Acenaphthene			0.05
			3		Fluorene			0.05
		5		Phenanthrene			0.19	
					Anthracene			0.15
					1 111111100110			0.15

4 Pyrene 0.05 Benzo[a]anthracene 0.05 0.05 Benzo[k]fluoranthene 5 Benzo[k]fluoranthene 0.05 Benzo[k]fluoranthene 0.05 Benzo[k]fluoranthene 5 Benzo[a]pyrene 0.05 Indeno[1.2.3-cd]pyrene 0.05 Dibenz[a,h]aptrylene 6 Benzo[a,h]perylene 0.05 Naphthalene 0.05 Oitsenz[a,h]aptrylene 2 Methyl-naphthalene[1] 0.05 Acenaphthylene 0.05 Acenaphthylene 3 Fluorene 0.05 Phenanthrene 0.05 Phenanthrene 4 Benzo[a]anthracene 0.01 Pyrene 78 4 Benzo[a]anthracene 0.05 Dibenz[a,h]anthracene 0.05 5 Benzo[a]anthracene 0.05 6 Benzo[a]anthracene 0.05 7 Anthracene 0.05 6 Benzo[a]anthracene 0.05 7 Benzo[a]anthracene 0.05 6 Benzo[a]anthracene 0.05 7 Benzo[a]anthracene 0.05 8 Benzo[a]anthracene 0.05 9 Dibenz[a,h]anthracene 0.05			Fluoranthene		0.05
a Benzo[a]anthracene 0.05 Chrysene 0.05 Benzo[k]fluoranthene 0.05 Benzo[k]fluoranthene 0.05 Benzo[k]fluoranthene 0.05 S Benzo[a]pyrene 0.05 Dibenz[a,h]anthracene 0.05 6 Benzo[g,h,i]perylene 0.05 2 Methyl-naphthalene[1] 0.05 3 Fluorene 0.05 3 Fluorene 0.05 3 Fluorenthene 0.05 4 Benzo[k]fluoranthene 0.05 4 Benzo[k]fluoranthene 0.05 3 Fluoranthene 0.05 4 Benzo[k]fluoranthene 0.05 5 Benzo[k]fluoranthene 0.05 6 Benzo[k]fluoranthene 0.05 5 Benzo[k]fluoranthene 0.05 6 Benzo[k]fluoranthene 0.05 6 Benzo[k]fluoranthene 0.05 6 Benzo[k]fluoranthene 0.05 6 B		Δ	Pyrene		0.05
Chrysene 0.05 Benzo[k]fluoranthene 0.05 Benzo[k]fluoranthene 0.05 5 Benzo[a]pyrene 0.05 Dibenz[a,h]apthracene 0.05 6 Benzo[g,h,i]perylene 0.05 7 Naphthalene 0.05 6 Benzo[g,h,i]perylene 0.05 7 Naphthalene[1] 0.05 7 Methyl-naphthalene[2] 0.05 7 Accenaphthylene 0.05 7 Anthracene 0.05 7 Anthracene 0.13 7 Benzo[k]fluoranthene 0.05 8 Benzo[k]fluoranthene 0.05 9 Benzo[a]anthracene 0.05 10deno[1,2,3-cd]pyrene 0.05 0.05 10deno[1,2,3-cd]pyrene 0.05 10denzo[4,h]perylene		7	Benzo[a]anthracene		0.05
Benzo[k]Huoranthene 0.05 Benzo[k]fluoranthene 0.05 Benzo[k]fluoranthene 0.05 5 Benzo[a,h]pryne 0.05 Dibenz[a,h]ahrtracene 0.05 6 Benzo[g,h]perylene 0.05 7 Maphthalene 0.05 2 Methyl-naphthalene[1] 0.05 3 Fluorene 0.05 3 Fluorene 0.05 4 Pyrene 0.44 Fluoranthene 0.05 0.19 4 Pyrene 0.44 Benzo[k]fluoranthene 0.05 0.19 4 Pyrene 0.44 Benzo[k]fluoranthene 0.05 0.14 Benzo[k]fluoranthene 0.05 0.14 Benzo[k]fluoranthene 0.05 0.05 5 Benzo[k]fluoranthene 0.05 6 Benzo[k]fluoranthene 0.05 6 Benzo[k]fluoranthene 0.05 2 Methyl-naphthalene[1] 0.05 3 <			Chrysene		0.05
$\begin{tabular}{ c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c$			Benzo[b]fluoranthene		0.05
5 Benzo[a]pyrene 0.05 Dibenz[a,h]anthracene 0.05 6 Benzo[g,h,i]perylene 0.05 7 Naphthalene[1] 0.05 2 Methyl-naphthalene[1] 0.05 3 Methyl-naphthalene[2] 0.05 4 Acenaphthylene 0.05 3 Fluorene 0.05 4 Benzo[a]anthracene 0.44 Fluorene 0.78 0.4 9 Pyrene 78 0.19 4 Benzo[a]anthracene 0.13 Chrysene 0.14 4 Benzo[a]anthracene 0.05 Dibenz[a,h]anthracene 0.05 5 Benzo[a]anthracene 0.05 Dibenz[a,h]anthracene 0.05 6 Benzo[a]hjprene 0.05 Dibenz[a,h]anthracene 0.05 6 Benzo[a]hjhlene 0.05 Dibenz[a,h]anthracene 0.05 2 Methyl-naphthalene[1] 0.05 Acenaphthylene 0.05 3 Fluorene 0.05 Acenaphthyl			Benzo[k]fluoranthene		0.05
Indeno[1.2.3-cd]pyrene 0.05 Dibenz[a,h]anthracene 0.05 6 Benzo[g,h,i]perylene 0.05 2 Methyl-naphthalene[1] 0.05 2 Methyl-naphthalene[1] 0.05 3 Acenaphthylene 0.05 3 Fluorene 0.05 3 Fluorene 0.05 3 Fluoranthene 0.75 4 Fluoranthene 0.75 4 Fluoranthene 0.44 9 Pyrene 78 0.4 4 Benzo[A]mtracene 0.13 Chrysene 0.14 4 Benzo[A]mtracene 0.05 Dibenz[A,h]anthracene 0.05 5 Benzo[A]jpyrene 0.05 Dibenz[A,h]anthracene 0.05 6 Benzo[A],h]mtracene 0.05 Acenaphthalene[1] 0.05 6 Benzo[A],h]mtracene 0.05 Acenaphthalene[2] 0.05 6 Benzo[A],h]mtracene 0.05 Acenaphthalene[2] 0.05 7 <		5	Benzo[a]pyrene		0.05
			Indeno[1.2.3-cd]pyrene		0.05
6 Benzo[g,h,i]perylene 0.05 2 Methyl-naphthalene[1] 0.05 2 Methyl-naphthalene[2] 0.05 3 Acenaphthylene 0.05 3 Fluorene 0.05 3 Fluorene 0.05 3 Phenanthrene 0.05 3 Phrene 0.75 3 Phrene 0.78 4 Fluoranthene 0.78 4 Benzo[a]anthracene 0.44 Benzo[a]anthracene 0.13 Chrysene 0.14 Benzo[k]fluoranthene 0.05 Dibenz[a,h]anthracene 0.05 0 Benzo[a]pyrene 0.05 0 Naphthalene 0.05 1 Dibenz[a,h]anthracene 0.05 0 Acenaphthylene 0.05 0 Acenaphthylene 0.05 1 Methyl-naphthalene[1] 0.05 0 Acenaphthylene 0.05 1 Acenaphthylene 0.05			Dibenz[a,h]anthracene		0.05
Naphthalene 0.05 2 Methyl-naphthalene[1] 0.05 Methyl-naphthalene[2] 0.05 Acenaphthylene 0.05 Acenaphthylene 0.05 3 Fluorene 0.05 3 Fluorene 0.05 Acenaphthene 0.05 Anthracene 0.44 Benzo[a]anthracene 0.44 Benzo[a]anthracene 0.13 Chrysene 0.14 Benzo[a]pyrene 0.05 Dibenz[a,h]anthracene 0.05 Benzo[a]h,j]perylene 0.05 Acenaphthylene 0.05 Acenaphthylene 0.05 Acenaphthylene 0.05 Acenaphthylene 0.05 Acenaphthylene 0.05 Acenaphthylene 0.05 <td< td=""><td></td><td>6</td><td>Benzo[g,h,i]perylene</td><td></td><td>0.05</td></td<>		6	Benzo[g,h,i]perylene		0.05
$\begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $			Naphthalene		0.05
$\begin{tabular}{ c c c c c c } & 0.05 \\ Acenaphthylene & 0.05 \\ Acenaphthylene & 0.05 \\ Acenaphthene & 0.05 \\ Phenanthrene & 0.05 \\ Phenanthrene & 0.05 \\ Phenanthrene & 0.05 \\ Acenaphthacene & 0.44 \\ Fluoranthene & 78 & 0.19 \\ Pyrene & 0.4 \\ Benzo[a]nthracene & 0.13 \\ Chrysene & 0.14 \\ Benzo[b]fluoranthene & 0.05 \\ Benzo[k]fluoranthene & 0.05 \\ Benzo[k]fluoranthene & 0.05 \\ Benzo[k]fluoranthene & 0.05 \\ Benzo[k]huranthacene & 0.05 \\ Benzo[k]huranthene & 0.05 \\ Benzo[k]huranthene & 0.05 \\ Benzo[k]huranthene & 0.05 \\ Benzo[k]huranthene & 0.05 \\ 0 ibenz[a,h]anthracene & 0.05 \\ 0 ibenz[a,h]anthracene & 0.05 \\ Acenaphthylene & 0.05 \\ Acenaphthylene & 0.05 \\ Acenaphthalene[1] & 0.05 \\ Acenaphthene & 0.05 \\ Benzo[a]anthracene & 0.36 \\ Fluorene & 0.05 \\ Benzo[a]anthracene & 0.36 \\ Fluoranthene & 0.05 \\ Benzo[a]anthracene & 0.05 \\ Be$		2	Methyl-naphthalene[1]		0.05
$\begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $			Methyl-naphthalene[2]		0.05
Acenaphthene 0.05 3 Fluorene 0.05 Phenanthrene 0.75 Anthracene 0.44 Fluoranthene 0.44 Pyrene 78 0.19 4 Benzo[a]anthracene 0.13 Chrysene 0.14 8 Benzo[k]fluoranthene 0.05 9 5 Benzo[k]fluoranthene 0.05 5 Benzo[k]fluoranthene 0.05 5 Benzo[k]fluoranthene 0.05 6 Benzo[k]fluoranthene 0.05 6 Benzo[k]fluoranthene 0.05 6 Benzo[k]fluoranthene 0.05 6 Benzo[k]fluoranthene 0.05 2 Methyl-naphthalene[1] 0.05 3 Fluorene 0.05 3 Fluorene 0.05 4 Pyrene 0.33 8enzo[k]noranthene 0.05 9 Pyrene 0.33 9 Benzo[k]noranthene 0.11			Acenaphthylene		0.05
$ \begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $			Acenaphthene		0.05
Phenanthrene 0.75 Anthracene 0.44 Fluoranthene 78 4 Pryrene 78 0.19 Pyrene 78 6 Benzo[a]anthracene 0.13 Chrysene 0.14 Benzo[a]anthracene 0.05 Benzo[a]pyrene 0.05 Benzo[a]pyrene 0.05 Dibenz[a,h]anthracene 0.05 6 Benzo[g,h,i]perylene 0.05 6 Benzo[g,h,i]perylene 0.05 6 Benzo[g,h,i]perylene 0.05 6 Benzo[g,h,i]perylene 0.05 7 Acenaphthalene[1] 0.05 9 Methyl-naphthalene[2] 0.05 7 Acenaphthylene 0.05 9 Phenanthrene 0.05 107 0.22 Q 4 Pyrene 107 0.33 11 Benzo[k]fluoranthene 0.05 0.05 11 Benzo[k]fluoranthene 0.05 0.11 </td <td></td> <td>3</td> <td>Fluorene</td> <td></td> <td>0.05</td>		3	Fluorene		0.05
Anthracene 0.44 Fluoranthene 78 0.19 Pyrene 78 0.4 Benzo[a]anthracene 0.13 0.13 Chrysene 0.14 0.15 Benzo[b]fluoranthene 0.05 0.15 Benzo[k]fluoranthene 0.05 0.05 5 Benzo[a]pyrene 0.05 1 Dibenz[a,h]anthracene 0.05 6 Benzo[g,h,i]perylene 0.05 6 Benzo[g,h,i]perylene 0.05 6 Benzo[g,h,i]perylene 0.05 2 Methyl-naphthalene[1] 0.05 Acenaphthylene 0.05 0.05 3 Fluorene 0.05 4 Pyrene 107 0.22 Pyrene 107 0.33 3 Benzo[a]anthracene 0.05 5 Benzo[a]pyrene 0.12 104 Benzo[k]fluoranthene 0.05 5 Benzo[a]anthracene 0.05 6 Benzo[k]fluoranthene			Phenanthrene		0.75
Fluoranthene 78 0.19 4 Benzo[a]anthracene 0.13 Chrysene 0.14 Benzo[a]anthracene 0.13 Chrysene 0.14 Benzo[k]fluoranthene 0.15 Benzo[k]fluoranthene 0.05 Benzo[k]fluoranthene 0.05 Benzo[k]fluoranthene 0.05 5 Benzo[k]fluoranthene 0.05 6 Benzo[k]hiprytene 0.05 0 Dibenz[a,h]anthracene 0.05 6 Benzo[g,h,i]perylene 0.05 6 Benzo[g,h,i]perylene 0.05 7 Methyl-naphthalene[1] 0.05 7 Acenaphthene 0.05 7 Acenaphthene 0.05 7 Anthracene 0.33 7 Benzo[a]anthracene 0.11 7 Acenaphthene 0.11 7 Acenaphthene 0.11 7 Chrysene 0.11 7 Benzo[a]anthracene 0.05			Anthracene		0.44
4 Pyrene 78 0.4 Benzo[a]anthracene 0.13 Chrysene 0.14 Benzo[b]fluoranthene 0.15 Benzo[k]fluoranthene 0.05 5 Benzo[a]pyrene 0.05 05 5 Benzo[a]pyrene 0.05 05 0 Dibenz[a,h]anthracene 0.05 05 0 Benzo[g,h,i]perylene 0.05 05 0 Benzo[g,h,i]perylene 0.05 0.05 6 Benzo[g,h,i]perylene 0.05 0.05 6 Benzo[g,h,i]perylene 0.05 0.05 6 Benzo[g,h,i]perylene 0.05 0.05 7 Maphthalene[2] 0.05 0.05 7 Accenaphthylene 0.05 0.05 7 Phenanthrene 0.05 0.05 7 Anthracene 0.05 0.05 7 Anthracene 0.05 0.11 7 Benzo[b]fluoranthene 0.11 0.12 1 Chrysene			Fluoranthene	70	0.19
4 Benzo[a]anthracene 0.13 Chrysene 0.14 Benzo[b]fluoranthene 0.15 Benzo[k]fluoranthene 0.05 Benzo[a]pyrene 0.05 5 Benzo[a]pyrene 0.05 5 Benzo[a,h]anthracene 0.05 6 Benzo[g,h,i]perylene 0.05 7 Methyl-naphthalene[1] 0.05 0 Acenaphthalene[2] 0.05 3 Fluorene 0.05 3 Fluorene 0.05 4 Benzo[a]anthracene 0.33 6 Benzo[k]fluoranthene 0.11 7 Anthracene 0.36 7 Pyrene 0.33 4 Benzo[k]fluoranthene 0.12 1 Benzo[k]fluoranthene 0.05 2 Be		4	Pyrene	/8	0.4
Chrysene 0.14 Benzo[b]fluoranthene 0.15 Benzo[a]pyrene 0.05 5 Benzo[a]pyrene 0.05 5 Benzo[a]pyrene 0.05 Dibenz[a,h]anthracene 0.05 6 Benzo[g,h,i]perylene 0.05 6 Benzo[g,h,i]perylene 0.05 6 Benzo[g,h,i]perylene 0.05 2 Methyl-naphthalene[1] 0.05 2 Methyl-naphthalene[2] 0.05 3 Fluorene 0.05 3 Fluorene 0.05 3 Fluorene 0.05 4 Pyrene 107 0.22 4 Pyrene 0.11 3 Benzo[a]anthracene 0.12 Chrysene 0.11 0.12 5 Benzo[a]pyrene 0.12 107 0.33 0.5 5 Benzo[a]pyrene 0.12 104encj [1.2.3-cd]pyrene 0.05 5 Benzo[g,h,i]perylene 0.05		4	Benzo[a]anthracene		0.13
Benzo[b]fluoranthene 0.15 Benzo[k]fluoranthene 0.05 5 Benzo[a]pyrene 0.05 1deno[1.2.3-cd]pyrene 0.05 Dibenz[a,h]anthracene 0.05 6 Benzo[g,h,i]perylene 0.05 6 Benzo[g,h,i]perylene 0.05 2 Methyl-naphthalene[1] 0.05 2 Methyl-naphthalene[2] 0.05 3 Fluorene 0.05 3 Fluorene 0.05 4 Pyrene 107 0.22 4 Pyrene 107 0.33 3 Fluoranthene 0.05 5 Benzo[a]anthracene 0.11 Chrysene 0.11 0.12 Chrysene 0.11 0.12 5 Benzo[a]pyrene 0.05 5 Benzo[a]pyrene 0.05 6 Benzo[a]pyrene 0.05 0 Dibenz[a,h]anthracene 0.05 5 Benzo[a]pyrene 0.05 0			Chrysene		0.14
Benzo[k]fluoranthene 0.05 5 Benzo[a]pyrene 0.05 Indeno[1.2.3-cd]pyrene 0.05 Dibenz[a,h]anthracene 0.05 6 Benzo[g,h,i]perylene 0.05 6 Benzo[g,h,i]perylene 0.05 2 Methyl-naphthalene[1] 0.05 2 Methyl-naphthalene[2] 0.05 3 Fluorene 0.05 3 Fluorene 0.05 4 Benzo[a]anthracene 0.05 4 Benzo[a]anthracene 0.05 5 Benzo[a]anthracene 0.11 Chrysene 0.11 0.12 Chrysene 0.11 0.05 5 Benzo[a]pyrene 0.12 104eno[1.2.3-cd]pyrene 0.05 5 Benzo[a]pyrene 0.12 104eno[1.2.3-cd]pyrene 0.05 5 Benzo[a]pyrene 0.05 10benz[a,h]anthracene 0.05 0 Dibenz[a,h]perylene 0.05 0 Benzo[a]pyrene		5	Benzo[b]fluoranthene		0.15
5 Benzo[a]pyrene 0.05 Indeno[1.2.3-cd]pyrene 0.05 Dibenz[a,h]anthracene 0.05 6 Benzo[g,h,i]perylene 0.05 2 Methyl-naphthalene[1] 0.05 2 Methyl-naphthalene[2] 0.05 2 Methyl-naphthalene[2] 0.05 3 Fluorene 0.05 3 Fluorene 0.05 4 Benzo[a]anthracene 0.05 4 Benzo[a]anthracene 0.11 Chrysene 0.11 0.05 5 Benzo[a]pyrene 0.05 5 Benzo[a]pyrene 0.05 5 Benzo[a]pyrene 0.12 104eno[1.2.3-cd]pyrene 0.05 5 Benzo[a]pyrene 0.12 106eno[1.2.3-cd]pyrene 0.05 107 0.33 0.5 108enzo[a]pyrene 0.05 109 0.05 0.05 109 0.05 0.05 100 0.5 0.05			Benzo[k]fluoranthene		0.05
$\begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $			Benzo[a]pyrene		0.05
6Dibenz[a,h]anthracene0.056Benzo[g,h,i]perylene0.05Naphthalene0.052Methyl-naphthalene[1]0.052Methyl-naphthalene[2]0.05Acenaphthylene0.053Fluorene0.053Fluorene0.053Fluoranthene0.054Pyrene0.054Fluoranthene0.054Benzo[a]anthracene0.365Benzo[a]anthracene0.116Benzo[b]fluoranthene0.055Benzo[a]pyrene0.121ndeno[1.2.3-cd]pyrene0.056Benzo[g,h,i]perylene0.052Methyl-naphthalene[1]0.053Acenaphthalene0.053Renzo[g,h,i]perylene0.055Benzo[g,h,i]perylene0.056Benzo[g,h,i]perylene0.052Methyl-naphthalene[1]0.053Acenaphthylene0.05			Indeno[1.2.3-cd]pyrene		0.05
			Dibenz[a,h]anthracene		0.05
$\begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $		6	Benzo[g,h,i]perylene		0.05
$\begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $			Naphthalene		0.05
$\begin{tabular}{ c c c c c c } & Methyl-naphthalene[2] & 0.05 \\ \hline Acenaphthylene & 0.05 \\ \hline Acenaphthene & 0.05 \\ \hline Acenaphthene & 0.05 \\ \hline Phenanthrene & 0.05 \\ \hline Phenanthrene & 0.71 \\ \hline Anthracene & 0.36 \\ \hline Fluoranthene & 0.36 \\ \hline Fluoranthene & 0.36 \\ \hline Pyrene & 107 & 0.22 \\ \hline Pyrene & 0.33 \\ \hline Benzo[a]anthracene & 0.12 \\ \hline Chrysene & 0.11 \\ \hline Benzo[b]fluoranthene & 0.05 \\ \hline Benzo[a]pyrene & 0.12 \\ \hline Indeno[1.2.3-cd]pyrene & 0.05 \\ \hline Dibenz[a,h]anthracene & 0.05 \\ \hline O & Benzo[g,h,i]perylene & 0.05 \\ \hline O & Naphthalene[1] & 0.05 \\ \hline Methyl-naphthalene[2] & 122 & 0.1 \\ \hline Acenaphthylene & 0.05 \\ \hline Acenaphthylene & 0.05 \\ \hline \end{array}$		2	Methyl-naphthalene[1]		0.05
$\begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $			Methyl-naphthalene[2]		0.05
$\begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $		3	Acenaphthylene		0.05
$\begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $			Acenaphthene		0.05
$\begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $			Fluorene	107	0.05
$ \begin{array}{c c c c c c c c } & Anthracene & 0.36 \\ \hline Fluoranthene & 107 & 0.22 \\ \hline Pyrene & 107 & 0.33 \\ \hline Benzo[a]anthracene & 0.12 \\ \hline Chrysene & 0.11 \\ \hline Benzo[b]fluoranthene & 0.14 \\ \hline Benzo[k]fluoranthene & 0.05 \\ \hline S & Benzo[a]pyrene & 0.12 \\ \hline Indeno[1.2.3-cd]pyrene & 0.05 \\ \hline Dibenz[a,h]anthracene & 0.05 \\ \hline Benzo[g,h,i]perylene & 0.05 \\ \hline 0.05 &$			Phenanthrene		0.71
$\begin{array}{c c} & Fluoranthene \\ Pyrene \\ \hline Pyrene \\ \hline Pyrene \\ \hline Benzo[a]anthracene \\ \hline Chrysene \\ \hline 0.12 \\ \hline 0.11 \\ \hline Benzo[b]fluoranthene \\ \hline 0.14 \\ Benzo[k]fluoranthene \\ \hline 0.05 \\ \hline 0.05 \\ \hline 0 \\ $			Anthracene		0.36
$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$			Fluoranthene		0.22
$\begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $		4	Pyrene		0.33
$\begin{array}{c c} Chrysene & 0.11\\ Benzo[b]fluoranthene & 0.14\\ Benzo[k]fluoranthene & 0.05\\ 5 & Benzo[a]pyrene & 0.05\\ \hline 1 & 1 & 1 & 2 & 3 \\ \hline 1 & 1 & 1 & 2 & 3 \\ \hline 1 & 1 & 2 & 3 \\ \hline 1 & 1 & 2 & 2 & 3 \\ \hline 1 & 1 & 2 & 2 & 3 \\ \hline 1 & 1 & 2 & 2 & 3 \\ \hline 1 & 1 & 2 & 2 & 3 \\ \hline 1 & 1 & 2 & 2 & 3 \\ \hline 1 & 1 & 2 & 2 & 3 \\ \hline 1 & 1 & 2 & 2 & 3 \\ \hline 1 & 1 & 2 & 2 & 3 \\ \hline 1 & 1 & 2 & 2 & 3 \\ \hline 1 & 1 & 2 & 2 & 3 \\ \hline 1 & 1 & 2 & 2 & 3 \\ \hline 1 & 1 & 2 & 2 & 3 \\ \hline 1 & 1 & 2 & 2 & 3 \\ \hline 1 & 1 & 2 & 2 & 3 \\ \hline 1 & 1 & 2 & 2 & 3 \\ \hline 1 & 1 & 2 & 2 & 3 \\ \hline 1 & 1 & 2 & 2 & 3 \\ \hline 1 & 1 & 2 & 2 & 3 \\ \hline 1 & 1 & 1 & 2 \\ \hline 1 & 1 & 1 & 2 & 3 \\ \hline 1 & 1 & 1 & 2 \\ \hline 1 & 1 & 1 & 1 \\ \hline 1 & 1 & 1 & 1 \\ \hline 1 & 1 & 1 & 1 \\ \hline 1 & 1 & 1 & 1 \\ \hline 1 & 1 & 1 & 1 \\ \hline 1 & 1 & 1 & 1$		4	Benzo[a]anthracene		0.12
$\begin{array}{c c} & Benzo[b]fluoranthene \\ Benzo[k]fluoranthene \\ \hline Benzo[a]pyrene \\ \hline 0.05 \\$			Chrysene		0.11
$\begin{array}{c c} & Benzo[k]fluoranthene & 0.05 \\ & Benzo[a]pyrene & 0.12 \\ \hline Indeno[1.2.3-cd]pyrene & 0.05 \\ \hline Dibenz[a,h]anthracene & 0.05 \\ \hline 0 & Benzo[g,h,i]perylene & 0.05 \\ \hline 0 & Benzo[g,h,i]perylene & 0.05 \\ \hline 2 & Methyl-naphthalene[1] & 0.05 \\ \hline 2 & Methyl-naphthalene[2] & 122 & 0.1 \\ \hline 3 & Acenaphthene & 0.05 \\ \hline \end{array}$			Benzo[b]fluoranthene		0.14
$ \begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$			Benzo[k]fluoranthene		0.05
$\begin{array}{c c} Indeno[1.2.3-cd]pyrene \\ \hline Dibenz[a,h]anthracene \\ \hline 0.05 \\ \hline 0.05$		5	Benzo[a]pyrene		0.12
$\begin{array}{c c} Dibenz[a,h] anthracene \\ \hline Dibenz[a,h] anthracene \\ \hline 0.05 \\ \hline 0.0$			Indeno[1.2.3-cd]pyrene		0.05
$ \begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$			Dibenz[a,h]anthracene		0.05
$\begin{array}{c c} & & & & & & \\ & & & & & \\ 2 & & & & & \\ & & & &$		6	Benzo[g,h,i]perylene		0.05
$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$			Naphthalene		0.05
Methyl-naphthalene[2]1220.13Acenaphthylene0.05Acenaphthene0.05		2	Methyl-naphthalene[1]		0.05
3 Acenaphthylene 0.05 Acenaphthene 0.05			Methyl-naphthalene[2]	122	0.1
Acenaphthene 0.05		2	Acenaphthylene		0.05
		3	Acenaphthene		0.05

		Fluorene		0.05
		Phenanthrene		0.88
		Anthracene		0.39
		Fluoranthene		0.22
4		Pyrene		0.37
4		Benzo[a]anthracene		0.11
		Chrysene		0.14
		Benzo[b]fluoranthene		0.15
		Benzo[k]fluoranthene		0.05
5		Benzo[a]pyrene		0.11
		Indeno[1.2.3-cd]pyrene		0.05
		Dibenz[a,h]anthracene		0.05
6		Benzo[g,h,i]perylene		0.05
		Naphthalene		0.05
2		Methyl-naphthalene[1]		0.05
		Methyl-naphthalene[2]		0.05
		Acenaphthylene		0.05
		Acenaphthene		0.05
3		Fluorene		0.05
-		Phenanthrene		0.32
		Anthracene		0.05
		Fluoranthene		0.48
		Pyrene	445	0.89
4		Benzo[a]anthracene		0.31
	Chrysene		0.13	
		Benzo[b]fluoranthene		0.13
		Benzo[k]fluoranthene		0.16
5		Benzo[a]pyrene		0.34
C		Indeno[1 2 3-cd]pyrene		0.42
	Dibenz[a h]anthracene			0.12
6		Benzo[g h i]pervlene		0.34
0		Naphthalene		28.9
2		Methyl-naphthalene[1]		6.04
2		Methyl-naphthalene[2]		5 7
		Acenaphthylene		0.1
		Acenaphthene		0.1
3		Fluorene		9
5		Phenanthrene		90.8
		Anthracene		0.1
		Fluoranthene		53.5
	particulat	Pyrene	12	1 78
4	e	Benzo[a]anthracene		0.33
		Chrysene		0.33
		Banzo[b]fluoranthana		7.06
		Benzo[k]fluoranthene		0.1
5		Benzo[2]nvrene		0.1
5		Indeno[1.2.2.ad]myrana		1 20
		Diberz[a blanthrosons		0.2
6		Benzo[a h ilnowland		0.2
0		Nonhthalana		0.13
2		Mothyl nonhtholono[1]	45	0.32
		wieuryi-naphinalene[1]		0.1

	Methyl-naphthalene[2]		0.1
	Acenaphthylene		0.1
	Acenaphthene		0.1
2	Fluorene		1.09
3	Phenanthrene		28.9
	Anthracene		0.1
	Fluoranthene		12.1
4	Pyrene		38.7
4	Benzo[a]anthracene		0.26
	Chrysene		0.58
	Benzo[b]fluoranthene		3.96
	Benzo[k]fluoranthene		0.1
5	Benzo[a]pyrene		0.1
	Indeno[1.2.3-cd]pyrene		0.15
	Dibenz[a,h]anthracene		1.16
6	Benzo[g,h,i]perylene		0.15
	Naphthalene		0.4
2	Methyl-naphthalene[1]		0.54
	Methyl-naphthalene[2]		0.42
	Acenaphthylene		0.1
	Acenaphthene		0.1
3	Fluorene		0.87
	Phenanthrene		6.67
	Anthracene		0.1
	Fluoranthene	64	5.39
4	Pyrene	04	19.9
4	Benzo[a]anthracene		0.1
	Chrysene		0.15
	Benzo[b]fluoranthene		3.8
	Benzo[k]fluoranthene		0.1
5	Benzo[a]pyrene		0.1
	Indeno[1.2.3-cd]pyrene		0.15
	Dibenz[a,h]anthracene		0.2
6	Benzo[g,h,i]perylene		0.15
	Naphthalene		0.1
2	Methyl-naphthalene[1]		0.1
	Methyl-naphthalene[2]		0.1
	Acenaphthylene		0.1
	Acenaphthene		0.1
3	Fluorene		1.86
	Phenanthrene		17.2
	Anthracene		0.1
	Fluoranthene	78	7.5
4	Pyrene		29.5
т	Benzo[a]anthracene		0.49
	Chrysene		0.69
	Benzo[b]fluoranthene		4.59
	Benzo[k]fluoranthene		0.1
5	Benzo[a]pyrene		0.1
	Indeno[1.2.3-cd]pyrene		0.15
	Dibenz[a,h]anthracene		0.2

2Naphthalene02Methyl-naphthalene[1]0Methyl-naphthalene[2]0Acenaphthylene03Fluorene19Phenanthrene11Anthracene010722Pyrene010722Benzo[a]anthracene00Benzo[k]fluoranthene01072107210721072107210721072108Benzo[k]fluoranthene0109Benzo[k]fluoranthene0100Benzo[k]fluoranthene0101Benzo[k]fluoranthene0101Benzo[k]fluoranthene0102Methyl-naphthalene[1]0103Fluorene0104Acenaphthylene0105Benzo[k]fluoranthene01071221108Acenaphthylene0109Acenaphthylene0109Benzo[k]fluoranthene0110Benzo[k]fluoranthene0111112111 </th <th>0.15</th>	0.15
$\begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $	0.1
Methyl-naphthalene[2]AcenaphthyleneAcenaphthyleneAcenaphthyleneAcenaphthyleneAcenaphthylene3Fluorene9Pinenanthrene10724Pyrene9Benzo[a]anthraceneChrysene09Benzo[b]fluoranthene0Benzo[k]fluoranthene5Benzo[a]pyrene10706Benzo[a]pyrene108010901090109010001000100010101010101010101010101010101010102101031010410105101051010610107101071010810109101091010010101010101010101010101021010310104101051010510106101071010710108101091010910109101091010	0.1
AcenaphthyleneAcenaphthylene3Fluorene1Phenanthrene1Anthracene1074Pyrene1074Benzo[a]anthracene0Benzo[b]fluoranthene0Benzo[b]fluoranthene0Benzo[k]fluoranthene0Benzo[k]fluoranthene0Benzo[k]fluoranthene0Benzo[k]fluoranthene0Benzo[k]fluoranthene0Benzo[k]fluoranthene00Benzo[k]fluoranthene010722Benzo[k]fluoranthene00Benzo[k]fluoranthene010Caraphthylene00Naphthalene[1]00Acenaphthylene010Acenaphthylene010Acenaphthylene010Benzo[a]anthracene011Benzo[a]anthracene0121Benzo[a]anthracene01224Pyrene1224Pyrene12214Benzo[k]fluoranthene01221Benzo[k]fluoranthene01221Benzo[k]fluoranthene0123Benzo[k]fluoranthene0124Benzo[k]fluoranthene0125Benzo[k]fluoranthene0126Acenaphtylene012710128Acenaphtylene01291012.3-cd]pyrene0120 <t< td=""><td>0.1</td></t<>	0.1
3Acenaphthene13Fluorene1Phenanthrene1Anthracene1074Fluoranthene1074Pyrene1074Benzo[a]anthracene0Benzo[b]fluoranthene0Benzo[k]fluoranthene05Benzo[a]pyrene06Benzo[g,h,i]perylene06Benzo[g,h,i]perylene06Benzo[g,h,i]perylene02Methyl-naphthalene[1]03Fluorene04Pyrene1224Pyrene1224Pyrene1224Benzo[a]anthracene05Benzo[a]anthracene06Benzo[b]fluoranthene07SFluorene09Phenanthrene010Chrysene011Benzo[a]anthracene0124Pyrene124Pyrene124Pyrene124Pyrene14Benzo[a]anthracene015Benzo[a]anthracene016Benzo[a]anthracene017Benzo[a]anthracene018Benzo[a]anthracene019Acenaphthelne02Methyl-naphthalene03Fluorenthene03Fluorene019Acenaphthylene010Acenaphthylene <t< td=""><td>0.1</td></t<>	0.1
$\begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $	0.1
Phenanthrene1Anthracene107Pyrene100Pyrene110Pyrene112Pyrene112Pyrene112Pyrene112Pyrene112Pyrene112Pyrene112Pyrene112Pyrene112Pyrene112Pyrene112Pyrene112Pyrene112Pyrene112Pyrene112Pyren	1.06
$\begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $	13.7
$\begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $	0.1
$\begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $	7.8
$\begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $	27.8
Chrysene0Benzo[b]fluoranthene0Benzo[k]fluoranthene0Benzo[k]fluoranthene0Benzo[a]pyrene0Indeno[1.2.3-cd]pyrene0Dibenz[a,h]anthracene06Benzo[g,h,i]perylene06Benzo[g,h,i]perylene02Methyl-naphthalene[1]0Methyl-naphthalene[2]0Acenaphthylene0Acenaphthylene03Fluorene4Pyrene12214Benzo[a]anthracene5Benzo[a]pyrene0Benzo[b]fluoranthene5Benzo[a]pyrene0Dibenz[a,h]anthracene0Benzo[k]fluoranthene12214Benzo[k]fluoranthene5Benzo[a]pyrene0Dibenz[a,h]anthracene10Methyl-naphthalene[1]0Methyl-naphthalene2Methyl-naphthalene3Fluorene6Benzo[k]fluoranthene2Methyl-naphthalene[1]0Acenaphthylene10Acenaphthylene11012113Fluorene1410151016101710181019101910101210121112111212141414 <t< td=""><td>0.1</td></t<>	0.1
Benzo[b]fluoranthene0 5 Benzo[a]pyrene0 5 Benzo[a]pyrene0 $10 \text{deno}[1.2.3\text{-}cd]pyrene00Dibenz[a,h]anthracene06Benzo[g,h,i]perylene06Benzo[g,h,i]perylene02Methyl-naphthalene[1]02Methyl-naphthalene[2]04Acenaphthene03Fluorene04Pyrene1224Benzo[a]anthracene05Benzo[a]pyrene01221Benzo[b]fluoranthene06Benzo[b]fluoranthene06Benzo[a]pyrene06Benzo[a]pyrene010 \text{deno}[1.2.3\text{-}cd]pyrene06Benzo[a]pyrene010 \text{deno}[1.2.3\text{-}cd]pyrene02Methyl-naphthalene[1]02Methyl-naphthalene[1]03Fluorene03Fluorene03Fluorene04450$	0.15
$\begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $	0.15
$\begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $	0.1
Indeno[1.2.3-cd]pyrene0Dibenz[a,h]anthracene0Raphthalene0Naphthalene02Methyl-naphthalene[1]0Methyl-naphthalene[2]0Acenaphthylene0Acenaphthylene03Fluorene3Fluorene4Pyrene4Benzo[a]anthracene5Benzo[a]anthracene6Benzo[b]fluoranthene5Benzo[a]pyrene6Benzo[a]pyrene6Benzo[a]pyrene6Benzo[a,h]anthracene6Benzo[a,h]anthracene6Benzo[a,h]anthracene7Methyl-naphthalene[1]0Naphthalene3Fluorene6Benzo[g,h,i]perylene0Naphthalene2Methyl-naphthalene[1]0Acenaphthylene3Fluorene4Methyl-naphthalene[2]0Acenaphthylene10Acenaphthylene11Methyl-naphthalene[2]12Methyl-naphthalene[2]13Fluorene14Fluorene14Fluorene15Methyl-naphthalene[2]16Methyl-naphthalene[1]17Methyl-naphthalene[1]18Methyl-naphthalene[2]19Methyl-naphthalene[2]10Methyl-naphthalene[2]11Methyl-naphthalene[2]12Methyl-naphthalene[2]13Fluorene14Methyl-naphth	0.1
Dibenz[a,h]anthraceneO6Benzo[g,h,i]perylene0Naphthalene02Methyl-naphthalene[1]02Methyl-naphthalene[2]0Acenaphthylene03Fluorene03Fluorene04Pyrene1224Benzo[a]anthracene05Benzo[a]pyrene06Benzo[a]pyrene05Benzo[a]pyrene06Benzo[a,h]anthracene06Benzo[a,h]anthracene06Benzo[a,h]anthracene06Benzo[a,h]pryene010benz[a,h]anthracene06Benzo[g,h,i]perylene010benz[a,h]anthracene010benz[a,	0.15
$ \begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $	0.2
NaphthaleneNaphthalene2Methyl-naphthalene[1]0Methyl-naphthalene[2]0Acenaphthylene0Acenaphthylene03Fluorene3Fluorene4Pyrene4Pyrene12244Pyrene5Benzo[a]anthracene6Benzo[a]pyrene6Benzo[a]pyrene2Methyl-naphthalene[1]0Naphthalene3Fluoranthene3Gamma (Gamma)4Pyrene4Pyrene12214Benzo[a]anthracene6Benzo[a]pyrene10Naphthalene2Methyl-naphthalene[1]0Acenaphthylene3Fluorene3Fluorene445Gamma (Gamma)	0.15
$\begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $	0.1
$\begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $	0.1
3 $Acenaphthylene$ (0) 3 $Fluorene$ (0) 3 $Fluorene$ (0) 3 $Fluorene$ (0) 4 $Anthracene$ (0) 4 $Pyrene$ 122 4 $Pyrene$ 122 4 $Benzo[a]anthracene$ (0) 6 $Benzo[b]fluoranthene$ (0) 5 $Benzo[a]pyrene$ (0) 6 $Benzo[a]pyrene$ (0) 6 $Benzo[g,h,i]perylene$ (0) 2 $Methyl-naphthalene[1]$ (0) 2 $Methyl-naphthalene[2]$ (0) 3 $Fluorene$ (0) 3 $Fluorene$ (0) 445 (0)	0.1
3Acenaphhene03Fluorene09Phenanthrene4Anthracene04Anthracene04Pyrene1224Benzo[a]anthracene00Benzo[b]fluoranthene00Benzo[k]fluoranthene05Benzo[a]pyrene01Dibenz[a,h]anthracene06Benzo[g,h,i]perylene00Naphthalene02Methyl-naphthalene[1]03Fluorene0445O	0.1
$\begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $	0.1
Phenanthrene 4 Anthracene 6 Fluoranthene 122 Pyrene 122 Benzo[a]anthracene 6 Chrysene 0 Benzo[b]fluoranthene 0 Benzo[k]fluoranthene 0 Dibenz[a,h]anthracene 0 Dibenz[a,h]anthracene 0 Naphthalene 0 Acenaphthalene[1] 0 Acenaphthylene 0 Acenaphthylene 0 Acenaphthene 0 Phenanthrene 0 Acenaphthene 0 Acenaphthene 0 Acenaphthene 0 Acenaphthene 0	0.1
$\begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $	4.88
$\begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $	0.1
$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	4.11
4 Benzo[a]anthracene 0 Chrysene 00 Benzo[b]fluoranthene 00 Benzo[k]fluoranthene 00 Benzo[k]fluoranthene 00 5 Benzo[a]pyrene 00 5 Benzo[a]pyrene 00 1 Dibenz[a,h]anthracene 00 6 Benzo[g,h,i]perylene 00 0 Naphthalene 00 2 Methyl-naphthalene[1] 00 3 Fluorene 00 Acenaphthylene 00 00 4 Fluorene 00 4 Acenaphthrene 00 5 Henanthrene 00 5 Benzo[g,h,i]perylene 00 6 Benzo[g,h,i]perylene 00 6 Benzo[g,h,i]perylene 00 6 Benzo[g,h,i]perylene 00 7 Methyl-naphthalene[2] 00 7 Fluorene 00 7 Fluorene 00 7 Fluorene 00 7 Fluorene	11.3
Chrysene 0 Benzo[b]fluoranthene 0 Benzo[k]fluoranthene 0 Benzo[k]fluoranthene 0 Benzo[a]pyrene 0 Indeno[1.2.3-cd]pyrene 0 Dibenz[a,h]anthracene 0 6 Benzo[g,h,i]perylene 0 6 Benzo[g,h,i]perylene 0 2 Methyl-naphthalene[1] 0 Methyl-naphthalene[2] 0 0 3 Fluorene 0 Phenanthrene 0 0 Acthene 0 0	0.1
Benzo[b]fluoranthene 0 Benzo[k]fluoranthene 0 Benzo[k]fluoranthene 0 5 Benzo[a]pyrene 0 Indeno[1.2.3-cd]pyrene 0 Dibenz[a,h]anthracene 0 6 Benzo[g,h,i]perylene 0 6 Benzo[g,h,i]perylene 0 2 Methyl-naphthalene[1] 0 Methyl-naphthalene[2] 0 0 3 Fluorene 0 Phenanthrene 0 0	0.15
5 Benzo[k]fluoranthene 0 5 Benzo[a]pyrene 0 Indeno[1.2.3-cd]pyrene 0 Dibenz[a,h]anthracene 0 6 Benzo[g,h,i]perylene 0 6 Benzo[g,h,i]perylene 0 2 Methyl-naphthalene[1] 0 4 Methyl-naphthalene[2] 0 3 Fluorene 0 445 0 0	0.15
5 Benzo[a]pyrene 0 Indeno[1.2.3-cd]pyrene 0 Dibenz[a,h]anthracene 0 6 Benzo[g,h,i]perylene 0 6 Benzo[g,h,i]perylene 0 2 Methyl-naphthalene[1] 0 4 Acenaphthylene 0 3 Fluorene 0 445 0	0.1
Indeno[1.2.3-cd]pyrene 0 Dibenz[a,h]anthracene 0 6 Benzo[g,h,i]perylene 0 6 Benzo[g,h,i]perylene 0 2 Methyl-naphthalene[1] 0 2 Methyl-naphthalene[2] 0 Acenaphthylene 0 0 3 Fluorene 0 Phenanthrene 0 0	0.1
Dibenz[a,h]anthracene 0 Dibenz[a,h]anthracene 0 6 Benzo[g,h,i]perylene 0 Naphthalene 0 2 Methyl-naphthalene[1] 0 Methyl-naphthalene[2] 0 Acenaphthylene 0 3 Fluorene 0 Phenanthrene 445 0	0.15
6 Benzo[g,h,i]perylene 0 Naphthalene 0 2 Methyl-naphthalene[1] 0 Methyl-naphthalene[2] 0 Acenaphthylene 0 3 Fluorene Phenanthrene 0 Acthene 0	0.2
2 Naphthalene 0 2 Methyl-naphthalene[1] 0 Methyl-naphthalene[2] 0 Acenaphthylene 0 Acenaphthhene 0 3 Fluorene Phenanthrene 0 Acthene 445	0.15
2 Methyl-naphthalene[1] 0 Methyl-naphthalene[2] 0 Acenaphthylene 0 Acenaphthene 0 3 Fluorene Phenanthrene 445	0.1
Methyl-naphthalene[2]OAcenaphthylene0Acenaphthylene03Fluorene9Phenanthrene4450	0.1
Acenaphthylene0Acenaphthene03Fluorene91000000000000000000000000000000000000	0.1
3 Acenaphthene () 3 Fluorene () Phenanthrene 445	0.54
3 Fluorene 0 Phenanthrene 445	0.1
Phenanthrene 445	0.1
445	0.32
Anthracene	0.1
Fluoranthene 1	1.62
Pyrene 2	2.28
4 Benzo[a]anthracene 0	0.28
Chrysene 0	0.15
Benzo[b]fluoranthene 0	0.46
5 Benzo[k]fluoranthene	0.1

	Benzo[a]pyrene	0.29
	Indeno[1.2.3-cd]pyrene	0.43
	Dibenz[a,h]anthracene	0.48
6	Benzo[g,h,i]perylene	0.43

2.4. Opportunities for modified sampling protocol

Sampling protocols: Our review provides the first quantitative dataset on how wildfire may affect water quality and highlights the need to have more monitoring efforts for pollutants and basic water quality parameters after wildfires. Our analysis also revealed that pre-fire data is rarely reported in most studies, thereby making it difficult to compare with post-fire data and assess the extent to which wildfire may affect water quality. Thus, future studies should report, if possible, pre-fire water quality data. The opportunistic nature of most post-fire studies means that the watershed of interest likely was not monitored and that water quality variables are therefore not available. In that case, data from a nearby unburned catchment with similar characteristics should be collected to offer a relevant proxy to pre-fire conditions (Mahat et al., 2015). Alternatively, recourse to water quality modeling simulating pre-fire conditions may also work. Hydrologists could plan their post-fire studies by using wildfire probability layers which could inform locations of unburned catchments with a high probability of burning (Villarreal et al., 2022) to install monitoring stations. The sampling protocol also rarely includes wildfire characteristics including burn severity, unburned area, and ecosystem or vegetation types in the affected areas. In addition to reporting these parameters, the sampling protocol also should include the distance of the sampling point in the water bodies from the wildfire-affected area and the time of sampling. The sampling protocol should include time series data that captures the effect of the first flush (runoff from the first rainfall after the wildfire) and the residual effect lasting for several months or years. The time series data could inform the duration until which wildfire continues to affect the water quality. The post-fire water quality data rarely include information about rainfall characteristics such as the frequency of rainfalls, their intensity, their seasonality, and their time after the fire. The

sampling protocol should include information about rainfall characteristics. The sampling protocol should be modified based on specific water quality parameters as shown below:

pH: Although pH can be easily measured using in situ or portable meters, many of the studies surveyed did not report pH. The aggregated data shows that the pH of water one year after the wildfire may be similar to the pre-fire pH level and most changes can occur within a year (**Figure 2-3**). Thus, reported studies failed to capture changes in pH during the first flush—runoff generated during the first rainfall after a wildfire. Future studies should record the pH of water during the first flush when the effect is more severe. Extensive monitoring and reporting of these parameters could help mechanistically link changes in pH with fire severity, climate, topography, soil type, vegetation, and the time lag between fire and sampling (Britton, 1991; A. A. Oliver et al., 2012).

Total suspended solids: Our analysis showed that wildfire increases TSS (Emmerton et al., 2020; Ice et al., 2004; Moody and Martin, 2001), but the extent to which TSS could increase depends on the burned area, and the time lag between fire and sampling, and flow rate in the surface waters. These parameters affect the strength or depletion of TSS sources after the fire and their release or dilution in the surface water. The aggregated data shows that when the burn area is more than 80%, the source of TSS is strong enough to provide TSS to surface water and increase the concentration (**Figure 2-4**). When the burn area is less than 80%, the source is depleted quickly after a few rainfalls, which explains why the increase in TSS concentration is not prominent in this condition. Moreover, rivers can store sediments for a long time, which can be remobilized downstream slowly after each high-flow event releasing pollutants contained in these stocks (Crawford et al., 2022). Thus, the sampling protocol must include these parameters along with TSS values. Most of the debris created during a wildfire is carried by surface runoff during the

first rainfall after the wildfire. This first flush could contain most of the pollutants released due to wildfire. Yet rarely the water quality is monitored during the first rainfall event after a wildfire due to potential hazards near the fire-affected area. Future sampling protocols should collect first flush water samples after wildfire and get high-frequency temporal data at locations near as well as beyond the hazard area. High-frequency temporal and spatial data could help understand the total loading of suspended solids based on the characteristics of burned areas (e.g slope) and rainfall events (Blake et al., 2020).

Dissolved organic carbon: Limited data is available on temporal variation in DOC concentration at a location after a wildfire. Long-term monitoring could help improve our understanding of whether and how DOC quantity changes with time. The sampling protocol should include the time lag between fire and sampling, antecedent rainfall events, burn severity, and ash content when DOC data was reported as these factors would affect DOC. Furthermore, DOC quality was rarely reported or monitored. Wildfires can also alter the levels of inorganic precursors such as bromide, iodide, and nitrite in surface waters, leading to the formation of inorganic DBPs (Chang et al., 2011; Uzun et al., 2020). Future studies should link wildfire characteristics with DOC quality and DBP formation.

Nutrients: Land properties such as soil types and vegetation cover and hydrological conditions such as rainfall intensity, runoff volume, and flow rate can affect nutrient concentration in the water bodies. Without information about these confounding factors, it is difficult to compare the effect of wildfire on nutrient concentration between sites. The sampling protocol should report these factors in the field to improve the link of how wildfires affect nutrient concentration in surface bodies. Most studies only reported total N and P, assuming most of them were associated

with suspended particles. Future studies should report dissolved N and P species such as nitrate, ammonium, and orthophosphate.

Heavy metals: A lack of temporal data immediately after fire precludes our understanding of the link between metal release kinetics from wildfire residues and their concentration in water. Furthermore, most studies did not report supporting data such as pH, DOC, and particulate matter, all of which can affect the speciation of metals in water. Thus, the sampling protocol for metals should include these parameters. DOC quality is particularly important to bind metals such as mercury, which concentration typically increases after a fire. Wildfire results in the re-emission of some mercury to the atmosphere (Webster et al., 2016) and hydrologic mobilization of Hg(II) in both dissolved and particulate forms to neighboring riparian zones, wetlands, and downgradient lakes where Hg(II) can be converted to neurotoxic methylmercury. Notably, however, the transport of dissolved Hg(II) was observed to be largely unaffected by a low-severity wildfire but strongly correlated to DOC concentration (Jensen et al., 2017; Patel et al., 2019); this observation may be influenced by sampling efforts that do not capture the first flush or the low fire intensity for the sole study on this topic (Jensen et al., 2017). Thus, the sampling protocol must include reporting mercury concentration in the first flush. TSS generated during wildfires may carry toxic pollutants including heavy metals (Chalmers et al., 2007). Therefore, future studies should measure the amount of contaminant loading via suspended solids. Particulate-bound Hg(II), however, was observed to significantly increase as a result of wildfires due to an increase in TSS levels, and the wildfire effects diminished to pre-burn levels approximately 8 months following the wildfire (Jensen et al., 2017). Future research efforts are needed to identify the combined effects of increased mobilization of mercury and release of nutrients and chemicals that could accept

electrons to facilitate the formation of methylmercury in water bodies and uptake in aquatic food webs.

Organic micropollutants: This review analyzed the effect of wildfire on PAH based on only 3 studies. More data on PAH will help address the knowledge gaps on how PAH concentration is affected by wildfire and watershed characteristics. Future sampling protocols should also include monitoring of other organic pollutants in addition to PAH. Although PAHs are the most reported organic pollutants, other organic pollutants such as polychlorinated di- benzoq-dioxins and dibenzofurans (PCDD/Fs) and polychlorinated biphenyls (PCBs) could be produced during the combustion (Gabos et al., 2001; Ghosh, 2007; Gorshkov et al., 2021; Kim et al., 2003; Salamanca et al., 2016). Furthermore, fire retardants are extensively used to extinguish forest fires, which contain nutrients, corrosion inhibitors, stabilizers, and bactericides (Crouch et al., 2006; Yu et al., 2021). The concentration of organic chemicals used in fire retardants should be monitored particularly during the first few rainfalls after the fire.

2.5. Conclusions

This study provided a quantitative understanding of the extent to which different pollutants may increase after a wildfire by analyzing the effects of wildfire characteristics such as burned area, surface water flow rate, and the time lag between fire and sampling on the concentration of pollutants and water quality parameters in surface waters. The pH of surface water mostly increased within one year after the fire, not after that, potentially due to washing off all ash in the first year. The concentration of contaminants in surface water after a wildfire could increase by over 100-fold, but the extent of concentration would increase varied with contaminant type, flow rate, time lag between fire and sampling, and area of the burned watershed. TSS concentration increased up to 3 order magnitude post-fire. An increase in the burned area increased the TSS concentration disproportionally, indicating that post-fire TSS concentration is sensitive to the burned area. TSS concentration increased significantly when the burn area is >80% of the watershed area indicating large burn area increased the source strength to supply TSS during postfire seasons. TSS concentrations increased within the first two years post-fire and then decreased to almost pre-burn levels with time, indicating source-limiting conditions. TSS concentration increased in surface waters up to a flow of 10 m³ s⁻¹, beyond which higher flow decreased TSS concentration possibly due to dilution. Wildfires slightly increased DOC immediately after the wildfire but the DOC concentration did not vary with the time lag between fire and sampling (p>0.05). Nutrient concentration was greatest within a year after the fire before returning to the background level after 2 years. In contrast with TSS and nutrients, heavy metal concentrations of Pb, Cu, and Zn were greatest a year after the fire indicating a phase lag, possibly due to delay in their dissolution. Compared to background levels, heavy metal concentration (Pb, Cu, and Zn) was higher with increases in the burned area. The increase in concentration was sensitive to metal types: Pb > Cu and Zn. The mean concentration of PAH increased 4 months after the wildfire and the increase dissolve PAH is more prominent for heavier PAH. Nevertheless, the increase in PAH did not exceed the regulatory limit within a year following a wildfire in the majority of studies. Global environmental change is making these water quality issues more acute. Thus, there is a greater need to support international water monitoring networks to collect critical data needed to inform how to best manage watersheds prone to wildfire to protect water resources.
2.6. References

Abraham, J., Dowling, K., Florentine, S., 2018. Effects of prescribed fire and post-fire rainfall on mercury mobilization and subsequent contamination assessment in a legacy mine site in Victoria, Australia. Chemosphere 190, 144–153. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chemosphere.2017.09.117

Abraham, J., Dowling, K., Florentine, S., 2017. Risk of post-fire metal mobilization into surface water resources: A review. Sci. Total Environ. 599–600, 1740–1755. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2017.05.096

Ager, A.A., Palaiologou, P., Evers, C.R., Day, M.A., Ringo, C., Short, K., 2019. Wildfire exposure to the wildland urban interface in the western US. Appl. Geogr. 111, 102059. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.apgeog.2019.102059

Alexander, S.J., 2004. Effect of bushfires on receiving waters, eastern Victoria. Water Studies Cenre, Clayton, Vic.

Arkle, R.S., Pilliod, D.S., 2010. Prescribed fires as ecological surrogates for wildfires: A stream and riparian perspective. For. Ecol. Manag. 259, 893–903. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foreco.2009.11.029

Bayley, S.E., Schindler, D.W., Parker, B.R., Stainton, M.P., Beaty, K.G., 1992. Effects of forestfire and drought on acidity of a base-poor boreal forest stream - similarities between climatic warming and acidic precipitation. Biogeochemistry 17, 191–204. https://doi.org/10.1007/bf00004041

Bento-Gonçalves, A., Vieira, A., 2020. Wildfires in the wildland-urban interface: Key concepts and evaluation methodologies. Sci. Total Environ. 707, 135592. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2019.135592

Betts, E.F., Jr, J.B.J., 2009. Impact of Wildfire on Stream Nutrient Chemistry and Ecosystem Metabolism in Boreal Forest Catchments of Interior Alaska. Arct. Antarct. Alp. Res. 41, 407–417. https://doi.org/10.1657/1938-4246-41.4.407

Bitner, K., Gallaher, B., Mullen, K., 2001. Review of Wildfire Effects on Chemical Water Quality (No. LA-13826-MS). Los Alamos National Lab. (LANL), Los Alamos, NM (United States). https://doi.org/10.2172/781455

Bladon, K.D., Silins, U., Wagner, M.J., Stone, M., Emelko, M.B., Mendoza, C.A., Devito, K.J., Boon, S., 2008. Wildfire impacts on nitrogen concentration and production from headwater streams in southern Alberta's Rocky Mountains. Can. J. For. Res. 38, 2359–2371. https://doi.org/10.1139/x08-071

Blake, D., Nyman, P., Nice, H., D'Souza, F.M.L., Kavazos, C.R.J., Horwitz, P., 2020. Assessment of post-wildfire erosion risk and effects on water quality in south-western Australia. Int. J. Wildland Fire 29, 240–257. https://doi.org/10.1071/wf18123

Bodí, M.B., Martin, D.A., Balfour, V.N., Santín, C., Doerr, S.H., Pereira, P., Cerdà, A., Mataix-Solera, J., 2014. Wildland fire ash: Production, composition and eco-hydro-geomorphic effects. Earth-Sci. Rev. 130, 103–127. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.earscirev.2013.12.007

Brito, D.Q., Passos, C.J.S., Muniz, D.H.F., Oliveira, E.C., 2017. Aquatic ecotoxicity of ashes from Brazilian savanna wildfires. Environ. Sci. Pollut. Res. 24, 19671–19682. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11356-017-9578-0

Britton, D.L., 1991. Fire and the chemistry of a south-african mountain stream. Hydrobiologia 218, 177–192. https://doi.org/10.1007/bf00038834

Burd, K., Tank, S.E., Dion, N., Quinton, W.L., Spence, C., Tanentzap, A.J., Olefeldt, D., 2018. Seasonal shifts in export of DOC and nutrients from burned and unburned peatland-rich catchments, Northwest Territories, Canada. Hydrol. Earth Syst. Sci. 22, 4455–4472. https://doi.org/10.5194/hess-22-4455-2018

Burke, J.M., Prepas, E.E., Pinder, S., 2005. Runoff and phosphorus export patterns in large forested watersheds on the western Canadian Boreal Plain before and for 4 years after wildfire. J. Environ. Eng. Sci. 4, 319–325. https://doi.org/10.1139/s04-072

Burton, C.A., Hoefen, T.M., Plumlee, G.S., Baumberger, K.L., Backlin, A.R., Gallegos, E., Fisher, R.N., 2016. Trace Elements in Stormflow, Ash, and Burned Soil following the 2009 Station Fire in Southern California. Plos One 11. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0153372

Caldwell, P.V., Elliott, K.J., Liu, N., Vose, J.M., Zietlow, D.R., Knoepp, J.D., 2020. Watershedscale vegetation, water quantity, and water quality responses to wildfire in the southern Appalachian mountain region, United States. Hydrol. Process. 34, 5188–5209. https://doi.org/10.1002/hyp.13922

Campos, I., Abrantes, N., 2021. Forest fires as drivers of contamination of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons to the terrestrial and aquatic ecosystems. Curr. Opin. Environ. Sci. Health 100293. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.coesh.2021.100293

Campos, I., Abrantes, N., Pereira, P., Micaelo, A.C., Vale, C., Keizer, J.J., 2019. Forest fires as potential triggers for production and mobilization of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons to the terrestrial ecosystem. Land Degrad. Dev. 30, 2360–2370. https://doi.org/10.1002/ldr.3427

Campos, I., Abrantes, N., Vidal, T., Bastos, A.C., Gonçalves, F., Keizer, J.J., 2012. Assessment of the toxicity of ash-loaded runoff from a recently burnt eucalypt plantation. Eur. J. For. Res. 131, 1889–1903. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10342-012-0640-7

Carignan, R., D'Arcy, P., Lamontagne, S., 2000. Comparative impacts of fire and forest harvesting on water quality in Boreal Shield lakes. Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci. 57, 105–117. https://doi.org/10.1139/cjfas-57-S2-105

Cawley, K.M., Hohner, A.K., McKee, G.A., Borch, T., Omur-Ozbek, P., Oropeza, J., Rosario-Ortiz, F.L., 2018. Characterization and spatial distribution of particulate and soluble carbon and nitrogen from wildfire-impacted sediments. J. Soils Sediments 18, 1314–1326. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11368-016-1604-1

Chalmers, A.T., Van Metre, P.C., Callender, E., 2007. The chemical response of particleassociated contaminants in aquatic sediments to urbanization in New England, U.S.A. J. Contam. Hydrol., Issues in urban hydrology: The emerging field of urban contaminant hydrology 91, 4–25. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jconhyd.2006.08.007

Chang, H., Chen, C., Wang, G., 2011. Identification of potential nitrogenous organic precursors for C-, N-DBPs and characterization of their DBPs formation. Water Res. 45, 3753–3764. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.watres.2011.04.027

Chen, H., Chow, A.T., Li, X.W., Ni, H.G., Dahlgren, R.A., Zeng, H., Wang, J.J., 2018. Wildfire Burn Intensity Affects the Quantity and Speciation of Polycyclic Aromatic Hydrocarbons in Soils. Acs Earth Space Chem. 2, 1262–1270. https://doi.org/10.1021/acsearthspacechem.8b00101

Chen, H., Rücker, A.M., Su, Q., Blosser, G.D., Liu, X., Conner, W.H., Chow, A.T., 2020. Dynamics of dissolved organic matter and disinfection byproduct precursors along a low elevation gradient in woody wetlands - an implication of hydrologic impacts of climate change on source water quality. Water Res. 181, 115908. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.watres.2020.115908

Cheng, C.-H., Lehmann, J., Thies, J.E., Burton, S.D., Engelhard, M.H., 2006. Oxidation of black carbon by biotic and abiotic processes. Org. Geochem. 37, 1477–1488. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.orggeochem.2006.06.022

Chow, A.T., Tsai, K.-P., Fegel, T.S., Pierson, D.N., Rhoades, C.C., 2019. Lasting Effects of Wildfire on Disinfection By-Product Formation in Forest Catchments. J. Environ. Qual. 48, 1826–1834. https://doi.org/10.2134/jeq2019.04.0172

Cira, M., Bafna, A., Lee, C.M., Kong, Y., Holt, B., Ginger, L., Cawse-Nicholson, K., Rieves, L., Jay, J.A., 2022. Turbidity and fecal indicator bacteria in recreational marine waters increase following the 2018 Woolsey Fire. Sci. Rep. 12, 2428. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-022-05945-x

Cocke, A.E., Fulé, P.Z., Crouse, J.E., 2005. Comparison of burn severity assessments using Differenced Normalized Burn Ratio and ground data. Int. J. Wildland Fire 14, 189–198. https://doi.org/10.1071/WF04010

Corbin, T.A., 2012. Short-term effects of a wildfire on the water quality and macroinvertebrate community of a saline stream. Int. J. Wildland Fire 21, 537–544. https://doi.org/10.1071/wf11014

Costa, M.R., Calvao, A.R., Aranha, J., 2014. Linking wildfire effects on soil and water chemistry of the Marao River watershed, Portugal, and biomass changes detected from Landsat imagery. Appl. Geochem. 44, 93–102. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.apgeochem.2013.09.009

Crawford, S.E., Brinkmann, M., Ouellet, J.D., Lehmkuhl, F., Reicherter, K., Schwarzbauer, J., Bellanova, P., Letmathe, P., Blank, L.M., Weber, R., Brack, W., van Dongen, J.T., Menzel, L., Hecker, M., Schüttrumpf, H., Hollert, H., 2022. Remobilization of pollutants during extreme flood events poses severe risks to human and environmental health. J. Hazard. Mater. 421, 126691. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jhazmat.2021.126691

Crouch, R.L., Timmenga, H.J., Barber, T.R., Fuchsman, P.C., 2006. Post-fire surface water quality: Comparison of fire retardant versus wildfire-related effects. Chemosphere 62, 874–889. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chemosphere.2005.05.031

Davidson, S.J., Elmes, M.C., Rogers, H., van Beest, C., Petrone, R., Price, J.S., Strack, M., 2019. Hydrogeologic setting overrides any influence of wildfire on pore water dissolved organic carbon concentration and quality at a boreal fen. Ecohydrology 12. https://doi.org/10.1002/eco.2141

Davis, E.A., 1989. Prescribed fire in Arizona chaparral: Effects on stream water quality. For. Ecol. Manag. 26, 189–206. https://doi.org/10.1016/0378-1127(89)90120-5

de Koff, J.P., Graham, R.C., Hubbert, K.R., Wohlgemuth, P.M., 2006. Prefire and postfire erosion of soil nutrients within a chaparral watershed. Soil Sci. 171, 915–928. https://doi.org/10.1097/01.ss.0000235231.02063.c2

DeBano, L.F., 2000. The role of fire and soil heating on water repellency in wildland environments: a review. J. Hydrol. 231–232, 195–206. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0022-1694(00)00194-3

Delpla, I., Jung, A.-V., Baures, E., Clement, M., Thomas, O., 2009. Impacts of climate change on surface water quality in relation to drinking water production. Environ. Int. 35, 1225–1233. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envint.2009.07.001

Earl, S.R., Blinn, D.W., 2003. Effects of wildfire ash on water chemistry and biota in South-Western U.S.A. streams. Freshw. Biol. 48, 1015–1030. https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1365-2427.2003.01066.x

Ebel, B.A., Moody, J.A., Martin, D.A., 2012. Hydrologic conditions controlling runoff generation immediately after wildfire. Water Resour. Res. 48. https://doi.org/10.1029/2011WR011470

Emelko, M.B., Silins, U., Bladon, K.D., Stone, M., 2011. Implications of land disturbance on drinking water treatability in a changing climate: Demonstrating the need for "source water supply and protection" strategies. Water Res. 45, 461–472. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.watres.2010.08.051

Emmerton, C.A., Cooke, C.A., Hustins, S., Silins, U., Emelko, M.B., Lewis, T., Kruk, M.K., Taube, N., Zhu, D., Jackson, B., Stone, M., Kerr, J.G., Orwin, J.F., 2020. Severe western Canadian wildfire affects water quality even at large basin scales. Water Res. 183, 116071. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.watres.2020.116071

Evans, C.D., Malcolm, I.A., Shilland, E.M., Rose, N.L., Turner, S.D., Crilly, A., Norris, D., Granath, G., Monteith, D.T., 2017. Sustained Biogeochemical Impacts of Wildfire in a Mountain Lake Catchment. Ecosystems 20, 813–829. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10021-016-0064-1

Evans, J.S., Norman, A.-L., Reid, M.L., 2021. Evidence of Smoke From Wildland Fire in Surface Water of an Unburned Watershed. Water Resour. Res. 57, e2021WR030069. https://doi.org/10.1029/2021WR030069

Felemban, S., Vazquez, P., Moore, E., 2019. Future Trends for In Situ Monitoring of Polycyclic Aromatic Hydrocarbons in Water Sources: The Role of Immunosensing Techniques. Biosensors 9, 142. https://doi.org/10.3390/bios9040142

Fernandez-Marcos, M.L., 2022. Potentially Toxic Substances and Associated Risks in Soils Affected by Wildfires: A Review. Toxics 10, 31. https://doi.org/10.3390/toxics10010031

Fidel, R.B., Laird, D.A., Spokas, K.A., 2018. Sorption of ammonium and nitrate to biochars is electrostatic and pH-dependent. Sci. Rep. 8, 17627. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-018-35534-w

Gabos, S., Ikonomou, M.G., Schopflocher, D., Fowler, B.R., White, J., Prepas, E., Prince, D., Chen, W., 2001. Characteristics of PAHs, PCDD/Fs and PCBs in sediment following forest fires in northern Alberta. Chemosphere 43, 709–719. https://doi.org/10.1016/s0045-6535(00)00424-0

Gallaher, B.M., Koch, R.J., 2004. Cerro Grande Fire Impact to Water Quality and Stream Flow near Los Alamos National Laboratory: Results of Four Years of Monitoring (No. LA-14177). Los Alamos National Lab., Los Alamos, NM (US). https://doi.org/10.2172/835908

García-Comendador, J., Fortesa, J., Calsamiglia, A., Calvo-Cases, A., Estrany, J., 2017. Post-fire hydrological response and suspended sediment transport of a terraced Mediterranean catchment. Earth Surf. Process. Landf. 42, 2254–2265. https://doi.org/10.1002/esp.4181

García-Oliva, F., Merino, A., Fonturbel, M.T., Omil, B., Fernández, C., Vega, J.A., 2018. Severe wildfire hinders renewal of soil P pools by thermal mineralization of organic P in forest soil: Analysis by sequential extraction and 31P NMR spectroscopy. Geoderma 309, 32–40. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.geoderma.2017.09.002

Gavhane, S., Sapkale, J., Susware, N., Sapkale, S., 2021. Impact of Heavy Metals in Riverine and Estuarine Environment: A review. Res. J. Chem. Environ. 25, 226–233.

Ghosh, U., 2007. The Role of Black Carbon in Influencing Availability of PAHs in Sediments. Hum. Ecol. Risk Assess. Int. J. 13, 276–285. https://doi.org/10.1080/10807030701226731

Gorshkov, A.G., Izosimova, O.N., Kustova, O., Marinaite, I.I., Galachyants, Y.P., Sinyukovich, V.N., Khodzher, T., 2021. Wildfires as a Source of PAHs in Surface Waters of Background Areas (Lake Baikal, Russia). Water 13, 2636. https://doi.org/10.3390/w13192636

Granath, G., Evans, C.D., Strengbom, J., Fölster, J., Grelle, A., Strömqvist, J., Köhler, S.J., 2020. The impact of wildfire on biogeochemical fluxes and water quality on boreal catchments. Biogeosciences Discuss. 1–33. https://doi.org/10.5194/bg-2020-363

Gray, D.M., Dighton, J., 2006. Mineralization of forest litter nutrients by heat and combustion. Soil Biol. Biochem. 38, 1469–1477. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.soilbio.2005.11.003

Gustine, R.N., Hanan, E.J., Robichaud, P.R., Elliot, W.J., 2022. From burned slopes to streams: how wildfire affects nitrogen cycling and retention in forests and fire-prone watersheds. Biogeochemistry 157, 51–68. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10533-021-00861-0

Hanan, E.J., Ren, J., Tague, C.L., Kolden, C.A., Abatzoglou, J.T., Bart, R.R., Kennedy, M.C., Liu, M., Adam, J., 2020. How climate change and fire exclusion drive wildfire regimes at actionable scales. Environ. Res. Lett. https://doi.org/10.1088/1748-9326/abd78e

Harper, A.R., Santin, C., Doerr, S.H., Froyd, C.A., Albini, D., Otero, X.L., Viñas, L., Pérez-Fernández, B., 2019. Chemical composition of wildfire ash produced in contrasting ecosystems and its toxicity to Daphnia magna. Int. J. Wildland Fire 28, 726–737. https://doi.org/10.1071/WF18200

Hinckley, E.-L.S., Crawford, J.T., Fakhraei, H., Driscoll, C.T., 2020. A shift in sulfur-cycle manipulation from atmospheric emissions to agricultural additions. Nat. Geosci. 13, 597–604. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41561-020-0620-3

Hohner, A.K., Cawley, K., Oropeza, J., Summers, R.S., Rosario-Ortiz, F.L., 2016. Drinking water treatment response following a Colorado wildfire. Water Res. 105, 187–198. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.watres.2016.08.034

Hohner, A.K., Rhoades, C.C., Wilkerson, P., Rosario-Ortiz, F.L., 2019. Wildfires Alter Forest Watersheds and Threaten Drinking Water Quality. Acc. Chem. Res. 52, 1234–1244. https://doi.org/10.1021/acs.accounts.8b00670

Hubbert, K.R., Busse, M., Overby, S., Shestak, C., Gerrard, R., 2015. Pile burning effects on soil water repellency, infiltration, and downslope water chemistry in the lake tahoe basin, USA. Fire Ecol. 11, 100–118. https://doi.org/10.4996/fireecology.1102100

Ice, G.G., Neary, D.G., Adams, P.W., 2004. Effects of wildfire on soils and watershed processes. J. For. 102, 16–20.

Ignatavièius, G., Sakalauskienë, G., Oškinis, V., 2006. Influence of land fires on increase of heavy metal concentrations in river waters of Lithuania. J. Environ. Eng. Landsc. Manag. 14, 46–51. https://doi.org/10.1080/16486897.2006.9636878

Jensen, A.M., Scanlon, T.M., Riscassi, A.L., 2017. Emerging investigator series: the effect of wildfire on streamwater mercury and organic carbon in a forested watershed in the southeastern

United States. Environ. Sci. Process. Impacts 19, 1505–1517. https://doi.org/10.1039/C7EM00419B

Karyab, H., Yunesian, M., Nasseri, S., Mahvi, A.H., Ahmadkhaniha, R., Rastkari, N., Nabizadeh, R., 2013. Polycyclic Aromatic Hydrocarbons in drinking water of Tehran, Iran. J. Environ. Health Sci. Eng. 11, 25. https://doi.org/10.1186/2052-336X-11-25

Kashem, M.A., Singh, B.R., 2001. Metal availability in contaminated soils: I. Effects of floodingand organic matter on changes in Eh, pH and solubility of Cd, Ni andZn. Nutr. Cycl. Agroecosystems 61, 247–255. https://doi.org/10.1023/A:1013762204510

Kelly, E.N., Schindler, D.W., St. Louis, V.L., Donald, D.B., Vladicka, K.E., 2006. Forest fire increases mercury accumulation by fishes via food web restructuring and increased mercury inputs. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. 103, 19380–19385. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.0609798104

Kim, E.-J., Oh, J.-E., Chang, Y.-S., 2003. Effects of forest fire on the level and distribution of PCDD/Fs and PAHs in soil. Sci. Total Environ. 311, 177–189. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0048-9697(03)00095-0

Knicker, H., Almendros, G., González-Vila, F.J., González-Pérez, J.A., Polvillo, O., 2006. Characteristic alterations of quantity and quality of soil organic matter caused by forest fires in continental Mediterranean ecosystems: a solid-state 13C NMR study. Eur. J. Soil Sci. 57, 558– 569. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2389.2006.00814.x

Ku, P.J., Tsui, M.T.K., Nie, X.P., Chen, H., Hoang, T.C., Blum, J.D., Dahlgren, R.A., Chow, A.T., 2018. Origin, Reactivity, and Bioavailability of Mercury in Wildfire Ash. Environ. Sci. Technol. 52, 14149–14157. https://doi.org/10.1021/acs.est.8b03729

Lane, P.N.J., Sheridan, G.J., Noske, P.J., 2006. Changes in sediment loads and discharge from small mountain catchments following wildfire in south eastern Australia. J. Hydrol. 331, 495–510. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jhydrol.2006.05.035

Laurent, P., Mouillot, F., Moreno, M.V., Yue, C., Ciais, P., 2019. Varying relationships between fire radiative power and fire size at a global scale. Biogeosciences 16, 275–288. https://doi.org/10.5194/bg-16-275-2019

Leveque, B., Burnet, J.-B., Dorner, S., Bichai, F., 2021. Impact of climate change on the vulnerability of drinking water intakes in a northern region. Sustain. Cities Soc. 66, 102656. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scs.2020.102656

Li, W., Park, R., Alexandrou, N., Dryfhout-Clark, H., Brice, K., Hung, H., 2021. Multi-year Analyses Reveal Different Trends, Sources, and Implications for Source-Related Human Health Risks of Atmospheric Polycyclic Aromatic Hydrocarbons in the Canadian Great Lakes Basin. Environ. Sci. Technol. 55, 2254–2264. https://doi.org/10.1021/acs.est.0c07079

Lizundia-Loiola, J., Pettinari, M.L., Chuvieco, E., 2020. Temporal Anomalies in Burned Area Trends: Satellite Estimations of the Amazonian 2019 Fire Crisis. Remote Sens. 12, 151. https://doi.org/10.3390/rs12010151

Lodeiro, P., Rey-Castro, C., David, C., Achterberg, E.P., Puy, J., Gledhill, M., 2020. Acid-base properties of dissolved organic matter extracted from the marine environment. Sci. Total Environ. 729, 138437. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2020.138437

Ma, B., Hu, C., Zhang, J., Ulbricht, M., Panglisch, S., 2022. Impact of Climate Change on Drinking Water Safety. ACS EST Water 2, 259–261. https://doi.org/10.1021/acsestwater.2c00004

Mahat, V., Anderson, A., Silins, U., 2015. Modelling of wildfire impacts on catchment hydrology applied to two case studies. Hydrol. Process. 29, 3687–3698. https://doi.org/10.1002/hyp.10462

Mansilha, C., Duarte, C.G., Melol, A., Ribeiro, J., Flores, D., Marques, J.E., 2019. Impact of wildfire on water quality in Caramulo Mountain ridge (Central Portugal). Sustain. Water Resour. Manag. 5, 319–331. https://doi.org/10.1007/s40899-017-0171-y

Mast, M.A., Clow, D.W., 2008. Effects of 2003 wildfires on stream chemistry in Glacier National Park, Montana. Hydrol. Process. 22, 5013–5023. https://doi.org/10.1002/hyp.7121

Mast, M.A., Murphy, S.F., Clow, D.W., Penn, C.A., Sexstone, G.A., 2016. Water-quality response to a high-elevation wildfire in the Colorado Front Range. Hydrol. Process. 30, 1811–1823. https://doi.org/10.1002/hyp.10755

McCullough, I.M., Cheruvelil, K.S., Lapierre, J.F., Lottig, N.R., Moritz, M.A., Stachelek, J., Soranno, P.A., 2019. Do lakes feel the burn? Ecological consequences of increasing exposure of lakes to fire in the continental United States. Glob. Change Biol. 25, 2841–2854. https://doi.org/10.1111/gcb.14732

McEachern, P., Prepas, E.E., Gibson, J.J., Dinsmore, W.P., 2000. Forest fire induced impacts on phosphorus, nitrogen, and chlorophyll a concentrations in boreal subarctic lakes of northern Alberta. Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci. 57, 73–81. https://doi.org/10.1139/f00-124

Miller, R.K., Field, C.B., Mach, K.J., 2020. Barriers and enablers for prescribed burns for wildfire management in California. Nat. Sustain. 3, 101–109. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41893-019-0451-7

Moody, J.A., Martin, D.A., 2001. Initial hydrologic and geomorphic response following a wildfire in the Colorado Front Range. Earth Surf. Process. Landf. 26, 1049–1070. https://doi.org/10.1002/esp.253

Muñoz-Rojas, M., Erickson, T.E., Martini, D., Dixon, K.W., Merritt, D.J., 2016. Soil physicochemical and microbiological indicators of short, medium and long term post-fire recovery in semi-arid ecosystems. Ecol. Indic. 63, 14–22. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecolind.2015.11.038

Murphy, J.D., Johnson, D.W., Miller, W.W., Walker, R.F., Carroll, E.F., Blank, R.R., 2006. Wildfire Effects on Soil Nutrients and Leaching in a Tahoe Basin Watershed. J. Environ. Qual. 35, 479–489. https://doi.org/10.2134/jeq2005.0144

Murphy, S.F., McCleskey, R.B., Martin, D.A., Holloway, J.M., Writer, J.H., 2020. Wildfire-driven changes in hydrology mobilize arsenic and metals from legacy mine waste. Sci. Total Environ. 743, 140635. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2020.140635

Nayak, A.K., Raja, R., Rao, K.S., Shukla, A.K., Mohanty, S., Shahid, M., Tripathi, R., Panda, B.B., Bhattacharyya, P., Kumar, A., Lal, B., Sethi, S.K., Puri, C., Nayak, D., Swain, C.K., 2015. Effect of fly ash application on soil microbial response and heavy metal accumulation in soil and rice plant. Ecotoxicol. Environ. Saf. 114, 257–262. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecoenv.2014.03.033

Nielsen, K., Kalmykova, Y., Strömvall, A.-M., Baun, A., Eriksson, E., 2015. Particle phase distribution of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons in stormwater — Using humic acid and iron nano-sized colloids as test particles. Sci. Total Environ. 532, 103–111. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2015.05.093

Noyce, G.L., Fulthorpe, R., Gorgolewski, A., Hazlett, P., Tran, H., Basiliko, N., 2016. Soil microbial responses to wood ash addition and forest fire in managed Ontario forests. Appl. Soil Ecol. 107, 368–380. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.apsoil.2016.07.006

O'Dell, K., Hornbrook, R.S., Permar, W., Levin, E.J.T., Garofalo, L.A., Apel, E.C., Blake, N.J., Jarnot, A., Pothier, M.A., Farmer, D.K., Hu, L., Campos, T., Ford, B., Pierce, J.R., Fischer, E.V., 2020. Hazardous Air Pollutants in Fresh and Aged Western US Wildfire Smoke and Implications for Long-Term Exposure. Environ. Sci. Technol. 54, 11838–11847. https://doi.org/10.1021/acs.est.0c04497

Olefeldt, D., Devito, K.J., Turetsky, M.R., 2013. Sources and fate of terrestrial dissolved organic carbon in lakes of a Boreal Plains region recently affected by wildfire. Biogeosciences 10, 6247–6265. https://doi.org/10.5194/bg-10-6247-2013

Oliveira-Filho, E.C., Brito, D.Q., Dias, Z.M.B., Guarieiro, M.S., Carvalho, E.L., Fascineli, M.L., Niva, C.C., Grisolia, C.K., 2018. Effects of ashes from a Brazilian savanna wildfire on water, soil and biota: An ecotoxicological approach. Sci. Total Environ. 618, 101–111. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2017.11.051

Olivella, M.A., Ribalta, T.G., de Febrer, A.R., Mollet, J.M., de Las Heras, F.X.C., 2006. Distribution of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons in riverine waters after Mediterranean forest fires. Sci. Total Environ. 355, 156–166. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2005.02.033

Oliver, A.A., Reuter, J.E., Heyvaert, A.C., Dahlgren, R.A., 2012. Water quality response to the Angora Fire, Lake Tahoe, California. Biogeochemistry 111, 361–376. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10533-011-9657-0 Oliver, Reuter, J.E., Heyvaert, A.C., Dahlgren, R.A., 2012. Water quality response to the Angora Fire, Lake Tahoe, California. Biogeochemistry 111, 361–376. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10533-011-9657-0

Owens, P.N., Giles, T.R., Petticrew, E.L., Leggat, M.S., Moore, R.D., Eaton, B.C., 2013. Muted responses of streamflow and suspended sediment flux in a wildfire-affected watershed. Geomorphology, Process geomorphology and ecosystems: Disturbance regimes and interactions 202, 128–139. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.geomorph.2013.01.001

Øygard, J.K., Måge, A., Gjengedal, E., Svane, T., 2005. Effect of an uncontrolled fire and the subsequent fire fight on the chemical composition of landfill leachate. Waste Manag. 25, 712–718. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.wasman.2004.11.008

Patel, K.F., Jakubowski, M.D., Fernandez, I.J., Nelson, S.J., Gawley, W., 2019. Soil Nitrogen and Mercury Dynamics Seven Decades After a Fire Disturbance: a Case Study at Acadia National Park. Water. Air. Soil Pollut. 230, 29. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11270-019-4085-1

Paul, M.J., LeDuc, S.D., Lassiter, M.G., Moorhead, L.C., Noyes, P.D., Leibowitz, S.G., 2022. Wildfire Induces Changes in Receiving Waters: A Review With Considerations for Water Quality Management. Water Resour. Res. 58, e2021WR030699. https://doi.org/10.1029/2021WR030699

Peralta-Videa, J.R., Lopez, M.L., Narayan, M., Saupe, G., Gardea-Torresdey, J., 2009. The biochemistry of environmental heavy metal uptake by plants: Implications for the food chain. Int. J. Biochem. Cell Biol. 41, 1665–1677. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biocel.2009.03.005

Pereira, P., Úbeda, X., 2010. Spatial distribution of heavy metals released from ashes after a wildfire. J. Environ. Eng. Landsc. Manag. 18, 13–22. https://doi.org/10.3846/jeelm.2010.02

Pierson, D.N., Robichaud, P.R., Rhoades, C.C., Brown, R.E., 2019. Soil carbon and nitrogen eroded after severe wildfire and erosion mitigation treatments. Int. J. Wildland Fire 28, 814–821. https://doi.org/10.1071/wf18193

Plumlee, G.S., Martin, D.A., Hoefen, T., Kokaly, R.F., Hageman, P., Eckberg, A., Meeker, G.P., Adams, M., Anthony, M., Lamothe, P.J., 2007. Preliminary analytical results for ash and burned soils from the October 2007 southern California wildfires (USGS Numbered Series No. 2007–1407), Preliminary analytical results for ash and burned soils from the October 2007 southern California wildfires, Open-File Report. U.S. Geological Survey, Reston, VA. https://doi.org/10.3133/ofr20071407

Quantin, C., Joner, E.J., Portal, J.M., Berthelin, J., 2005. PAH dissipation in a contaminated river sediment under oxic and anoxic conditions. Environ. Pollut. 134, 315–322. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envpol.2004.07.022

Ranalli, A., 2004. A summary of Scientific literature on the effects of fire on the concentration of nutrients in surface waters (Open-File Report), Open-File Report.

Revchuk, A.D., Suffet, I.H. (Mel), 2014. Effect of Wildfires on Physicochemical Changes of Watershed Dissolved Organic Matter. Water Environ. Res. 86, 372–381. https://doi.org/10.2175/106143013X13736496909671

Rhoades, C.C., Chow, A.T., Covino, T.P., Fegel, T.S., Pierson, D.N., Rhea, A.E., 2019a. The Legacy of a Severe Wildfire on Stream Nitrogen and Carbon in Headwater Catchments. Ecosystems 22, 643–657. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10021-018-0293-6

Rhoades, C.C., Entwistle, D., Butler, D., 2011. The influence of wildfire extent and severity on streamwater chemistry, sediment and temperature following the Hayman Fire, Colorado. Int. J. Wildland Fire 20, 430–442. https://doi.org/10.1071/wf09086

Rhoades, C.C., Nunes, J.P., Silins, U., Doerr, S.H., 2019b. The influence of wildfire on water quality and watershed processes: new insights and remaining challenges. Int. J. Wildland Fire 28, 721–725. https://doi.org/10.1071/WFv28n10 FO

Richter, D.D., Ralston, C.W., Harms, W.R., 1982. Prescribed Fire: Effects on Water Quality and Forest Nutrient Cycling. Science 215, 661–663. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.215.4533.661

Robinne, F.N., Hallema, D.W., Bladon, K.D., Buttle, J.M., 2020. Wildfire impacts on hydrologic ecosystem services in North American high-latitude forests: A scoping review. J. Hydrol. 581. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jhydrol.2019.124360

Robinne, F.-N., Hallema, D.W., Bladon, K.D., Flannigan, M.D., Boisramé, G., Bréthaut, C.M., Doerr, S.H., Di Baldassarre, G., Gallagher, L.A., Hohner, A.K., Khan, S.J., Kinoshita, A.M., Mordecai, R., Nunes, J.P., Nyman, P., Santín, C., Sheridan, G., Stoof, C.R., Thompson, M.P., Waddington, J.M., Wei, Y., 2021. Scientists' warning on extreme wildfire risks to water supply. Hydrol. Process. 35, e14086. https://doi.org/10.1002/hyp.14086

Rust, A.J., Hogue, T.S., Saxe, S., McCray, J., 2018. Post-fire water-quality response in the western United States. Int. J. Wildland Fire 27, 203–216. https://doi.org/10.1071/wf17115

Rust, A.J., Randell, J., Todd, A.S., Hogue, T.S., 2019a. Wildfire impacts on water quality, macroinvertebrate, and trout populations in the Upper Rio Grande. For. Ecol. Manag. 453, 117636. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foreco.2019.117636

Rust, A.J., Saxe, S., McCray, J., Rhoades, C.C., Hogue, T.S., 2019b. Evaluating the factors responsible for post-fire water quality response in forests of the western USA. Int. J. Wildland Fire 28, 769–784. https://doi.org/10.1071/wf18191

Salamanca, M., Chandía, C., Hernández, A., 2016. Impact of forest fires on the concentrations of polychlorinated dibenzo-p-dioxin and dibenzofurans in coastal waters of central Chile. Sci. Total Environ. 573, 1397–1405. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2016.07.113

Santos, F., Wymore, A.S., Jackson, B.K., Sullivan, S.M.P., McDowell, W.H., Berne, A.A., 2019. Fire severity, time since fire, and site- eve characteristics influence streamwater chemistry at

baseflow conditions in catchments of the Sierra Nevada, California, USA. Fire Ecol. 15, 15. https://doi.org/10.1186/s42408-018-0022-8

Schmidt, M.W.I., Torn, M.S., Abiven, S., Dittmar, T., Guggenberger, G., Janssens, I.A., Kleber, M., Kögel-Knabner, I., Lehmann, J., Manning, D.A.C., Nannipieri, P., Rasse, D.P., Weiner, S., Trumbore, S.E., 2011. Persistence of soil organic matter as an ecosystem property. Nature 478, 49–56. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature10386

Schneider, S.R., Lee, K., Santos, G., Abbatt, J.P.D., 2021. Air Quality Data Approach for Defining Wildfire Influence: Impacts on PM2.5, NO2, CO, and O-3 in Western Canadian Cities. Environ. Sci. Technol. 55, 13709–13717. https://doi.org/10.1021/acs.est.1c04042

Sherson, L.R., Van Horn, D.J., Gomez-Velez, J.D., Crossey, L.J., Dahm, C.N., 2015. Nutrient dynamics in an alpine headwater stream: use of continuous water quality sensors to examine responses to wildfire and precipitation events. Hydrol. Process. 29, 3193–3207. https://doi.org/10.1002/hyp.10426

Shibata, H., Petrone, K.C., Hinzman, L.D., Boone, R.D., 2003. Effect of fire on dissolved organic carbon and inorganic solutes in spruce forest in the permafrost region of interior Alaska. Soil Sci. Plant Nutr. 49, 25–29. https://doi.org/10.1080/00380768.2003.10409975

Smith, H.G., Sheridan, G.J., Lane, P.N.J., Nyman, P., Haydon, S., 2011. Wildfire effects on water quality in forest catchments: A review with implications for water supply. J. Hydrol. 396, 170–192. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jhydrol.2010.10.043

Son, J.H., Kim, S., Carlson, K.H., 2015. Effects of Wildfire on River Water Quality and Riverbed Sediment Phosphorus. Water. Air. Soil Pollut. 226. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11270-014-2269-2

Spencer, C.N., Gabel, K.O., Hauer, F.R., 2003. Wildfire effects on stream food webs and nutrient dynamics in Glacier National Park, USA. For. Ecol. Manag., The Effect of Wildland Fire on Aquatic Ecosystems in the Western USA. 178, 141–153. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0378-1127(03)00058-6

Stein, E.D., Brown, J.S., Hogue, T.S., Burke, M.P., Kinoshita, A., 2012. Stormwater contaminant loading following southern California wildfires. Environ. Toxicol. Chem. 31, 2625–2638. https://doi.org/10.1002/etc.1994

Stoof, C., Vervoort, R.W., Iwema, J., Van den Elsen, E., Ferreira, A., Ritsema, C., 2012. Hydrological response of a small catchment burned by experimental fire. Hydrol. Earth Syst. Sci. 16, 267–285. https://doi.org/10.5194/hess-16-267-2012

Townsend, S.A., Douglas, M.M., 2004. The effect of a wildfire on stream water quality and catchment water yield in a tropical savanna excluded from fire for 10 years (Kakadu National Park, North Australia). Water Res. 38, 3051–3058. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.watres.2004.04.009

Tucca, F., Luarte, T., Nimptsch, J., Woelfl, S., Pozo, K., Casas, G., Dachs, J., Barra, R., Chiang, G., Galbán-Malagón, C., 2020. Sources and diffusive air–water exchange of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons in an oligotrophic North–Patagonian lake. Sci. Total Environ. 738, 139838. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2020.139838

US EPA, O., 2018. 2018 Drinking Water Standards and Advisory Tables [WWW Document]. US EPA. URL https://www.epa.gov/sdwa/2018-drinking-water-standards-and-advisory-tables (accessed 11.6.20).

Uzun, H., Dahlgren, R.A., Olivares, C., Erdem, C.U., Karanfil, T., Chow, A.T., 2020. Two years of post-wildfire impacts on dissolved organic matter, nitrogen, and precursors of disinfection by-products in California stream waters. Water Res. 181, 115891. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.watres.2020.115891

Vergnoux, A., Malleret, L., Asia, L., Doumenq, P., Theraulaz, F., 2011. Impact of forest fires on PAH level and distribution in soils. Environ. Res., Fire Effects on Soil Properties: Forest Fires and Prescribed Fires 111, 193–198. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envres.2010.01.008

Vila-Escalé, M., Vegas-Vilarrúbia, T., Prat, N., 2007. Release of polycyclic aromatic compounds into a Mediterranean creek (Catalonia, NE Spain) after a forest fire. Water Res. 41, 2171–2179. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.watres.2006.07.029

Villarreal, M.L., Norman, L.M., Yao, E.H., Conrad, C.R., 2022. Wildfire probability models calibrated using past human and lightning ignition patterns can inform mitigation of post-fire hydrologic hazards. Geomat. Nat. Hazards Risk 13, 568–590. https://doi.org/10.1080/19475705.2022.2039787

Wagner, S., Cawley, K.M., Rosario-Ortiz, F.L., Jaffe, R., 2015. In-stream sources and links between particulate and dissolved black carbon following a wildfire. Biogeochemistry 124, 145–161. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10533-015-0088-1

Wan, X., Li, C., Parikh, S.J., 2021. Chemical composition of soil-associated ash from the southern California Thomas Fire and its potential inhalation risks to farmworkers. J. Environ. Manage. 278, 111570. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jenvman.2020.111570

Wang, J.-J., Dahlgren, R.A., Erşan, M.S., Karanfil, T., Chow, A.T., 2015. Wildfire Altering Terrestrial Precursors of Disinfection Byproducts in Forest Detritus. Environ. Sci. Technol. 49, 5921–5929. https://doi.org/10.1021/es505836m

Wang, Q., Zhong, M., Wang, S., 2012. A meta-analysis on the response of microbial biomass, dissolved organic matter, respiration, and N mineralization in mineral soil to fire in forest ecosystems. For. Ecol. Manag. 271, 91–97. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foreco.2012.02.006

Wang, W., Xu, J., Qu, X., Lin, D., Yang, K., 2022. Current and Future Trends of Low and High Molecular Weight Polycyclic Aromatic Hydrocarbons in Surface Water and Sediments of China:

Insights from Their Long-Term Relationships between Concentrations and Emissions. Environ. Sci. Technol. https://doi.org/10.1021/acs.est.1c05323

Webster, J.P., Kane, T.J., Obrist, D., Ryan, J.N., Aiken, G.R., 2016. Estimating mercury emissions resulting from wildfire in forests of the Western United States. Sci. Total Environ. 568, 578–586. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2016.01.166

Westerling, A.L., Hidalgo, H.G., Cayan, D.R., Swetnam, T.W., 2006. Warming and Earlier Spring Increase Western U.S. Forest Wildfire Activity. Science 313, 940–943. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.1128834

Wilson, C., Kampf, S.K., Ryan, S., Covino, T., MacDonald, L.H., Gleason, H., 2020. Connectivity of post-fire runoff and sediment from nested hillslopes and watersheds. Hydrol. Process. n/a. https://doi.org/10.1002/hyp.13975

Wu, Y., Fang, H., Huang, L., Cui, Z., 2020. Particulate organic carbon dynamics with sediment transport in the upper Yangtze River. Water Res. 184, 116193. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.watres.2020.116193

Xu, X., Jia, G., Zhang, X., Riley, W.J., Xue, Y., 2020. Climate regime shift and forest loss amplify fire in Amazonian forests. Glob. Change Biol. 26, 5874–5885. https://doi.org/10.1111/gcb.15279

Yang, P., Mao, R., Shao, H., Gao, Y., 2009. The spatial variability of heavy metal distribution in the suburban farmland of Taihang Piedmont Plain, China. C. R. Biol. 332, 558–566. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.crvi.2009.01.004

Yu, A.C., Reinhart, M., Hunter, R., Lu, K., Maikawa, C.L., Rajakaruna, N., Acosta, J.D., Stubler, C., Appel, C., Appel, E.A., 2021. Seasonal Impact of Phosphate-Based Fire Retardants on Soil Chemistry Following the Prophylactic Treatment of Vegetation. Environ. Sci. Technol. 55, 2316–2323. https://doi.org/10.1021/acs.est.0c05472

Yu, M.R., Bishop, T.F.A., Van Ogtrop, F.F., 2019. Assessment of the Decadal Impact of Wildfire on Water Quality in Forested Catchments. Water 11. https://doi.org/10.3390/w11030533

3. CHAPTER 3 – RESILIENCE OF STORMWATER BIOFILTERS FOLLOWING THE DEPOSITION OF WILDFIRE RESIDUES: IMPLICATION ON DOWNSTREAM WATER QUALITY MANAGEMENT IN WILDFIRE-PRONE REGIONS



Copyright: Elsevier

Raoelison, O.D., Das, T., Guyett, K., Merrifield, R., Indiresan, S., Yang, K., Visweswaran, A., Pierce, G., and Mohanty, S.K. (2024) Resilience of stormwater biofilters following the deposition of wildfire residues: Implication on downstream water quality management in wildfire-prone regions. *Journal of Hazardous Materials*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jhazmat.2023.132989</u>

Abstract

Stormwater treatment systems such as biofilters could intercept and remove pollutants from contaminated runoff in wildfire-affected areas, ensuring the protection of water quality downstream. However, the deposition of wildfire residues such as ash and black carbon onto biofilters could potentially impair their stormwater treatment functions. Yet, whether and how wildfire residue deposition could affect biofilter functions is unknown. This study examines the impact of wildfire residue deposition on biofilter infiltration and pollutant removal capacities. Exposure to wildfire residues decreased the infiltration capacity based on the amount of wildfire deposited. Wildfire residues accumulated at the top layer of the biofilter, forming a cake layer, but scraping this layer restored the infiltration capacity. While the deposition of wildfire residues slightly changed the pore water geochemistry, it did not significantly alter the removal of metals, and E. coli. Although wildfire residues leached some metals into pore water within the simulated root zone, the leached metals were effectively removed by the compost present in the filter media. Collectively, these results indicate that biofilters downstream of wildfire-prone areas could remain resilient or functional and protect downstream water quality if deposited ash is periodically scraped to restore any loss of infiltration capacity following wildfire residues deposition.

3.1. Introduction

Wildfires are becoming more intense and frequent due to climate change, especially in the southwestern US, where the wildfires are increasingly encroaching into suburban areas (Abatzoglou et al., 2021; Brown et al., 2023; Dong et al., 2022; Holden et al., 2018). Most wildfires occur in vulnerable regions that have been experiencing warming, drought, and water scarcity (Libonati et al., 2022; Parks and Abatzoglou, 2020). In these regions, wildfire is likely to make the water scarcity issue worse because wildfire affects both the quality and quantity of surface water (Hallema et al., 2018b; Hohner et al., 2019; Paul et al., 2022; Raoelison et al., 2023; Robinne et al., 2020; Rust et al., 2018). For instance, while vegetation loss during wildfires decreases the natural abstraction of water during rainfall, an increase in soil hydrophobicity after wildfires limits runoff infiltration and increases overland flow, thereby significantly decreasing groundwater recharge (Atwood et al., 2023; Ebel and Martin, 2017; Hallema et al., 2018b; Ren and Leslie, 2020; Williams et al., 2022). Collectively, these effects reduce groundwater availability in an area where the capacity to replenish groundwater is reduced by wildfires in large forest watersheds. This would affect local water balance and reduce the availability of surface water. This energetic surface runoff could also carry wildfire residues such as ash, black carbon, and associated contaminants, and contaminate surface water bodies (Paul et al., 2022; Raoelison et al., 2023). While wildfires can damage public drinking water systems (Jankowski et al., 2023; Whelton et al., 2023), postfire runoff can impact the treatability of drinking water, resulting in increased variability in water quality (Hickenbottom et al., 2023). This variability caused by bio stabilization may lead to shock loads, which could in turn affect the performance of biofilter systems (Blackburn et al., 2023; Emelko et al., 2011; Stone et al., 2011). As wildfires pose a risk to human health, it is imperative

to develop management methods particularly resilience of water supplies to protect surface water resources in wildfire-prone areas (Hallema et al., 2018a; Whelton et al., 2023).

Green infrastructure refers to a network of nature-based solutions designed to provide a range of ecosystem services, which encompass ecological, economic, and societal benefits. Their primary goal is to enhance the natural ecosystem's functions within urban areas in order to improve climate resilience and sustainability, and ultimately human health (Fang et al., 2023; Iungman et al., 2023; Navarrete-Hernandez and Laffan, 2023). Among all green infrastructure types, biofiltration systems also referred to as bioretention, biofilters, and rain gardens, are typically designed to remove a wide range of pollutants from stormwater in a changing climate (Fowdar et al., 2021). The runoff from wildfire-affected areas could contain a high amount of wildfire residues containing ash black carbon and other pollutants (Bisiaux et al., 2011; Bodí et al., 2014; Silva et al., 2016). Their concentration could exceed three orders of magnitude higher concentrations than the background level during the first few rainfall events after the fire (Raoelison et al., 2023). Stormwater biofilters, previously designed to remove many of these pollutants (Grebel et al., 2013; Tirpak et al., 2021), could be strategically implemented downstream of fire-prone areas to protect surface water quality. Considering the complex interplay of factors in fire-prone areas, including the intensity and severity of wildfires, as well as the characteristics of the vegetation and resultant wildfire residues (Raoelison et al., 2023), selection of these areas would require careful consideration of the wildfire characteristics and the local ecosystems, ensuring that the chosen locations are more susceptible to a potential downstream contamination. In biofilters, surface runoff passes through a filter layer that typically consists of sandy soil or a mixture of sand and compost to increase the infiltration capacity and reduce clogging (Tirpak et al., 2021). It is unclear how their capacity to remove pollutants changes after the deposition of wildfire residues.

While one study has explored the resilience of biofiltration to wildfire ash in drinking water treatment (Blackburn et al., 2023), no study to date has examined the effects of the deposited wildfire residues on stormwater biofilter functions. The deposition of wildfire residues could affect the capacity of biofilters to infiltrate and treat stormwater. Wildfire residues due to their large size $(> 2 \mu m)$ are expected to be filtered in the top 10 cm of the subsurface (Valenca et al., 2020). Wildfire residues could be entrapped into interstitial spaces in the filter layer and clog them. Knowledge of when and how the biofilters get clogged in the presence of wildfire residues in runoff could help develop management strategies to restore the infiltration functions. Furthermore, deposited wildfire residues such as ash and black carbon could alter pore water chemistry and affect pollutant removal. For instance, pore water pH could increase due to the dissolution of ash (Brito et al., 2021), and a change in pH could affect the removal of pollutants including heavy metals (HongE et al., 2022) and microbial pollutants (Zhang et al., 2015). Wildfire residues could leach heavy metals and other pollutants into pore water in the root zone based on the composition of the pore water (Pereira and Úbeda, 2010). They could also leach nutrients (Gustine et al., 2022; Valenca et al., 2020) and polyaromatic hydrocarbons or PAH (Campos and Abrantes, 2021; Cooke et al., 2022). Thus, it is important to understand whether and how the deposited wildfire residues affect the infiltration and removal functions of stormwater biofilters.

This study examines the effect of wildfire deposition on the infiltration capacity of stormwater biofilters and their capacity to remove pollutants including heavy metals, and *E. coli*. We hypothesized that the deposited wildfire residues would negatively affect the infiltration and decrease the removal of pollutants by altering the pore water geochemistry of the filter media layer. To test the hypotheses, model biofilters were designed in laboratory with and without wildfire residues and exposed to contaminated stormwater to measure the effects of wildfire residues on

effluent water quality. The result would help inform policy on designing green infrastructure downstream to manage water quality in wildfire-prone areas.

3.2. Materials and methods

3.2.1. Stormwater and wildfire residues collection

Natural stormwater and natural wildfire residues were used in this study. The top 10 cm of the burned soils containing wildfire residues were collected from the Santa Monica Mountains National Recreation Area, USA (34°06′14″N, 118°36′09″W) four weeks after the Palisades Fire, which burned over 4.86 km² between May 14th, 2021, and May 26th, 2021. No recorded rainfall event preceding the wildfire residue collection. The sample was sieved to remove particles larger than 0.83 mm—the maximum size of sand grain used in filter media—as larger residues are less likely to be carried away long-distance by runoff before their deposition on biofilters downstream and deposition of particles larger than 83 mm would create an additional layer of filter media without clogging. Based on the particle size distribution measurement of sieved residues, D10, D50, and D90 of the wildfire residues were 12.0 µm, 42.3 µm, and 172.8 µm, respectively (**Figure 3-1**). In sieve analysis, D10, D50, and D90 represent the particle sizes at which 10%, 50%, and 90% of the particles, by mass, are finer than the specified size, respectively.



Figure 3-1. Particle size distribution of wildfire residues.

Following the method outlined elsewhere (Valenca et al., 2020), natural stormwater was collected from Ballona Creek in Los Angeles, CA (34° 00'32" N, 118° 23'3" W), which receives both dry- and wet-weather runoff from a 318 km² urban area with 82% developed and 61% impervious surface. This catchment has not been affected by fire in several decades, thereby providing natural control for stormwater during pre-fire seasons. Water quality parameters such as pH, electrical conductivity, and dissolved organic carbon (DOC) of stormwater were monitored to ensure the quality did not fluctuate significantly between experiments.

3.2.2. Packing and characterization of biofilters

Conventional biofilters typically use sand to increase infiltration and compost to enhance pollutant removal and support vegetation (Tirpak et al., 2021). In our study, garden compost (Whitter Fertilizer, CA, USA) was first sieved to remove particles larger than 2 mm to prevent preferential flow through the packed column. Coarse sand (0.59 mm – 0.84 mm, Humboldt Mfg.

Co., IL, USA) was mixed with the sieved compost at a ratio of 7:3 based on the specification commonly used in biofilter (Tirpak et al., 2021). Although plants are typically present in biofilters, we did not use plants in this study to isolate the mechanisms of pollutant removal in biofilters and to avoid changes in pore water composition after the deposition of wildfire residues without confounding effects exerted by the vegetation layer and root zone. In this study, model biofilters were designed by packing transparent polyvinyl chloride (PVC) columns (2.54 cm ID x 30 cm length) with a sand-compost or sand-only mixture following the method outlined elsewhere (Borthakur et al., 2022b; Ghavanloughajar et al., 2020). Briefly, a drainage layer was created up to 6 cm using pea gravel at the bottom of each column, and a 100 µm nylon membrane was placed on the top of the drainage layer to prevent biofilter media from falling into the gravel layer. The sand-compost mixture was added incrementally in the column to ensure uniform packing as described in a previous study (Borthakur et al., 2021). An additional 2.5-cm layer of gravel layer was added to the top of the filter media to prevent compost particles from floating in the ponded stormwater. Although the use of small columns may not accurately predict larger-scale heterogeneity typically observed in biofilters in field, small columns are suitable for comparing pollutant removal capacity of filter media with and without wildfire deposits. The small columns did not exhibit wall effects—that is flow through gap between wall and peripheral media near wall— as the ratio between the column diameter and the grain size of the media averages 254, exceeding the threshold of 50 (Mehta and Hawley, 1969). All biofilters were conditioned until the media filter reached equilibrium, ensuring that the pH and ionic strength in the effluent remained stable (Borthakur et al., 2022a). To ensure consistency and uniformity of the experiment, each type of column was characterized for saturated pore volume (PV), bulk density, and porosity. The hydraulic conductivity was measured with the falling head method (Ghavanloughajar et al., 2020).

The bulk density of filter media was measured by dividing the weight of the media by the inner volume of the column, and the pore volume of filter media was estimated based on the weight difference between the dry columns and completely saturated columns (Borthakur et al., 2022a). The hydraulic characteristics of filter media are summarized in **Table 3-1**.

Table 3-1. Properties of the media columns.

A) Infiltration capacity experiment:

Properties	Hydraulic conductivity	Bulk density	Pore volume
	cm s ⁻¹	(g cm ⁻³)	(mL)
4 compost-sand columns	0.012 ± 0.001	1.30 ± 0.02	25.67 ± 0.76

B) Removal capacity experiment:

Properties	Hydraulic conductivity	Bulk density	Pore volume
	cm s ⁻¹	(g cm ⁻³)	(mL)
3 compost-sand columns (control)	0.007 ± 0.000	1.29 ± 0.02	23.57 ± 0.76
3 compost-sand columns (wildfire residues)	0.010 ± 0.001	1.37 ± 0.14	24.53 ± 2.71
3 sand columns (control)	0.03 ± 0.0006	1.60 ± 0.07	24.55 ± 0.07
3 sand columns (wildfire residues)	0.03 ± 0.0005	1.63 ± 0.04	23.20 ± 0.04

3.2.3. Effect of wildfire residues on infiltration capacity of biofilters

To examine the effects of wildfire residue deposition on the infiltration capacity of filter media in biofilters, a total of four sand-compost biofilter columns were packed. Out of these four columns, three columns, set up in triplicate, were exposed to the same incremental amount of wildfire residues, and one column was used as a control, receiving stormwater without wildfire residues (**Figure 3-2**).



Figure 3-2. Experimental set-up of the 4 compost biofilters used for the infiltration experiment with a zoomed-in compost column configuration.

To simulate runoff containing wildfire residues, an amount equivalent to 1 kg m⁻² was added incrementally. This amount was achieved by mixing 0.5 g of sieved wildfire residues with 40 mL of deionized water in a centrifuge tube, resulting in a wildfire residues concentration that fell within the range of total suspended solid concentration in runoff generated during the first rainfall after the fire (Raoelison et al., 2023). The suspension was hand-shaken and poured out onto the top of triplicate biofilters. For each increment, the hydraulic conductivity was measured using the falling head method described elsewhere (Le et al., 2020). This involved passing an equivalent amount of ~ 4 PV through each column every 1 kg m⁻². This step was repeated by adding another 1 kg m⁻² of wildfire residues in suspension to the same column incrementally until the filter media became clogged. The clogging was indicated by the formation of a cake layer (Figure 3-3).



Figure 3-3. Steps of the hydraulic conductivity experiment.

To examine if scraping off the deposited wildfire residues could restore the infiltration capacity of biofilters, half of the cake layer was removed followed by the measurement of the hydraulic conductivity. Then, the remaining cake layer was removed without disturbing the underlying filter media mixture, and the hydraulic conductivity was measured. The entire clogging procedure was repeated twice by depositing the wildfire residues incrementally followed by a measurement of hydraulic conductivity to examine if the restorative maintenance by removing the cake layer could keep the biofilters functional despite multiple exposures to wildfire residues over the designed lifetime of biofilters (**Figure 3-3**) To estimate the amount of wildfire residue removed by biofilters, effluent turbidity was measured based on the absorbance of effluent at 890 nm. The turbidity measured at 890 nm was converted to concentration as mg L^{-1} using a calibration curve

made by suspensions containing a known quantity (mg) of fine ($< 250 \mu m$) wildfire residues. The effluent predominantly carries fine particles of this size due to their ability to permeate through the biofilter's pore structure, thus aligning the calibration curve with particles of this size range that could plausibly appear in the effluent.

3.2.4. Effect of deposited wildfire residues on pollutant removal capacity of biofilters

To examine the effects of the deposited wildfire residues on the pollutant removal function of biofilters, a total of twelve biofilter columns were newly packed with six columns containing a sand-compost mixture and six columns containing only sand to monitor the change in chemical properties of pore water due to addition of wildfire residues without influenced by compost leachate. For each media mixture, three columns out of the six were subjected to wildfire residues deposition (**Figure 3-4**) to mimic the field conditions following a wildfire, where wildfire residues can deposit onto biofilters. A 40 mL stormwater suspension containing 1 g of sieved wildfire residues (equivalent to 2 kg m⁻²) was poured on both triplicate compost-sand and triplicate sand-only columns. Based on the results of the infiltration experiment conducted in this study (**Figure 3-5**), this quantity was found to be a sufficiently large amount to affect pore water chemistry without completely clogging the biofilters, while still falling within the range of post-fire TSS concentration (Raoelison et al., 2023). The three other columns of each media mixture were used as control without deposition of wildfire residues. All experiments were conducted in triplicates.



Figure 3-4. Experimental set-up of the 12 biofilter columns with a zoomed-in sand and sand-compost column configuration.

Following a wildfire, potential subsequent rainfall events could result in runoff and erosion of burned soil. Therefore, it is crucial to understand whether these deposited wildfire residues could exert an influence on the removal capacity of biofilters. In order to measure the ability of biofilters to remove pollutants from contaminated stormwater during subsequent post-fire rainfall events, natural stormwater spiked with pollutants such as nitrate (5 mg L⁻¹), phosphate (1 mg L⁻¹), and heavy metals (Pb, Ni, Cu, Zn, As, and Cr, 100 μ g L⁻¹) was intermittently applied on the top of biofilters with and without pre-exposure to wildfire residues to simulate rainfall and intermittent infiltration of stormwater runoff in biofilters in a natural environment. These specified target concentrations fall within the typical concentration ranges of metals, nutrients, and *E. coli* found in urban stormwater, as documented in the International BMP Database (Tirpak et al., 2021) and used in prior experimental investigations (Grebel et al., 2013), thereby making the results

applicable across a wide array of locations. For each injection i.e., "dry-wet cycle", a total of 22.5 PV of contaminated stormwater was injected into the columns at 11.8 cm h⁻¹ for 9 h followed by gravity drainage and 15 h of drying at room temperature (22 °C). The infiltration rate through media filter is influenced by the stormwater loading rate, which depends on the catchment area and rainfall intensity. However, the chosen infiltration rate is typically determined by the hydraulic conductivity of filter media. In our study, the rate of 11.8 cm h⁻¹ was lower than the lowest hydraulic conductivity of biofilters with wildfire residue deposits, which ensured that stormwater would not pond on the top of biofilters. This rate simulates the usual range for urban biofilters (4 - 20 cm h⁻¹) (Tirpak et al., 2021). The dry-wet cycle was repeated four times. Therefore, the experimental design assessed the short-term removal rate, excluding consideration of potential long-term alterations that may occur in natural conditions due to depletion of the media's filter adsorption capacity. To estimate metal removal, the effluent was analyzed after application of 22.5 PV of contaminated stormwater per day. The inflow volume was chosen to observe the metals removal of the filter media reaching the breakthrough point of the different metals of interest. The removal capacity of biofilters was calculated by using the equation: $1 - (C_e/C_i)$; where C_e and C_i represent the concentration in the effluent and influent, respectively.

The experiments involving metals and nutrients removal were carried out concurrently, while the *E. coli* experiment was conducted subsequently to prevent any deleterious effects of metals on *E. coli* viability or the potential for *E. coli* proliferation due to nutrient availability. The purpose of this approach is to distinctly observe the impact of wildfire residues on *E. coli* removal while minimizing other confounding variables. To examine the effects of deposited wildfire residues on the *E. coli* removal capacity of conventional biofilters, autoclaved natural stormwater spiked with *E. coli* ($2.87 \pm 0.18 \times 10^5$ CFU mL⁻¹) was intermittently applied on the model biofilters,

and effluent was analyzed for E. coli using agar plates (Valenca et al., 2020). Briefly, a kanamycinresistant strain of E. coli K-12 was cultivated in Luria-Bertani growth media (LB Broth, Miller, Fisher BioReagents). After centrifugation to remove growth media and subsequent washing with a phosphate-buffered saline (PBS) solution, the bacteria were suspended in stormwater to achieve a concentration ranging from 10^3 to 10^7 colony-forming units (CFU) per milliliter. During each injection, 8 PV of contaminated stormwater was applied on the top of biofilters at 11.8 cm h⁻¹ followed by 18 h of no-flow period, when the water in the columns was drained naturally by gravity. This simulates a typical rainfall, which involves a wetting cycle followed by a period of drying cycle. The variation in the inflow volume between the study of metals and nutrients and the study of E. coli was influenced by the different breakthrough dynamics of these pollutants. Specifically, the bacterial breakthrough occurred at a faster rate compared to the breakthrough of metals, thus necessitating a smaller volume of water to be injected to observe the breakthrough. The dry-wet cycle was repeated 4 times. During each injection, the effluent samples were collected in two fractions: the first PV eluted after starting the infiltration event and the last PV before stopping the infiltration event. The first PV represents old water from the previous simulated rainfall trapped in biofilters where trapped E. coli could either grow or die off depending on the conditions in biofilters (Ghavanloughajar et al., 2021; Valenca et al., 2021). This also represents first-flush effluent, which is found to contain a high concentration of E. coli compared to the rest of the effluent due to mobilization of attached E. coli (Mohanty et al., 2013). The concentration of E. coli in the last PV was used to estimate the steady-state removal capacity of the biofilters as a typical breakthrough occurs within 2 PV of injection (Mohanty et al., 2013). The E. coli removal capacity of biofilters was calculated as - log (C/C₀), where C and C₀ represent the E. coli concentration in the effluent and influent water, respectively. To examine if the presence of wildfire residues could proliferate or inhibit *E. coli* growth during the drying period, the growthdie-off index (GDI) was estimated using the following equation:

$$GDI = -log \frac{C_2^{i-1}/C_0^{i-1}}{C_1^i/C_0^i}$$

where C_0 , C_1 , C_2 represent *E*. *coli* concentration in the influent, first flush, and last sample of the injection, respectively, and *i* and *i*-1 represent current injection and the previous injection. Positive GDI indicates that *E*. *coli* grow during the drying period and negative GDI indicates *E*. *coli* die off during the drying period.

3.2.5. Effluent analysis

Effluents were measured for pH using an ion-selective electrode (model #9107BN, Fisher Scientific), dissolved organic carbon using a Total Organic Carbon Analyzer (TOC-L, Shimadzu), and specific ultraviolet absorbance (SUVA) at UV₂₅₄ absorbance using a spectrophotometer (Lambda 365, PerkinElmer). Nitrate and phosphate concentrations were measured using Ion Chromatography (DionexTM IntegrionTM HPICTM System). A sub-sample was filtered through a 0.45 µm PES syringe filter (Cytiva WhatmanTM Uniflo) to remove any suspended solids and then acidified using 5% nitric acid and analyzed for metals using Inductively coupled plasma mass spectrometry (ICP-MS). Preliminary analysis of the total concentration of metal—which is measured in the sample that undergoes acidification to desorb metals from any suspended particles followed by centrifugation—reveals that the contribution of particle-associated concentration to total metal concentration is insignificant. Therefore, we only measured the dissolved metal concentration due to the limited contribution of particles. *E. coli* concentration was determined by inoculating the effluent sample onto LB agar plates with kanamycin, following spread plate and counting techniques with

two plates per sample. Dilution was performed to achieve bacteria count within the range of 30 to 300 colony forming units (CFU) mL⁻¹. The final concentration was calculated as the average colony count from the two plates and expressed as CFU per mL.

3.2.6. Statistical analysis

All statistical analysis was conducted using R (version 4.2.1). Wilcoxon test was performed to assess the statistical differences between the boxplots of samples exposed to wildfire residues and those without. Differences were considered significant if the p-value was < 0.05.

3.3. Results

3.3.1. Effect of wildfire residues on infiltration capacity of the biofilters

The addition of wildfire residues decreased the hydraulic conductivity of all biofilters (**Figure 3-5**). Deposition of wildfire residues up to 7 kg m⁻² on top of biofilters decreased the hydraulic conductivity of biofilters from 441 ± 35 mm h⁻¹ to 158 ± 23 mm h⁻¹. The decrease in hydraulic conductivity depended on the amount of wildfire residues deposited on the top. The hydraulic conductivity decreased with each successive addition of wildfire residues until the loading reached 2 kg m⁻². Beyond this threshold, any further addition of wildfire residues did not significantly decrease the hydraulic conductivity of biofilters, indicating that a cake layer was formed with the accumulated wildfire residues. Removal of 50% of the cake layer did not result in the complete restoration of hydraulic conductivity, but the removal of the entire cake layer restored the hydraulic conductivity of biofilters to its original value.



Figure 3-5. Changes in saturated hydraulic conductivity (K) (mm h⁻¹) of sand-compost biofilters with and without exposure to wildfire residue (kg m⁻²). The blue shaded area represents the hydraulic conductivity of the control column without wildfire residues throughout the experiment. Vertical dashed lines indicate the beginning of the clogging procedure after scraping half of the cake layer (purple dots: "50% of cake layer removed") and/or the whole cake layer (yellow dots: "100% of cake layer removed") cf. Fig. 3-3.

3.3.2. Effects of deposited wildfire residues on pore water composition

Deposition of wildfire residues did not alter the water chemistry parameters including pH, SUVA, and TOC in pore water (**Figure 3-6**). The average pH for pore water in sand and compost columns, respectively, were 7.94 and 7.87. Addition of wildfire residues to both columns did not result in a significant increase in pH. The presented TOC should be referred to as DOC (Dissolved Organic Carbon) because the effluent samples underwent filtration through a 0.45 µm filter. For DOC, the sand and compost columns exhibited levels of 5.76 mg L⁻¹ and 6.94 mg L⁻¹ respectively, indicating organic carbon leaching from DOC did not significantly increase the stormwater DOC. Despite the addition of wildfire residues, DOC levels remained largely unchanged across all columns. The SUVA of sand columns was 1.88 L mg⁻¹ M⁻¹, reflecting the stormwater SUVA

concentration. Similar to DOC, the addition of compost increased SUVA to 3.59 mg L⁻¹. The deposition of wildfire residues did not affect SUVA values in sand columns but did lead to a slight increase in SUVA in the compost columns.



Figure 3-6. Effect of wildfire residues on pH, SUVA, and DOC in sand and compost biofilters. For pH, the horizontal red dashed line for pH represents the stormwater and the number represents the median value of each boxplot. For SUVA, the horizontal dashed line represents the maximum limit recommended by EPA in surface water.

3.3.3. Effects of deposited wildfire residues on the removal of metals and nutrients

Deposited wildfire residues either increased metals removal (Pb, Ni, Cu, and, Zn) or had no significant effect on metals removal (As, Cr) in sand columns while metals removal remained unaltered in compost columns, apart from Pb (**Figure 3-7**). Compared to the removal of metal cations, the removal of anions was not affected by wildfire residues in both sand and compost columns. Conversely, results were inconclusive for nutrients since our model biofilters without wildfire residues displayed almost zero removal of nitrate and phosphate (**Figure 3-8**). However, the exposure of biofilters to wildfire residues did not appear to affect the removal of phosphate and nitrate during the infiltration of stormwater.



Figure 3-7. Removal of metals without and with wildfire residue deposition (2 kg m-2) based on the metal species (a) Pb, (b) Ni, (c) Cu, (d) Zn, (e) As, (f) Cr, and filter media: sand or compost. The red dashed line represents no removal, whereas positive and negative values represent net removal and net export of metals, respectively. The sand columns contain 100% sand, and the compost columns contain 70% sand and 30% compost by volume. ** means p-value < 0.01, **** means p-value < 0.0001, and ns means a non-significant difference between the groups.



Figure 3-8. Removal of (a) nitrate and (b) phosphate before and after wildfire residue deposition in biofilter containing sand and compost. Hydraulic retention time is calculated as the ratio of pore volume PV (mL) and the flow rate of stormwater (mL min⁻¹). The removal capacity of biofilters was calculated by using the equation: $1 - (C_e/C_i)$; where C_e and C_i represent the concentration in the effluent and influent, respectively. The dashed line represents no removal, whereas positive and negative values represent net removal and net export of nutrients, respectively. ns means a non-significant difference between the groups.

3.3.4. Effect of deposited wildfire residues on E. coli removal in biofilters

Wildfire residue deposition did not significantly alter *E. coli* removal in both sand and compost biofilters, although the mean log removal decreased slightly following the exposure to wildfire residues in sand columns (**Figure 3-9**). The mean log removal in sand columns without and with wildfire residues were 0.09 and 0.06, respectively, whereas the mean log *E. coli* removal in compost columns without and with wildfire residues was higher (~0.51).



Figure 3-9. Removal of E. coli without and with wildfire residue deposition (2 kg m-2) based on filter media: sand or compost. The sand columns contain 100% sand, and the compost columns contain 70% sand and 30% by volume. The dashed line represents no removal, whereas positive and negative values represent net removal and net export of E. coli, respectively. ns means a non-significant difference between groups.

3.4. Discussion

3.4.1. Effects of wildfire residues on clogging potential of stormwater biofilters

Most stormwater biofilters are installed near roadways or downstream, where they are designed to capture sediments from runoff. However, it is not clear whether they could remain functional hydraulically after the deposition of high amounts of wildfire residues released from catchments affected by wildfires. Our results (**Figure 3-5**) show that the deposition of wildfire residues, based on the amount deposited, could rapidly decrease the hydraulic conductivity of biofilters to a threshold value, beyond which any additional deposition of wildfire residues did not change hydraulic conductivity due to the formation of a cake layer. The result is consistent with other studies that examined a decrease in infiltration rate in the subsurface of stormwater biofilters
with suspended sediments (Le et al., 2020; Siriwardene et al., 2007). While residues $>10 \mu m$ can also be removed by filtration, interception, and adsorption, size residues $< 2 \mu m$ are expected to pass through sand filters (Bradford et al., 2002; Liu et al., 2016). A previous study with an identical experimental design on wildfire residue transport confirmed that sand filters can remove all wildfire residues greater than 3 µm (Valenca et al., 2020). As compost has an average size smaller than sand, the mean pore size of the compost and sand mixture is expected to be smaller than that of sand only. Thus, some of the residues below 3 µm are expected to be filtered in our study. Measuring particle size distribution of wildfire residue (Figure 3-1), we found that 50 % of wildfire residues had an average size of 42 µm, suggesting that nearly all deposited wildfires should be removed through straining. Consequently, the formation of the cake layer indicates that most deposited residues remained on the top surface without penetrating into deeper layers. Moreover, this finding was corroborated by comparing particle concentrations of influent and effluent (Figure 3-10), which demonstrated that all wildfire residues were indeed filtered out of the stormwater. Thus, the removal of the entire cake layer completely restored the capacity of biofilters. The hydraulic conductivity after the formation of the cake layer remained at nearly 35% of the initial hydraulic conductivity, which should be the hydraulic conductivity of the cake layer, the layer with the least hydraulic conductivity (Subramaniam et al., 2018). The addition of more wildfire residues only increased the thickness of the cake layer to 2.8 ± 0.4 cm without affecting the filter layer underneath (Figure 3-11). This explained why the hydraulic conductivity did not change after the deposition of 2 kg of residue per m² of biofilter area in our study. Our results show that the removal of the cake layer could restore the infiltration capacity.

The results have both practical and scientific implications for biofilter functions. Knowledge of cake layer formation would help restoration efforts, whereas knowledge of how far wildfire residues may migrate into biofilters helps understand their impact on the biochemical functions of biofilters. However, in the field conditions, the depth of the cake layer would depend on the area of biofilters, and the quantity of wildfire residues deposited on the biofilters. Thus, the depth of the cake layer should be measured based on site conditions (Haile et al., 2015) before any measure to restore the infiltration capacity of biofilters.



Figure 3-10. Removal of particle concentration (mg L⁻¹) in sand-compost biofilter columns based on wildfire residues loading. Particle concentration of the effluent (mg L⁻¹) which was estimated from the absorbance at 890 nm of samples by using a calibration curve of the absorbance of samples containing a known concentration of compost and wildfire residues particles of the same size range, < 250 μ m, particle size that could penetrate in the subsurface of the biofilter.



Figure 3-11. Cake layer before 1st scrapping (left) and after scrapping 100% of the cake layer (right).

3.4.2. Effects of wildfire residues on metals and nutrients removal in stormwater biofilters

Wildfire residues can leach metals to receiving waters (Pinedo-Gonzalez et al., 2017), but it is unclear if the residues could leach metals into the pore water in biofilters or alter the pore water chemistry to affect their metal removal capacity. Our results confirmed that wildfire residue deposition did not change in the removal of metals in compost biofilters with and without wildfire residues (**Figure 3-7**). However, metal removal increased in sand columns indicating that deposited residues increased the removal of metals. We attribute the increase in metal removal in sand columns to an increase in pore water pH (**Figure 3-6**) in the presence of ash in wildfire residues and the limited release of metals into pore water (**Figure 3-12**). An increase in pH could decrease metal solubility and increase metal removal (Blecken et al., 2009). Moreover, our study demonstrates that wildfire residues could release metals when exposed to a solution simulating the root zone (**Figure 3-12**). However, any metals leached from wildfire residues could be adsorbed on compost due to their metal binding capacity (Lim et al., 2015; Silvertooth et al., 2015; Sun et al., 2020). Adsorption of metals such as Cu and Zn by the compost in the biofilters (**Figure. 3-13**) confirmed the hypothesis. Overall, our results reveal that the deposition of wildfire residues on biofilters would not increase metal risk.



Figure 3-12. Concentration (µg L⁻¹) of Zn, Cu, Co, Ni, Cr, and As leached from wildfire residues in 6 different solutions: ultrapure water, natural stormwater, 10 mM NaCl, 10 mM CaCl₂, 10 mM oxalic acid, and 5 mM diethylenetriaminepentaacetic acid (DTPA). The red line represents the Maximum Contaminant

Level (MCL) for drinking water set by the US EPA: Zn (5 ppm), Cu (1.3 ppm), Co (70 ppb), Ni (100ppb), Cr (100 ppb) and As (10 ppb).



Figure 3-13. Adsorption of Cu, Zn and Co onto compost used in model biofilter media. To examine the metal removal capacity of compost in biofilters, batch sorption experiment was conducted by mixing 0.1 g of compost with a solution containing 0.2 to 50 mg L-1 of six metals: Ni, Rb, Zn, Cu, Co, Cd. Adsorption capacity was estimated by measuring the equilibrium concentration of dissolved metals after 24 h of mixing.

Our study was unable to conclude whether wildfire residues had any significant impact on nutrients removal during stormwater infiltration (**Figure 3-8**). This limitation arose primarily from the initial low removal capacity of the model biofilters used in our study. It is worth noting that these biofilters were deliberately designed to represent conventional biofilters, without specific optimization for nutrient removal. Instead, our objective was to assess the performance of a standard, commonly used biofilter in removing stormwater common pollutants as opposed to emphasizing nutrient removal. As previously mentioned, our model biofilters were unvegetated to

isolate and study the specific pollutant removal mechanisms within the biofilters, while also preventing any alterations in the composition of pore water after the deposition of wildfire residues to eliminate any potential confounding effects of the plants. However, vegetation plays a key role in nutrients removal in biofilters (Fowdar et al., 2021), and the deposition of wildfire residues can impact plant performance, including their ability to absorb water. Additionally, it can influence the microbial community composition, which is associated with processes like denitrification. Future studies should examine the impacts of wildfire residues on the biochemical function of stormwater biofilter specifically on the vegetation and the microbial community in stormwater biofilters. Despite unconclusive results, our study suggests that the deposition of wildfire residues could potentially enhance the removal of nitrate trapped in pore water between two successive infiltration events (Figure 3-8). The first flush water represented the stormwater trapped in the biofilters for nearly 15 h between simulated rainfall events, which is sufficient time to decrease nitrate by denitrification (Halaburka et al., 2019), although denitrification was not demonstrated in this study. This result might be attributed to the clogging of biofilters, which could lower oxygen diffusion from the surface to internal pores in biofilters, thus potentially creating anoxic conditions favorable to denitrification. Moreover, our study shows that wildfire residues led to a slight increase in dissolved organic carbon concentration in compost biofilters without affecting the pH (Figure 3-6). The absence of pH change could also account for the unaltered phosphate removal capacity of biofilters, possibly due to the buffering capacity of compost in the biofilters neutralizing any OH- released from wildfire ash (Kurola et al., 2011). Furthermore, the addition of wildfire residues may not have provided any extra sorption sites for phosphate removal. Wildfire residues collected in this study contained a negligible amount of aluminum and phosphate (Table 3-2). Although the levels of these elements may vary based on the characteristics of the vegetation

and the severity of the wildfire, the presence of these elements in our wildfire residues seemed to be insufficient to significantly enhance phosphate adsorption or leaching. Therefore, it is reasonable to conclude that the wildfire residues would not have altered the phosphate removal capacity of biofilter.

Table 3-2. List of elements (Al, Fe) and nutrients (nitrate, phosphate) in wildfire residues (ratio 1:20) and their concentrations.

Elements name	Concentration (mean \pm sd) in μ g L ⁻¹
Aluminum	8.05 ± 0.01
Iron	1.73 ± 0.14

Nutrients name	Concentration (mean ± sd) in mg L ⁻¹
Nitrate	1.42 ± 0.26
Phosphate	0.10 ± 0.03

B) – List of metals in natural stormwater collected in Ballona Creek and concentrations in μ g L⁻¹

Metals name	Concentration (mean \pm sd) in μ g L ⁻¹
Lithium	27.5 ± 0.2
Aluminum	1.68 ± 0.08
Strontium	439.3 ± 7.5
Barium	84.3 ± 0.3
Lead	0.0498 ± 0.0008
Iron	9.4 ± 0.3
Cobalt	0.178 ± 0.004
Nickel	1.10 ± 0.02
Copper	3.47 ± 0.06
Zinc	12.6 ± 0.1
Arsenic	2.4 ± 0.1
Cadmium	0.02 ± 0.01
Chromium	1.05 ± 0.0
Manganese	0.3 ± 0.0
Rubidium	2.05 ± 0.03

3.4.3. Effects of deposited wildfire residues on E. coli removal

Wildfire residues contain ash and nutrients (Raoelison et al., 2023), which can decrease the net removal of *E. coli* potentially by decreasing absorption at high pH resulting from ash dissolution or by supporting the growth of *E. coli* using nutrients leached from wildfire residue

(Valenca et al., 2020). Our study confirmed no such detrimental effect of wildfire residues. The deposition of wildfire residues in both sand and compost columns did not change E. coli removal (Figure 3-9). The result suggests that deposition of wildfire residues may not have aided the growth of E. coli or changed the interaction of E. coli with filter media. Sand and compost have low E. coli removal capacity due to low sorption sites (Mohanty and Boehm, 2014). Addition of residues did not affect those sorption sites because they were deposited on top of the filters. On the other hand, the deposited residues on the top of the biofilter media could clog the biofilter and increase E. coli removal by straining (Bradford et al., 2006). However, our study revealed no significant change in *E. coli* removal, indicating removal by straining did not increase significantly following the deposition of wildfire residues. Deposition of wildfire residues would likely decrease E. coli removal if the ash from wildfire residues could increase pH of pore water and increase the electrostatic repulsions (van Voorthuizen et al., 2001). Surprisingly, pH did not increase significantly in pore water following wildfire deposition (Figure 3-6), indicating deposition of wildfire residue would not alter the electrostatic interaction. Overall, these results confirm that deposition of wildfire residues on biofilters would have no negative effect on E. coli removal.

3.5. Design and policy implications

Given that biofilters are increasingly being built in the same water-scarce areas as we see wildfire occurrence increasing, it is essential to situate biofilters with wildfire impacts and mitigation opportunities in mind. Our study demonstrates that biofilters can help mitigate the longterm negative effects of runoff originated from wildfire-affected areas through the capture of wildfire residues that will otherwise impair downstream water bodies. The laboratory-scale study offers valuable insights through its in-depth investigations and offers significant contributions through potential design considerations in field scale. Future research endeavors should focus on assessing long-term performance and provide a comprehensive life cycle analysis by considering regional disparities.

This finding is complemented by another study that shows drinking water biofilters can remove dissolved organic carbon originated from wildfire ash and protect drinking water quality (Blackburn et al., 2023). In other words, there is good planning motivation, rather than reason for caution, to build biofilters in wildfire-prone areas. On the other hand, our study findings show that, if not proactively addressed, wildfire-related runoff reduces biofilter infiltration effectiveness by depositing additional material until the loading reaches 2 kg m⁻². Thus, knowledge of suspended solid concentration and volume of runoff can be used to predict when a biofilter of specific size will become clogged or require maintenance. Wildfires can thus exacerbate the ongoing operations and maintenance (O&M) challenges faced more broadly by biofilters as a type of decentralized stormwater capture infrastructure without a clear stakeholder responsible for upkeep in many cases (Mothersill et al., 2000; Payne et al., 2015). These combined findings might suggest that biofilter construction is optimally accompanied by routine, maintenance plans, or else much of their potential contribution to mitigating wildfire impacts on water quality will be lost. Most importantly, it is increasingly recognized that O&M can be built into broader public or private landscaping service routines, rather than remaining in the theoretical purview of public works departments or specialized consultants (Beryani et al., 2021). While there is no panacea or replacement for some degree of O&M (Sagrelius et al., 2023), concepts such as zero-additional and more broadly very low-maintenance biofilters also hold promise (Prodanovic et al., 2022).

While sediment removal by scraping—as recommended in this study—typically occurs on an annual or semi-annual basis, the maintenance frequency can increase the overall operational cost of the biofilters. Instead, a sediment trap or pretreatment unit to capture the wildfire residues could extend the design lifetime of biofilters. It should be noted that biofilters are not the best stormwater Best Management Practices (BMPs) to handle large sediment loads or debris flow after wildfire. Instead, detention ponds and wetlands have a high capacity to capture the debris. Without those large-scale BMPs, biofilters are expected to become clogged immediately after the wildfire. In that case, emergency maintenance is of utmost importance, especially after the first heavy rainfall following a wildfire.

3.6. Conclusions

This study is the first study to examine the potential implication of wildfire residue deposition on two functions of stormwater biofilters: stormwater infiltration and pollutant removal. The results proved that biofilters could remain resilient and stay functional despite the deposition of wildfire residues. The deposition of wildfire residues could clog the biofilter but the scraping of the deposited residue layer could restore its infiltration capacity. The deposited wildfire residues did not alter the removal capacity of compost biofilters for metals and E. coli during infiltration of stormwater. This could be attributed to the fact that these deposited residues neither changed the pore water chemistry nor affected the adsorption capacity of filter media. The results suggest that biofilters can effectively remove wildfire residues, and while the deposited residues do impact the infiltration capacity of conventional biofilters, this impact does not extend to the pollutant removal capacity of these biofilters. Although this study examines the short-term removal rate, the biofilters could remain functional despite deposition of wildfire residues and protect water quality downstream until the exhaustion of the media filter, which was not simulated in this study. These results inform management efforts to implement green infrastructure to protect downstream water quality in fire-prone areas.

3.7. References

Abatzoglou, J.T., Battisti, D.S., Williams, A.P., Hansen, W.D., Harvey, B.J., Kolden, C.A., 2021. Projected increases in western US forest fire despite growing fuel constraints. Commun. Earth Environ. 2, 1–8. https://doi.org/10.1038/s43247-021-00299-0

Atwood, A., Hille, M., Clark, M.K., Rengers, F., Ntarlagiannis, D., Townsend, K., West, A.J., 2023. Importance of subsurface water for hydrological response during storms in a post-wildfire bedrock landscape. Nat. Commun. 14, 3814. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-023-39095-z

Beryani, A., Goldstein, A., Al-Rubaei, A.M., Viklander, M., Hunt, W.F., Blecken, G.-T., 2021. Survey of the operational status of twenty-six urban stormwater biofilter facilities in Sweden. J. Environ. Manage. 297, 113375. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jenvman.2021.113375

Bisiaux, M.M., Edwards, R., Heyvaert, A.C., Thomas, J.M., Fitzgerald, B., Susfalk, R.B., Schladow, S.G., Thaw, M., 2011. Stormwater and Fire as Sources of Black Carbon Nanoparticles to Lake Tahoe. Environ. Sci. Technol. 45, 2065–2071. https://doi.org/10.1021/es103819v

Blackburn, E.A.J., Dickson-Anderson, S.E., Anderson, W.B., Emelko, M.B., 2023. Biological Filtration is Resilient to Wildfire Ash-Associated Organic Carbon Threats to Drinking Water Treatment. ACS EST Water 3, 639–649. https://doi.org/10.1021/acsestwater.2c00209

Blecken, G.-T., Zinger, Y., Deletić, A., Fletcher, T.D., Viklander, M., 2009. Impact of a submerged zone and a carbon source on heavy metal removal in stormwater biofilters. Ecol. Eng. 35, 769–778. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecoleng.2008.12.009

Bodí, M.B., Martin, D.A., Balfour, V.N., Santín, C., Doerr, S.H., Pereira, P., Cerdà, A., Mataix-Solera, J., 2014. Wildland fire ash: Production, composition and eco-hydro-geomorphic effects. Earth-Sci. Rev. 130, 103–127. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.earscirev.2013.12.007

Borthakur, A., Chhour, K., Gayle, H., Prehn, S., Stenstrom, M., Mohanty, S., 2022a. Aging of expanded shale, clay, and slate (ESCS) amendment with heavy metals in stormwater increases its antibacterial properties: Implications on biofilter design. J. Hazard. Mater. 429, 128309. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jhazmat.2022.128309

Borthakur, A., Das, T., Zhang, Y., Libbert, S., Prehn, S., Ramos, P., Dooley, G., Blotevogel, J., Mahendra, S., Mohanty, S., 2022b. Rechargeable stormwater biofilters: In situ regeneration of PFAS removal capacity by using a cationic polymer, polydiallyldimethylammonium chloride. J. Clean. Prod. 375, 134244. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jclepro.2022.134244

Borthakur, A., Wang, M., He, M., Ascencio, K., Blotevogel, J., Adamson, D.T., Mahendra, S., Mohanty, S.K., 2021. Perfluoroalkyl acids on suspended particles: Significant transport pathways in surface runoff, surface waters, and subsurface soils. J. Hazard. Mater. 417, 126159. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jhazmat.2021.126159 Bradford, S.A., Simunek, J., Walker, S.L., 2006. Transport and straining of E. coli O157:H7 in saturated porous media. Water Resour. Res. 42. https://doi.org/10.1029/2005WR004805

Bradford, S.A., Yates, S.R., Bettahar, M., Simunek, J., 2002. Physical factors affecting the transport and fate of colloids in saturated porous media. Water Resour. Res. 38, 63-1-63–12. https://doi.org/10.1029/2002WR001340

Brito, D.Q., Santos, L.H.G., Passos, C.J.S., Oliveira-Filho, E.C., 2021. Short-Term Effects of Wildfire Ash on Water Quality Parameters: A Laboratory Approach. Bull. Environ. Contam. Toxicol. 107, 500–505. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00128-021-03220-9

Brown, P.T., Hanley, H., Mahesh, A., Reed, C., Strenfel, S.J., Davis, S.J., Kochanski, A.K., Clements, C.B., 2023. Climate warming increases extreme daily wildfire growth risk in California. Nature 1–7. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41586-023-06444-3

Campos, I., Abrantes, N., 2021. Forest fires as drivers of contamination of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons to the terrestrial and aquatic ecosystems. Curr. Opin. Environ. Sci. Health 24, 100293. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.coesh.2021.100293

Cooke, C.A., Emmerton, C.A., Yi, Y., Levesque, L., Glozier, N., 2022. Polycyclic Aromatic Compounds in Rivers Dominated by Petrogenic Sources after a Boreal Megafire. Environ. Sci. Technol. https://doi.org/10.1021/acs.est.2c01671

Dong, C., Williams, A.P., Abatzoglou, J.T., Lin, K., Okin, G.S., Gillespie, T.W., Long, D., Lin, Y.-H., Hall, A., MacDonald, G.M., 2022. The season for large fires in Southern California is projected to lengthen in a changing climate. Commun. Earth Environ. 3, 1–9. https://doi.org/10.1038/s43247-022-00344-6

Ebel, B.A., Martin, D.A., 2017. Meta-analysis of field-saturated hydraulic conductivity recovery following wildland fire: Applications for hydrologic model parameterization and resilience assessment. Hydrol. Process. 31, 3682–3696. https://doi.org/10.1002/hyp.11288

Emelko, M.B., Silins, U., Bladon, K.D., Stone, M., 2011. Implications of land disturbance on drinking water treatability in a changing climate: Demonstrating the need for "source water supply and protection" strategies. Water Res. 45, 461–472. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.watres.2010.08.051

Fang, Y., Chen, C., Cui, B., Zhou, D., 2023. Self-rescue of nitrogen-cycling bacteria under β lactam antibiotics stress during managed aquifer recharge (MAR): microbial collaboration and anti-resistance. Water Res. 119623. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.watres.2023.119623

Fowdar, H., Payne, E., Schang, C., Zhang, K., Deletic, A., McCarthy, D., 2021. How well do stormwater green infrastructure respond to changing climatic conditions? J. Hydrol. 603, 126887. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jhydrol.2021.126887

Ghavanloughajar, M., Borthakur, A., Valenca, R., McAdam, M., Khor, C.M., Dittrich, T.M., Stenstrom, M.K., Mohanty, S.K., 2021. Iron amendments minimize the first-flush release of

pathogens from stormwater biofilters. Environ. Pollut. 281, 116989. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envpol.2021.116989

Ghavanloughajar, M., Valenca, R., Le, H., Rahman, M., Borthakur, A., Ravi, S., Stenstrom, M.K., Mohanty, S.K., 2020. Compaction conditions affect the capacity of biochar-amended sand filters to treat road runoff. Sci. Total Environ. 735, 139180. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2020.139180

Grebel, J.E., Mohanty, S.K., Torkelson, A.A., Boehm, A.B., Higgins, C.P., Maxwell, R.M., Nelson, K.L., Sedlak, D.L., 2013. Engineered Infiltration Systems for Urban Stormwater Reclamation. Environ. Eng. Sci. 30, 437–454. https://doi.org/10.1089/ees.2012.0312

Gustine, R.N., Hanan, E.J., Robichaud, P.R., Elliot, W.J., 2022. From burned slopes to streams: how wildfire affects nitrogen cycling and retention in forests and fire-prone watersheds. Biogeochemistry 157, 51–68. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10533-021-00861-0

Haile, T.M., Hobiger, G., Kammerer, G., Allabashi, R., Schaerfinger, B., Fuerhacker, M., 2015. Hydraulic Performance and Pollutant Concentration Profile in a Stormwater Runoff Filtration Systems. Water. Air. Soil Pollut. 227, 34. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11270-015-2736-4

Halaburka, B., H. LeFevre, G., G. Luthy, R., 2019. Quantifying the temperature dependence of nitrate reduction in woodchip bioreactors: experimental and modeled results with applied case-study. Environ. Sci. Water Res. Technol. 5, 782–797. https://doi.org/10.1039/C8EW00848E

Hallema, D., Robinne, F.-N., Bladon, K., 2018a. Reframing the Challenge of Global Wildfire Threats to Water Supplies. Earths Future 6. https://doi.org/10.1029/2018EF000867

Hallema, D., Sun, G., Caldwell, P., Norman, S., Cohen, E., Liu, Y., Bladon, K., Mcnulty, S., 2018b. Burned forests impact water supplies. Nat. Commun. 9, 1307. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-018-03735-6

Hickenbottom, K., Pagilla, K., Hanigan, D., 2023. Wildfire impact on disinfection byproduct precursor loading in mountain streams and rivers. Water Res. 244, 120474. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.watres.2023.120474

Hohner, A.K., Rhoades, C.C., Wilkerson, P., Rosario-Ortiz, F.L., 2019. Wildfires Alter Forest Watersheds and Threaten Drinking Water Quality. Acc. Chem. Res. 52, 1234–1244. https://doi.org/10.1021/acs.accounts.8b00670

Holden, Z.A., Swanson, A., Luce, C.H., Jolly, W.M., Maneta, M., Oyler, J.W., Warren, D.A., Parsons, R., Affleck, D., 2018. Decreasing fire season precipitation increased recent western US forest wildfire activity. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. 115, E8349–E8357. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1802316115 HongE, Y., Wan, Z., Kim, Y., Yu, J., 2022. Submerged zone and vegetation drive distribution of heavy metal fractions and microbial community structure: Insights into stormwater biofiltration system. Sci. Total Environ. 853, 158367. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2022.158367

Iungman, T., Cirach, M., Marando, F., Barboza, E.P., Khomenko, S., Masselot, P., Quijal-Zamorano, M., Mueller, N., Gasparrini, A., Urquiza, J., Heris, M., Thondoo, M., Nieuwenhuijsen, M., 2023. Cooling cities through urban green infrastructure: a health impact assessment of European cities. The Lancet 401, 577–589. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(22)02585-5

Jankowski, C., Isaacson, K., Larsen, M., Ley, C., Cook, M., Whelton, A.J., 2023. Wildfire damage and contamination to private drinking water wells. AWWA Water Sci. 5, e1319. https://doi.org/10.1002/aws2.1319

Kurola, J.M., Arnold, M., Kontro, M.H., Talves, M., Romantschuk, M., 2011. Wood ash for application in municipal biowaste composting. Bioresour. Technol. 102, 5214–5220. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biortech.2011.01.092

Le, H., Valenca, R., Ravi, S., Stenstrom, M.K., Mohanty, S.K., 2020. Size-dependent biochar breaking under compaction: Implications on clogging and pathogen removal in biofilters. Environ. Pollut. 266, 115195. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envpol.2020.115195

Libonati, R., Geirinhas, J.L., Silva, P.S., Russo, A., Rodrigues, J.A., Belém, L.B.C., Nogueira, J., Roque, F.O., DaCamara, C.C., Nunes, A.M.B., Marengo, J.A., Trigo, R.M., 2022. Assessing the role of compound drought and heatwave events on unprecedented 2020 wildfires in the Pantanal. Environ. Res. Lett. 17, 015005. https://doi.org/10.1088/1748-9326/ac462e

Lim, H.S., Lim, W., Hu, J.Y., Ziegler, A., Ong, S.L., 2015. Comparison of filter media materials for heavy metal removal from urban stormwater runoff using biofiltration systems. J. Environ. Manage. 147, 24–33. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jenvman.2014.04.042

Liu, Q., Cui, X., Zhang, C., Huang, S., 2016. Experimental investigation of suspended particles transport through porous media: particle and grain size effect. Environ. Technol. 37, 854–864. https://doi.org/10.1080/09593330.2015.1088578

Mehta, D., Hawley, M.C., 1969. Wall Effect in Packed Columns. Ind. Eng. Chem. Process Des. Dev. 8, 280–282. https://doi.org/10.1021/i260030a021

Mohanty, S.K., Boehm, A.B., 2014. Escherichia coli Removal in Biochar-Augmented Biofilter: Effect of Infiltration Rate, Initial Bacterial Concentration, Biochar Particle Size, and Presence of Compost. Environ. Sci. Technol. 48, 11535–11542. https://doi.org/10.1021/es5033162

Mohanty, S.K., Torkelson, A.A., Dodd, H., Nelson, K.L., Boehm, A.B., 2013. Engineering Solutions to Improve the Removal of Fecal Indicator Bacteria by Bioinfiltration Systems during Intermittent Flow of Stormwater. Environ. Sci. Technol. 47, 10791–10798. https://doi.org/10.1021/es305136b Mothersill, C.L., Anderson, B.C., Watt, W.E., Marsalek, J., 2000. Biological Filtration of Stormwater: Field Operations and Maintenance Experiences. Water Qual. Res. J. 35, 541–562. https://doi.org/10.2166/wqrj.2000.032

Navarrete-Hernandez, P., Laffan, K., 2023. The impact of small-scale green infrastructure on the affective wellbeing associated with urban sites. Sci. Rep. 13, 9687. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-023-35804-2

Parks, S.A., Abatzoglou, J.T., 2020. Warmer and Drier Fire Seasons Contribute to Increases in Area Burned at High Severity in Western US Forests From 1985 to 2017. Geophys. Res. Lett. 47. https://doi.org/10.1029/2020GL089858

Paul, M.J., LeDuc, S.D., Lassiter, M.G., Moorhead, L.C., Noyes, P.D., Leibowitz, S.G., 2022. Wildfire Induces Changes in Receiving Waters: A Review With Considerations for Water Quality Management. Water Resour. Res. 58, e2021WR030699. https://doi.org/10.1029/2021WR030699

Payne, E., Hatt, B., Deletic, A., Dobbie, M., McCarthy, D., Chandrasena, G., 2015. Adoption Guidelines for Stormwater Biofiltration Systems – Summary Report.

Pereira, P., Úbeda, X., 2010. Spatial distribution of heavy metals released from ashes after a wildfire. J. Environ. Eng. Landsc. Manag. 18, 13–22. https://doi.org/10.3846/jeelm.2010.02

Pinedo-Gonzalez, P., Hellige, B., West, A.J., Sanudo-Wilhelmy, S.A., 2017. Changes in the size partitioning of metals in storm runoff following wildfires: Implications for the transport of bioactive trace metals. Appl. Geochem. 83, 62–71. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.apgeochem.2016.07.016

Prodanovic, V., Hatt, B., Fowdar, H., Al-Ameri, M., Deletic, A., 2022. Zero additional maintenance stormwater biofilters: from laboratory testing to field implementation. Blue-Green Syst. 4, 291–309. https://doi.org/10.2166/bgs.2022.030

Raoelison, O.D., Valenca, R., Lee, A., Karim, S., Webster, J.P., Poulin, B.A., Mohanty, S.K., 2023. Wildfire impacts on surface water quality parameters: Cause of data variability and reporting needs. Environ. Pollut. 317, 120713. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envpol.2022.120713

Ren, D., Leslie, L.M., 2020. Climate warming enhancement of catastrophic southern California debris flows. Sci. Rep. 10, 10507. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-020-67511-7

Robinne, F.N., Hallema, D.W., Bladon, K.D., Buttle, J.M., 2020. Wildfire impacts on hydrologic ecosystem services in North American high-latitude forests: A scoping review. J. Hydrol. 581. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jhydrol.2019.124360

Rust, A.J., Hogue, T.S., Saxe, S., McCray, J., 2018. Post-fire water-quality response in the western United States. Int. J. Wildland Fire 27, 203–216. https://doi.org/10.1071/wf17115

Sagrelius, P.Ö., Blecken, G., Hedström, A., Ashley, R., Viklander, M., 2023. Sustainability performance of bioretention systems with various designs. J. Environ. Manage. 340, 117949. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jenvman.2023.117949

Silva, V., Abrantes, N., Costa, R., Keizer, J.J., Goncalves, F., Pereira, J.L., 2016. Effects of ashloaded post-fire runoff on the freshwater clam Corbicula fluminea. Ecol. Eng. 90, 180–189. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecoleng.2016.01.043

Silvertooth, J.R., Huang, H.-W., Provolt, J.J., Nason, J.A., Oregon State University. Dept. of Chemical, B., and Environmental Engineering, 2015. Assessment of copper removal from highway stormwater runoff using Apatite II(TM) and compost : laboratory and field testing. (No. FHWA-OR-RD-15-13).

Siriwardene, N.R., Deletic, A., Fletcher, T.D., 2007. Clogging of stormwater gravel infiltration systems and filters: Insights from a laboratory study. Water Res. 41, 1433–1440. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.watres.2006.12.040

Stone, M., Emelko, M.B., Droppo, I.G., Silins, U., 2011. Biostabilization and erodibility of cohesive sediment deposits in wildfire-affected streams. Water Res. 45, 521–534. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.watres.2010.09.016

Subramaniam, D.N., Logeswaran, T., Tharshikka, V., Nilakshan, B., 2018. Dynamics of Clay Particles in Non-vegetated Stormwater Biofilters. Water. Air. Soil Pollut. 229, 302. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11270-018-3919-6

Sun, Y., Chen, S.S., Lau, A.Y.T., Tsang, D.C.W., Mohanty, S.K., Bhatnagar, A., Rinklebe, J., Lin, K.-Y.A., Ok, Y.S., 2020. Waste-derived compost and biochar amendments for stormwater treatment in bioretention column: Co-transport of metals and colloids. J. Hazard. Mater. 383, 121243. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jhazmat.2019.121243

Tirpak, R.A., Afrooz, A.N., Winston, R.J., Valenca, R., Schiff, K., Mohanty, S.K., 2021. Conventional and amended bioretention soil media for targeted pollutant treatment: A critical review to guide the state of the practice. Water Res. 189, 116648. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.watres.2020.116648

Valenca, R., Borthakur, A., Zu, Y., Matthiesen, E.A., Stenstrom, M.K., Mohanty, S.K., 2021. Biochar selection for Escherichia coli removal in stormwater biofilters. J. Environ. Eng. 147, 06020005.

Valenca, R., Ramnath, K., Dittrich, T.M., Taylor, R.E., Mohanty, S.K., 2020. Microbial quality of surface water and subsurface soil after wildfire. Water Res. 175. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.watres.2020.115672

van Voorthuizen, E.M., Ashbolt, N.J., Schäfer, A.I., 2001. Role of hydrophobic and electrostatic interactions for initial enteric virus retention by MF membranes. J. Membr. Sci. 194, 69–79. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0376-7388(01)00522-1 Whelton, A.J., Seidel, C., Wham, B.P., Fischer, E.C., Isaacson, K., Jankowski, C., MacArthur, N., McKenna, E., Ley, C., 2023. The Marshall Fire: Scientific and policy needs for water system disaster response. AWWA Water Sci. 5, e1318. https://doi.org/10.1002/aws2.1318

Williams, A.P., Livneh, B., McKinnon, K.A., Hansen, W.D., Mankin, J.S., Cook, B.I., Smerdon, J.E., Varuolo-Clarke, A.M., Bjarke, N.R., Juang, C.S., Lettenmaier, D.P., 2022. Growing impact of wildfire on western US water supply. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. 119. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.2114069119

Zhang, T., Yang, W., Zhu, X., Wang, H., Brookes, P.C., Xu, J., 2015. The pH dependence of Escherichia coli O157:H7 adsorption on kaolinite and goethite surfaces. J. Soils Sediments 15, 106–116. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11368-014-0948-7

4. CHAPTER 4 – DEPOSITED WILDFIRE RESIDUES IMPACTS ON PLANT HEALTH IN STORMWATER GREEN INFRASTRUCTURE



Raoelison, O.D., Achziger, C., Gallardo, L., Santana, D., Hermsmeyer, L., Belinsky, C., Dayan, C., Choo, J., Nguyen, K., Vilchis, M., Belikov N., Min, S., and Mohanty, S.K. Deposited Wildfire Residues Impacts on Plant Health in Stormwater Green Infrastructure. [In preparation]

Abstract

During postfire rainfall seasons, surface runoff carries wildfire residues including ash, black carbon, and burned soil, and deposits them in downstream surface water and land surfaces, thereby impacting soil and water quality. Thus, installing green infrastructure to intercept the runoff and remove these residues could protect downstream water and soil quality. Most green infrastructure such as biofilters utilize plants to achieve desired functions. However, since wildfire residues contain high levels of toxic pollutants, it is unclear how their deposition might affect plants' functions in green infrastructure. This study examines the impacts of wildfire residues on the germination and early root growth of plants in biofilters using plant mesocosm studies. Natural wildfire residues were deposited in model biofilters with reference soil (for toxicity protocol) and biofilter roadside soil before testing for their effect on germination and plant health. The results revealed that wildfire residues do not appear to impact the germination and growth of plants in stormwater biofilters. However, a more pronounced effect was observed when exposed to 10% wildfire residues instead of 5%, indicating increasing deposition of wildfire residues may have negative effects on plants. Additionally, plants exhibit varying sensitivity to wildfire residues.

These results suggest that the deposited wildfire residues did not affect the initial germination and growth of plants in green infrastructure, indicating plants in green infrastructure may survive and remain resilient despite the perceived negative impact of burned residues from wildfires.

4.1. Introduction

Wildfires frequency and intensity are increasing during climate change (Abatzoglou et al., 2021; Brown et al., 2023; Dong et al., 2022; Parks and Abatzoglou, 2020). After a wildfire, burned areas exhibit bare soils with remnants of burned residues. These bare soils allow runoff to flow uninhibited carrying wildfire residues to surface water and subsurface soil downstream (Woods and Balfour, 2008). Thus, surface runoff from wildfire-affected areas could have lingering impacts on water quality for years (Cheung and Giardino, 2023; Stein et al., 2012; Thurman et al., 2023). Wildfire residue deposition could also affect the soil quality and vegetation on the land surface because of pollutants they may carry or any change in pore-water water chemistry. For instance, wildfires residues contain heavy metals such as Hg, Cu, Zn, and As (Burton et al., 2016; Cerrato et al., 2016; Lopez et al., 2023), trace elements (Campos et al., 2016), nutrients (Crandall et al., 2021; Sánchez-García et al., 2023), and toxic organic pollutants (Hickenbottom et al., 2023; Li et al., 2023; Wang et al., 2015). The alkalinity of ash can increase soil pH (Plumlee et al., 2007; Raoelison et al., 2023), impacting plants and the soil microbial community (Dove et al., 2022; Nelson et al., 2022). Thus, management methods to intercept and remove wildfire residues from runoff could help protect downstream water and soil quality.

Green infrastructure have been implemented in many areas to manage runoff, mainly to reduce flooding while providing water quality benefits by removing sediments and some dissolved pollutants. The same systems could also remove wildfire residues. These nature-based solutions are typically designed with plants atop and a layer of soil or media with high hydraulic conductivity to increase infiltration. In these systems, plants play an important role in helping capture and remove pollutants such as nutrients and other organic pollutants from stormwater. Plant roots help microorganisms to thrive in soils by facilitating various processes: including taking up and transforming organic forms (Muerdter et al., 2018), providing carbon to microbes (Fang et al., 2021), reducing stormwater volume through the transpiration process (Thom et al., 2020), stabilizing media surface (Muerdter et al., 2018), helping maintain infiltration (Archer et al., 2002; Bartens et al., 2008). Thus, green infrastructure in the region between fire-prone areas and downstream could potentially intercept and remove wildfire residues. Recent laboratory studies have demonstrated the utility of such systems in treating wildfire runoff (Raoelison et al., 2023; Valenca et al., 2020). Results of these studies show that media filters can remove nearly 99% of wildfire residues and most of the deposited wildfire residues accumulate on the top few centimeters of the soil surface in biofilters. Thus, they may affect the pore-water chemistry and composition in the root zone, which could affect the plant health in green infrastructure. For instance, the presence of heavy metals and other contaminants in wildfire residues, along with an increase in pH resulting from ash, as well as the presence of hydrophobic organic carbon, could have detrimental effects on the root zones. Yet, no study to date has examined whether the deposition of wildfire residues has any impact on plant health in green infrastructure. This study aims to evaluate the impact of wildfire residues on the biological functions of biofilters by analyzing plant growth including root length, and aboveground biomass of plant biofilters.

4.2. Materials and methods

4.2.1. Wildfire residues and roadside soil collection

Natural wildfire residues were collected from the Santa Monica Mountains National Recreation Area, USA (34°06′14″N, 118°36′09″W) four weeks after the Palisades Fire, which burned over 4.86 km² between May 14th, 2021, and May 26th, 2021. No recorded rainfall event preceding the wildfire residue collection. The sample was collected from the top 10 cm of the burned soil and was sieved to remove particles larger than 0.83 mm—the maximum size of sand

grain used in filter media—as larger residues are less likely to be carried away long-distance by runoff before their deposition on biofilters downstream and deposition of particles larger than 83 mm would create an additional layer of filter media without clogging. The particle size distribution of wildfire residues was determined using a laser diffraction particle size analyzer (Model L.S. 13 320, Beckman Coulter, Brea, California). Based on the particle size distribution measurement of sieved residues, D10, D50, and D90 of the wildfire residues were 12.0 µm, 42.3 µm, and 172.8 µm, respectively (**Figure 1-1**). In sieve analysis, D10, D50, and D90 represent the particle sizes at which 10%, 50%, and 90% of the particles, by mass, are finer than the specified size, respectively.



Figure 4-1. Particle size distribution of natural wildfire residues.

Roadside soil was collected from roadside sites in Los Angeles County, CA where green infrastructure are typically implemented to intercept and treat surface runoff. The topsoil layer was cleared of mulch and plant roots, and samples were taken from the subsurface layer up to a depth of 45 cm. Soil from four different locations within the same site was combined to create a composite sample, which was then sieved to remove gravel (>2mm) and used in our study.

4.2.2. Biofilter soil media preparation

Two types of soils were used in this study: one reference soil provided in the phytotoxicity test and biofilter soil. Stormwater biofilters typically use sand for infiltration purposes, along with an amendment to enhance pollutant removal and support vegetation (Tirpak et al., 2021). In this study, coarse sand (0.59 mm – 0.84 mm, Humboldt Mfg. Co., IL, USA) was mixed with sieved roadside soil at a 7:3 ratio, following the specifications commonly used in biofilters.

4.2.3. Effect of wildfire residues on plant health

To determine the effects of wildfire residues on plant germination and early growth, phytotoxicity tests were performed using the Phytotoxkit (MicroBioTest, Belgium) following the standard procedure ISO 18763:2016. This is a 3-day standardized small-scale bioassay that includes three plant species: the *monocotyledon Sorghum saccharatum* (Sorghum), the *dicotyledons Lepidium sativum* (Garden cress) and *Sinapis alba* (Mustard). By quantifying germination, root growth, and aboveground biomass—all indicators of plant health—we assessed soil toxicity compared to the Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development (OECD) standard soil (reference soil). Bioassays were conducted in triplicate using reference soil and biofilter soil mixed with different amounts of wildfire residues (0%, 5%, and 10% by volume) and three different types of seeds. To understand the toxicity of wildfire residues in soil, the reference soil was used, while to assess the impact of wildfire residues on the biofilter soils, the biofilter soil was used.

Reference soil plates include 9 plates with 100% reference soil (0% wildfire residues), 9 plates with 95% reference soil and 5% wildfire residues, and 9 plates with 90% reference soil and

10% wildfire residues. Biofilter soil plates include 9 plates with 70% sand, 30% roadside soil, and 0% wildfire residues, 9 plates with 70% sand, 25% roadside soil, and 5% wildfire residues, 9 plates with 70% sand, 20% roadside soil, and 10% wildfire residues This resulted in a total of 54 plates: 27 plates for the reference soil and 27 plates for the biofilter soils.

A water holding capacity test was performed for the two soils without any wildfire residues to determine the amount of water needed for complete hydration of the soil (V_{sat}). The waterholding capacity of soils without wildfire residues was used in all bioassays to isolate the impacts of wildfire residues on water retention and soil moisture. A rapid method to determine the water holding capacity was used. 90 mL of sieved soil was placed in a beaker and filled with 50 milliliters of distilled water, then mixed thoroughly to completely saturate the soil with water. The soil/water mixture was then allowed to reach equilibrium, resulting in a water-saturated soil phase and a layer of water on top, called the supernatant. The supernatant was then placed in a graduated 50 mL cylinder and measured for volume. The water holding capacity (V_{sat}) was calculated using the formula $V_{sat} = 50$ - S, where S is the volume of supernatant water.

For the germination test, all test plates were first hydrated with a volume of water equivalent to V_{sat}. A black filter paper was placed on each plate, and 10 seeds from the same species were positioned on top of the filter paper. The seeds were arranged in a single row, approximately 1 cm from the middle ridge of the test plate, and spaced equally apart (Figure 4-2). The plates were then placed in an incubator at 25°C for 3 days, in darkness. After 3 days in an incubator, each test plate was individually photographed and documented for measurements of the root length and aboveground biomass. Root length and aboveground biomass were measured with a ruler.



Figure 4-2. A test plate before the incubator with the 10 seeds and the black filter on top of the soil.

4.2.4. Statistical analysis

All statistical analysis was conducted using R (version 4.2.1), Matlab, and Adobe Illustrator. Wilcoxon test was performed to assess the statistical differences between the boxplots of samples exposed to wildfire residues and those without and between the reference soil and biofilter soil. Differences were considered significant if the p-value was < 0.05.

4.3. Results

4.3.1. Effects of wildfire residues on plant growth in reference soil

In reference soil, an increase in wildfire residue deposition decreased root length for dicotyledonous plants (p<0.05 for Mustard, p<0.001 for Garden Cress) (**Figure 4-5**, **Figure 4-6**). However, for monocotyledonous plants, an increase in wildfire residues from 5% to 10% led to a decrease in root length (p<0.05) (**Figure 4-4**). Wildfire residues did not affect the aboveground biomass of monocotyledonous plants (p>0.05) (**Table 4-4**). However, a 5% increase in wildfire residues resulted in an increase in aboveground biomass for both dicotyledonous plants (p<0.001 for Mustard, p<0.05 for Garden Cress), and a 10% increase in wildfire residues further increased aboveground biomass compared to soil without wildfire residues for Dicotyl Mustard (p<0.001) (**Table 4-6**).



Figure 4-3. A test plate taken out of the incubator was photographed and measured for aboveground biomass and root length.



Figure 4-4. Effects of wildfire residues on plant growth of Monocotyl Sorgho in reference soil.



DICOTYL GARDEN CRESS | REFERENCE SOIL

Figure 4-5. Effects of wildfire residues on plant growth of Dicotyl Garden Cress in reference soil.



Figure 4-6. Effects of wildfire residues on plant growth of *Dicotyl Mustard* in reference soil.

4.3.2. Effects of wildfire residues on plant growth in biofilter soil

In biofilter soils, wildfire residues did not affect (p > 0.05) the root length of both monocot and dicotyledonous plants. There was a notable decrease in root length in biofilter soil with 10% wildfire residues for *Dicotyl Mustard* compared to biofilter soil without wildfire residues (p<0.01) (**Table 4-3**, **Figure 4-9**). An increase in wildfire residues from 5% to 10% led to an increase (p<0.05) in aboveground biomass for monocotyledonous plants. However, adding 5% of wildfire residues significantly increased aboveground biomass for dicotyledonous plants (p<0.05) but for dicotyledonous *Garden Cress*, the trend was the opposite as an increase from 5% to 10% in wildfire residues resulted in a decrease in aboveground biomass (**Table 4-5**).



Figure 4-7. Effects of wildfire residues on plant growth of Monocotyl Sorgho in biofilter soil



Figure 4-8. Effects of wildfire residues on plant growth of Dicotyl Garden Cress in biofilter soil



Figure 4-9. Effects of wildfire residues on plant growth of Dicotyl Mustard in biofilter soil

4.3.3. Effects of types of soil on root length

Without wildfire residues, the root length of monocot plants was lower in the biofilter soil compared to the reference soil (p<0.05) (**Figure 4-10**, **Table 4-1**). Conversely, the root length of dicotyledonous plants, such as Garden Cress, was significantly higher in the biofilter soil (p<0.001) (**Figure 4-12**, **Table 4-3**). With 5% wildfire residues, the root length of monocots was lower in the biofilter soil than in the reference soil (p<0.05), whereas it was higher for dicotyledonous plants like Garden Cress (p<0.05) (**Figure 4-11**, **Table 4-2**). In the presence of 10% wildfire residues, the root length was higher in the biofilter soil compared to the reference soil (p<0.001) dicotyledonous plants like Garden Cress (**Figure 4-11**, **Table 4-2**).

Monocotyl Sorgho in Reference Soil and Biofilter Soil



Figure 4-10. Effects of type of soil on root length of *Monocotyl Sorgho* in soils with different amounts of wildfire residues

Table 4-1. P-values of significance for root length of *Monocotyl Sorgho* in both soil types and different amounts of wildfire residues.

p-values	Reference Soil 0%	Reference Soil 5%	Reference Soil 10%	Biofilter Soil 0%	Biofilter Soil 5%	Biofilter Soil 10%
<i>Reference</i> Soil 0%	-	0.9625	0.07163	0.0148	-	-
<i>Reference</i> Soil 5%	-	-	0.03142	-	0.0222	-
Reference Soil 10%	-	-	-	-	-	0.281
<i>Biofilter Soil</i> 0%	-	-	-	-	0.4626	0.07298
Biofilter Soil 5%	-	-	-	-	-	0.2611
Biofilter Soil 10%	-	-	-	-	-	-



Dicotyl Garden Cress in Reference Soil and Biofilter Soil

Figure 4-11. Effects of type of soil on root length of *Dicotyl Garden Cress* in soils with different amounts of wildfire residues

Table 4-2. P-values	of significance	for root lengtl	n of <i>Dicotyl</i>	Garden	Cress in	both soil ty	pes and o	different
amounts of wildfire	e residues							

p-values	<i>Reference</i> Soil 0%	<i>Reference</i> <i>Soil 5%</i>	Reference Soil 10%	<i>Biofilter Soil</i> 0%	Biofilter Soil 5%	Biofilter Soil 10%
Reference Soil 0%	-	0.06484	<0.00001	0.02676	-	-
<i>Reference</i> Soil 5%	-	-	0.006714	-	0.02708	-
Reference Soil 10%	-	-	-	-	-	<0.00001
Biofilter Soil 0%	-	-	-	-	0.1413	0.1231
Biofilter Soil 5%	-	-	-	-	-	0.9458
Biofilter Soil	-	-	-	-	-	-

10%			



Dicotyl Mustard in Reference Soil and Biofilter Soil



Table 4-3. P-values of significance for root length of *Dicotyl Mustard* in both soil types and different amounts of wildfire residues.

wp-values	<i>Reference</i> Soil 0%	<i>Reference</i> Soil 5%	<i>Reference</i> Soil 10%	<i>Biofilter Soil</i> 0%	<i>Biofilter Soil</i> 5%	<i>Biofilter Soil</i> 10%
Reference Soil 0%	-	0.5903	0.0144	0.2025	-	-
<i>Reference</i> Soil 5%	-	-	0.0002138	-	0.3303	-
Reference Soil 10%	-	-	-	-	-	0.5214
Biofilter Soil	-	-	-	-	0.07859	0.00629

0%						
Biofilter Soil 5%	-	-	-	-	-	0.1877
<i>Biofilter Soil</i> 10%	-	-	-	-	-	-

4.3.4. Effects of types of soil on above-ground biomass

Without wildfire residues, the aboveground biomass of monocot plants was lower in the biofilter soil compared to the reference soil (p<0.01) (**Figure 4-10**, **Table 4-1**). Conversely, the root length of *dicotyledonous Garden Cress* was significantly higher in the biofilter soil (p<0.001) (**Figure 4-12**, **Table 4-3**). With 5% wildfire residues, the above-ground biomass of monocots was lower in the biofilter soil than in the reference soil (p<0.001), whereas it was higher (p<0.001) for *dicotyledonous Garden Cress* (**Figure 4-11**, **Table 4-2**). In the presence of 10% wildfire residues, the above-ground biomass was not affected by soil type (p>0.05), whether biofilter soil or reference soil. However, it increased for dicotyledonous Garden Cress (p<0.05) (**Figure 4-11**, **Table 4-2**).

Monocotyl Sorgho in Reference Soil and Biofilter Soil



Figure 4-13. Effects of type of soil on above-ground biomass of *Monocotyl Sorgho* in soils with different amounts of wildfire residues

Table 4-4.	P-values of	f significance	for above-grou	nd biomass	of Monocotyl	Sorgho ir	n both soil	types and
different ar	mounts of v	vildfire residu	es					

p-values	<i>Reference</i> Soil 0%	<i>Reference</i> Soil 5%	<i>Reference</i> Soil 10%	<i>Biofilter Soil</i> 0%	<i>Biofilter Soil</i> 5%	<i>Biofilter Soil</i> 10%
Reference Soil 0%	-	0.9412	0.1833	0.006506	-	-
<i>Reference</i> Soil 5%	-	-	0.1735	-	0.0008717	-
Reference Soil 10%	-	-	-	-	-	0.8654
<i>Biofilter Soil</i> 0%	-	-	-	-	0.4546	0.1669
Biofilter Soil 5%	-	-	-	-	-	0.04413
Biofilter Soil 10%	-	-	-	-	-	-
Dicotyl Garden Cress in Reference Soil and Biofilter Soil



Figure 4-14. Effects of type of soil on aboveground biomass of *Dicotyl Garden Cress* in soils with different amounts of wildfire residues

Table 4-5. P-values of significance for aboveground biomass of *Dicotyl Garden Cress* in both soil types and different amounts of wildfire residues

p-values	<i>Reference</i> Soil 0%	<i>Reference</i> Soil 5%	<i>Reference</i> Soil 10%	<i>Biofilter Soil</i> 0%	Biofilter Soil 5%	<i>Biofilter Soil</i> 10%
<i>Reference</i> Soil 0%	-	0.0194	0.2866	<0.001	-	-
<i>Reference</i> <i>Soil 5%</i>	-	-	0.2171	-	<0.001	-
<i>Reference</i> Soil 10%	-	-	-	-	-	0.0008241
<i>Biofilter Soil</i> 0%	-	-	-	-	0.03655	0.945
Biofilter Soil 5%	-	-	-	-	-	0.02298
Biofilter Soil 10%	-	-	-	-	-	-



Dicotyl Mustard in Reference Soil and Biofilter Soil

Figure 4-15. Effects of type of soil on aboveground biomass of *Dicotyl Mustard* in soils with different amounts of wildfire residues

Table 4-6. P-values of significance for aboveground biomass of *Dicotyl Mustard* in both soil types and different amounts of wildfire residues

p-values	<i>Reference</i> Soil 0%	Reference Soil 5%	Reference Soil 10%	<i>Biofilter Soil</i> 0%	Biofilter Soil 5%	Biofilter Soil 10%
Reference Soil 0%	-	<0.001	0.0007371	0.05152	-	-
<i>Reference</i> Soil 5%	-	-	0.7517	-	0.7045	-
Reference Soil 10%	-	-	-	-	-	0.2471
<i>Biofilter Soil</i> 0%	-	-	-	-	0.03435	0.9323
Biofilter Soil 5%	-	-	-	-	-	0.08456

Biofilter Soil	-	-	-	-	-	-
10%						

4.4. Discussion

The results of this study demonstrate the effect of deposited wildfire residues on plant health in green infrastructure could vary based on seed type, whether monocot or dicot. Dicots tend to penetrate deeper into the soil, contributing to erosion prevention and forming symbiotic relationships with nitrogen-fixing bacteria. Consequently, they can better support soil microorganisms, enhancing ecosystem resilience. Monocots, on the other hand, typically possess fibrous roots, aiding in soil particle binding and nutrient uptake, thus enhancing moisture retention and plant growth. As most wildfire residues are removed in the top few centimeters of the soil, their effect on roots or plants might be limited based on the root length or distribution. Our results show that an increase in wildfire residues in reference soil led to a decrease in root length for dicot plants, highlighting their sensitivity to wildfire residues. Conversely, an increase in wildfire residues resulted in decreased aboveground biomass, indicating the negative impacts of wildfire on the growth of monocot plants. Therefore, the selection of plant species is crucial to mitigate the potential negative effects of wildfire on plant growth.

In biofilter soil, wildfire residues did not significantly affect root length, indicating the potential resilience of plant biofilters to wildfire residues. However, for some plant species, such as dicotyledonous mustard, a decrease in root length at certain wildfire residue levels suggests a threshold effect of wildfire residues on root growth. As the results often exhibit opposing trends between monocots and dicots, this underscores the importance of tailoring management strategies in biofilter systems.

Without wildfire residues, monocot plants had smaller roots in biofilter soil compared to those in reference soil, while certain dicot species exhibited longer roots in biofilter soil. In the presence of 5% wildfire residues, monocot root length decreased, while dicots exhibited longer root length, indicating the potential resilience of dicots in biofilter environments. In the presence of 10% wildfire residues, both monocot and dicot plants exhibited an increase in root length in biofilter soil, indicating tolerance to higher levels of wildfire residues. In biofilter soil, the aboveground biomass of monocots was decreased, whereas the above-ground biomass of dicots was increased in the presence of wildfire residues, suggesting the resilience of dicots to wildfire residues.

In order to properly apply this study in California, exploring the different plant species that are more efficient for use in biofilter soil could be a future research opportunity. For Southern California biofilters, native plant species have many advantages including their tolerance to dry conditions (Ambrose and Winfrey, 2015) or investigating native Californian plants that are in areas susceptible to wildfires. By replicating the methods of this experiment, it can be possible to analyze the effects of wildfire residue concentration on these native plants that are directly affected by wildfires.

4.5. Conclusions

This study examined the effects of wildfire residues on plant growth in biofilters. The results revealed that the effects of wildfire residues on root length and aboveground biomass depended on the type of seeds and the soil composition. However, wildfire residues did not appear to impact the germination and growth of plants in stormwater biofilters. In general, the effect was prominent when exposed to 10% wildfire residues instead of 5%, indicating increasing in deposition quantity may have a negative effect on plants. The soil type seemed to have a more

significant effect on the above-ground biomass. The seed that fared the best in higher concentrations of wildfire residues was *dicotyl garden cress*, indicating different plants may have different sensitivity to wildfire residues. Overall, these findings underscore the importance of considering plant species composition, wildfire residue levels, and soil types in biofilter systems to enhance their effectiveness in mitigating the impacts of wildfires on plant growth and ecosystem functioning.

4.6. References

Abatzoglou, J.T., Battisti, D.S., Williams, A.P., Hansen, W.D., Harvey, B.J., Kolden, C.A., 2021. Projected increases in western US forest fire despite growing fuel constraints. Commun. Earth Environ. 2, 1–8. https://doi.org/10.1038/s43247-021-00299-0

Ambrose, R.F., Winfrey, B.K., 2015. Comparison of stormwater biofiltration systems in Southeast Australia and Southern California. WIREs Water 2, 131–146. https://doi.org/10.1002/wat2.1064

Archer, N.A.L., Quinton, J.N., Hess, T.M., 2002. Below-ground relationships of soil texture, roots and hydraulic conductivity in two-phase mosaic vegetation in South-east Spain. J. Arid Environ. 52, 535–553. https://doi.org/10.1006/jare.2002.1011

Bartens, J., Day, S.D., Harris, J.R., Dove, J.E., Wynn, T.M., 2008. Can Urban Tree Roots Improve Infiltration through Compacted Subsoils for Stormwater Management? J. Environ. Qual. 37, 2048–2057. https://doi.org/10.2134/jeq2008.0117

Brown, P.T., Hanley, H., Mahesh, A., Reed, C., Strenfel, S.J., Davis, S.J., Kochanski, A.K., Clements, C.B., 2023. Climate warming increases extreme daily wildfire growth risk in California. Nature 1–7. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41586-023-06444-3

Burton, C.A., Hoefen, T.M., Plumlee, G.S., Baumberger, K.L., Backlin, A.R., Gallegos, E., Fisher, R.N., 2016. Trace Elements in Stormflow, Ash, and Burned Soil following the 2009 Station Fire in Southern California. Plos One 11. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0153372

Campos, I., Abrantes, N., Keizer, J.J., Vale, C., Pereira, P., 2016. Major and trace elements in soils and ashes of eucalypt and pine forest plantations in Portugal following a wildfire. Sci. Total Environ. 572, 1363–1376. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2016.01.190

Cerrato, J., M. Blake, J., Hirani, C., L. Clark, A., S. Ali, A.-M., Artyushkova, K., Peterson, E., J. Bixby, R., 2016. Wildfires and water chemistry: effect of metals associated with wood ash. Environ. Sci. Process. Impacts 18, 1078–1089. https://doi.org/10.1039/C6EM00123H

Cheung, D.J., Giardino, J.R., 2023. Debris flow occurrence under changing climate and wildfire regimes: A southern California perspective. Geomorphology 422, 108538. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.geomorph.2022.108538

Crandall, T., Jones, E., Greenhalgh, M., Frei, R.J., Griffin, N., Severe, E., Maxwell, J., Patch, L., Clair, S.I.S., Bratsman, S., Merritt, M., Norris, A.J., Carling, G.T., Hansen, N., Clair, S.B.S., Abbott, B.W., 2021. Megafire affects stream sediment flux and dissolved organic matter reactivity, but land use dominates nutrient dynamics in semiarid watersheds. PLOS ONE 16, e0257733. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0257733

Dong, C., Williams, A.P., Abatzoglou, J.T., Lin, K., Okin, G.S., Gillespie, T.W., Long, D., Lin, Y.-H., Hall, A., MacDonald, G.M., 2022. The season for large fires in Southern California is

projected to lengthen in a changing climate. Commun. Earth Environ. 3, 1–9. https://doi.org/10.1038/s43247-022-00344-6

Dove, N.C., Taş, N., Hart, S.C., 2022. Ecological and genomic responses of soil microbiomes to high-severity wildfire: linking community assembly to functional potential. ISME J. 16, 1853–1863. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41396-022-01232-9

Fang, J., Dong, J., Li, C., Chen, H., Wang, L., Lyu, T., He, H., Liu, J., 2021. Response of microbial community composition and function to emergent plant rhizosphere of a constructed wetland in northern China. Appl. Soil Ecol. 168, 104141. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.apsoil.2021.104141

Hickenbottom, K., Pagilla, K., Hanigan, D., 2023. Wildfire impact on disinfection byproduct precursor loading in mountain streams and rivers. Water Res. 244, 120474. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.watres.2023.120474

Li, Z., Samonte, P.R.V., Cao, H., Miesel, J.R., Xu, W., 2023. Assess the formation of disinfection by-products from pyrogenic dissolved organic matter (pyDOM): impact of wildfire on the water quality of forest watershed. Sci. Total Environ. 898, 165496. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2023.165496

Lopez, A.M., Pacheco, J.L., Fendorf, S., 2023. Metal toxin threat in wildland fires determined by geology and fire severity. Nat. Commun. 14, 8007. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-023-43101-9

Muerdter, C.P., Wong, C.K., LeFevre, G.H., 2018. Emerging investigator series: the role of vegetation in bioretention for stormwater treatment in the built environment: pollutant removal, hydrologic function, and ancillary benefits. Environ. Sci. Water Res. Technol. 4, 592–612. https://doi.org/10.1039/C7EW00511C

Nelson, A.R., Narrowe, A.B., Rhoades, C.C., Fegel, T.S., Daly, R.A., Roth, H.K., Chu, R.K., Amundson, K.K., Young, R.B., Steindorff, A.S., Mondo, S.J., Grigoriev, I.V., Salamov, A., Borch, T., Wilkins, M.J., 2022. Wildfire-dependent changes in soil microbiome diversity and function. Nat. Microbiol. 7, 1419–1430. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41564-022-01203-y

Parks, S.A., Abatzoglou, J.T., 2020. Warmer and Drier Fire Seasons Contribute to Increases in Area Burned at High Severity in Western US Forests From 1985 to 2017. Geophys. Res. Lett. 47. https://doi.org/10.1029/2020GL089858

Plumlee, G.S., Martin, D.A., Hoefen, T., Kokaly, R.F., Hageman, P., Eckberg, A., Meeker, G.P., Adams, M., Anthony, M., Lamothe, P.J., 2007. Preliminary analytical results for ash and burned soils from the October 2007 southern California wildfires (USGS Numbered Series No. 2007–1407), Preliminary analytical results for ash and burned soils from the October 2007 southern California wildfires, Open-File Report. U.S. Geological Survey, Reston, VA. https://doi.org/10.3133/ofr20071407

Raoelison, O.D., Valenca, R., Lee, A., Karim, S., Webster, J.P., Poulin, B.A., Mohanty, S.K., 2023. Wildfire impacts on surface water quality parameters: Cause of data variability and reporting needs. Environ. Pollut. 317, 120713. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envpol.2022.120713

Sánchez-García, C., Santín, C., Neris, J., Sigmund, G., Otero, X.L., Manley, J., González-Rodríguez, G., Belcher, C.M., Cerdà, A., Marcotte, A.L., Murphy, S.F., Rhoades, C.C., Sheridan, G., Strydom, T., Robichaud, P.R., Doerr, S.H., 2023. Chemical characteristics of wildfire ash across the globe and their environmental and socio-economic implications. Environ. Int. 178, 108065. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envint.2023.108065

Stein, E.D., Brown, J.S., Hogue, T.S., Burke, M.P., Kinoshita, A., 2012. Stormwater contaminant loading following southern California wildfires. Environ. Toxicol. Chem. 31, 2625–2638. https://doi.org/10.1002/etc.1994

Thom, J.K., Szota, C., Coutts, A.M., Fletcher, T.D., Livesley, S.J., 2020. Transpiration by established trees could increase the efficiency of stormwater control measures. Water Res. 173, 115597. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.watres.2020.115597

Thurman, E.M., Ferrer, I., Bowden, M., Mansfeldt, C., Fegel, T.S., Rhoades, C.C., Rosario-Ortiz, F., 2023. Occurrence of Benzene Polycarboxylic Acids in Ash and Streamwater after the Cameron Peak Fire. ACS EST Water. https://doi.org/10.1021/acsestwater.3c00246

Tirpak, R.A., Afrooz, A.N., Winston, R.J., Valenca, R., Schiff, K., Mohanty, S.K., 2021. Conventional and amended bioretention soil media for targeted pollutant treatment: A critical review to guide the state of the practice. Water Res. 189, 116648. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.watres.2020.116648

Valenca, R., Ramnath, K., Dittrich, T.M., Taylor, R.E., Mohanty, S.K., 2020. Microbial quality of surface water and subsurface soil after wildfire. Water Res. 175. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.watres.2020.115672

Wang, J.-J., Dahlgren, R.A., Erşan, M.S., Karanfil, T., Chow, A.T., 2015. Wildfire Altering Terrestrial Precursors of Disinfection Byproducts in Forest Detritus. Environ. Sci. Technol. 49, 5921–5929. https://doi.org/10.1021/es505836m

Woods, S.W., Balfour, V.N., 2008. The effect of ash on runoff and erosion after a severe forest wildfire, Montana, USA. Int. J. Wildland Fire 17, 535–548. https://doi.org/10.1071/WF07040

5. CHAPTER 5 – COMPOST DECREASES BACTERIAL AND PHOSPHATE REMOVAL CAPACITY OF DRINKING WATER TREATMENT RESIDUALS IN STORMWATER BIOFILTERS



Copyright: Elsevier

Raoelison, O.D., Das, T., Guyett, K., Visweswaran, A., Spallone, S., Ramos, R., Merrifield, R., Pierce, G., and Mohanty, S.K. (2023) Compost decreases bacterial and phosphate removal capacity of drinking water treatment residuals in stormwater biofilters. *Science of The Total Environment*. 166635. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2023.166635</u>

Abstract

Drinking water treatment residuals (WTR), a waste-derived product, are often recommended to use as an amendment in stormwater biofilters to enhance their capacity to remove phosphate and microbial pollutants. However, their efficacy has been assumed to remain high in the presence of compost, one of the most common amendments used in biofilters. This study tests the validity of that assumption by comparing the removal capacities of WTR-amended biofilters with and without the presence of compost. Our results show that amending sand with WTR increased *E. coli* removal by at least 1-log, but the addition of compost in the sand-WTR media lowered the removal capacity by 13%. Similarly, the addition of WTR to sand improved phosphate removal to nearly 1177%, but the removal decreased slightly by 8% when adding compost to the media. The results confirmed that dissolved organic carbon (DOC) leached from the compost could compete for adsorption sites for bacteria and phosphate, thereby lowering the capacity based on the amount of DOC adsorbed on WTR. Collectively, these results indicate that the stormwater treatment industry should avoid mixing compost with WTR to get the maximum benefits of WTR for bacterial removal and improve the performance lifetime of WTR-amended biofilters.

5.1. Introduction

Urban areas, where more than 70% of the world's population is projected to live by 2050, are increasingly water-stressed due to an increase in demand and a lack of water resources to meet the demand (Flörke et al., 2018; He et al., 2021). Climate change and the resulting uncertainty with the hydrological cycle further exacerbate this issue (Li et al., 2022; Taylor et al., 2013). To alleviate this concern, most cities are now implementing green infrastructure such as biofilters to restore the hydrological balance. Conventional biofilters are typically designed by replacing a section of subsurface soil with a mixture of sand and compost (Tirpak et al., 2021). While this design is adequate to increase infiltration and recharge groundwater, it is not adequate to remove pollutants such as pathogens and nutrients (Ghavanloughajar et al., 2021; Kranner et al., 2019; Valenca et al., 2021c). Fecal bacteria such as *E. coli* an indicator of pathogens in stormwater runoff are found to be the leading cause of surface water impairment (US EPA, 2017). Similarly, nutrients such as phosphate are difficult to remove by using sand and compost (Chahal et al., 2016). Therefore, it is important to evaluate the best design or biofilter media mixture that could remove these pollutants from surface water.

To increase *E. coli* and phosphate removal, conventional biofilter media are often mixed with engineered amendments including biochar, activated carbon, and zeolite (Grebel et al., 2013; Mohanty et al., 2018; Tirpak et al., 2021). However, these amendments are relatively expensive to produce and may not be available in all cities, thereby adding transportation costs to the overall project. Thus, most practitioners end up not using any amendments. In contrast to engineered amendments, waste-derived amendments such as drinking water treatment residuals (WTR) can be locally available in all cities where drinking water treatment plants are located. The WTR are produced in the coagulation and flocculation chambers, where aluminum or ferric salts are added

to create flocs and settle them to the bottom with the formation of aluminum and iron oxides. These iron or aluminum oxides have more positive surface charged sites compared to conventional biofilter media, thereby providing stronger adsorption sites for the adsorption of *E. coli* and phosphate (Babatunde et al., 2009; Wallace et al., 2023; Xu et al., 2019). However, it is not clear how much WTR is sufficient to provide the maximum adsorption capacity.

Numerous studies have examined the potential of WTR for the removal of phosphate (Ali and Pickering, 2023; Ament et al., 2022, 2021; Guo et al., 2015; Hsieh et al., 2007; Liu et al., 2014; Lucas and Greenway, 2010; O'Neill and Davis, 2012; Palmer et al., 2013; Poor et al., 2019; Qiu et al., 2019; Sidhu et al., 2021; Wang et al., 2021; Yan et al., 2017) but far fewer studies have examined the potential of WTR to remove E. coli from stormwater (Xu et al., 2019; Zoski et al., 2013). All those studies confirmed a variable removal capacity of WTR, but the cause of variable removal is unknown (Ippolito et al., 2011). While a few studies were conducted in fields (Ali and Pickering, 2023; Ament et al., 2022), the majority of the studies were conducted in controlled laboratory conditions (Ament et al., 2021; Zoski et al., 2013). The high removal obtained in lab studies is often not matched with the results of the field study, indicating laboratory study may not fully account for the complexities of field conditions such as the presence of other amendments to support plant growth. For instance, no study to date has examined whether or how the presence of compost or mulch, the most commonly used amendments in conventional biofilters (Tirpak et al., 2021), would affect the pollutant removal capacity of WTR. Consequently, WTR capacity has been assumed to remain high despite mixing with compost in the field (Xu et al., 2020). This might not be the case in practice, potentially because of the interaction of compost, particularly dissolved organic carbon released from compost, with the amendment surface. For instance, other iron media such as iron filling and iron oxide-coated sands are shown to be affected by the presence of compost (Ghavanloughajar et al., 2021; Mohanty et al., 2013). As metals are present in stormwater, some studies have shown a high capacity of WTR to remove heavy metals such as Cu, Cd, Pb (Deng et al., 2016; Lim et al., 2015; Na Nagara et al., 2022; Soleimanifar et al., 2016; Wang et al., 2021) but it is unknown if the mixture compost-WTR may leach metals. Thus, it is important to evaluate how compost may affect WTR's capacity to remove stormwater pollutants—a research gap with practical implications on stormwater biofilter design that has not been explored to date.

The objectives of this study are to quantify the optimum amount of WTR needed to achieve high *E. coli* and phosphate removal and to examine whether and how the presence of compost could affect the ability of WTR to remove *E. coli* and phosphate. The dissolved organic carbon (DOC) leached from compost can compete with phosphate or nitrate (both anions) and *E. coli* (which has a phospholipid surface) for adsorption sites on water treatment residuals (WTR), particularly the positively charged surface sites. We hypothesize that the presence of compost would decrease WTR capacity to remove both pollutants. To test the hypothesis, the removal capacities of sand filters amended with different WTR fractions were measured, and the removal capacities of WTR-sand filters with and without compost were compared. The result provides insights into how the compost interaction with WTR affects their pollutant removal capacity and informs the practical knowledge of when and how to use WTR to get the maximum benefits.

5.2. Materials and Methods

5.2.1. Collection of natural stormwater

Natural stormwater was collected from Ballona Creek in Los Angeles, CA (34° 00'32" N, 118° 23'3" W) following the method elsewhere (Valenca et al., 2020). The urban creek receives both dry- and wet-weather runoff from a 318 km² urban area with 82% developed and 61% impervious surface. Water quality parameters such as pH, electrical conductivity, and DOC of

stormwater were measured to ensure the stormwater quality did not fluctuate significantly between experiments. Before the experiment, the stormwater was autoclaved and spiked with nitrate (10 mg L⁻¹), phosphate (1 mg L⁻¹), and *E. Coli* (1.79 \pm 0.18 \times 10⁵ CFU mL⁻¹) to prepare the influent solution for injection into the biofilters. These desired final concentrations are within the expected range concentrations of nitrate, phosphate, and *E. coli* in urban Stormwater reported in International BMP Database (Tirpak et al., 2021) and used in experimental studies (Grebel et al., 2013) so that the result can be applied in most places.

In this study, nutrients and *E. coli* were chosen because they are most difficult to remove in stormwater treatment systems (Tirpak et al., 2021). However, in natural stormwater, other pollutants such as metals and metalloids coexist with nutrients and pathogens. We did not examine metal removal by WTR or compost, which has been extensively examined before (Kranz et al., 2022; Soleimanifar et al., 2016). The mechanism of the removal of metals, which are cations, is different from that of nutrients (anions) or pathogens. Furthermore, the use of metals in the same stormwater matrix would have affected the viability of *E. coli* due to metal toxicity and affect the results.

5.2.2. Collection of drinking water treatment residuals and compost

We used garden compost (Whitter Fertilizer, CA, USA) and drinking water treatment residuals as amendments in our biofilters. The drinking water treatment residuals (WTR) were collected from the Long Beach Groundwater Treatment Plant, California, USA, in August 2022 at the bottom of the sludge basin where the most concentrated solids have accumulated (**Figure 5-**1). The groundwater treatment plant provides 65% of the potable water in Long Beach from local groundwater where the remaining 35% was supplied through purchased, imported surface water. The groundwater from an aquifer of the central basin of Los Angeles is pumped from active wells

around Long Beach and Lakewood areas and treated by flocculation, sedimentation, and inactivation. In the flocculation basin, ferric chloride and a polymer blend as coagulant chemicals were added to settle sludge in the sedimentation basins overnight, which were collected and discharged directly to the sewer. WTR were collected from the bottom of the sludge basin, transported in 5-gallon polyethylene buckets, and dewatered under sunlight until dryness (<5% water) for 4 days by spreading them out on a plastic tray on a rooftop (**Figure 5-1**). Compost and WTR were first sieved to remove particles larger than 0.83 mm to limit their size, similar to the coarse sand.



Figure 5-1. (left) Collection of the drinking water treatment residuals in the Groundwater treatment plant in Long Beach. (right) drying process of the drinking water treatment residuals on the roof in August 2022.

5.2.3. Characterization of drinking water treatment residuals and compost

Batch leaching experiments were conducted to examine the leachate composition from WTR and compost. Briefly, 2 g of WTR or compost were mixed in 40 mL of deionized water in a 50-mL centrifuge tube using a wrist-action shaker (Burrel Scientific) for 24 h, which is sufficient to achieve equilibrium. The leachate was centrifuged (5000 rpm for 15 min) to remove suspended particles, and the supernatant was filtered through a 0.45 µm PES syringe filter before analyzing

for pH, EC, UV₂₅₄, DOC using a Total Organic Carbon Analyzer (TOC-L, Shimadzu), and phosphate using the Hach Spectrophotometer model DR 280 (TNT 8048; Hach, Loveland, Colorado), and Fe and Al using inductively coupled plasma optical emission spectroscopy (ICP-OES). The results were reported in Supplementary Material (**Table 5-1**).

Properties	Compost	Drinking water treatment residuals (WTR)
pН	7.70 ± 0.01	7.1 ± 0.1
EC (μ S cm ⁻¹)	2173 ± 135	143 ± 15
UV ₂₅₄ nm	3.945 ± 0.001	0.21 ± 0.02
DOC (mg L^{-1})	199.4 ± 11.3	6.6 ± 0.8
$Fe (mg L^{-1})$	1.14 ± 0.06	0.070 ± 0.001
Al (mg L^{-1})	1.40 ± 0.05	0.15 ± 0.02
Phosphate (mg L ⁻¹)	25.2 ± 1.2	0.04 ± 0.01

Table 5-1. Physicochemical properties of the WTR and compost

5.2.4. Preparation of biofilter media mixture

Conventional biofilters typically use nearly 70% or more sand by volume to increase infiltration and organic amendments such as compost up to 30 % by volume to enhance pollutant removal and support the vegetation atop (Tirpak et al., 2021). Compost and drinking water treatment residuals as amendments were mixed with coarse sand (0.59 mm – 0.84 mm, Humboldt Mfg. Co., IL, USA) to create different media mixtures.

To quantify the optimum amount of WTR to be used in biofilters for pathogen and phosphate removal, sand was mixed with different volume fractions of WTR: 0%, 10%, 20%, 30%, and 40%. To compare the effects of compost on the WTR removal capacity, two WTR-sand mixtures were prepared with the same amount of WTR but with and without compost. The mixture without compost contained 80% sand and 20% WTR, and the mixture with compost contained 70% sand, 20% WTR, and 10% compost. The percentage of WTR 20% and compost 10% was chosen because this study adhered to the maximum amendment limit of 30% in biofilter design

(Tirpak et al., 2021). The selection of 20% WTR and 10% compost based on initial optimization results to ensure long-term performance while minimizing the need for frequent replacement and prevent rapid exhaustion while maintaining effective pollutant removal.

5.2.5. Packing and characterization of biofilter media

In this study, model biofilters without plants were used to isolate the pollutant removal by WTR without any interference from other confounding factors created by the vegetation layer and root zone. The model biofilters were designed by packing the different mixtures in transparent polyvinyl chloride columns (2.54 cm ID x 30 cm length) following the method elsewhere (Borthakur et al., 2022b; Ghavanloughajar et al., 2020). Small columns were used in this study to simulate 1-D transport and compare the effect of amendment types and fractions on the performance of media filters (Borthakur et al., 2022b; Mohanty et al., 2014). However, small column studies often do not predict the behavior of pollutant removal at large-scale levels as it does not account for soil heterogeneity. Consequently, the applicability of our results to larger biofilter systems is limited. Nevertheless, the experimental design is adequate to compare the adsorption capacity of different amendments in flow-through conditions simulating ideal conditions in the field. Moreover, we assumed that the preferential flow near the wall perimeter or the wall effect is assumed to have negligible effects on solute transport in this study because the ratio of the diameter of the column and grain size in our study is nearly 290, which is well above the threshold 50 (Mehta and Hawley, 1969). Columns were packed with the sand-WTR mixture for each WTR concentration to estimate the optimum amount of WTR needed to remove the pollutants. To examine the effects of compost on the WTR pollutant removal capacity, additional columns were packed with the media mixture containing 70% sand, 20% WTR, and 10% compost. To ensure uniform packing, the media mixture was added incrementally in the column until the

net length of the filter media layer became 15 cm as described in a previous study (Borthakur et al., 2021). Triplicate columns were used per media mixture type (**Figure 5-2**). In some cases, WTR and compost can be added in layer configuration with the compost layer on the top to support plant growth (Ulrich et al., 2017). In that case, leachate from compost could also interact with underneath the WTR layer. Thus, the result of a layered system could differ from a mixed amendment system.



Figure 5-2. Experimental set-up of the biofilters columns with a zoomed-in column configuration.

To ensure consistency in packing, each type of column was characterized for saturated pore volume (PV), bulk density, and porosity. The hydraulic conductivity was measured using a falling head method (Ghavanloughajar et al., 2020). The bulk density of filter media was measured by dividing the weight of the media by the volume they occupied in the column, and the pore volume was estimated based on the weight difference between the dry columns and completely saturated columns (Borthakur et al., 2022a). The hydraulic characteristics of filter media are summarized in **Tables 5-2 and 5-3.** The bulk density and porosity of biofilters with different amendment mixtures

were used to explain if changes in these physical parameters affected pollutant removal. Using a pore volume of 24.5 mL and a flow rate of 0.6 mL/min, the hydraulic retention time (HRT) was estimated to be approximately 41 minutes.

Media composition	Hydraulic conductivity	Bulk density	Pore volume
-	cm s ⁻¹	(g cm ⁻³)	(mL)
0% WTR + 100% Sand	0.035 ± 0.005	1.73 ± 0.24	25.75 ± 1.34
10% WTR + 90% Sand	0.022 ± 0.002	1.74 ± 0.27	25.90 ± 1.56
20% WTR + 80% Sand	$0.014{\pm}\:0.001$	1.54 ± 0.01	22.77 ± 1.27
30% WTR + 70% Sand	$0.002 \pm$	1.61 ± 0.14	26 45 + 0 40
	0.0003	1.01 ± 0.14	20.43 ± 9.40
40% WTR + 60% Sand	$0.003 \pm$	1.50 ± 0.02	21.95 ± 1.77
	0.0005	1.39 ± 0.03	21.83 ± 1.77

Table 5-2. Hydraulic properties of the sand-WTR columns to quantify the optimum amount of WTR for E. coli and phosphate removal.

Table 5-3. Hydraulic properties of the sand-WTR columns to test the removal capacity of WTR with and without compost.

Media composition	Hydraulic conductivity	Bulk density	Pore volume
-	(cm s ⁻¹)	(g cm ⁻³)	(mL)
0% WTR + 100% Sand	0.035 ± 0.005	1.73 ± 0.24	25.75 ± 1.34
20% WTR + 80% Sand	$0.014{\pm}~0.001$	1.54 ± 0.01	22.77 ± 1.27
20% WTR + 10% Compost+ 70% Sand	0.005 ± 0.001	1.46 ± 0.02	20.87 ± 1.42

5.2.6. Change in WTR surface properties with exposure to compost leachate

To quantify the amount of DOC adsorbed on WTR from compost leachate, batch adsorption experiments were conducted using 2 g of sieved WTR ($<45 \mu m$) was mixed with 40 mL of 10 mM NaCl with or without DOC leached from compost for 24 hours using a wrist-action shaker (Burrel Scientific). The solution was centrifuged (5000 rpm for 15 min) to remove suspended particles, and the supernatant was filtered through a 0.45 μm PES syringe filter before

analyzing for DOC using a Total Organic Carbon Analyzer (TOC-L, Shimadzu). Batch studies provide a quantitative measurement of how WTR surfaces could retain DOC. However, it is important to note that extrapolating these batch study results to design field-scale biofilters has limitations due to the disparities between the two designs. Nevertheless, the findings of our study still hold scientific value as they contribute to a qualitative understanding of how DOC affects the surface properties of WTR.

To measure the change in surface charge of WTR after the exposure to compost leachate, WTR was first exposed to the dissolved organic carbon (DOC) present in compost leachate before measuring their surface charge using Zetapals (Brookhaven Instruments, NY) following a method described in a previous study (Ghavanloughajar et al., 2021). Briefly, 2 g of sieved WTR (<45 μ m) was mixed with 40 mL of 10 mM NaCl with or without DOC leached from compost for 24 hours. The WTR suspension was centrifuged (6123 G-force for 5 min), and the pellets were resuspended in 40 mL of 10 mM NaCl. The suspension containing 1 μ m was isolated after gravity settling of the suspension containing all WTR fractions and used for surface charge measurement. The pH of the suspension was adjusted using HCl or NaOH between 2.5 to 8, and the zeta potential of samples was measured against the pH of the solution to estimate how the point of zero charges would shift in the presence of DOC leached from compost. The supernatant of the compost leachate without and with WTR was measured for pH, EC, UV₂₅₄ absorbance and DOC (**Table 5-4**).

Properties	DOC without WTR	DOC with WTR
pН	7.52 ± 0.04	7.56 ± 0.09
EC (µS/cm)	1896 ± 16	1925 ± 12
UV 254 nm	4.0109 ± 0.0002	4.0098 ± 0.0003
DOC (mg/L)	178.9 ± 22.7	99.5 ± 7.3

Table 5-4. Properties of DOC without and with WTR.

5.2.7. Estimating removal capacity of drinking water treatment residuals with and without compost

To simulate rainfall and infiltration of stormwater runoff in biofilters in a natural environment, contaminated stormwater was intermittently applied on the top of biofilters. For each wetting event, a total of 6 PV of contaminated stormwater was applied on the columns at 6.4 cm h^{-1} for 4 h, followed by a drying event when the pore water in columns was drained by gravity and dried for 20 h at room temperature (22 °C). The infiltration rate through media filters depends on the stormwater loading rate, which is a function of the catchment area and rainfall intensity. However, the maximum infiltration rate through a media filter is typically controlled by the hydraulic conductivity of filter media. The infiltration rate chosen here simulates the typical infiltration rate desired in urban biofilters (4 – 20 cm h^{-1}) (Tirpak et al., 2021). The dry-wet cycle was repeated four times to simulate intermittent infiltration events and inject a sufficient amount of stormwater to compare the removal capacities of filter media with different types of amendments. However, four cycles are not sufficient to examine the long-term removal rate, which can be influenced by the exhaustion of the adsorption capacity of WTRs with DOC present in stormwater and clogging.

During each wetting cycle, the effluent samples were collected in two fractions: the first PV eluted during the infiltration event and the last PV before the ending of the infiltration event. The first PV represents old water from the previous rainfall where trapped *E. coli* could either grow or die off depending on the conditions in the biofilters (Ghavanloughajar et al., 2021; Valenca et al., 2021b). This first-flush effluent could also contain the *E. coli* detached and remobilized from biofilters during the passing of air-water interfaces at the onset of the wetting cycle (Mohanty et al., 2013). To examine if the presence of compost or WTR could proliferate or inhibit *E. coli*

growth during the drying period, the growth-die-off index (GDI) was estimated using the following equation (Ghavanloughajar et al., 2021):

$$GDI = -log \frac{C_2^{i-1}/C_0^{i-1}}{C_1^i/C_0^i}$$

where C_0 , C_1 , and C_2 represent *E. coli* concentration in the influent, first flush, and last sample of the injection, respectively, and *i* and *i*-1 represent the current injection and previous injection, respectively. Positive GDI indicates that *E. coli* grow during the drying period, and negative GDI indicates *E. coli* die off during the drying period. The concentration of *E. coli* in the last PV was used to estimate the steady-state removal capacity of the biofilters as a typical breakthrough occurs within 2 PV of the injection (Mohanty et al., 2013). The *E. coli* removal capacity of the biofilters was calculated as - log (C/C₀), where C and C₀ represent the *E. coli* concentration in the effluent and influent water, respectively.

To estimate phosphate removal, the effluent was analyzed after the application of 6 PV of contaminated stormwater per day. The removal capacity of biofilters was calculated by using the equation: $1 - (C_e/C_i)$; where C_e and C_i represent the concentration in the effluent and influent, respectively. The percent change in removal by the addition of WTR or compost compared to the control was calculated by multiplying 100 with the ratio of the net change in the removal by adding WTR or compost and the removal in the control.

5.2.8. Effluent water quality analysis and leaching

The effluent was analyzed for *E. coli* using agar plates (Valenca et al., 2020). Phosphate concentrations were measured using the Hach Spectrophotometer model DR 280 (TNT 8048; Hach, Loveland, Colorado). Effluent sub-samples were filtered through a 0.45 µm PES syringe filter (Cytiva Whatman[™] Uniflo) to remove any suspended solids and were measured for pH using

an ion-selective electrode (model #9107BN, Fisher Scientific), dissolved organic carbon using a Total Organic Carbon Analyzer (TOC-L, Shimadzu), and UV₂₅₄ absorbance using a spectrophotometer (Lambda 365, PerkinElmer), and metals – Fe and Al - using inductively-coupled plasma optical emission spectroscopy (ICP-OES). We did not monitor redox potential assuming oxic condition in the media filter. The short HRT (~41 min) indicates that oxygenated stormwater would quickly replace pore water, thereby maintaining oxic conditions during infiltration events. However, the conditions in the media filter could become anoxic if the pore water remains stagnant for more than weeks (Berger et al., 2019), which was not the case in this study. Thus, we did not expect redox to play a critical role in this study due to the experimental design.

5.2.9. Statistical analysis

All statistical analysis was conducted using R (version 4.2.1). The Wilcoxon test was performed to compare the means of two independent sample groups with and without compost. Differences were considered significant if the p-value < 0.05.

5.3. Results

5.3.1. Effect of compost leachate on surface charge on WTR

Adsorption of DOC from compost leachate on WTR decreased the net positive charge sites or increased the net negative surface sites based on the pH of pore water (**Figure 5-3**). The DOC leached from compost could adsorb on the WTR surface through electrostatic attraction and surface deposition. The result of our batch adsorption experiments reveals that about 45 % of available DOC adsorbed onto the WTR surface (**Table 5-4**). At stormwater pH 7.7, the net surface charge on WTR was negative, which became more negative after the adsorption of DOC (**Figure**

5-4). The point of zero charges for WTR was \sim 4.4, which decreased to \sim 3.6 after the adsorption of DOC from compost leachate.



Figure 5-3. Zeta potential of WTR with and without exposure to DOC present in compost leachate.



Figure 5-4. pH based on (A) the volume fraction of WTR in sand filters and (B) before and after the addition of compost to sand and WTR mixture. The dashed line represents the pH of the influent concentration.

5.3.2. Optimal amount of WTR for E. coli removal

E. coli removal increased with increases in WTR fraction in biofilter media (**Figure 5-5**). However, the removal peaked at 30% of WTR, and any more addition of WTR decreased *E. coli* removal. On average, the log removal capacity of sand columns was 0.34, which increased by approximately 2 orders of magnitude to a log removal of 2.03 when 30% of WTR by volume was added to the sand. Based on the slope of the regression line, each 10% increment of WTR fraction in the sand could increase the log *E. coli* removal by 0.5, but the benefits would not increase beyond 30% WTR. A similar removal rate in all four injections indicates that the clean-bed removal capacity did not influence overall removal capacity based on all four injections. The consistent removal efficiency in four injection events enabled a comparison of removal capacities with different filter media combinations.



Figure 5-5. Removal of *E. coli* in sand filters amended with different volume fractions of water treatment residuals. The two-dashed line represents the regression equation fitting the *E. coli* removal at different fractions of WTR in sand filters ($R^2 = 0.99$). The mean log removal was noted above each box. Hydraulic retention time in this column was approximately 41 min. The numbers between parenthesis and above each boxplot represent the "n-values" used to create each boxplot analysis.

5.3.3. Optimal amount of WTR for phosphate removal

Phosphate removal increased with the fraction of WTR in sand filters, but the increase in removal was nonlinear with respect to WTR added (Figure 5-6). Increasing the WTR volume from

0% to 10% increased phosphate removal by 1126 % but increasing its amount beyond 10% did not result in a similar high increase in phosphate removal. Increasing the WTR fraction from 10 to 20% increased phosphate removal from 93.46% to 97.31%, and any further increase in WTR fraction did not result in a significant increase in the phosphate removal capacities of sand filters.



Figure 5-6. A) Increase in phosphate removal based on the volume fraction of water treatment residuals in sand filters. B) The fraction increase in removal occurred due to addition of a specific volume of WTR compared to the reference (0 % WTR). The error bar represents the standard deviation of the dataset. Hydraulic retention time in this column was approximately 41 min. The numbers between parenthesis and below or above each boxplot represent the "n-values" used to create each boxplot analysis.

5.3.4. Effects of compost on E. coli removal capacity of WTR

The presence of compost decreased WTR's ability to remove *E. coli* in sand biofilters (Figure 5-7). The sand-only filter had a limited log *E. coli* removal capacity of 0.29 and adding

20% of WTR to sand significantly (p < 0.001) increased the log removal to 1.44. However, adding 10% of compost in the mixture of sand-WTR significantly (p < 0.05) decreased the log removal to 0.94 —a net decrease in removal by 13%.



Figure 5-7. Removal of *E. coli* before and after the addition of compost to sand and WTR mixture. The sand columns contain 100 % sand; the Sand + WTR columns contain 80 % sand and 20 % WTR; and the Sand + WTR + Compost columns contain 70 % sand, 20 % DWTR, and 10 % compost by volume. * and *** represent a p-value < 0.05 and <0.001, respectively. Hydraulic retention time in this column was approximately 41 min. The numbers between parenthesis and below each boxplot represent the "n-values" used to create each boxplot analysis.

The addition of WTR and compost to sand filters did not significantly change *E. coli* concentration in the pore water during the period between infiltration events (**Figure 5-8**). The sand, sand-WTR, and sand-WTR-compost filters exhibited a net negative growth die-off index, indicating *E. coli* were mostly removed from the trapped pore water either by adsorption or die-

off during the no-flow period. The addition of compost did not contribute to the increase or the growth of *E. coli* in the pore water.



Figure 5-8. Growth-die-off index of sand filters containing WTR and compost. The sand columns contain 100 % sand, the Sand + WTR columns contain 80 % sand and 20 % WTR, and the Sand + WTR + Compost columns contain 70 % sand, 20 % WTR, and 10 % compost by volume. Positive GDI values (shaded area) represent the net growth of bacteria during flow interruption, while negative GDI values represent net die-off or removal of bacteria. ns means a non-significant difference between the groups. The black dot represents the mean value of the dataset. Hydraulic retention time in this column was approximately 41 min. The numbers between the parenthesis and below each boxplot represent the "n-values" used to create each boxplot analysis.

5.3.5. Effects of compost on phosphate removal capacity of WTR

The addition of compost decreased the phosphate removal capacity of WTR in sand filters (**Figure 5-9**). The addition of 20% WTR in sand biofilters significantly (p < 0.001) increased the phosphate removal in sand biofilters by a factor of 11.8 from 7.6% (without WTR) to 97.3% (with 20% WTR). However, adding compost to the filter media significantly (p<0.01) decreased the

phosphate removal from 97.3% to 89.7%. The removal capacity of sand-WTR filters without and with compost was respectively 15.3 and 14.1 times higher than the removal capacity of sand filters.



Figure 5-9. Phosphate removal capacity of sand filters, sand filters amended with 20 % WTR (by volume), and sand filters amended with 20 % WTR and 10 % compost. ** means p-value < 0.01, *** means p-value < 0.001. Hydraulic retention time in this column was approximately 41 min. The numbers between the parenthesis and below each boxplot represent the "n-values" used to create each boxplot analysis.

5.3.6. Effects of WTR and compost on the leaching of Fe, Al, and DOC

Metals and DOC concentrations were leached from WTR-amended filter media, but the concentration was not significantly different from that leached from the sand column, indicating the addition of WTR would not increase the concentration of Fe and Al in the effluent (**Figure 5-10**). Similarly, the addition of compost to WTR did not significantly change the concentration of Fe, Al, and DOC in the effluent (**Figure 5-11**). Collectively the results indicate that the addition of WTR initially would leach DOC and metals, but not sufficiently high to exceed the downstream water quality.



Figure 5-10. Leaching concentration of (a) metals – Al and Fe - and (b) DOC in the effluent samples of the columns with different volume fractions of water treatment residuals. The dashed line represents the influent concentration. The colored area above the dashed line means that leaching occurred.



Figure 5-11. Leaching concentration of (a) metals – Al and Fe - and (b) DOC in the effluent samples of the columns before and after the addition of compost to sand and WTR mixture. The sand columns contain 100 % sand; the Sand + WTR columns contain 80 % sand and 20 % WTR; and the Sand + WTR + Compost columns contain 70 % sand, 20 % DWTR, and 10 % compost by volume. The dashed line represents the influent concentration. The colored area above the dashed line means that leaching occurred.

5.4. Discussion

5.4.1. E. coli removal in WTR-amended biofilters

Pathogens in stormwater runoff are the leading cause of surface water impairments(US EPA, 2017), and they are most difficult to remove in conventional biofilter media without the addition of expensive engineered amendments (Mohanty et al., 2014; Valenca et al., 2021a). Our results show that the addition of an inexpensive and waste-derived amendment such as WTR could increase E. coli removal and that 30% WTR was the maximum amount one should add to maximize E. coli removal (Figure 5-5). An increase in removal with an increase in WTR fraction is attributed to an increase in the adsorption sites contributed by iron oxides present in WTR. As ferric chloride is used in the treatment plant as a coagulant, iron oxides are formed during coagulation and settled as sludge. A difference in the removal capacity of sand filters without and with WTR can be explained in terms of Derjaguin-Landau, and Verwey-Overbeek (DLVO) theory. DLVO theory accounts for (a) van der Waals force, which depends on the surface area and molecular structures, and (b) electrostatic interaction, which depends on surface charges on bacteria and the filter media surfaces (Hermansson, 1999). Other forces, such as hydrophobic and steric interactions, may also influence the attachment of bacteria filter media (Chen and Walker, 2012). The DLVO profile of sand and bacteria has a potential barrier that prevents a direct attachment of bacteria as both have a net negative surface charge (Bolster et al., 2001). Under electrostatic repulsion between negatively charged surfaces, bacteria can attach to the secondary minimum (Tufenkji and Elimelech, 2004). However, the barrier disappears when the surface of the filter media becomes net positive, which is the case for WTR. The result is consistent with other studies that used iron-based amendments to remove microbial pollutants (Abudalo et al., 2005; Mohanty et al., 2013; Xu et al., 2019; Zoski et al., 2013).

Our study showed that an increase in WTR fraction increased *E. coli* removal, and the optimum volume fraction of WTR in biofilters was 30%. The *E. coli* removal is expected to increase with increases in WTR fraction due to an increase in the number of reactive surfaces for bacterial attachment. However, a decrease in *E. coli* removal was observed when the WTR fraction increased from 30 to 40%. The bulk density and porosity (**Table 5-1**) of the column did not change drastically, with an increase in WTR to 40%. The constant hydraulic conductivity of all columns suggests a limited contribution of changes in pore size distribution on *E. coli* removal in columns with different amounts of WTR. However, the analysis of Al and Fe in leachate revealed a significant decrease in Al concentration when the WTR fraction increased from 30 to 40%, possibly due to precipitation (**Figure 5-10**). High concentrations of dissolved Fe and Al in pore water could alter the surface charge of *E. coli* and enhance the removal of *E. coli* by coagulation (Delaire et al., 2015). Thus, we speculated that a decrease in *E. coli* removal of a decrease in dissolved Al in the pore water. Nevertheless, the result has practical implications for determining how much WTR can be added to biofilters without reducing the advantage of WTR.

5.4.2. Phosphate removal in WTR-amended biofilters

In most biofilters, enhanced removal of phosphate is typically achieved by adding iron amendments such as iron filings (Erickson et al., 2012), iron-amended sand (Chiew et al., 2009), and WTR (Ali and Pickering, 2023; Hsieh et al., 2007; O'Neill and Davis, 2012). Our study confirmed the result of the previous studies that WTR can be efficient at removing phosphate (**Figure 5-6**). In addition, our result provided the optimum amount (~10-20%) of WTR needed to achieve the goal. Among all amendments, waste-derived amendments such as WTR could reduce the design cost because of their availability in cities where drinking water treatment plants are operated. Phosphate is removed mostly by sorption (Baken et al., 2016; Loganathan et al., 2014)

and ion exchange or surface complexation (Wan et al., 2020). Unlike sand, WTR has net positive surface sites that could attract anions such as phosphate. In particular, phosphate forms innersphere complexation through ligand exchange on the surface of iron oxides or hydroxides in the WTR (Loganathan et al., 2014; Wan et al., 2020; Wu et al., 2020). Our study showed any increase in the volume of WTR beyond 10% would not proportionally increase phosphate removal. This is confirmed by another study that shows that a mixed layer of 90% sand and 10% of WTR (5% by total media volume) is enough to provide phosphate removal of 97.5% in bioretention systems for long-term (Ament et al., 2021). Therefore, a higher amount of WTR may not be needed if phosphate is the only pollutant of concern. However, the WTR residue quality could vary based on drinking water treatment design, process operation, and source water quality. Thus, the amount of WTR needed to achieve the removal objective could change based on WTR quality.

5.4.3. Effects of compost on E. coli removal capacity of WTR

Compost is widely used in a biofilter to improve vegetation establishment as it supplies nutrients and conserves moisture. Yet, their interaction with other amendments, such as WTR, is rarely studied, despite the potential of compost to decrease the adsorption capacity of amendments (Mohanty and Boehm, 2014). Our study confirmed that the addition of compost to WTR-amended biofilters could significantly reduce *E. coli* removal by 13% (**Figure 5-7**). This behavior of WTR could be attributed to the alteration of the surface charge of WTR after DOC sorption. Zeta potential measurement of WTR with and without compost exposure confirmed this hypothesis (**Figure 5-3**). *E. coli* removal capacity of WTR could also decrease because of the competition of negatively charged DOC and bacteria for positively charged attachment sites (Li et al., 2010; Yang et al., 2012), blocking of adsorption site with large size DOC molecules (Foppen et al., 2008), and change in hydrophobicity of the bacteria through DOC sorption (Chen et al., 2011; Tanneru and

Chellam, 2012). The DOC is expected to leach continuously from compost and interact with WTR. Thus, aging of WTR in the presence of compost could further decrease *E. coli* removal capacity. Thus, field studies with aged WTR should be used in future studies to confirm this hypothesis. Nevertheless, our results indicate that mixing compost with WTR should not be recommended in sites where pathogens are the primary pollutant of concern in stormwater. In that case, biochar could be used as an alternative to compost as the amount of DOC leached would be significantly lower than that of compost and could also support plant growth by conserving moisture and supplying nutrients (Mohanty et al., 2018). However, it should be noted that compost provides many other biological benefits, including nutrients for plants and bioavailable DOC for enhanced denitrification. Thus, eliminating compost can reduce the functionality of biofilters. Thus, the design objective of the biofilter should be taken into account for making the decision on whether or not to use compost along with WTR in stormwater biofilters.

5.4.4. Effects of compost on phosphate removal capacity of WTR

Our results indicate that DOC leached from compost decreased the phosphate removal capacity of WTR by 8% (Figure 5-9). Phosphate removal is dependent on the amendment's surface properties and porewater chemistry (Xu et al., 2020), and the addition of compost altered both in the biofilters. Compost leaches DOC into pore water, resulting in the adsorption of DOC on WTR, which increases the negative surface charge on WTR. Zeta potential measurement confirmed this hypothesis (Figure 5-3). As both DOC and phosphate bind with the same sites (Ding et al., 2021; Li et al., 2020), competition between DOC and phosphate for available adsorption sites could decrease the overall phosphate removal. While DOC can sterically hinder the adsorption sites for bacteria, DOC may not block the same sites from phosphate due to the smaller molecular size of phosphate compared to DOC. However, DOC could substantially reduce
the adsorption of phosphate when DOC concentration is relatively higher than phosphate concentration (Li et al., 2021). Our results reveal that the presence of WTR did not promote DOC leaching from compost but instead increased the adsorption of DOC leached due to the iron and iron and aluminum contained in the WTR that bind with the DOC from compost (**Table 5-4**), DOC leaching from a WTR-compost biofilter was lower than that from a WTR-only biofilter (**Figure 1-11**). As a result, phosphate removal was lower because fewer attachment sites are available for phosphate with an elevated DOC concentration in pore water. This has critical implications in stormwater as typical phosphate concentration in stormwater is less than 1 mg L⁻¹, whereas DOC concentration could be 10-100 mg L⁻¹ (Grebel et al., 2013). Although our study indicates that DOC strongly interferes with phosphate removal in biofilter systems, the decrease is not substantial. As compost also provides other biological functions, the choice of using or not using compost may ultimately depend on the design objective of biofilters and the types of pollutants that are required to be removed. If the addition of compost and WTR could not help meeting the discharge limit for phosphate, then the removal of compost as an amendment could help meet the design goal.

5.4.5. Design implications

The results of this study provide insight into how to best use WTR in stormwater biofilters in conjunction with other amendments, such as compost, in order to maximize the removal of *Ecoli* and phosphate. The results can be applied to other pollutants that exhibit similar adsorption behaviors on positively charged amendments, such as WTR. For instance, WTR addition could enhance the removal of negatively charged organic contaminants, including Polycyclic Aromatic Hydrocarbons (PAHs) and Per- and Polyfluoroalkyl Substances (PFAS), through electrostatic interaction (Xu et al., 2020; Zhang et al., 2021). Our results confirmed that the addition of compost decreased phosphate removal but still maintained removal exceeding 85%, indicating that the compost and WTR mix could still have sufficient capacity to remove metalloids such as arsenate and chromate. Our study also shows that the addition of 30% WTR is sufficient to provide maximum adsorption capacity. At such high concentrations, WTR could release Fe and Al, which could adversely affect the plants in biofilters. However, our study demonstrates that the concentration of Al and Fe in leachate did not exceed the toxic threshold, suggesting that WTR may not pose any additional toxicity to plant growth. However, future studies should evaluate the effect of WTR on plant health in biofilters.

Although the results of the study provide insights into any change in the performance of WTR-amended media filters in the presence of compost, the performance of media filters in the field conditions could differ due to changes in climate conditions. For instance, characteristics of dry-wet cycles or drying durations in field conditions could significantly differ from those used in our study, and the resulting changes in biofilter could affect the microbial community, plant health, and hydraulic behavior of media filters. For instance, a lack of moisture during a long drying period could inhibit microbial activity and slow down compost decay (Alcala Jr. et al., 2009). Furthermore, a prolonged wetting period could create a reducing environment in the pore water, which could increase iron dissolution from WTR. Thus, future studies could examine these long-term effects of climate variability on the performance of WTR-amended filter media.

5.5. Conclusions

To improve pollutant removal, amendments are typically mixed and added to stormwater biofilters without accounting for their interactive effect. This study examines for the first time the effects of compost, the most common conventional biofilter media amendment, on the capacity of water treatment residuals (WTR), a waste-derived amendment, to remove *E. coli* and phosphate from contaminated stormwater. The results proved that adding WTR could increase biofilters' capacity to remove *E. coli* and phosphate. The optimal amount of WTR required for maximum *E. coli* removal depended on the composition of the WTR, including the fraction of metal oxides and the amount of organic matter present. Additionally, the presence of compost in the system reduced the biofilters' performance for *E. coli* and phosphate removal. The result was attributed to a net decrease in attachment sites or alteration of attachment sites by adsorption of dissolved organic carbon leached from compost. DOC adsorption was confirmed to increase the net negative surface charge or decrease the net positive surface charges on WTR. The presence of compost did not contribute to the growth of *E. coli* in biofilters, indicating a decrease in *E. coli* removal was mainly because of the exhaustion of attachment sites. These results indicate that compost should not be mixed with WTR in order to utilize the maximum benefits of WTR. Thus, this study not only provides practical knowledge of when and how WTR should be applied but also shows mechanistic insight into how WTR may interact with other conventional media, such as compost or mulch, that may already be present in the biofilters.

5.6. References

Abudalo, R.A., Bogatsu, Y.G., Ryan, J.N., Harvey, R.W., Metge, D.W., Elimelech, M., 2005. Effect of Ferric Oxyhydroxide Grain Coatings on the Transport of Bacteriophage PRD1 and Cryptosporidium parvum Oocysts in Saturated Porous Media. Environ. Sci. Technol. 39, 6412–6419. https://doi.org/10.1021/es050159h

Alcala Jr., M., Jones, K.D., Ren, J., Andreassen, T.E., 2009. Compost product optimization for surface water nitrate treatment in biofiltration applications. Bioresour. Technol. 100, 3991–3996. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biortech.2008.10.058

Ali, M.A., Pickering, N.B., 2023. Systematic Evaluation of Materials to Enhance Soluble Phosphorus Removal Using Biofiltration or Bioswale Stormwater Management Controls. J. Sustain. Water Built Environ. 9, 04022017. https://doi.org/10.1061/JSWBAY.0001004

Ament, M.R., Hurley, S.E., Voorhees, M., Perkins, E., Yuan, Y., Faulkner, J.W., Roy, E.D., 2021. Balancing Hydraulic Control and Phosphorus Removal in Bioretention Media Amended with Drinking Water Treatment Residuals. ACS EST Water 1, 688–697. https://doi.org/10.1021/acsestwater.0c00178

Ament, M.R., Roy, E.D., Yuan, Y., Hurley, S.E., 2022. Phosphorus Removal, Metals Dynamics, and Hydraulics in Stormwater Bioretention Systems Amended with Drinking Water Treatment Residuals. J. Sustain. Water Built Environ. 8, 04022003. https://doi.org/10.1061/JSWBAY.0000980

Babatunde, A.O., Zhao, Y.Q., Burke, A.M., Morris, M.A., Hanrahan, J.P., 2009. Characterization of aluminium-based water treatment residual for potential phosphorus removal in engineered wetlands. Environ. Pollut. 157, 2830–2836. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envpol.2009.04.016

Baken, S., Moens, C., van der Grift, B., Smolders, E., 2016. Phosphate binding by natural ironrich colloids in streams. Water Res. 98, 326–333. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.watres.2016.04.032

Berger, A.W., Valenca, R., Miao, Y., Ravi, S., Mahendra, S., Mohanty, S.K., 2019. Biochar increases nitrate removal capacity of woodchip biofilters during high-intensity rainfall. Water Res. 165, 115008. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.watres.2019.115008

Bolster, C.H., Mills, A.L., Hornberger, G.M., Herman, J.S., 2001. Effect of surface coatings, grain size, and ionic strength on the maximum attainable coverage of bacteria on sand surfaces. J. Contam. Hydrol. 50, 287–305. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0169-7722(01)00106-1

Borthakur, A., Chhour, K.L., Gayle, H.L., Prehn, S.R., Stenstrom, M.K., Mohanty, S.K., 2022a. Natural aging of expanded shale, clay, and slate (ESCS) amendment with heavy metals in stormwater increases its antibacterial properties: Implications on biofilter design. J. Hazard. Mater. 429, 128309. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jhazmat.2022.128309

Borthakur, A., Das, T.K., Zhang, Y., Libbert, S., Prehn, S., Ramos, P., Dooley, G., Blotevogel, J., Mahendra, S., Mohanty, S.K., 2022b. Rechargeable stormwater biofilters: In situ regeneration of PFAS removal capacity by using a cationic polymer, polydiallyldimethylammonium chloride. J. Clean. Prod. 375, 134244. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jclepro.2022.134244

Borthakur, A., Wang, M., He, M., Ascencio, K., Blotevogel, J., Adamson, D.T., Mahendra, S., Mohanty, S.K., 2021. Perfluoroalkyl acids on suspended particles: Significant transport pathways in surface runoff, surface waters, and subsurface soils. J. Hazard. Mater. 417, 126159. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jhazmat.2021.126159

Chahal, M.K., Shi, Z., Flury, M., 2016. Nutrient leaching and copper speciation in compostamended bioretention systems. Sci. Total Environ. 556, 302–309. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2016.02.125

Chen, G., Walker, S.L., 2012. Fecal Indicator Bacteria Transport and Deposition in Saturated and Unsaturated Porous Media. Environ. Sci. Technol. 46, 8782–8790. https://doi.org/10.1021/es301378q

Chen, J., Xiu, Z., Lowry, G.V., Alvarez, P.J.J., 2011. Effect of natural organic matter on toxicity and reactivity of nano-scale zero-valent iron. Water Res. 45, 1995–2001. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.watres.2010.11.036

Chiew, H., Sampson, M.L., Huch, S., Ken, S., Bostick, B.C., 2009. Effect of Groundwater Iron and Phosphate on the Efficacy of Arsenic Removal by Iron-Amended BioSand Filters. Environ. Sci. Technol. 43, 6295–6300. https://doi.org/10.1021/es803444t

Delaire, C., Van Genuchten, C.M., Nelson, K.L., Amrose, S.E., Gadgil, A.J., 2015. *Escherichia coli* Attenuation by Fe Electrocoagulation in Synthetic Bengal Groundwater: Effect of pH and Natural Organic Matter. Environ. Sci. Technol. 49, 9945–9953. https://doi.org/10.1021/acs.est.5b01696

Deng, Y., Morris, C., Rakshit, S., Landa, E., Punamiya, P., Sarkar, D., 2016. Water Treatment Residuals and Scrap Tire Rubber as Green Sorbents for Removal of Stormwater Metals. Water Environ. Res. 88, 500–509. https://doi.org/10.2175/106143016X14504669768697

Ding, X., Xu, W., Li, Z., Huang, M., Wen, J., Jin, C., Zhou, M., 2021. Phosphate hinders the complexation of dissolved organic matter with copper in lake waters. Environ. Pollut. 276, 116739. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envpol.2021.116739

Erickson, A.J., Gulliver, J.S., Weiss, P.T., 2012. Capturing phosphates with iron enhanced sand filtration. Water Res. 46, 3032–3042. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.watres.2012.03.009

Flörke, M., Schneider, C., McDonald, R.I., 2018. Water competition between cities and agriculture driven by climate change and urban growth. Nat. Sustain. 1, 51–58. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41893-017-0006-8

Foppen, J.W., Liem, Y., Schijven, J., 2008. Effect of humic acid on the attachment of Escherichia coli in columns of goethite-coated sand. Water Res. 42, 211–219. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.watres.2007.06.064

Ghavanloughajar, M., Borthakur, A., Valenca, R., McAdam, M., Khor, C.M., Dittrich, T.M., Stenstrom, M.K., Mohanty, S.K., 2021. Iron amendments minimize the first-flush release of pathogens from stormwater biofilters. Environ. Pollut. 281, 116989. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envpol.2021.116989

Ghavanloughajar, M., Valenca, R., Le, H., Rahman, M., Borthakur, A., Ravi, S., Stenstrom, M.K., Mohanty, S.K., 2020. Compaction conditions affect the capacity of biochar-amended sand filters to treat road runoff. Sci. Total Environ. 735, 139180. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2020.139180

Grebel, J.E., Mohanty, S.K., Torkelson, A.A., Boehm, A.B., Higgins, C.P., Maxwell, R.M., Nelson, K.L., Sedlak, D.L., 2013. Engineered Infiltration Systems for Urban Stormwater Reclamation. Environ. Eng. Sci. 30, 437–454. https://doi.org/10.1089/ees.2012.0312

Guo, H., Lim, F.Y., Zhang, Y., Lee, L.Y., Hu, J.Y., Ong, S.L., Yau, W.K., Ong, G.S., 2015. Soil column studies on the performance evaluation of engineered soil mixes for bioretention systems. Desalination Water Treat. 54, 3661–3667. https://doi.org/10.1080/19443994.2014.922284

He, C., Liu, Z., Wu, J., Pan, X., Fang, Z., Li, J., Bryan, B.A., 2021. Future global urban water scarcity and potential solutions. Nat. Commun. 12, 4667. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-021-25026-3

Hermansson, M., 1999. The DLVO theory in microbial adhesion. Colloids Surf. B Biointerfaces 14, 105–119. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0927-7765(99)00029-6

Hsieh, C., Davis, A.P., Needelman, B.A., 2007. Bioretention Column Studies of Phosphorus Removal from Urban Stormwater Runoff. Water Environ. Res. 79, 177–184. https://doi.org/10.2175/106143006X111745

Ippolito, J.A., Barbarick, K.A., Elliott, H.A., 2011. Drinking Water Treatment Residuals: A Review of Recent Uses. J. Environ. Qual. 40, 1–12. https://doi.org/10.2134/jeq2010.0242

Kranner, B.P., Afrooz, A.R.M.N., Fitzgerald, N.J.M., Boehm, A.B., 2019. Fecal indicator bacteria and virus removal in stormwater biofilters: Effects of biochar, media saturation, and field conditioning. PLOS ONE 14, e0222719. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0222719

Kranz, C.N., McLaughlin, R.A., Heitman, J.L., 2022. Characterizing Compost Rate Effects on Stormwater Runoff and Vegetation Establishment. Water 14, 696. https://doi.org/10.3390/w14050696 Li, X., Kuang, Y., Chen, J., Wu, D., 2020. Competitive adsorption of phosphate and dissolved organic carbon on lanthanum modified zeolite. J. Colloid Interface Sci. 574, 197–206. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jcis.2020.04.050

Li, X., Xie, Q., Kuang, Y., Wu, D., 2021. Coupled influence of pH and dissolved organic carbon on the immobilization of phosphorus by lanthanum-modified zeolite. Chemosphere 274, 129958. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chemosphere.2021.129958

Li, Xueying, Long, D., Scanlon, B.R., Mann, M.E., Li, Xingdong, Tian, F., Sun, Z., Wang, G., 2022. Climate change threatens terrestrial water storage over the Tibetan Plateau. Nat. Clim. Change 12, 801–807. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41558-022-01443-0

Li, Z., Greden, K., Alvarez, P.J.J., Gregory, K.B., Lowry, G.V., 2010. Adsorbed Polymer and NOM Limits Adhesion and Toxicity of Nano Scale Zerovalent Iron to E. coli. Environ. Sci. Technol. 44, 3462–3467. https://doi.org/10.1021/es9031198

Lim, H.S., Lim, W., Hu, J.Y., Ziegler, A., Ong, S.L., 2015. Comparison of filter media materials for heavy metal removal from urban stormwater runoff using biofiltration systems. J. Environ. Manage. 147, 24–33. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jenvman.2014.04.042

Liu, J., Sample, D.J., Owen, J.S., Li, J., Evanylo, G., 2014. Assessment of Selected Bioretention Blends for Nutrient Retention Using Mesocosm Experiments. J. Environ. Qual. 43, 1754–1763. https://doi.org/10.2134/jeq2014.01.0017

Loganathan, P., Vigneswaran, S., Kandasamy, J., Bolan, N.S., 2014. Removal and Recovery of Phosphate From Water Using Sorption. Crit. Rev. Environ. Sci. Technol. 44, 847–907. https://doi.org/10.1080/10643389.2012.741311

Lucas, W., Greenway, M., 2010. Phosphorus Retention by Bioretention Mesocosms Using Media Formulated for Phosphorus Sorption: Response to Accelerated Loads. J. Irrig. Drain. Eng.-ASCE 137. https://doi.org/10.1061/(ASCE)IR.1943-4774.0000243

Mehta, D., Hawley, M.C., 1969. Wall Effect in Packed Columns. Ind. Eng. Chem. Process Des. Dev. 8, 280–282. https://doi.org/10.1021/i260030a021

Mohanty, S.K., Boehm, A.B., 2014. Escherichia coli Removal in Biochar-Augmented Biofilter: Effect of Infiltration Rate, Initial Bacterial Concentration, Biochar Particle Size, and Presence of Compost. Environ. Sci. Technol. 48, 11535–11542. https://doi.org/10.1021/es5033162

Mohanty, S.K., Cantrell, K.B., Nelson, K.L., Boehm, A.B., 2014. Efficacy of biochar to remove Escherichia coli from stormwater under steady and intermittent flow. Water Res. 61, 288–296. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.watres.2014.05.026

Mohanty, S.K., Torkelson, A.A., Dodd, H., Nelson, K.L., Boehm, A.B., 2013. Engineering Solutions to Improve the Removal of Fecal Indicator Bacteria by Bioinfiltration Systems during

Intermittent Flow of Stormwater. Environ. Sci. Technol. 47, 10791–10798. https://doi.org/10.1021/es305136b

Mohanty, S.K., Valenca, R., Berger, A.W., Yu, I.K.M., Xiong, X., Saunders, T.M., Tsang, D.C.W., 2018. Plenty of room for carbon on the ground: Potential applications of biochar for stormwater treatment. Sci. Total Environ. 625, 1644–1658. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2018.01.037

Na Nagara, V., Sarkar, D., Elzinga, E.J., Datta, R., 2022. Removal of heavy metals from stormwater runoff using granulated drinking water treatment residuals. Environ. Technol. Innov. 28, 102636. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.eti.2022.102636

O'Neill, S.W., Davis, A.P., 2012. Water Treatment Residual as a Bioretention Amendment for Phosphorus. II: Long-Term Column Studies. J. Environ. Eng. 138, 328–336. https://doi.org/10.1061/(ASCE)EE.1943-7870.0000436

Palmer, E.T., Poor, C.J., Hinman, C., Stark, J.D., 2013. Nitrate and Phosphate Removal through Enhanced Bioretention Media: Mesocosm Study. Water Environ. Res. 85, 823–832. https://doi.org/10.2175/106143013X13736496908997

Poor, C.J., Conkle, K., MacDonald, A., Duncan, K., 2019. Water Treatment Residuals in Bioretention Planters to Reduce Phosphorus Levels in Stormwater. Environ. Eng. Sci. 36, 265–272. https://doi.org/10.1089/ees.2018.0254

Qiu, F., Zhao, S., Zhao, D., Wang, J., Fu, K., 2019. Enhanced nutrient removal in bioretention systems modified with water treatment residuals and internal water storage zone. Environ. Sci. Water Res. Technol. 5, 993–1003. https://doi.org/10.1039/C9EW00093C

Sidhu, V., Barrett, K., Park, D.Y., Deng, Y., Datta, R., Sarkar, D., 2021. Wood mulch coated with iron-based water treatment residuals for the abatement of metals and phosphorus in simulated stormwater runoff. Environ. Technol. Innov. 21, 101214. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.eti.2020.101214

Soleimanifar, H., Deng, Y., Wu, L., Sarkar, D., 2016. Water treatment residual (WTR)-coated wood mulch for alleviation of toxic metals and phosphorus from polluted urban stormwater runoff. Chemosphere 154, 289–292. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chemosphere.2016.03.101

Tanneru, C.T., Chellam, S., 2012. Mechanisms of virus control during iron electrocoagulation –Microfiltrationofsurfacewater.WaterRes.46,2111–2120.https://doi.org/10.1016/j.watres.2012.01.032

Taylor, R.G., Scanlon, B., Döll, P., Rodell, M., van Beek, R., Wada, Y., Longuevergne, L., Leblanc, M., Famiglietti, J.S., Edmunds, M., Konikow, L., Green, T.R., Chen, J., Taniguchi, M., Bierkens, M.F.P., MacDonald, A., Fan, Y., Maxwell, R.M., Yechieli, Y., Gurdak, J.J., Allen, D.M., Shamsudduha, M., Hiscock, K., Yeh, P.J.-F., Holman, I., Treidel, H., 2013. Ground water and climate change. Nat. Clim. Change 3, 322–329. https://doi.org/10.1038/nclimate1744

Tirpak, R.A., Afrooz, A.N., Winston, R.J., Valenca, R., Schiff, K., Mohanty, S.K., 2021. Conventional and amended bioretention soil media for targeted pollutant treatment: A critical review to guide the state of the practice. Water Res. 189, 116648. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.watres.2020.116648

Tufenkji, N., Elimelech, M., 2004. Deviation from the Classical Colloid Filtration Theory in the Presence of Repulsive DLVO Interactions. Langmuir 20, 10818–10828. https://doi.org/10.1021/la0486638

Ulrich, B.A., Loehnert, M., Higgins, C.P., 2017. Improved contaminant removal in vegetated stormwater biofilters amended with biochar. Environ. Sci. Water Res. Technol. 3, 726–734. https://doi.org/10.1039/C7EW00070G

US EPA, 2017. National Water Quality Inventory: Report to Congress.

Valenca, R., Borthakur, A., Le, H., Mohanty, S.K., 2021a. Chapter Seven - Biochar role in improving pathogens removal capacity of stormwater biofilters, in: Sarmah, A.K. (Ed.), Advances in Chemical Pollution, Environmental Management and Protection, Biochar: Fundamentals and Applications in Environmental Science and Remediation Technologies. Elsevier, pp. 175–201. https://doi.org/10.1016/bs.apmp.2021.08.007

Valenca, R., Borthakur, A., Zu, Y., Matthiesen, E.A., Stenstrom, M.K., Mohanty, S.K., 2021b. Biochar Selection for *Escherichia coli* Removal in Stormwater Biofilters. J. Environ. Eng. 147, 06020005. https://doi.org/10.1061/(ASCE)EE.1943-7870.0001843

Valenca, R., Le, H., Zu, Y., Dittrich, T.M., Tsang, D.C.W., Datta, R., Sarkar, D., Mohanty, S.K., 2021c. Nitrate removal uncertainty in stormwater control measures: Is the design or climate a culprit? Water Res. 190, 116781. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.watres.2020.116781

Valenca, R., Ramnath, K., Dittrich, T.M., Taylor, R.E., Mohanty, S.K., 2020. Microbial quality of surface water and subsurface soil after wildfire. Water Res. 175. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.watres.2020.115672

Wallace, S.M., Zhang, Y., Zhou, L., Ma, Q., Guise, W.E., Denslow, N.D., Bonzongo, J.-C., Gaillard, J.-F., 2023. The diversity of aluminum-based drinking water treatment residuals for use in environmental remediation. Environ. Sci. Water Res. Technol. https://doi.org/10.1039/D2EW00387B

Wan, J., Wu, B., Lo, I.M.C., 2020. Development of Fe0/Fe3O4 composites with tunable properties facilitated by Fe2+ for phosphate removal from river water. Chem. Eng. J. 388, 124242. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cej.2020.124242

Wang, M., Bai, S., Wang, X., 2021. Enhanced removal of heavy metals and phosphate in stormwater filtration systems amended with drinking water treatment residual-based granules. J. Environ. Manage. 280, 111645. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jenvman.2020.111645

Wu, B., Wan, J., Zhang, Y., Pan, B., Lo, I.M.C., 2020. Selective Phosphate Removal from Water and Wastewater using Sorption: Process Fundamentals and Removal Mechanisms. Environ. Sci. Technol. 54, 50–66. https://doi.org/10.1021/acs.est.9b05569

Xu, D., Lee, L.Y., Lim, F.Y., Lyu, Z., Zhu, H., Ong, S.L., Hu, J., 2020. Water treatment residual: A critical review of its applications on pollutant removal from stormwater runoff and future perspectives. J. Environ. Manage. 259, 109649. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jenvman.2019.109649

Xu, D., Shi, X., Lee, L.Y., Lyu, Z., Ong, S.L., Hu, J., 2019. Role of metal modified water treatment residual on removal of Escherichia coli from stormwater runoff. Sci. Total Environ. 678, 594–602. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2019.04.207

Yan, Q., James, B.R., Davis, A.P., 2017. Lab-Scale Column Studies for Enhanced Phosphorus Sorption from Synthetic Urban Stormwater Using Modified Bioretention Media. J. Environ. Eng. 143, 04016073. https://doi.org/10.1061/(ASCE)EE.1943-7870.0001159

Yang, H., Kim, H., Tong, M., 2012. Influence of humic acid on the transport behavior of bacteria in quartz sand. Colloids Surf. B Biointerfaces 91, 122–129. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.colsurfb.2011.10.058

Zhang, Z., Sarkar, D., Datta, R., Deng, Y., 2021. Adsorption of perfluorooctanoic acid (PFOA) and perfluorooctanesulfonic acid (PFOS) by aluminum-based drinking water treatment residuals. J. Hazard. Mater. Lett. 2, 100034. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.hazl.2021.100034

Zoski, E.D., Lapen, D.R., Gottschall, N., Murrell, R.S., Schuba, B.R., 2013. Nitrogen, Phosphorus, and Bacteria Removal in Laboratory-Scale Woodchip Bioreactors Amended with Drinking Water Treatment Residuals. Trans. ASABE 1339–1347. https://doi.org/10.13031/trans.56.9836

6. CHAPTER 6 – INNOVATIVE COHORT-BASED RESEARCH EXPERIENCE: FOSTERING SCIENCE IDENTITY AND STEM ENGAGEMENT TO PROMOTE STEM RETENTION

Raoelison, O.D., Dixie, K., Mohanty, S.K. Innovative Cohort-Based Research Experience: Fostering Science Identity and STEM Engagement to Promote STEM Retention. [In preparation]

Abstract

The United States invests millions of dollars to support science, technology, engineering, and mathematics (STEM). Yet, the US lags in STEM education and fails to retain students in STEM with 1 in 2 first-year students dropping out of STEM majors due to negative learning experiences arising from large classrooms and a lack of interaction with professors and peers. A lack of science identity is mainly found among underrepresented minorities explaining the diversity gap in STEM. We hypothesize that improving students' science identity or their ability to portray themselves as scientists and STEM engagement through hands-on research experience could improve their learning experience and later influence their decisions to choose STEM as a career. To evaluate the impact of cohort-oriented research on improving science identity and STEM engagement, the education study was conducted in the Spring quarters of 2022 and 2023 in the "Green Infrastructure" class in Civil and Environmental Engineering at UCLA. As the course includes a group project, two cohorts each year were examined to conduct a hands-on laboratory project. Quantitative and qualitative data were collected from surveys, laboratory observation, focus group interviews, and grades. Results revealed that the research experience increases self-efficacy, helps develop a sense of community, enhances students' interest, and increases STEM persistence. This method could be adopted in other classes in Environmental Engineering or related disciplines to enhance student engagement and retention of minorities in STEM education.

6.1. Introduction

The US education systems struggle to attract and retain students in science, technology, engineering, and mathematics (STEM) fields, resulting in shortages of STEM professionals (Hawthorne, 2022) in the era of the rapid growth of STEM jobs (National Science Foundation, 2019). This highlights an urgent need to bolster STEM education to maintain global competitiveness. Actively recruiting talented individuals from underrepresented minority (URM) groups not only helps meet the demand for STEM professionals but also reduces diversity gaps in STEM fields (National Academies of Sciences, Engineering, and Medicine, 2011). However, the attrition rate in STEM, particularly in engineering, exceeds that of other fields of study with nearly 50% of first-year students changing or dropping out of STEM majors (Malcom and Feder, 2016). The high dropout rate is often attributed to negative learning experiences arising from poor quality of teaching (Emberley et al., 2024; Judson et al., 2015; Kamen and Leri, 2019) and a lack of interaction between professors and peers (Coman et al., 2020; Polmear et al., 2024; Samuelson and Litzler, 2016). Therefore, improving the quality of student learning is crucial to fostering STEM persistence, especially as challenges in URM retention continue to arise.

The quality of student's learning can be improved by adopting comprehensive strategies to enhance students' science identity—their ability to portray themselves as scientists. A strong science identity is associated with improved academic performance and increased interest in science (Merolla and Serpe, 2013; Piatt et al., 2019). Strengthening science identity has been shown to increase the likelihood of students pursuing and persisting in STEM fields, thus promoting STEM resilience (Ross et al., 2021; Schinske et al., 2016). Science identity is driven by both extrinsic and intrinsic attitudinal factors, a sense of community, and the ability to connect classroom learning with real-world science (Archer et al., 2010; Aschbacher et al., 2010; Carlone and Johnson, 2007; Vincent-Ruz and Schunn, 2018).

This study aims to test the hypothesis that implementing strategies that contribute significantly to the key factors driving science identity and student interest would promote STEM retention. STEM retention refers to preventing dropout and ensuring students persist in STEM education and careers. By incorporating these strategies, the study will assess their impact on improving student learning, self-efficacy, sense of belonging, and interest in science. First, enhancing intrinsic motivation, particularly in engineering requires increasing self-efficacy among students. Engineering culture, which tends to emphasize a fixed mindset, creates a negative learning experience marked by high pressure, anxiety, and stress, and where the fear of making mistakes is prevalent (Deters et al., 2024; Emberley et al., 2024; Jensen and Cross, 2021). Developing self-efficacy helps students develop a growth mindset where they perceive mistakes and failures as opportunities for growth rather than setbacks. Their ability to persist in the face of challenges. This shift in perspective can support and sustain interest and engagement in STEM fields. Second, nurturing a sense of belonging is crucial for creating a supportive learning community in engineering. Sense of belonging is defined by how accepted, respected, and valued students feel. Studies have shown the beneficial role of a learning community in creating a positive and supportive environment and improving STEM retention (Alcéna-Stiner and Markowitz, 2020; Brownell et al., 2012). Research highlights the importance of a sense of belonging for developing persistence and improving retention in engineering (Fletcher et al., 2023; Ong et al., 2020; Patrick et al., 2023; Polmear et al., 2024). Peer interaction is the primary contributor to a sense of belonging, and the lack of in-person interaction can decrease students' academic performance, particularly among minority students (Fletcher et al., 2023). Third, students often struggle to

connect theoretical concepts with real-life applications (Behrendt and Franklin, 2014). Many studies have shown the beneficial role of research and experiential learning, in helping students develop these connections while fostering a sense of belonging through student collaboration and critical thinking (Hefferan et al., 2002; Kamen and Leri, 2019; Sidebottom, 2020; VanMeter-Adams et al., 2014). Laboratory experience can become a key component of fostering science identity by positively influencing student attitudes (Simmons et al., 2008) and integrating knowledge, thereby strengthening their interest in science (VanMeter-Adams et al., 2014).

While many studies have focused on Course-based Undergraduate Research Experiences (CUREs) and the benefits of laboratory research experience (Harris et al., 2021; Kolon and Mabrouk, 2022; Mraz-Craig et al., 2018; Scarborough et al., 2022; Shortlidge et al., 2016), no study has evaluated the impact of a cohort-based research experience on fostering all the factors that drive science identity, increasing student interest, and simultaneously maximizing a strong sense of community. We hypothesize that by combining research experience with a strong sense of community, cohort-based research can increase self-efficacy, enhance the learning experience, help develop a sense of community, and enhance students' interest in pursuing engineering. To test the hypothesis, we engaged a cohort of undergraduate students from different majors with little to no prior research experience. They were given the opportunity to learn the research process from start to finish—from identifying a problem to producing a research article. This education research study investigates three learning outcomes for students participating in a cohort-based research experience. (1) Develop the confidence to identify and apply specific scientific concepts in the laboratory setting, thus enhancing self-efficacy in scientific experimentation and problem-solving. (2) Develop a sense of community with other students participating in the laboratory experiment. (3) Articulate their interest and engagement in science and career goals.

6.2. Materials and Methods

6.2.1. Implementation plan: Background on the class and the research opportunity

The study was conducted as part of the "Green Infrastructure" course at the University of California, Los Angeles (UCLA), offered each spring quarter by the Department of Civil and Environmental Engineering. This course primarily enrolls undergraduate students, with a total of approximately 80 students per quarter, including both undergraduate and graduate students. In this class, a group project counts toward 50% of their final grade. Typically, students in this course conduct a literature review on a chosen topic for their group project or design conceptual study implementing green infrastructure at a site for water quantity and quality benefits. In contrast, a group of students – "the cohort" – was given the opportunity to undertake a research project in a laboratory environment. The cohort was guided through the entire research process, including conducting a literature review, formulating research questions and hypotheses, designing experiments, collecting and analyzing data, and writing a final report.

To ensure consistency, the 2022 and 2023 cohorts worked on the same research topic and research questions. The research topic was directly related to the course content on "Green Infrastructure" and was aligned with the research interests of the principal investigator. While the specific scientific results of their projects may vary due to differences in hypotheses, this study focuses on educational and social aspects for a comprehensive understanding of the student cohorts' learning experiences and approaches, rather than on the scientific outcomes of the projects. This consistent topic selection enables the integration of data from both years, allowing conclusions and observations to be drawn across different cohorts. This approach ensured that all participants faced the same challenges and obstacles to evaluate their performance uniformly.

6.2.2. Participant sampling

Each year, a group of students was selected from the class to form a cohort, comprising undergraduate students from diverse backgrounds, majors, and academic years, preferably with little to no prior research experience. The target number of participants for each cohort was estimated to be approximately 10, aligning with the typical group size for class projects. At the beginning of the quarter, the principal investigator of this study announced the research opportunity and explained its nature as part of an education study. Then an application form was distributed among all students to ensure they did not feel pressured to participate during the intervention in class. The application form served to remind students about the research opportunity and outlined the eligibility criteria and preferences. To meet the target number, interested application forms were screened and only those meeting specific criteria were chosen to participate in the hands-on laboratory project, forming the cohort. In Spring 2022, 8 students were selected, and in Spring 2023, 11 students were selected, resulting in a total of 19 participants (n=19) for this study.

6.2.3. Inclusion and Exclusion criteria

This study was designed to promote greater participation of underrepresented minorities in STEM disciplines to enhance the representation of marginalized groups in STEM. To achieve this, our inclusion criteria encompassed ethnicity to prioritize students from underrepresented minorities and underserved populations, such as Black/African American, American Indian/Alaskan Native, Native Hawaiian, other Native Pacific Islander, Hispanic/Latinx communities, and as well as women. Furthermore, our selection process gave preference to students without prior research experience. This intentional approach enabled us to assess their potential and ability to conduct research and collaborate effectively, particularly when encountering challenges during the research process. Despite prioritizing these criteria, each application was thoroughly reviewed to ensure the formation of the most diverse student cohort possible.

One of the objectives of this study is to enhance retention in STEM education, specifically focusing on increasing the number of students who continue their STEM studies from one academic year to the next and aspire to pursue graduate school. To achieve this, only undergraduate students enrolled were considered. Consequently, graduate students were ineligible to participate in this study. This exclusion criterion ensures a clear focus on the undergraduate student's interest and persistence in science relevant to our research objectives.

6.2.4. Data collection

The assessment strategy for this study used both quantitative and qualitative methods to comprehensively evaluate student academic performance, sense of community, and interest and engagement in science. Quantitative assessments included midterm, quiz, and final grades to measure academic performance. Additionally, hands-on laboratory experiments conducted during the course were observed and evaluated. Quantitative data was also collected through 5 surveys administered at multiple points: a pre-survey for the entire class at the beginning of the quarter, a pre-survey for the cohort before starting any research experience, a post-survey for the cohort at the end of the research experience, and another post- survey for both the cohort and the entire class at the end of the quarter. Another post-survey was sent one year later for the cohort. These surveys included Likert-scale, multiple-choice, and open-ended questions to gather detailed feedback and obtain both quantitative and qualitative data.

Qualitative assessments involved focus group interviews conducted at the end of the study, providing in-depth insights into student experiences. The focus-group interviews were conducted

in a closed room where conversations could not be heard by others so that participants feel comfortable providing information in this manner to maintain privacy in the research settings. Additionally, students' final presentations offered a qualitative evaluation of their learning outcomes and research experiences. This integrated assessment approach ensured a thorough and nuanced evaluation of both academic achievements and experiential learning. Students were expected to give informed consent. Any information that is obtained in this study and that can identify the participant remained confidential. Privacy was also maintained for all the activities. Confidentiality was maintained by means of coding identity so that they remain anonymous in any data analysis and all data will be presented in aggregate.

6.2.5. Alignment table

In this study, three learning outcomes were examined. Students were expected to:

- 1. Develop the confidence to identify and apply specific scientific concepts in the laboratory setting, thus enhancing self-efficacy in scientific experimentation and problem-solving
- 2. Develop a sense of community with other students participating in the laboratory experiment
- 3. Articulate their interest and engagement in science as well as career goals

For the first learning outcome, quantitative data was collected via pre- and post-surveys to assess students' ability to gain confidence in performing and conducting research, final presentations, and reports. For the second learning outcome, qualitative data was collected through observation of student interactions, focus group interviews, and open-ended survey questions. Quantitative data were obtained from post-surveys to determine the percentage of students expressing a sense of belonging. To address the third learning outcome, quantitative data was collected via pre- and postsurveys to assess students' ability to define career goals and their decisions regarding graduate school. Qualitative data was obtained from post-surveys and focus group interviews to analyze reasons for STEM interest. Additionally, qualitative data was gathered during laboratory experiences to assess student participation in questioning. The pre-survey also included a demographics section to ensure a diverse participant pool. A follow-up post-survey was conducted after one year to determine the number of STEM undergraduates pursuing graduate school.

Table 6-1. Alignment table presenting the various components of assessment aligned with the learning outcomes.

Learning Outcomes	Assessments tools
Develop the confidence to identify and apply specific scientific concepts in the laboratory setting, thus enhancing self-efficacy in scientific experimentation and problem- solving	 Survey (Likert scale, multiple-choice, true-false questions) Final report Final presentation
Develop a sense of community with other students participating in the lab experiment	 Survey (Likert scale, multiple-choice, true-false questions) Lab observation Final presentation
Articulate their interest and engagement in science as well as career goals	 Survey (Likert scales, multiple-choice, true-false questions) Final report Lab observation Final presentation

6.2.6. Timeline



Figure 6-1. Timeline of the second cohort during the Spring quarter of the 2022-2023 academic year (12 weeks).

6.2.7. Data and statistical analysis

All statistical analyses were conducted using R (version 4.2.1). The Wilcoxon test will be employed to compare the means of two independent sample groups—participants and nonparticipant students. Differences were deemed significant if the p-value was less than 0.05. The sample size of participants in this study was 19, while the sample size of non-participants comprised of other undergraduate students in the class was 47.

6.3. Results

6.3.1. Diversity of the cohorts

The pre-survey data from both cohorts show significant diversity, with 50% consisting of underrepresented minority students (**Figure 6-2**, **Figure 6-3**). The cohort comprises students with diverse majors, predominantly in engineering but also spanning other fields (**Figure 6-2**). Females represent the majority of the cohort at 68.4%. Academically, the majority are in their 3rd year (57.9%), followed by 4th-year students (36.8%). While white students constitute around 30% of the cohort, there is significant representation from Hispanic and Asian-Other backgrounds, each comprising 21%. Notably, 31.6% of the cohort consists of transfer students and an equal proportion are first-generation college students. This variety of majors, genders, academic years, ethnicities,

transfer, and first-generation college identifications underscores the diverse backgrounds and experiences within the cohort, essential for comprehensive analysis of study outcomes.



Figure 6-2. Distribution of majors, gender, and academic year among combined cohorts. Data were collected from the pre-survey of the two combined cohorts, capturing students' majors, their gender, and their academic year at the time of the class. The donut pie charts present the percentage distribution among the cohorts' members (n=19).



Are you part of an underrepresented minority group?

Figure 6-3. Distribution of ethnicity, transfer status, and first-generation college status among combined cohorts. Data were collected from the pre-survey of the two cohorts, capturing students' ethnicity, transfer student status, and first-generation college status. The donut pie chart presents the percentage distribution among the cohorts' members, while the bar chart indicates the number of students in each ethnic category (n=19).

6.3.2. The cohort-based research experience fosters science identity by increasing self-efficacy

The research experience has significantly increased students' belief in their ability to successfully perform research and understand the class (**Figure 6-4**). After the research opportunity, the students demonstrated a better understanding of the main topic of the class, with an increase from 53% "Strongly Agree" or "Agree" to 94%. Concerning the class concepts, all students (100%) expressed confidence in their understanding of the concepts learned, indicating that the cohort-based research experience helped them better grasp the class concepts and make connections to real-life applications in the lab. This was also confirmed by the students during the focus-group interview (**Figure 6-8**). Moreover, students predominantly responded with agreement or strong agreement to all questions related to the research process and their ability to perform lab work, indicating a notable gain in confidence in research following the experience. These high self-perceptions signify the emergence of a strong science identity among students, underscoring their new competence in both science and research.



Figure 6-4. Comparison of Linkert survey responses from pre- and post-surveys. Data related to self-efficacy were collected (n=19).

6.3.3. The cohort-based research experience fosters science identity by enhancing learning experience

The cohort-based research appears to enhance the learning experience and academic performance compared to students who did not engage in hands-on lab work (**Figure 6-5**). While only 85% of students in the non-cohort group reported a better understanding of the class due to group projects, all students (100%) in the cohort affirmed, with over 50% strongly affirming, that the project helped them better understand the class. Furthermore, 79% of non-cohort students believe that the group project helped them perform academically better, resulting in a better final grade, with 4% disagreeing. In comparison, 89% of cohort students believe, with half of them strongly believing, that they performed better academically, resulting in a better final grade, thanks to the research experience. Additionally, by the end of the class, 94% of cohort students found their group supportive, with 5% expressing neither agreement nor disagreement. In contrast, only 85% of non-cohort students found their group supportive, with a strongly supportive, with 4% disagreeing and 11% expressing neutrality. This underscores how the research experience cultivates a more supportive, cohesive, and collaborative group dynamic, which also explains why almost 100% of cohort students strongly recommend that new students engage in the research project.



Figure 6-5. Comparison of post-survey data from Likert surveys regarding the impact of the group project on academic performance and the classroom learning environment, distinguishing between the non-cohort (n=47) and cohort (n=19) groups. The left plot represents the non-cohort group, while the right plot represents the cohort group.

6.3.4. The cohort-based research experience fosters science identity by developing a sense of belonging

The cohort-based research experience helps develop a sense of community among the students (**Figure 6-6**). Comparing perceptions before and after the experience, initially, 64% of students agreed, with 9% disagreeing and 27% expressing no opinion, that they had a positive and supportive group dynamic. However, after the experience, 100% of students agreed, with approximately 75% strongly agreeing that the group was very positive and supportive. Regarding the classroom environment, there was a noticeable shift in perception, with the number of students believing the environment to be supportive and positive increasing from 73% to 91%. Particularly, they seem to enjoy peer interaction, with 100% of students feeling a sense of community within the group, compared to less than 50% before the project began.

At the start of the class, 27% of cohort students felt isolated or marginalized in the classroom, a sentiment that completely dissipated after the research experience, with no student feeling alone or marginalized. In the group project, initially, 27% of students expressed neutrality,

while 72% disagreed with feeling isolated and marginalized. However, by the conclusion of the project, 100% of students disagreed with feeling alone or marginalized in the group, a sentiment shared by all cohort students.

Additionally, students not only felt a sense of belonging in the class but also found the research opportunity to be "fun' and highly "collaborative" (**Figure 6-7**), affirming their appreciation for and enjoyment of working in groups, as supported by the focus-group interview (**Figure 6-8**). The post-survey revealed unanimous agreement among students regarding the significant importance of the cohort/community aspect in their study. During focus group discussions, students expressed gratitude for their peers, recognizing the support they provide, especially in alleviating pressure during lab work and boosting confidence through collaborative problem-solving (**Figure 6-8**). These findings underscore the benefits of community and the transformative impact of fostering a sense of belonging in the learning experience.



Figure 6-6. Comparison of Likert survey responses from pre-and post-surveys, focusing on the group project, including environment and sense of belonging (n=11).



Figure 6-7. Word clouds describing the research experience according to the combined cohorts. This visual representation of word data is depicted in different sizes. The bigger and bolder the word appears, the more often the word is mentioned by the students and the more important it is. Data collected from post-survey where students were asked to describe in 3 words the research experience. n=50.



Figure 6-8. Sankey diagram illustrating key themes emerging from the focus group interview. The varying width of the streams represents the frequency of each theme, conveying the importance and weight of various aspects discussed during the interviews. Streams with the same color represent similar ideas, highlighting the connections between related themes.

6.3.5. The cohort-based research experience increases interest in science

The cohort-based research experience enhances students' clarity in articulating their career aspirations and intention to pursue further education in STEM (Figure 6-9). Nearly 100% of students strongly agree, up from 95%, about having a strong interest in STEM after the research project. Initially, 18% of cohort students expressed disagreement regarding feeling confident in their field, and 64% expressed agreement. After the research group, 91% of students felt more

confident. Similarly, while only 82% initially felt they were contributing to knowledge and impacting the world, all students strongly agreed about the impact they were making following the research group. Before the group project, 21% of cohort students expressed no intention to continue research, a number which decreased to 11% post-project. In the focus-group interview (**Figure 6-8**) and the 1-year follow-up survey, most students indicated they may consider returning to graduate school after gaining industry experience, and that the research experience strengthened their interest in environmental engineering and sustainability. Others mentioned realizing they may actually prefer lab work over fieldwork. These findings significantly contribute to overall STEM engagement.



Figure 6-9. Comparison of Likert survey responses from pre-and post-surveys, focusing on STEM persistence, including career goals, graduate school intentions, and interest in engineering and research fields (n=19).

6.3.6. The cohort-based research experience enhances STEM persistence

The cohort-based research experience may have influenced the decision-making for graduate school (**Figure 6-10**) for 33% of the students participating in the project. In contrast, those who did not participate in the research project only stated that 11% of them were influenced

by the group project to decide on graduate school. This highlights the importance of enhancing STEM persistence through innovative research opportunities.



Figure 6-10. Linkert surveys from post-surveys data. Dala collected from the 1-year follow-up post-survey from the cohort students (n=19) and post-survey for the class for the non-cohort students (n=47).

6.4. Discussion

Science identity is driven by both extrinsic and intrinsic attitudinal factors, a sense of community, and the ability to connect classroom learning with real-world science (Archer et al., 2010; Aschbacher et al., 2010; Carlone and Johnson, 2007; Vincent-Ruz and Schunn, 2018). Intrinsic attitudinal factors are internal beliefs and attitudes that could influence motivation.(Rittmayer and Beier, 2009). As an intrinsic attitudinal factor, self-efficacy would influence motivation and persistence in science, which would rekindle science curiosity (Simon et al., 2015). Therefore, our results (**Figure 6-4**) reveal that the cohort-based research experience can highly increase self-efficacy, thereby fostering science identity.

Moreover, a sense of belonging can reinforce extrinsic attitudinal factors, which include encouragement or feedback from peers. As results show that the cohort-based research opportunity increases a sense of belonging (**Figure 6-6**), the research experience contributes to bolstering science identity through an increased sense of community. Finally, the last factor that drives science identity is connecting classroom learning with real-world science. The research opportunity has also shown that the method could help better understand concepts in class (**Figure 6-5**) and that students can successfully apply what they learned in class in practical settings (**Figure 6-4**). Therefore, the cohort-based research opportunity by contributing to all of these fosters scientific identity.

Moreover, results show that the research opportunity increases interest in science (**Figure 6-6**). As STEM engagement includes the level of motivation and commitment, if the students develop a strong science identity and sustained interest in science, they would be more likely to remain in STEM by engaging or pursuing STEM careers. Therefore, research opportunity seems to both contribute to increased science identity and increased interest in science, resulting in an increase in STEM engagement. On the other hand, a strong science identity and a high interest in science can also lead to higher retention rates in STEM disciplines. Thus, research opportunity could also contribute to STEM persistence, which was actually proven by the results in the 1-year follow-up study where 33% applied to graduate school because of this research opportunity vs 11% for those who did not (**Figure 6-10**). The research opportunity has increased students' interest in science, increased their confidence (self-efficacy), and strengthened their science identity, all of which are critical components of STEM engagement and are foundational for STEM retention.

Based on the group interview, there are three common ways for undergraduate students to gain research experience: research-involved classes, undergraduate research programs, and lab classes. In all these methods, undergraduates typically assist graduate students with ongoing projects or follow predefined instructions provided in the class. As a result, students often understand the overall goals of the project but may not see the final results or outcomes, particularly in lab-based classes. In contrast, the research opportunity provided in this study was distinct because students conducted their own work rather than assisting others. This autonomy increased their motivation and interest. The cohort of students appreciated this research experience for being more personal and significant. They were involved in thinking, designing, and analyzing their projects, which allowed them to understand the rationale behind their choices and enjoy the process of exploring the "why" and "how."

Compared to their previous experiences, the students found this opportunity more enjoyable because it encouraged them to come up with solutions on the spot and innovate. They particularly valued the creative freedom in the research process, especially the creativity involved in data analysis (**Figure 6-8**). Similarly, studies have shown the importance of creative freedom in research as a factor of persistence in engineering (Atwood and Pretz, 2016; Zhou et al., 2023).

Overall, this research opportunity significantly enhanced the students' learning experience. It fostered a sense of personal involvement and creativity that students found more enjoyable, engaging, and unique compared to their prior research experiences.

6.5. Limitations and research opportunities

This study was successfully conducted in an Environmental Engineering class, but it could be applied to any STEM class. According to a post-survey, students from both the cohort and the class recommended incorporating such research experiences into other STEM classes (**Figure 6-12**). Although 80% of students in each cohort received an A and 20% received an A⁻ in the class, there was no significant improvement in the midterm and final grades between the cohort and the non-cohort groups. However, the final grades for the cohort of 2023 did show an increase compared to the non-cohort students (**Figure 6-12**). This discrepancy is likely because the class lasted 12 weeks, with the midterm occurring in week 7, around the same time as the lab work. Therefore, the benefits of the research experience may not have been fully realized until the final grade, explaining why at least one cohort performed better than the non-cohort group.

All students enjoyed the experience, and seeing the results and the entire project come together at the end was rewarding and satisfying for them. However, feedback indicated that a 12-week quarter might be too short, especially when students need to complete data collection and analysis early on. For universities on a quarter system, it is crucial to start lab work very early to allow sufficient time for feedback and paper revisions. Additionally, creating small cohort groups can ensure full commitment and responsibility from all students, potentially increasing student participation. Finally, it is essential to implement a recruitment process. When students are highly motivated, they contribute more effectively to teamwork. Therefore, ensuring that students are selected through a thorough application process can enhance the overall success of the research experience.



Figure 6-11. Data collected from the 1-year follow-up post-survey for the cohort (n=19) and post-survey after the class for the non-cohort (n=47).



Figure 6-12. Midterm and Final grades from the 2022 and 2023 cohorts. n=19

6.6. Conclusion

The research opportunity provided in this study significantly enhances students' STEM engagement by increasing self-efficacy, sense of belonging, and interest in science, all of which are crucial factors fostering science identity. Moreover, the positive and supportive environment created by the cohort with a greater sense of community helps sustain engagement and motivation, thus improving STEM engagement and potentially improving long-term retention in the STEM field. By engaging in hands-on activities, students work in small cohorts to learn the whole research process from beginning to end. They not only build confidence in their abilities to understand and conduct scientific research but also develop a stronger identity within their group and in the classroom. As the research process is challenging and sometimes tedious, this experience has helped develop a greater sense of belonging within the group and ignited a deeper interest in pursuing scientific endeavors. These findings suggest that providing unique and immersive research opportunities is a powerful approach to enriching science education and promoting sustained student engagement in science.

6.7. Institutional Review Board Statement

The study was conducted in accordance with federal, state, local, and institutional regulations and approved by the Institutional Review Board at the University of California, Los Angeles (IRB#23-000465, certified "Exempt" on 4 May 2023).

6.8. References

Alcéna-Stiner, D.C., Markowitz, D.G., 2020. The Life Sciences Learning Center: An Evolving Model for a Sustainable STEM Outreach Program. J. STEM Outreach 3, 10.15695/jstem/v3i2.08. https://doi.org/10.15695/jstem/v3i2.08

Archer, L., DeWitt, J., Osborne, J., Dillon, J., Willis, B., Wong, B., 2010. "Doing" science versus "being" a scientist: Examining 10/11-year-old schoolchildren's constructions of science through the lens of identity. Sci. Educ. 94, 617–639. https://doi.org/10.1002/sce.20399

Aschbacher, P.R., Li, E., Roth, E.J., 2010. Is science me? High school students' identities, participation and aspirations in science, engineering, and medicine. J. Res. Sci. Teach. 47, 564–582. https://doi.org/10.1002/tea.20353

Atwood, S.A., Pretz, J.E., 2016. Creativity as a Factor in Persistence and Academic Achievement of Engineering Undergraduates. J. Eng. Educ. 105, 540–559. https://doi.org/10.1002/jee.20130

Behrendt, M., Franklin, T., 2014. A Review of Research on School Field Trips and Their Value in Education 11.

Brownell, S.E., Kloser, M.J., Fukami, T., Shavelson, R., 2012. Undergraduate Biology Lab Courses: Comparing the Impact of Traditionally Based "Cookbook" and Authentic Research-Based Courses on Student Lab Experiences 11.

Carlone, H.B., Johnson, A., 2007. Understanding the science experiences of successful women of color: Science identity as an analytic lens. J. Res. Sci. Teach. 44, 1187–1218. https://doi.org/10.1002/tea.20237

Coman, C., Țîru, L.G., Meseșan-Schmitz, L., Stanciu, C., Bularca, M.C., 2020. Online Teaching and Learning in Higher Education during the Coronavirus Pandemic: Students' Perspective. Sustainability 12, 10367. https://doi.org/10.3390/su122410367

Deters, J.R., Leydens, J.A., Case, J., Cowell, M., 2024. Engineering culture under stress: A comparative case study of undergraduate mechanical engineering student experiences. J. Eng. Educ. 113, 468–487. https://doi.org/10.1002/jee.20594

Emberley, A.C., Choi, D.S., Williams, T., Loui, M.C., 2024. Engineering survivors: Students who persisted through academic failures. J. Eng. Educ. 113, 12–29. https://doi.org/10.1002/jee.20564

Fletcher, T.L., Jefferson, J.P., Boyd, B., Park, S.E., Crumpton-Young, L., 2023. Impact of COVID-19 on sense of belonging: Experiences of engineering students, faculty, and staff at Historically Black Colleges and Universities (HBCUs). J. Eng. Educ. 112, 488–520. https://doi.org/10.1002/jee.20512

Harris, D., Schlueter-Kuck, K., Austin, E., Cohen, K., 2021. Course-based undergraduate research in upper-level engineering electives: A case study. J. STEM Educ. Innov. Res. 22.
Hawthorne, G.R.B., Dr Charlene Mickens Dukes, Dr Elizabeth K., 2022. Addressing the STEM Workforce Shortage. https://www.uschamberfoundation.org/education/addressing-stem-workforce-shortage (accessed 5.20.24).

Hefferan, K.P., Heywood, N.C., Ritter, M.E., 2002. Integrating Field Trips and Classroom Learning into a Capstone Undergraduate Research Experience. J. Geogr. 101, 183–190. https://doi.org/10.1080/00221340208978498

Jensen, K.J., Cross, K.J., 2021. Engineering stress culture: Relationships among mental health, engineering identity, and sense of inclusion. J. Eng. Educ. 110, 371–392. https://doi.org/10.1002/jee.20391

Judson, E., Ernzen, J., Chen, Y.-C., Krause, S., Middleton, J., Culbertson, R., 2015. What is the effect of establishing programs that address sense of belonging on undergraduate engineering retention?, in: 2015 IEEE Frontiers in Education Conference (FIE). Presented at the 2015 IEEE Frontiers in Education Conference (FIE), pp. 1–8. https://doi.org/10.1109/FIE.2015.7344202

Kamen, E., Leri, A., 2019. Promoting STEM Persistence through an Innovative Field Trip-Based First-Year Experience Course. J. Coll. Sci. Teach. 49, 24–31.

Kolon, H., Mabrouk, P.A., 2022. How Participation in a Research Experiences for Undergraduate Program Transforms Chemistry and Biochemistry Majors' Understanding of Research and Scientific Inquiry. J. Chem. Educ. https://doi.org/10.1021/acs.jchemed.1c00999

Malcom, S., Feder, M. (Eds.), 2016. Barriers and Opportunities for 2-Year and 4-Year STEM Degrees: Systemic Change to Support Students' Diverse Pathways. National Academies Press, Washington, D.C. https://doi.org/10.17226/21739

Merolla, D.M., Serpe, R.T., 2013. STEM enrichment programs and graduate school matriculation: the role of science identity salience. Soc. Psychol. Educ. 16, 575–597. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11218-013-9233-7

Mraz-Craig, J.A., Daniel, K.L., Bucklin, C.J., Mishra, C., Ali, L., Clase, K.L., 2018. Student Identities in Authentic Course-Based Undergraduate Research Experience. J. Coll. Sci. Teach. 48, 68–75.

National Academies of Sciences, Engineering, and Medicine, 2011. Expanding Underrepresented Minority Participation: America's Science and Technology Talent at the Crossroads. National Academies Press, Washington, D.C. https://doi.org/10.17226/12984

National Science Foundation, 2019. National Science Board: The Skilled Technical Workforce.

Ong, M., Jaumot-Pascual, N., Ko, L.T., 2020. Research literature on women of color in undergraduate engineering education: A systematic thematic synthesis. J. Eng. Educ. 109, 581–615. https://doi.org/10.1002/jee.20345

Patrick, A., Andrews, M., Riegle-Crumb, C., Kendall, M.R., Bachman, J., Subbian, V., 2023. Sense of belonging in engineering and identity centrality among undergraduate students at Hispanic-Serving Institutions. J. Eng. Educ. 112, 316–336. https://doi.org/10.1002/jee.20510

Piatt, E., Merolla, D., Pringle, E., Serpe, R.T., 2019. The Role of Science Identity Salience in Graduate School Enrollment for First-generation, Low-income, Underrepresented Students. J. Negro Educ. 88, 269–280. https://doi.org/10.7709/jnegroeducation.88.3.0269

Polmear, M., Hunsu, N.J., Simmons, D.R., Olaogun, O.P., Lu, L., 2024. Belonging in engineering: Exploring the predictive relevance of social interaction and individual factors on undergraduate students' belonging in engineering. J. Eng. Educ. https://doi.org/10.1002/jee.20599

Rittmayer, A.D., Beier, M.E., 2009. Overview: Self-Efficacy in STEM. . Self.

Ross, M.S., Huff, J.L., Godwin, A., 2021. Resilient engineering identity development critical to prolonged engagement of Black women in engineering. J. Eng. Educ. 110, 92–113. https://doi.org/10.1002/jee.20374

Samuelson, C.C., Litzler, E., 2016. Community Cultural Wealth: An Assets-Based Approach to Persistence of Engineering Students of Color. J. Eng. Educ. 105, 93–117. https://doi.org/10.1002/jee.20110

Scarborough, D.L.A., Hall, R.D., Vanderkruk, K.E.N., 2022. Laboratory Research Projects in Undergraduate Environmental and Analytical Chemistry. J. Chem. Educ. https://doi.org/10.1021/acs.jchemed.1c01181

Schinske, J.N., Perkins, H., Snyder, A., Wyer, M., 2016. Scientist Spotlight Homework Assignments Shift Students' Stereotypes of Scientists and Enhance Science Identity in a Diverse Introductory Science Class. CBE Life Sci. Educ. 15, ar47. https://doi.org/10.1187/cbe.16-01-0002

Shortlidge, E.E., Bangera, G., Brownell, S.E., 2016. Faculty Perspectives on Developing and Teaching Course-Based Undergraduate Research Experiences. BioScience 66, 54–62. https://doi.org/10.1093/biosci/biv167

Sidebottom, D.L., 2020. Slow sound: An undergraduate lab experience for critical thinking. Am. J. Phys. 88, 521–525. https://doi.org/10.1119/10.0001023

Simmons, M.E., Wu, X.B., Knight, S.L., Lopez, R.R., 2008. Assessing the Influence of Field- and GIS-based Inquiry on Student Attitude and Conceptual Knowledge in an Undergraduate Ecology Lab. CBE—Life Sci. Educ. 7, 338–345. https://doi.org/10.1187/cbe.07-07-0050

Simon, R.A., Aulls, M.W., Dedic, H., Hubbard, K., Hall, N.C., 2015. Exploring Student Persistence in STEM Programs: A Motivational Model. Can. J. Educ. Rev. Can. Léducation 38, 1–27.

VanMeter-Adams, A., Frankenfeld, C.L., Bases, J., Espina, V., Liotta, L.A., 2014. Students Who Demonstrate Strong Talent and Interest in STEM Are Initially Attracted to STEM through Extracurricular Experiences. CBE—Life Sci. Educ. 13, 687–697. https://doi.org/10.1187/cbe.13-11-0213

Vincent-Ruz, P., Schunn, C.D., 2018. The nature of science identity and its role as the driver of student choices. Int. J. STEM Educ. 5, 48. https://doi.org/10.1186/s40594-018-0140-5

Zhou, D., Gomez, R., Davis, J., Rittenbruch, M., 2023. Engaging solution-based design process for integrated STEM program development: an exploratory study through autoethnographic design practice. Int. J. Technol. Des. Educ. 33, 717–748. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10798-022-09745-2

7. CHAPTER 7 – CONCLUSIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS

7.1. Conclusions

Wildfires Impact on Water Quality: A comprehensive analysis of pre-and post-fire water quality data from 44 studies reveals that wildfires can significantly increase pollutant concentrations by two orders of magnitude but the extent to which concentrations increase varies with contaminant type, flow rate, time lag between fire and sampling, and burned areas. Nutrient levels peak within the first year after a fire and return to baseline within two years. In contrast, concentrations of heavy metals such as Pb, Cu, and Zn are highest a year after the fire. The mean concentration of PAHs increases four months post-wildfire, particularly for heavier PAHs, but remains within regulatory limits in most cases within a year following a wildfire. The study also reveals a lack of consistency in data collection and reporting, especially since most studies did not report first-flush concentration after a wildfire.

Impact of Wildfire Residues Deposition on Biofilters Functions: This study is the first to examine the potential implications of wildfire residue deposition on the physical, chemical, and biological functions of stormwater biofilters. These functions include stormwater infiltration, pollutant removal, and plant health, respectively. The results proved that biofilters can remain resilient and functional despite the deposition of wildfire residues. The deposition of wildfire residues could clog the biofilter, but the scraping of the deposited residue layer can restore its infiltration capacity. The deposited wildfire residues did not alter the removal capacity of compost biofilters for metals and *E. coli* during infiltration of stormwater. Additionally, wildfire residues did not appear to impact the germination and growth of plants in stormwater biofilters but the effects of wildfire residues on root length and aboveground biomass depends on the type of seeds and the soil composition. In general, the effect was prominent when exposed to 10% wildfire

residues instead of 5%, indicating increasing in deposition quantity may have a negative effect on plants. The plants exhibit different sensitivity to wildfire residues. Overall, the results suggest that biofilters can effectively remove wildfire residues. While the deposited residues do impact the infiltration capacity of conventional biofilters, this impact does not extend to the pollutant removal capacity or the plant functionality of these biofilters.

Design of Wildfire-Resilient Stormwater Biofilters: To improve pollutant removal, amendments are typically mixed and added to stormwater biofilters without accounting for their interactive effect. This study examines for the first time the effects of compost, the most common conventional biofilter media amendment, on the capacity of water treatment residuals (WTR), a waste-derived amendment, to remove pollutants from contaminated stormwater. The results proved that adding WTR could increase biofilters' capacity to remove wildfire-associated contaminants including *E. coli* and phosphate. Additionally, the presence of compost in the system reduced the biofilters' performance for *E. coli* and phosphate removal. These results indicate that compost should not be mixed with WTR in order to utilize the maximum benefits of WTR when implementing stormwater biofilters in wildfire-prone areas.

Innovative Cohort-Based Research Opportunity: By integrating my dissertation research into an educational initiative, this study reveals the benefits of combining a cohort-based learning community with a comprehensive research experience. Over 2 years, I formed a cohort of 10 students from diverse engineering majors and backgrounds, preferably those with limited prior research experience. These cohorts were guided through the entire research process, from hypothesis formation to publication. This approach effectively enhances their understanding of theoretical concepts learned in class through practical application and promotes STEM engagement by increasing self-efficacy, and interest in science, all of which are crucial factors

fostering science identity. Moreover, the positive and supportive environment created by the cohort with a greater sense of community helps sustain engagement and motivation, thus improving STEM engagement and potentially improving long-term retention in the STEM field. For all, this experience also increases their interest in environmental engineering and sustainability. These findings suggest that engaging students in unique and immersive research opportunities is a powerful approach to enriching science education and promoting sustained student engagement in science.

7.2. Recommendations for future studies

Water Monitoring Efforts After Wildfires: Chapter 2 underscores the urgent need for enhanced international water monitoring networks to gather essential data. Such data are crucial for developing effective watershed management strategies to protect water resources in fire-prone areas. Future studies should focus on the following recommendations:

- Sampling Protocols: It is essential to record the pH of water during the first flush, as this is when the impact is most severe. Extensive monitoring and reporting of these parameters could help mechanistically link changes in pH with factors such as fire severity, climate, topography, soil type, vegetation, and the time lag between the fire and sampling.
- High-Frequency Data Collection: Future sampling protocols should prioritize collecting first flush water samples after wildfires and obtaining high-frequency temporal data at locations both near and beyond the hazard area. This approach will provide a more comprehensive understanding of the temporal dynamics of water quality changes following wildfires.
- Long-Term Monitoring of Organic Micropollutants: It is recommended that future studies monitor Polycyclic Aromatic Hydrocarbon (PAH) concentrations for more than one year

to determine if levels exceed safety limits over time. Additionally, monitoring other organic micropollutants is crucial to assess their long-term impact on water quality.

• Dissolved Nutrients: Future research should include the reporting of dissolved nitrogen and phosphorus species, such as nitrate, ammonium, and orthophosphate. This information is vital for understanding the nutrient dynamics in post-fire runoff and their potential effects on aquatic ecosystems.

Impact of Wildfires on Mercury Fate and Transport: Wildfires result in the re-emission of some mercury to the atmosphere and the hydrologic mobilization of Hg (II) in both dissolved and particulate forms to neighboring riparian zones, wetlands, and downgradient lakes where Hg (II) can be converted to neurotoxic methylmercury. The transport of dissolved Hg (II) was observed to be strongly correlated to DOC concentration. However, Chapter 2 shows that most studies did not report supporting data such as pH, DOC, and particulate matter, all of which can affect the speciation of metals in water. DOC quality is particularly important to bind metals such as mercury, whose concentration typically increases after a fire. The results in Chapter 2 also show that Total Suspended Solids (TSS) concentration increased up to 3 order magnitude post-fire, but particulate-bound Hg (II) was observed to significantly increase due to wildfires because of elevated TSS levels. Therefore, future studies should focus on identifying the combined effects of increased mobilization of mercury and the release of nutrients and chemicals that could accept electrons to facilitate the formation of methylmercury in water bodies and its uptake in aquatic food webs.

Disinfection Byproduct Formation in Stormwater Biofilters: Most wildfire residues are deposited in surface water reservoirs such as lakes or ponds that are used as sources of drinking water. Chapter 2 highlights the increase of Dissolved Organic Carbon (DOC) concentration in

surface water after a wildfire. However, high concentrations of DOC in water sources can form toxic Disinfection Byproducts (DBPs) by reacting with disinfectants during water treatment. Adding green infrastructure could treat the post-fire runoff and potentially decrease DBP formation in the water during drinking water treatment. However, whether and how green infrastructure can affect DBP formation potential in the water after treatment has not been evaluated. Future research should examine how the design of stormwater biofilters could affect DBP formation potential in the effluent, especially regarding amendment choice.

Shift In Stormwater Biofilter Microbiome Following the Deposition of Wildfire Residues: Post-fire runoff can carry wildfire residues and deposit them on stormwater biofilters. Chapter 3 proves that wildfire residues accumulate on the top of the biofilter. Wildfire residues can release toxic heavy metals, high levels of nutrients, and organic carbon that can alter the biochemical processes of the root zones. Chapter 4 also shows that plants have varying sensitivity to wildfire residues. Therefore, future studies should examine the impacts of wildfire residues on the microbial communities of biofilters.

Moreover, despite inconclusive results on nitrate, Chapter 3 shows that deposition of wildfire residues could potentially enhance the removal of nitrate trapped in pore water between two successive rainfall events. The first flush water represented the stormwater trapped in the biofilters for nearly 15 h between simulated rainfall events, which is sufficient time to decrease nitrate by denitrification. This result might be attributed to the clogging of biofilters presented in Chapter 3, which could lower oxygen diffusion from the surface to internal pores in biofilters, thus potentially creating anoxic conditions favorable to denitrification. Future research should examine how the accumulation of deposited wildfire residues on top of biofilters as well as potential

alterations in the microbial community caused by wildfire residues impact microbially mediated biochemical processes such as denitrification.

To conclude, all these recommendations aim to enhance our understanding of the impacts of wildfires on water quality and inform the development of strategies and solutions to mitigate these effects. Implementing comprehensive monitoring and focused research efforts will help develop more effective watershed management practices that protect water resources in wildfireprone areas. Ultimately, these efforts will contribute to protecting both the environment and public health from the adverse effects of wildfire-contaminated water.